Strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz maps

Rafael Chiclana Vega



UNIVERSIDAD DE GRANADA

Programa de doctorado en Física y Matemáticas (FisyMat)

Editor: Universidad de Granada. Tesis Doctorales Autor: Rafael Chiclana Vega ISBN: 978-84-1306-811-4 URI: <u>http://hdl.handle.net/10481/67818</u>

Agradecimientos

En primer lugar, me gustaría agradecer a mi director de tesis, Miguel Martín Suárez, por todo el esfuerzo, apoyo, paciencia y dedicación que he recibido de él durante mi doctorado. Además, también me gustaría darle las gracias a Rafael Payá Albert, no solo por ser un excelente profesor, si no también por toda la ayuda desinteresada que me ha ofrecido para rellenar mis lagunas en Análisis Funcional.

Por otra parte, quiero darle las gracias a mis colaboradores, Abraham Rueda Zoca y Luis Carlos García Lirola, por la hospitalidad con la que me recibieron, la paciencia que han tenido conmigo, todo el apoyo que me han brindado durante mi doctorado y, en general, por todo lo que he aprendido trabajando con ellos. Ha sido un verdadero placer.

Además, me gustaría hacer una mención especial a mi amiga, compañera de piso y compañera de despacho, Alicia Quero de la Rosa. Quiero agradecerle el haber sido una buenísima influencia para mi durante la carrera, el máster y el doctorado, toda la paciencia y el apoyo que ha tenido y aún tiene conmigo y, en definitiva, ser una amiga excelente con la que siempre puedo contar. También quiero incluir a Alicia Pacheco y a Cristian para quienes todo lo anterior sigue siendo cierto. Gracias por haber compartido este tiempo conmigo. Finalmente, me gustaría darle las gracias a Alfredo y Natalia por ser unos excelentes amigos y compañeros de carrera. Gracias a todos por hacer de mis años en Granada algo que recordaré siempre.

También quiero hacer mención de mis amigos en Linares. En especial, quiero darles las gracias a Nazareth, Rosa y David por toda la esperanza que han depositado en mí, por estar siempre ahí para apoyarme cuando lo necesitaba y por todos los buenos momentos que hemos compartido juntos. Estoy seguro de que no nos separaremos nunca. Por otra parte, quiero agradecer a Paula, de nuevo a Luis Carlos y en especial a Antonio, por toda la hospitalidad con la que me recibieron y lo bien que me han tratado durante mi estancia en Kent, además de toda la ayuda desinteresada que me han ofrecido y todas las experiencias que hemos compartido durante este tiempo (y espero seguir compartiendo). Sois unas excelentes personas de las que siempre estaré agradecido.

Finalmente, quiero agradecer a mi familia por creer siempre en mi y por todo el apoyo y el cariño que me han brindado, no solo durante el doctorado, si no durante toda mi vida. Todo esto no podría haber sido posible sin vuestra ayuda y dedicación. Muchas gracias.

Parte de la investigación contenida en esta tesis ha sido posible gracias a la financiación de los proyectos de investigación MTM2015-65020-P (MINECO/FEDER, UE) y PGC2018-093794-B-I00 (MCIU, AEI, FEDER, UE).

Abstract

We study the possibility of approximating every Lipschitz map by Lipschitz maps which attain their Lipschitz constant. That is, we study the denseness of the set LipSNA(M, Y) of strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz maps in the space Lip₀(M, Y) of all Lipschitz maps from a (complete pointed) metric space M to a Banach space Y. A Lipschitz map $f: M \longrightarrow Y$ is said to strongly attain its (Lipschitz) norm if there are distinct points $p, q \in M$ satisfying

$$||f(p) - f(q)|| = L(f) d(p,q),$$

where L(f) is the Lipschitz constant of f defined by

$$\mathcal{L}(f) = \sup\left\{\frac{\|f(p) - f(q)\|}{d_M(p,q)} \colon p, q \in M, \, p \neq q\right\}.$$

The leading question in this thesis is to study for which pointed metric spaces M and Banach spaces Y, the set LipSNA(M, Y) is dense.

We first recall the previously known results on the topic: that LipSNA(M, Y) is dense in Lip(M, Y)for every Y when the Lipschitz-free space $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has the Radon-Nikodým property (in particular, when the little Lipschitz space uniformly separates the points of M) and that LipSNA (M, \mathbb{R}) is not dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_{0}(M,\mathbb{R})$ when M is a geodesic metric space (in particular, when it is a closed convex subset of a Banach space). Next, we provide new sufficient conditions on the metric space M to get that LipSNA(M, Y) is dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M,Y)$ for every Banach space Y which deal with geometrical properties of the Lipschitz-free space $\mathcal{F}(M)$. For instance, we show that this holds when $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has property α or property quasi- α or when the unit ball of $\mathcal{F}(M)$ contains a norming subset of uniformly strongly exposed points. Besides, we characterize the above geometrical properties of $\mathcal{F}(M)$ in terms of the underlying metric space M. We also provide some more examples for which there is density of the strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz maps: arbitrary Hölder metric spaces and some particular subset of the plane which contain a segment (and so, their Lipschitz-free spaces fail the Radon-Nikodým property). The latter examples provide a negative answer to an open question proposed by G. Godefroy in 2015. We also show that none of the previously known and none of the newly introduced sufficient conditions to get the density of LipSNA(M, Y) is also necessary, and we provide some consequences of such a density on the geometry of $\mathcal{F}(M)$ which improve, in this ambient, results of Lindenstrauss and Bourgain. We also prove that LipSNA(M, \mathbb{R}) is weakly dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$ for all metric spaces M.

Next, we extend the previously known negative results on the density of strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz maps, showing that LipSNA (M, \mathbb{R}) is not dense if M is a length metric spaces or if M is a compact subset of the real line with positive Lebesgue measure. Other interesting negative examples presented here include the unit sphere of the Euclidean plane and, more in general, every C^2 -smooth curve.

Adapting a definition for bounded linear operators of 2008, we introduce and study the Lipschitz Bishop-Phelps-Bollobás property (Lip-BPB property in short) as a condition assuring that a Lipschitz map and a pair of points where the map almost attains its Lipschitz norm can be simultaneously approximated by, respectively, a strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz map and a pair of points where the map attains its Lipschitz norm. We study this property for finite metric spaces showing that, contrary to the case of the density of strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz maps, finiteness is not enough to get the Lip-BPB property. We also show that (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property for every Banach space Y when M is a uniformly Gromov concave metric space (that is, when the whole set of molecules is a set of uniformly strongly exposed points). Examples of uniformly Gromov concave metric spaces include finite concave metric spaces, concave metric spaces for which $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has property α , Hölder metric spaces, and ultrametric spaces.

Finally, some stability properties of the density of strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz maps and of the Lip-BPB property are provided, and we also introduce and study versions of these two properties for Lipschitz compact maps.

Resumen

Esta tesis doctoral está dedicada a dar respuestas positivas y negativas a la siguiente pregunta:

¿Cuándo es posible aproximar cualquier función Lipschitziana por funciones Lipschitzianas que alcanzan fuertemente su norma?

Más concretamente, estudiamos la posible densidad del conjunto LipSNA(M, Y) de las aplicaciones Lipschitz que alcanzan su norma (Lipschitz) fuertemente, esto es, el conjunto de las aplicaciones Lipschitz f definidas en un espacio métrico (completo y punteado) M con valores en un espacio de Banach Y para las que existen puntos distintos $p, q \in M$ verificando que

$$||f(p) - f(q)|| = L(f) d(p,q),$$

donde L(f) denota la constante de Lipschitz de f definida por

$$\mathcal{L}(f) = \sup\left\{\frac{\|f(p) - f(q)\|}{d_M(p,q)} : p, q \in M, \ p \neq q\right\}.$$

Por tanto, la pregunta principal de esta tesis es para qué espacios métricos M y para qué espacios de Banach Y el conjunto LipSNA(M, Y) es denso en el espacio Lip $_0(M, Y)$ de todas las aplicaciones Lipschitz de M en Y.

Comenzamos la tesis recordando los resultados previamente conocidos sobre el tema: que el conjunto LipSNA(M, Y) es denso en $Lip_0(M, Y)$ para todo espacio de Banach Y siempre que el espacio Lipschitzlibre $\mathcal{F}(M)$ tiene la propiedad de Radon-Nikodým (en particular, cuando el espacio de las funciones Lipschitz localmente planas separa los puntos de M uniformemente) y que LipSNA (M, \mathbb{R}) no es denso en Lip₀ (M,\mathbb{R}) cuando M es geodésico (en particular, cuando es un subconjunto convexo y cerrado de un espacio de Banach). Damos a continuación nuevas condiciones suficientes sobre el espacio métrico M para que LipSNA(M, Y) sea denso en Lip(M, Y) para todo espacio de llegada Y, que se escriben en términos de la geometría del espacio Lipschitz-libre $\mathcal{F}(M)$. En particular, probamos que este es el caso cuando $\mathcal{F}(M)$ tiene la propiedad α o la propiedad quasi- α o cuando su bola unidad contiene un subconjunto normante formado por puntos uniformemente fuertemente expuestos. Además, caracterizamos estas propiedades del espacio de Banach $\mathcal{F}(M)$ en términos de la geometría del espacio métrico M. También damos algunos ejemplos particulares para los que hay densidad de las funciones que alcanzan fuertemente su norma Lipschitz: esto pasa en cualquier espacio de Hölder y en algunos subconjuntos del plano que contienen al intervalo unidad (y, por tanto, los espacios Lipschitz-libres sobre ellos no tienen la propiedad de Radon-Nikodým). Estos últimos ejemplos dan respuesta negativa a una pregunta planteada por G. Godefroy en 2015. También demostramos que ninguna de las condiciones suficientes para tener densidad (ni las previamente conocidas ni las nuevas) es necesaria y damos consecuencias de tener densidad en la geometría de los espacios Lipschitz-libres que mejoran, en este ambiente, resultados de Lindenstrauss y de Bourgain.

Seguidamente, extendemos los resultados negativos conocidos sobre densidad de aplicaciones Lipschitz que alcanzan fuertemente su norma, demostrando que LipSNA (M, \mathbb{R}) no es denso si M es un espacio métrico length o si M es un subconjunto compacto de la recta real. Otros ejemplos negativos interesantes que hemos conseguido son la esfera unidad del plano Euclídeo y, más en general, cualquier curva de clase C^2 .

Adaptando una definición introducida en 2008 para operadores lineales y continuos, introducimos la propiedad de Bishop-Phelps-Bollobás Lipschitz (propiedad Lip-BPB) como una condición asegurando

que cualquier aplicación Lipschitz y cualquier par de puntos en los que dicha aplicación casi alcanza su norma pueden ser aproximados, simultáneamente, por una aplicación Lipschitz que alcanza su norma y, respectivamente, un par de puntos en los que la nueva aplicación alcanza su norma Lipschitz. Estudiamos primero esta propiedad para espacios métricos finitos demostrando que, a diferencia de lo que ocurre con la densidad, la finitud no es suficiente para conseguir la propiedad Lip-BPB. Demostramos también que los pares (M, Y) tienen la propiedad Lip-BPB para todos los espacios de llegada Y si M es uniformemente Gromov cóncavo (esto es, si el conjunto de todas las moléculas está uniformemente fuertemente expuesto). Ejemplos de espacios métricos uniformemente Gromov cóncavos son los espacios métricos finitos y cóncavos, los espacios métricos cóncavos para los que $\mathcal{F}(M)$ tiene la propiedad α , los espacios métricos de Hölder y los espacios ultramétricos.

Por último, damos algunas propiedades de estabilidad de la densidad de aplicaciones Lipschitz que alcanzan fuertemente su norma y de la propiedad Lip-BPB, e introducimos y estudiamos versiones de estas dos propiedades para aplicaciones Lipschitz compactas.

Contents

| A | grad | ecimientos | i | |
|------------------------------|-------|---|----|--|
| Copyright compliance | | | | |
| A | bstra | act | v | |
| Resumen Table of contents | | | | |
| | | | | |
| 1 | Pre | eliminary results | 1 | |
| 2 | Stre | ong density. Positive results | 7 | |
| | 2.1 | Previous results | 7 | |
| | 2.2 | Classical sufficient conditions for Lindenstrauss property A in the Lipschitz context | 8 | |
| | | 2.2.1 Norming subset of uniformly strongly exposed points | 9 | |
| | | 2.2.2 Property α | 12 | |
| | | 2.2.3 Property quasi- α | 16 | |
| | 2.3 | Other kind of examples | 17 | |
| | 2.4 | Relationship between the sufficient conditions | 23 | |
| | 2.5 | Consequences of the strong density on the metric space | 25 | |
| | 2.6 | Weak density of LipSNA(M, \mathbb{R}) | 33 | |
| 3 | Stre | ong density. Negative results | 39 | |
| | 3.1 | The previously known negative examples | 39 | |
| | 3.2 | New negative examples I. Abundance of metrically aligned points | 40 | |
| | 3.3 | New negative examples II. The unit sphere of the Euclidean plane $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$ | 44 | |
| | 3.4 | New negative examples III. Generalization to C^2 curves $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$ | 48 | |
| | | 3.4.1 Density of measurable subsets of $[0, 1]$ | 48 | |
| | | 3.4.2 Strong density on C^2 curves | 57 | |
| 4 | The | e Lipschitz Bishop-Phelps-Bollobás property | 63 | |
| | 4.1 | Finite metric spaces | 64 | |
| | 4.2 | Uniformly Gromov concave metric spaces | 67 | |

| 5 | $\mathbf{S}\mathbf{t}\mathbf{a}$ | bility results | 73 | | |
|--------------|----------------------------------|---|----|--|--|
| | 5.1 | From scalar functions to vector-valued maps | 73 | | |
| | 5.2 | Stability behavior under operations | 81 | | |
| | | 5.2.1 Domain spaces | 81 | | |
| | | 5.2.2 Range spaces | 83 | | |
| 6 | Lips | schitz compact maps | 89 | | |
| | 6.1 | Conditions on the metric space | 89 | | |
| | 6.2 | Conditions on the range space | 91 | | |
| | 6.3 | Stability behavior under operations | 93 | | |
| 7 | Cor | nclusions and open problems | 99 | | |
| Bibliography | | | | | |
| Glossary | | | | | |

Introduction

The concept of Lipschitz function was introduced in 1864 by the German mathematician Rudolf Lipschitz. Since then, Lipschitz functions have been an object widely studied for their applications in fields of mathematics such as Fourier Analysis and Differential Equations. Let us recall this concept.

Definition. Let (M, d_M) and (N, d_N) be metric spaces and let $f: M \longrightarrow N$ be a map. We say that f is Lipschitz if there exists a constant $k \ge 0$ such that

$$d_N(f(p), f(q)) \leq k d_M(p, q) \quad \forall p, q \in M.$$

The least constant satisfying the above inequality is called the *Lipschitz constant* of f and it is usually denoted by L(f):

$$\mathcal{L}(f) = \sup\left\{\frac{d_N(f(p), f(q))}{d_M(p, q)} \colon p, q \in M, p \neq q\right\}.$$
(1)

With this notation, we can say that a map $f: M \longrightarrow N$ is Lipschitz if and only if $L(f) < \infty$.

The appearance of Functional Analysis and, in particular, of the theory of Banach spaces, has made it possible to study Lipschitz maps not only as maps satisfying certain good behavior, but also as elements of some Banach space. Indeed, given a real Banach space Y, we can consider the vector space $\operatorname{Lip}(M, Y)$ of all Lipschitz maps from M to Y. Then, the function $\|\cdot\|_L \colon \operatorname{Lip}(M, Y) \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ that assigns to each Lipschitz map $f \in \operatorname{Lip}(M, Y)$ its Lipschitz constant, that is, $\|f\|_L = \operatorname{L}(f)$, is a seminorm that, after considering the quotient space under the subspace of the constant functions, becomes a complete norm.

Instead of considering the quotient space, it is more convenient to consider pointed metric spaces. A pointed metric space is simply a metric space M in which we distinguish an element, usually denoted by 0. Then, given a real Banach space Y, we can consider the space $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, Y)$ of all Lipschitz maps from M to Y that vanish at 0. With this idea, the only constant map that we may find as element of this space is the zero map, so $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, Y)$ endowed with the Lipschitz constant as norm, is a Banach space. Let us say that we are not losing generality restricting to pointed metric spaces since the only thing we do is to fix a point on it. Furthermore, if M_0 is a pointed metric space and M is its completion, then it is well known that every Lipschitz map with domain M_0 uniquely extends to M. Indeed, it is immediate to verify that the spaces $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M_0, Y)$ and $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, Y)$ are isometrically isomorphic for any Banach space Y. Therefore, we do not lose generality if we restrict our study to complete metric spaces. For these reasons, all along this work every metric space will be pointed and complete.

The study of the geometric structure of these Banach spaces has been strongly developed during the last decades (good references for background on this are [41], [44], [51], and [65]). Moreover, this line of research has gained popularity due to the importance that Lipschitz maps have in the theory of Nonlinear Geometry of Banach spaces (see [42]).

Throughout this work, Banach spaces will be over the real scalars. Let us give a piece of notation. Given a metric space $M, p \in M$, and r > 0, the closed ball of center p and radius r is denoted by B(p, r). Given a Banach space X, we will denote by B_X and S_X the closed unit ball and the unit sphere of X, respectively. We will denote by X^* the topological dual of X. If Y is another Banach space, we write $\mathcal{L}(X,Y)$ to denote the Banach space of all bounded linear operators from X to Y, endowed with the operator norm. We say that $T \in \mathcal{L}(X,Y)$ attains its norm, and write $T \in NA(X,Y)$, if there is $x \in X$ with ||x|| = 1 such that ||Tx|| = ||T||. The study of the density of norm-attaining linear operators has its roots in the classical Bishop-Phelps theorem, which states that $NA(X,\mathbb{R})$ is dense in $X^* = \mathcal{L}(X,\mathbb{R})$ for every Banach space X (see [16]). After this result, in 1963 Lindenstrauss began the study of the vectorial case, that is, the study of norm-attaining linear operators, showing that in general the Bishop-Phelps theorem is not true in the vectorial case and giving some positive partial results (see [57]). Since then, the theory of norm-attaining linear operators has been intensely studied by many mathematicians. Relevant contributions were given by, among many others, J. Bourgain in the 1970's and W. Schachermayer in the 1980's. We refer to [1] for a detailed account on the subject. Recently, this theory has gained strength again with the introduction in 2008 of the *Bishop-Phelps-Bollobás property* (BPBp for short) [4]. This property tries to study for which pairs of Banach spaces (X, Y), we can approximate both any linear operator $T \in \mathcal{L}(X, Y)$ and any point $x \in S_X$ at which T is close to attain its norm by a norm-attaining linear operator $S \in NA(X, Y)$ and a point $x' \in S_X$ at which S attains its norm.

In this work we will focus our attention on studying a natural question that appears as a combination of the two aforementioned research lines, Lipschitz maps and norm-attaining linear operators. The next definition constitutes our main object of study along this thesis.

Definition. Let M be a metric space and let Y be a Banach space. We will say that a Lipschitz map $f: M \longrightarrow Y$ attains its Lipschitz constant or strongly attains its norm when there exist two distinct points $p, q \in M$ for which the supremum in (1) is attained, that is,

$$||f||_L = \mathcal{L}(f) = \frac{||f(p) - f(q)||}{d(p,q)}.$$

The set of all strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz maps from M to Y is denoted by LipSNA(M, Y).

If M is a finite metric space, it is clear that every Lipschitz map strongly attains its norm. On the other hand, it is easy to show that for any infinite metric space M and Banach space Y, it is possible to find a Lipschitz function $f: M \longrightarrow Y$ which does not strongly attain its norm (see Corollary 3.46 in [65]). However, since any Lipschitz map from M to Y vanishing at 0 can be seen as an element of the Banach space $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, Y)$, where we have a topology, it makes sense to wonder if given a Lipschitz map $f: M \longrightarrow Y$, we can find strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz maps as close to f as we want. The first negative answer to this question was given in [50, Example 2.1], where a Lipschitz function $f: [0, 1] \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ which cannot be approximated in norm by strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz functions is presented. In view of this, the following natural question appears:

Problem (Leading problem of the thesis). For which metric spaces M and Banach spaces Y is it possible to approximate every Lipschitz map from M to Y by strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz maps? Equivalently, for which metric spaces M and Banach spaces Y is the set LipSNA(M, Y) norm-dense in $\text{Lip}_0(M, Y)$?

This is the leading question for this work. Let us comment that this question has been asked by G. Godefroy in the 2015 survey paper [41] (see Problem 6.7) for the case when M is compact. There are several concrete questions there, some of which are studied in this thesis.

Although at first appearance this question seems to deal only with Lipschitz maps, we will show that there is an intimate connection with the theory of norm-attaining linear operators. Indeed, this connection will play an essential role throughout this work, but before being able to understand why, we need to learn more about Lipschitz spaces.

The first thing we need to know is that, for any pointed metric space M, the Lipschitz space $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$ is a dual Banach space, that is, there exists a Banach space X whose topological dual, denoted as usual by X^* , is isometrically isomorphic to $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$. In fact, an explicit expression of an isometric predual of $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$ can be given. Indeed, we denote by δ the canonical isometric embedding of M into $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})^*$, which is given by

$$\langle f, \delta(p) \rangle = f(p) \quad \forall p \in M, \quad \forall f \in \operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R}).$$

We denote by $\mathcal{F}(M)$ the norm-closed linear span of $\delta(M)$ in the dual of $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M,\mathbb{R})$:

$$\mathcal{F}(M) := \overline{\operatorname{span}}\{\delta(p) \colon p \in M\} \subseteq \operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})^*,$$

which is usually called the *Lipschitz-free space over* M. It is known that $\mathcal{F}(M)$ is an isometric predual of the Banach space $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$ (actually, in [65] it is shown that it is the unique isometric predual when M is bounded or a geodesic space). For more background on Lipschitz-free spaces, we refer to the papers [41] and [43], and to the book [65] (where they are called *Arens-Eells spaces*).

The second thing we need to know is that we can identify every Lipschitz map from M to Y with a bounded and linear operator from $\mathcal{F}(M)$ to Y. This identification plays an essential role throughout this work since it is the bridge between strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz maps and norm-attaining linear operators. Given a Lipschitz map $f: M \longrightarrow Y$, we can consider the unique bounded linear operator $\widehat{f}: \mathcal{F}(M) \longrightarrow Y$ satisfying

$$\widehat{f}(\delta(p)) = f(p) \quad \forall \, p \in M$$

The mapping $f \mapsto \widehat{f}$ turns out to be an isometric isomorphism between the Lipschitz space $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, Y)$ and the space $\mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ of all bounded and linear operators from $\mathcal{F}(M)$ to Y. Therefore, every time that we have a Lipschitz map $f: M \longrightarrow Y$, we can consider its associated linear operator $\widehat{f}: \mathcal{F}(M) \longrightarrow Y$, and vice versa. Indeed, we will constantly use this identification without specifying more details.

The third thing we need to introduce is the notion of molecule. Given a metric space M, a molecule of $\mathcal{F}(M)$ is just an element of the form

$$m_{p,q} = \frac{\delta(p) - \delta(q)}{d(p,q)}, \quad \text{where } p,q \in M, \, p \neq q.$$

We write Mol(M) to denote the set of all molecules of $\mathcal{F}(M)$. As a consequence of Hahn-Banach theorem, it is easy to see that every molecule has norm one and that we can recover the unit ball of $\mathcal{F}(M)$ as the closed convex hull of the molecules, that is,

$$B_{\mathcal{F}(M)} = \overline{\operatorname{co}}(\operatorname{Mol}(M)).$$

Now, we are ready to state the connection between our main question and the theory of norm-attaining linear operators. Let M be a metric space, let Y be a Banach space, and let $f: M \longrightarrow Y$ be a Lipschitz map. Recall that f strongly attains its norm when there exist distinct points $p, q \in M$ such that

$$||f||_{L} = \frac{||f(p) - f(q)||}{d(p,q)}$$

Then, using the identification between Lipschitz maps and their associated linear operators, we can reformulate this condition as follows:

$$\|\widehat{f}\| = \frac{\|\widehat{f}(\delta_p) - \widehat{f}(\delta_q)\|}{d(p,q)} = \left\|\widehat{f}\left(\frac{\delta_p - \delta_q}{d(p,q)}\right)\right\| = \|\widehat{f}(m_{p,q})\|.$$

Consequently, a Lipschitz map strongly attains its norm if, and only if, its associated linear operator attains its norm (in the classical sense) at a molecule of $\mathcal{F}(M)$. In view of this, the study of the density of the strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz maps can be understood as a non-linear generalization of the classical theory of norm-attaining linear operators. Indeed, our leading question can be reformulated in the following way:

For which metric spaces M and Banach spaces Y is the set of all bounded linear operators from $\mathcal{F}(M)$ to Y which attain their norm at some molecule dense in $\mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$?

Let us comment that this stronger version of density is not equivalent to the classic one. Indeed, it is clear that if LipSNA(M, Y) is dense in Lip₀(M, Y), then NA($\mathcal{F}(M), Y$) is dense in $\mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$. However, the reverse implication is not true in general: the Bishop-Phelps theorem implies that NA($\mathcal{F}(M), \mathbb{R}$) is dense in $\mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), \mathbb{R})$ for every metric space M, but we have already commented that LipSNA([0, 1], \mathbb{R}) is not dense in Lip₀([0, 1], \mathbb{R}). This shows that attaining the norm at a molecule is a condition quite more restrictive than simply attaining the norm. We will see that molecules play an important role in the extremal structure of Lipschitz-free spaces and, under some assumptions, this will allow us to obtain positive partial results for our problem using classic results coming from the theory of norm-attaining linear operators.

After this background, we proceed to outline the content of the thesis.

Chapter 1. Preliminary results

First of all, we present a brief summary containing some background on Lipschitz spaces and Lipschitzfree spaces, as well as some preliminary results that we will need for the rest of the chapters. We start commenting on the main results that have appeared in the last twenty years about the extremal structure of Lipschitz-free spaces. We consider classical notions of extremal points such as extreme points, exposed points, preserved extreme points, denting points, and strongly exposed points, studying them in the particular case when the Banach space is a Lipschitz-free space. Then, from different recent papers devoted to studying the geometry of Lipschitz-free spaces, we collect some characterizations of these extremal points in terms of the underlying metric space, and analyze the relationship between molecules and the extremal structure of Lipschitz-free spaces. Finally, we introduce some metric notions and technical results that we will need later.

Chapter 2. Strong density. Positive results

The second chapter is devoted to obtaining positive results concerning strong density. In the first section we present the first positive results that we find in the literature. They are due to G. Godefroy and deal with the little Lipschitz space, which under some assumptions acts as an isometric predual for the Lipschitz-free space. Furthermore, we want to highlight the following result which appeared shortly after that.

Proposition ([36, Proposition 7.4]). Let M be a metric space such that $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has the Radon-Nikodým property. Then, LipSNA(M, Y) is norm-dense in Lip₀(M, Y) for every Banach space Y.

J. Bourgain showed in [18] that if a Banach space X has the Radon-Nikodým property (RNP for short), then X also has Lindenstrauss property A, that is, NA(X, Y) is dense in $\mathcal{L}(X, Y)$ for every Banach space Y. Motivated by this fact, in the second section of the chapter we study some other known sufficient conditions for Lindenstrauss property A. More concretely, we analyze the property of having a norming set of uniformly strongly exposed points, property α , and property quasi- α . We prove that if M is a metric space such that $\mathcal{F}(M)$ satisfy any of the previous properties, then LipSNA(M, Y) is norm-dense in Lip₀(M, Y) for every Banach space Y. Moreover, we translate these properties in terms of the underlying metric spaces and present some criteria that help us to verify if the Lipschitz-free space over some metric space satisfies any of them.

We devote the third section of the chapter to present other kind of examples of metric spaces for which there is strong density. The first family we present is that of Hölder metric spaces. Recall that a Hölder metric space is a metric space of the form (M, d^{θ}) , where (M, d) is a metric space and $0 < \theta < 1$.

Proposition (Corollary 2.25). Let M be a Hölder metric space. Then, LipSNA(M, Y) is dense in $\text{Lip}_0(M, Y)$ for every Banach space Y.

Next, we present some concrete subset of the plane for which there is strong density but which contain the unit interval [0, 1].

Example (Part of Theorem 2.26). Consider the subsets of \mathbb{R}^2 given by

$$A_n = \left\{ \left(\frac{k}{2^n}, \frac{1}{2^n}\right) : k \in \{0, \dots, 2^n\} \right\} \subseteq \mathbb{R}^2 \quad \forall n \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\},$$
$$M_\infty = \bigcup_{n=0}^\infty A_n, \quad M = M_\infty \cup ([0, 1] \times \{0\}).$$

Let \mathfrak{M}_p be the set M endowed with the distance inherited from $(\mathbb{R}^2, \|\cdot\|_p)$ for p = 1, 2. Then, LipSNA (\mathfrak{M}_p, Y) is dense in Lip $_0(\mathfrak{M}_p, Y)$ for every Banach space Y and for p = 1, 2.

The examples above are the first known examples of metric space for which there is strong density and whose Lipschitz-free space fails the RNP. Indeed, for $p = 1, 2, \mathfrak{M}_p$ contains [0, 1], so $\mathcal{F}(\mathfrak{M}_p)$ contains $L_1[0, 1]$ as a subspace and thus, $\mathcal{F}(\mathfrak{M}_p)$ fails the RNP. This provides a negative answer to a question proposed by G. Godefroy in 2015, see [41, p. 115]. Next, we dedicate a section to discuss the relationship between all the sufficient conditions for strong density that we have presented. Furthermore, we use the criteria that we have developed in the previous section to generate examples of metric spaces satisfying and failing strong density. This allows us to prove that none of the sufficient conditions are necessary to have strong density.

The fifth section of Chapter 2 is devoted to studying the consequences that the density of strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz maps produces on the geometry of the Lipschitz-free space. Among the results we have obtained, we want to spotlight the following one:

Theorem (Theorem 2.35). Let M be a metric space for which LipSNA (M, \mathbb{R}) is dense in Lip₀ (M, \mathbb{R}) . Then, $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$ is the closed convex hull of its extreme molecules.

Moreover, for compact metric spaces we obtain an improvement of the above result.

Theorem (Theorem 2.48). Let M be a compact metric space for which LipSNA (M, \mathbb{R}) is dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$. Then, $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$ is the closed convex hull of its strongly exposed molecules.

These two results somehow improve a result by Lindenstrauss in the Lipschitz setting (see [57, Theorem 2]). As a consequence of our results, we also get the following corollary.

Corollary (Corollary 2.43). Let M be a compact metric space for which $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has the RNP. Then, for every Banach space Y, LipSNA(M, Y) (and so NA $(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$) contains a dense open subset.

This also somehow improves a result from J. Bourgain in the Lipschitz setting for compact metric spaces (see [18, Theorem 5]).

Finally, in the last section of this chapter we study the density of the set LipSNA(M, \mathbb{R}), but for a different topology. Indeed, Lip₀(M, \mathbb{R}) is a Banach space for any metric space M, so we may consider its weak topology. Consequently, it makes sense to wonder for which metric spaces M the set LipSNA(M, \mathbb{R}) is weakly dense in Lip₀(M, \mathbb{R}). We obtain a plenary satisfactory answer to this question. In fact, we prove that for any metric space M, the set LipSNA(M, \mathbb{R}) is sequentially weakly dense in Lip₀(M, \mathbb{R}). Actually, we prove more:

Theorem (Theorem 2.53). Let M be a metric space. Then, LipSNA (M, \mathbb{R}) is weakly sequentially dense in Lip₀ (M, \mathbb{R}) . Moreover, for every $g \in \text{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$ there is a sequence $\{g_n\} \subset \text{LipSNA}(M, \mathbb{R})$ such that $g_n \xrightarrow{w} g$, $\|g_n\|_L \to \|g\|_L$, and $g_n \to g$ uniformly on bounded sets.

Chapter 3. Strong density. Negative results

The third chapter is devoted to obtaining negative results. In the first section we present the first negative results that we find in the literature. They can be found in [50] and we can see them as a generalization of the next example.

Example ([50, Example 2.1]). Consider [0, 1] endowed with the usual metric. Then, LipSNA([0, 1], \mathbb{R}) is not dense in Lip₀([0, 1], \mathbb{R}).

In the next section, we generalize this example in two directions. On the one side, we prove the following result concerning length metric spaces.

Theorem (Theorem 3.3). Let M be a length metric space. Then, the set LipSNA (M, \mathbb{R}) is not dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$.

On the other side, as a consequence of our results, we characterize the closed subsets of [0, 1] for which we have strong density.

Corollary (Corollary 3.8). Let M be a closed subset of [0, 1]. Then, LipSNA (M, \mathbb{R}) is dense in Lip₀ (M, \mathbb{R}) if and only if M has measure zero. Moreover, in such a case, we have that LipSNA(M, Y) is dense in Lip₀(M, Y) for every Banach space Y.

In the third section we study the case of the unit circle $\mathbb{T} \subseteq \mathbb{R}^2$ endowed with the Euclidean metric. The main result is the following. **Theorem** (Theorem 3.10). Let \mathbb{T} be the unit sphere of the Euclidean plane endowed with the inherited Euclidean metric. Then, LipSNA(\mathbb{T}, \mathbb{R}) is not dense in Lip₀(\mathbb{T}, \mathbb{R}).

Let us comment that this result is somehow surprising, as \mathbb{T} is Gromov concave (i.e. all the molecules are strongly exposed point of the unit ball of $\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{T})$), see Proposition 3.9. This shows that the later condition is not sufficient to get strong density.

The last section of the chapter is devoted to showing that, under some regularity assumptions, the previous result dealing with \mathbb{T} can be extended to differentiable curves. More concretely, we prove the following result.

Theorem (Theorem 3.20). Let E be a normed space, let $J \subseteq \mathbb{R}$ be an interval, let $\alpha: J \longrightarrow E$ be a curve, and let $\Gamma \subseteq E$ be its range. Assume that there is an interval $I \subseteq J$ for which $\alpha|_I: I \longrightarrow E$ is a C^2 curve parametrized by arc length and $\alpha(I)$ has nonempty interior with respect to Γ . Then,

$$\overline{\mathrm{LipSNA}(\Gamma,\mathbb{R})} \neq \mathrm{Lip}_0(\Gamma,\mathbb{R}).$$

Let us mention that in order to prove Theorem 3.20, several technical results are needed and the result is not merely a routinely extension (see Theorem 3.12 and Lemma 3.19).

Chapter 4. The Lipschitz Bishop-Phelps-Bollobás property

Recall that the Bishop-Phelps-Bollobás property was introduced in 2008 as a stronger version of the density of the set of norm-attaining linear operators (see [4]). This property tries to study for which pairs of Banach spaces (X, Y) we can approximate simultaneously both any linear operator $T \in \mathcal{L}(X, Y)$ and any point $x \in S_X$ at which T is close to attain its norm by a norm-attaining linear operator $S \in NA(X, Y)$ and a point $x' \in S_X$ at which S attains its norm.

In the fourth chapter of the thesis we introduce an analogous property for Lipschitz maps, the Lipschitz Bishop-Phelps-Bollobás property (Lip-BPB property for short).

Definition (Definition 4.1). Let M be a metric space and let Y be a Banach space. We say that the pair (M, Y) has the Lipschitz Bishop-Phelps-Bollobás property (Lip-BPB property for short), if given $\varepsilon > 0$ there is $\eta(\varepsilon) > 0$ such that for every norm-one $F \in \text{Lip}_0(M, Y)$ and every $p, q \in M, p \neq q$ such that $\|F(p) - F(q)\| > (1 - \eta(\varepsilon))d(p, q)$, there exist $G \in \text{Lip}_0(M, Y)$ and $r, s \in M, r \neq s$, such that

$$\frac{\|G(r) - G(s)\|}{d(r,s)} = \|G\|_L = 1, \quad \|G - F\|_L < \varepsilon, \quad \frac{d(p,r) + d(q,s)}{d(p,q)} < \varepsilon.$$

If the previous definition holds for a class of linear operators from $\mathcal{F}(M)$ to Y, we will say that the pair (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property for that class.

Let M be a metric space and Y be a Banach space. It is immediate to verify that the pair (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property if and only if we can approximate both any Lipschitz map $F \in \text{Lip}_0(M, Y)$ and any molecule $m \in \text{Mol}(M)$ at which \hat{F} is close to attain its norm by a strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz map $G \in \text{LipSNA}(M, Y)$ and molecule $m' \in \text{Mol}(M)$ at which \hat{G} attains its norm. This observation makes clear that the Lip-BPB property is indeed a non-linear generalization of the classical Bishop-Phelps-Bollobás property.

In the first section we focus our attention on finite metric spaces. We study conditons to ensure that the pair (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property for some Banach space Y. The next theorem is the main result of this kind.

Theorem (Theorem 4.2). Let M be a finite metric space and let Y be a Banach space. If $(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ has the BPBp, then (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property.

Moreover, we give some examples to show that in general it is not possible to remove any of the assumptions.

In the next section we give sufficient conditions on more general metric spaces M to guarantee that (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property for every Banach space Y. Our main result in this section deals with the extremal structure of the Lipschitz-free space. As we will define later, a metric space M is said to be *uniformly Gromov concave* when the whole Mol(M) is a set of uniformly strongly exposed points (see Definition 1.12 for more details). In this family of metric spaces are included finite concave metric spaces, ultrametric spaces, and arbitrary Hölder metric spaces. For these spaces we obtain the following.

Theorem (Theorem 4.9). Let M be a uniformly Gromov concave metric space. Then, (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property for every Banach space Y.

Chapter 5. Stability results

In the first section we study the relationship between the Lip-BPB property for scalar Lipschitz functions and the Lip-BPB property for vector-valued Lipschitz maps. We give some conditions over the Banach space Y that allow us to pass from the Lip-BPB property of (M, \mathbb{R}) to the Lip-BPB property of (M, Y) for some classes of operators. Our main result in this section deals with the recent notion of ACK structure and Γ -flat operators from [21], see Definition 5.3.

Theorem (Theorem 5.6). Let M be a metric space such that (M, \mathbb{R}) has the Lip-BPB property, let Y be a Banach space in ACK_{ρ} with associated norming set $\Gamma \subseteq B_{Y^*}$ of Definition 5.3, and let $\varepsilon > 0$. Then, there exists $\eta(\varepsilon, \rho) > 0$ such that if we take $\widehat{T} \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ a Γ -flat operator with $||T||_L = 1$ and $m \in Mol(M)$ satisfying $||\widehat{T}(m)|| > 1 - \eta(\varepsilon, \rho)$, then there exist an operator $\widehat{S} \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ and a molecule $u \in Mol(M)$ such that

$$\|S(u)\| = \|S\|_L = 1, \quad \|m - u\| < \varepsilon, \quad \|T - S\|_L < \varepsilon.$$

Due to the generality of the last result, we obtain a series of consequences about the Lip-BPB property in the vector-valued case. These consequences include results concerning spaces of continuous functions, injective tensor products, and sequence spaces. Among them, we want to highlight the following corollary.

Corollary (Corollary 5.7). Let M be a metric space such that (M, \mathbb{R}) has the Lip-BPB property. If Y is a Banach space having property β , then (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property.

Let us comment that an analogous results for property quasi- β does not hold for the Lip-BPB property in general (see Example 5.14). Furthermore, we do a parallel study to obtain versions of these results for strong density. In fact, since we do not need to control the distance between molecules, for some of them we obtain improvements when we restrict to strong density. As an example of this, a version for strong density of Corollary 5.7 holds for property quasi- β .

Proposition (Proposition 5.15). Let M be a metric space such that $\text{LipSNA}(M, \mathbb{R})$ is norm dense in $\text{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$ and let Y be a Banach space having property quasi- β . Then, we have that

$$\operatorname{LipSNA}(M, Y) = \operatorname{Lip}_0(M, Y).$$

Finally, in the last section of this chapter we study stability properties of the Lip-BPB property and strong density under some operations that we can consider on the domain space, such as sums of metric spaces, or on the range space, such as absolute sums of Banach spaces. We also obtain more satisfactory results when we restrict our study to strong density. An example of this is the next result dealing with sum of metric spaces, which is not true for the Lip-BPB property as Example 5.19 shows.

Theorem (Theorem 5.20). Let $\{M_i\}_{i \in I}$ be a family of metric spaces, consider the sum $M = \coprod_{i \in I} M_i$ and let Y be a Banach space. Then the following are equivalent:

- (i) LipSNA (M_i, Y) is dense in Lip₀ (M_i, Y) for every $i \in I$.
- (ii) LipSNA(M, Y) is dense in Lip₀(M, Y).

Chapter 6. Lipschitz compact maps

This chapter is devoted to studying Lipschitz compact maps. Let M be a metric space, Y be a Banach space, and $F: M \longrightarrow Y$ be a Lipschitz map. We say that F is Lipschitz compact when its Lipschitz image, that is, the set

$$\left\{\frac{F(p) - F(q)}{d(p,q)} \colon p, q \in M, \ p \neq q\right\} \subseteq Y,$$

is relatively compact. We repeat the study of the strong density and the Lip-BPB property that we have done all along the previous chapters, but now restricted to Lipschitz compact maps. We see that most of our results are still valid when we restrict to this class. Moreover, in this setting we are able to improve some results and give new ones that are only valid for Lipschitz compact maps. For instance, given a metric space M and a Banach space Y, every compact operator with Y as codomain is Γ -flat for every $\Gamma \subseteq B_{Y^*}$. Therefore, we obtain results analogous to Theorem 5.6 and its consequences, but forgetting about the class of Γ -flat operators.

Proposition (Proposition 6.6). Let M be a metric space such that (M, \mathbb{R}) has the Lip-BPB property and let Y be an ACK_{ρ} Banach space. Then, the pair (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps.

Moreover, an analogous result for strong density also holds. Let us also spotlight the following result concerning L_1 -spaces, which is only valid when restricted to Lipschitz compact maps.

Proposition (Proposition 6.12). Let M be a metric space such that (M, \mathbb{R}) has the Lip-BPB property. Let Y be a Banach space such that Y^* is isometrically isomorphic to an L_1 -space. Then, (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps.

We also obtain an analogous result for the strong density in this case. Finally, following the previous chapters, we also present results dealing with the stability of the Lip-BPB property and the strong density for Lipschitz compact maps under some operations on the domain and range spaces. As before, we obtain some results that are only valid when restricted to Lipschitz compact maps.

Chapter 7. Conclusions and open problems

Finally, we present the conclusions of the thesis together with some open problems. Let us briefly comment on the open problems that we propose in Chapter 7.

The first problem asks if it is enough to have strong density for real valued functions to guarantee that we have strong density for every Banach space as range space:

Problem (Problem 7.1). Let M be a metric space so that LipSNA (M, \mathbb{R}) is dense in Lip₀ (M, \mathbb{R}) . Is LipSNA(M, Y) dense in Lip₀(M, Y) for every Banach space Y?

The second one asks if the fact that the Banach space $\mathcal{F}(M)$ satisfies Lindenstrauss property A implies strong density for every Banach space:

Problem (Problem 7.2). Let M be a metric space. Assume that $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has Lindenstrauss property A, that is, $NA(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ is dense in $\mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ for every Banach space Y. Is it true that LipSNA(M, Y) is dense in $Lip_0(M, Y)$ for every Banach space Y?

The next problem is related to the extremal structure of Lipschitz-free spaces, but it is directly connected to strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz maps:

Problem (Problem 7.3). Let M be a metric space so that LipSNA (M, \mathbb{R}) is dense in Lip₀ (M, \mathbb{R}) . Is $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$ the closed convex hull of its strongly exposed points?

Theorem 3.20 shows that strong density fails for C^2 curves. We wonder whether the same remains true for more general curves.

Problem (Problem 7.4). Let $I \subset \mathbb{R}$ be an interval, let E be a normed space, and let $\alpha: I \longrightarrow E$ be a rectifiable curve. Is there a Lipschitz function $f \in \text{Lip}_0(\alpha(I), \mathbb{R})$ that cannot be approximated by strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz functions?

For the next problem, we wonder whether strong density is stable under equivalent metrics. More specifically, we propose the following question:

Problem (Problem 7.5). Let (M, d) be a metric space and let d' be an equivalent metric to d. Assume that LipSNA $((M, d), \mathbb{R})$ is dense in Lip₀ $((M, d), \mathbb{R})$. Is LipSNA $((M, d'), \mathbb{R})$ also dense in Lip₀ $((M, d'), \mathbb{R})$?

Finally, motivated by certain results of Bourgain and Huff, we propose the following two open problems.

Problem (Problem 7.6). Let M be a metric space. Suppose $\overline{\text{LipSNA}(M', Y)} = \text{Lip}_0(M', Y)$ for every metric space M' bi-Lipschitz equivalent to M and every Banach space Y. Does $\mathcal{F}(M)$ have the RNP?

Problem (Problem 7.7). Let M be a metric space. Suppose $\overline{\text{LipSNA}(N,Y)} = \text{Lip}_0(N,Y)$ for every closed subset N of M and every Banach space Y. Does $\mathcal{F}(M)$ have the RNP?

Chapter 1

Preliminary results

All along this work, metric spaces will be pointed and complete, and Banach spaces will be over the real scalars. It is well known that norm-attaining linear operators are strongly related to the extremal structure of a Banach space. Also, as we have already commented, there is an intimate connection between norm-attaining linear operators and strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz maps. In view of this, the extremal structure of the Lipschitz-free space over a metric space M is expected to play an important role when studying strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz maps from M to a Banach space Y. Indeed, all along this work we will show that there is a deep connection between them. Understanding the extremal structure of Lipschitz-free space gives deep knowledge about the behavior of strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz maps, and vice versa.

Thankfully, before the preparation of this work the extremal structure of Lipschitz-free spaces has been widely studied. Many of the classical notions of extremal points have been metrically characterized. Also, it has been studied the shape of those elements of the unit sphere of the Lipschitz-free space that are extremal points. Of course, there are plenty of open questions concerning the extremal structure of these Banach spaces, but their study has advanced enough to be able to give nontrivial results about strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz maps. We consider very convenient to start this work with a small summary of the study done in the last years.

Let X be a Banach space. A *slice* of the unit ball B_X is a non-empty intersection of an open half-space with B_X . All slices can be written in the form

$$S(B_X, f, \delta) = \{ x \in B_X : f(x) > 1 - \delta \},\$$

where $f \in S_{B_{X^*}}$ and $\delta > 0$. The *diameter* of a metric space M is diam $(M) = \sup\{d(p,q): p, q \in M\}$. Let us introduce the most studied notions of extremal points in the context of Lipschitz-free spaces.

Definition 1.1. Let X be a Banach space, $x \in S_X$. We say that x is:

- (i) An extreme point of B_X if whenever x = ty + (1 t)z with $y, z \in S_X, t \in [0, 1]$, we have that x = z = y.
- (ii) An exposed point of B_X if there exists a functional attaining its norm only at the point x.
- (iii) A preserved extreme point of B_X if it is an extreme point of $B_{X^{**}}$.
- (iv) A denting point of B_X if there exist slices of B_X containing x of arbitrarily small diameter.
- (v) A strongly exposed point of B_X if there exists a functional $f \in S_{X^*}$ so that f(x) = ||x|| and whenever a sequence $\{x_n\}$ of elements of B_X satisfies that $f(x_n) \longrightarrow 1$, we have that $\{x_n\} \longrightarrow x$ (equivalently, f(x) = 1 and there are slices of B_X associated to f of arbitrarily small diameter).

The notations ext (B_X) , exp (B_X) , pre-ext (B_X) , dent (B_X) , and str-exp (B_X) stand for the sets of extreme points, exposed points, preserved extreme points, denting points, and strongly exposed points of B_X , respectively. We have the following relations between them:

 $\operatorname{str-exp}(B_X) \subset \operatorname{dent}(B_X) \subset \operatorname{pre-ext}(B_X) \subset \operatorname{ext}(B_X) \quad \text{and} \quad \operatorname{str-exp}(B_X) \subset \operatorname{exp}(B_X) \subset \operatorname{ext}(B_X).$

These inclusions are strict in general.

Let us begin this summary of the extremal structure of Lipschitz-free spaces by talking about preserved extreme points. The first thing that must be said about them is that not every element of the unit sphere of a Lipschitz-free space can be a preserved extreme point. Indeed, N. Weaver proved in 1999 the following important result.

Theorem 1.2 ([65, Corollary 3.44]). Let M be a metric space. Let μ be a preserved extreme point of $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$. Then, μ is a molecule.

In view of the relations between the different notions of extremal points described above, we obtain the following immediate consequence.

Corollary 1.3. Let M be a metric space. Let μ be a strongly exposed point of $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$. Then, μ is a molecule.

Consider M to be a metric space, Y to be a Banach space, and $f: M \longrightarrow Y$ to be a Lipschitz map. Notice that if $\hat{f}: \mathcal{F}(M) \longrightarrow Y$ attains its norm, as a linear operator, at a strongly exposed point $\mu \in B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$, by Corollary 1.3 we get that there are $p, q \in M$ with $p \neq q$ such that $\mu = m_{p,q}$. Consequently, \hat{f} attains its norm at $m_{p,q}$ or, equivalently, f attains its Lipschitz norm at the pair (p,q). This simple observation turns out to be essential for the study of strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz maps and we will make use of it all along this work.

Given a metric space M, it is clear that the Lipschitz-free space over M is a Banach space which is completely determined by M. For this reason, any geometrical aspect of $\mathcal{F}(M)$ should be able to be expressed as some metric aspect of M. Very recently it has been metrically characterized when a molecule of $\mathcal{F}(M)$ is a preserved extreme point of its unit ball.

Theorem 1.4 ([9, Theorem 4.1]). Let M be a metric space and $p, q \in M$ be distinct points. Then, the following are equivalent:

- (i) $m_{p,q}$ is a preserved extreme point of $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$.
- (ii) For every $\varepsilon > 0$ there is $\delta > 0$ such that

 $d(p,z) + d(z,q) - d(p,q) > \delta$ whenever $z \in M$ satisfies $\min\{d(p,z), d(q,z)\} > \varepsilon$.

As a consequence of this metric characterization, they obtain the following interesting result.

Corollary 1.5 ([9, Theorem 4.2]). Let M be a compact metric space and $p, q \in M$ be distinct points. Assume that $m_{p,q}$ is an extreme point of $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$. Then, $m_{p,q}$ is a preserved extreme point of $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$.

On the other hand, there is an equivalence between preserved extreme points and denting points of $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$.

Theorem 1.6 ([36, Theorem 2.4]). Let M be a metric space. Then, every preserved extreme point of $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$ is actually a denting point of $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$.

With respect to strongly exposed points, although there are some particular cases when denting points and strongly exposed points are the same, in general these two notions are distinct in the context of Lipschitz-free spaces. Given a metric space M, Theorem 5.4 in [37] gives a metric characterization of when a molecule of $\mathcal{F}(M)$ is a strongly exposed point of $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$ (recall that every strongly exposed point is a molecule by Corollary 1.3).

Theorem 1.7 ([37, Theorem 5.4]). Let M be a metric space and $p, q \in M$ be distinct points. Then, the following are equivalent:

- (i) $m_{p,q}$ is a strongly exposed point of $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$.
- (ii) There is $\varepsilon > 0$ such that for every $z \in M \setminus \{p,q\}$ we have that

 $d(p,z) + d(z,q) - d(p,q) > \varepsilon \min\{d(p,z), d(z,q)\}.$

Actually, the authors of this result use a metric notion known as property (Z) to characterize the strongly exposed points of $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$. Let M be a metric space. A pair of distinct points (p,q) of M is said to satisfy property (Z) if for every $\varepsilon > 0$ there is $z \in M \setminus \{p,q\}$ such that

$$d(p,z) + d(z,q) - d(p,q) \leq \varepsilon \min\{d(p,z), d(z,q)\}.$$

The metric space M is said to have property (Z) when every pair of distinct points of M has property (Z). Under this notation, Theorem 1.7 states that a molecule $m_{p,q}$ is a strongly exposed point of $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$ if, and only if, the pair (p,q) fails property (Z). As a consequence of this, we obtain the following result.

Corollary 1.8. Let M be a metric space. Then, the following are equivalent:

- (i) M has property (Z).
- (ii) $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$ has no strongly exposed points.

Property (Z) was introduced in [45] in order to give a metric characterization of what the authors call *local metric spaces* in the compact case. After this paper, some other works appeared studying this property and obtaining interesting results about it. In order to comment this results, let us introduce two well-known notions. On the one hand, a Banach space X is said to have the *Daugavet property* if

$$\| \operatorname{Id} + T \| = 1 + \| T \|$$

for every rank-1 linear operator $T: X \longrightarrow X$. On the other hand, a metric space M is said to be *length* if given any two distinct points $p, q \in M$ and $\varepsilon > 0$, there exists a rectifiable curve $\Gamma \subseteq M$ joining p and q of length $d(p,q) + \varepsilon$. These metric spaces can be seen as "almost" geodesic spaces. Indeed, given two distict points $p, q \in M$, even if we are not able to find a curve joining p and q of length d(p,q), we can find curves as close to satisfy it as we want.

It was shown in [45] that if M is a compact metric space, then the space $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$ has the Daugavet property if and only if M has property (Z). After that, this result was generalized by the main theorem of [13] together with Theorem 3.5 in [37], obtaining the following interesting result.

Theorem 1.9 ([13, Theorem 1.5]). Let M be a metric space. The following are equivalent:

- (i) M is a length space.
- (ii) M has property (Z).
- (iii) $\operatorname{Lip}_{0}(M, \mathbb{R})$ has the Daugavet property.
- (iv) $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has the Daugavet property.

Notice that from Theorem 1.4 and the definition of length metric space easily follows that if M is a length metric space, then $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$ has no preserved extreme points. In view of Corollary 1.8 and Theorem 1.9 it is obtained the following curious result.

Corollary 1.10 ([13, Theorem 1.5]). Let M be a metric space. The following are equivalent:

- (i) $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$ has no preserved extreme points.
- (ii) $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$ has no strongly exposed points.

There is no analogous result for extreme points. Indeed, Example 2.4 in [45] presents a metric space for which every molecule is an extreme point of $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$, but none of them are preserved extreme points.

In view of all these results, one can see that preserved extreme points, denting points and strongly exposed points of the unit ball of a Lipschitz-free space are very well described in terms of the underlying metric space. Let us give metric characterizations of when a molecule is an extreme point or a exposed point of the unit ball of Lipschitz-free spaces. Let M be a metric space and $p, q \in M$ be distinct points.

The *metric segment* [p,q] is defined to be the set of all points that metrically lie between p and q, that is,

$$[p,q] = \{z \in M \colon d(p,z) + d(z,q) = d(p,q)\}.$$

In other words, [p,q] is the set of points $z \in M$ for which the triangle inequality turns out to be an equality. Under this notation, the next result follows from Theorem 1.1 in [10], that generalizes one of the consequences of Theorem 4.2 in [9] and [62, Theorem 1].

Theorem 1.11 ([10, Theorem 1.1], [62, Theorem 1]). Let M be a metric space and $p, q \in M$ be distinct points. Then, the following are equivalent:

- (i) $m_{p,q}$ is an extreme point of $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$.
- (ii) $m_{p,q}$ is an exposed point of $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$.
- (*iii*) $[p,q] = \{p,q\}.$

Let us now introduce some metric notions related to the extremal structure of Lipschitz-free spaces that we are going to use all along this work. A metric space M is said to be *concave* if every molecule of $\mathcal{F}(M)$ is a preserved extreme point of $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$. In view of Theorems 1.5 and 1.11, this property can be characterized in the compact case as following: a compact metric space M is concave if and only if

$$d(x,y) < d(x,z) + d(z,y)$$

for all distinct points $x, y, z \in M$. Indeed, this result is extended to the boundedly compact case in [65, Proposition 3.34] (recall that a metric space M is said to be *boundedly compact* if every bounded closed subset of M is compact). A strengthening of this concept is provided when we require all molecules to be strongly exposed points of the unit ball of $\mathcal{F}(M)$. By using the characterization given in Theorem 1.7, this property can be written in terms of the metric space. Moreover, we may also introduce a uniform version of it, that will be helpful in Chapter 2. We need some more notation. Given $x, y, z \in M$, the *Gromov product* of x and y at z is defined in [19, p. 410] as the following quantity:

$$(x,y)_z := \frac{1}{2} (d(x,z) + d(z,y) - d(x,y)) \ge 0.$$

It corresponds to the distance of z to the unique closest point b on the unique geodesic between x and y in any \mathbb{R} -tree into which $\{x, y, z\}$ can be isometrically embedded (such a tree always exists). We send the reader to the commentary before Theorem 3.6 for more details on this. Notice that

$$(x,z)_y + (y,z)_x = d(x,y)$$
 and that $(x,y)_z \leq d(x,z),$

facts which we will use without further comment.

Definition 1.12. Let M be a metric space.

(i) We say that M is Gromov concave if for every $x, y \in M, x \neq y$, there is $\varepsilon_{x,y} > 0$ such that

$$(x,y)_z > \varepsilon_{x,y} \min\{d(x,z), d(y,z)\}$$

for every $z \in M \setminus \{x, y\}$.

(ii) Let $A \subseteq Mol(M)$. We say that A is uniformly Gromov rotund if there is $\varepsilon_0 > 0$ such that

$$(x,y)_z > \varepsilon_0 \min\{d(x,z), d(y,z)\}$$

for every distinct $x, y, z \in M$ such that $m_{x,y} \in A$.

(iii) We say that M is uniformly Gromov concave when Mol(M) is uniformly Gromov rotund.

As we have said, by Theorem 1.7, M is Gromov concave if and only if every molecule is a strongly exposed point of the unit ball of $\mathcal{F}(M)$. In the next chapter we will show that the notion of uniformly Gromov concave can be also characterized in terms of extremal points of $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$.

Moving away from the extremal structure of Lipschitz-free spaces, there are some other results that we are going to need. Let M be a metric space, Y be a Banach space, and $f: M \longrightarrow Y$ be a Lipschitz map. Recall that f attains its Lipschitz constant if and only if its associated linear operator \hat{f} attains its norm (in the classical sense) at some molecule of $\mathcal{F}(M)$. In view of these, it is clear that molecules are going to play an important role in this work. That is why we need to know some basic properties about these points.

Proposition 1.13 ([36, Proposition 2.9]). Let M be a metric space. Then, $\overline{\text{Mol}(M)}^{\omega} \subseteq \text{Mol}(M) \cup \{0\}$. In particular, Mol(M) is norm-closed.

The second result that we need is a technical lemma that appears in [35] and provides a useful estimate of the norm of the difference of two molecules.

Lemma 1.14 ([35, Lemma 4.13]). Let M be a metric space and $x, y, u, v \in M$, with $x \neq y$ and $u \neq v$. Then,

$$\|m_{x,y} - m_{u,v}\| \leq 2 \frac{d(x,u) + d(y,v)}{\max\{d(x,y), d(u,v)\}}$$

If, moreover, $||m_{x,y} - m_{u,v}|| < 1$, then

$$\frac{\max\{d(x,u), d(y,v)\}}{\min\{d(x,y), d(u,v)\}} \le ||m_{x,y} - m_{u,v}||$$

Finally, we will also need the following result coming from [52], which was not included in the final version of that paper [53]. This result gives a tool to construct new metric spaces by gluing metric spaces already constructed. It can also be used to decompose some metric space into smaller "pieces", so we can study its Lipschitz-free space by studying the Lipschitz-free space over each piece. Given a family $\{(X_{\gamma}, \|\cdot\|_{\gamma}): \gamma \in \Gamma\}$ of Banach spaces, we will denote by $\left[\bigoplus_{\gamma \in \Gamma} X_{\gamma}\right]_{\ell_1}$ the ℓ_1 -sum of the family, that is, the product space $X = \prod_{\gamma \in \Gamma} X_{\lambda}$ endowed with the norm $\|x\| = \sum_{\gamma \in \Gamma} \|x(\gamma)\|_{\gamma}$ for every $x \in X$.

Proposition 1.15 ([52, Proposition 5.1]). Suppose that $M = \bigcup_{\gamma \in \Gamma} M_{\gamma}$ is a metric space with metric d, and suppose that there exists $0 \in M$ satisfying

- (i) $M_{\gamma} \cap M_{\eta} = \{0\}$ if $\gamma \neq \eta$, and
- (ii) there exists $C \ge 1$ such that $d(x,0) + d(y,0) \le Cd(x,y)$ for all $\gamma \ne \eta$, $x \in M_{\gamma}$ and $y \in M_{\eta}$.

Then, $\mathcal{F}(M)$ is isomorphic to $\left[\bigoplus_{\gamma \in \Gamma} \mathcal{F}(M_{\gamma})\right]_{\ell_1}$. If C = 1 such an isomorphism can be chosen to be isometric.

The previous result motivates the following definition, which corresponds to the case when C = 1. We follow the terminology introduced by Definition 1.13 in [65].

Definition 1.16. Given a family of pointed metric spaces $\{(M_i, d_i)\}_{i \in I}$, the (metric) sum of the family is the disjoint union of all M_i 's, identifying the base points, endowed with the following metric d: $d(x, y) = d_i(x, y)$ if both $x, y \in M_i$, and $d(x, y) = d_i(x, 0) + d_j(0, y)$ if $x \in M_i$, $y \in M_j$ and $i \neq j$. We write $\coprod_{i \in I} M_i$ to denote the sum of the family of metric spaces.

Chapter 2

Strong density. Positive results

Our goal in this work is to study the problem of finding for which metric spaces M and Banach spaces Y, the set LipSNA(M, Y) of those Lipschitz maps that strongly attain their norm is dense in Lip₀(M, Y). All along this chapter we will give positive results concerning this problem. More precisely, we will present sufficient conditions over $\mathcal{F}(M)$ or Y that guarantee that LipSNA(M, Y) is dense in Lip₀(M, Y). Moreover, we will try to reformulate these conditions in term of the metric space, obtaining criteria that make easier to show that $\mathcal{F}(M)$ satisfies any of these properties. We will also widely analyze the relationship between all these sufficient conditions. Finally, we will present some applications of the study of the strong density that allow us to obtain information about the geometric structure of Lipschitz-free spaces, as well as the metric structure of their underlying metric spaces.

The results obtained in this chapter come from the papers [20], [23], and [24]. They are collaborative works with Bernardo Cascales, Luis Carlos García Lirola, Miguel Martín, and Abraham Rueda Zoca.

2.1 Previous results

Let us present some of the known results about strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz maps.

The first positive examples are due to G. Godefroy and appeared in [41, §5]. They deal with the *little Lipschitz space over* M, denoted by $\lim_{p \to \infty} (M, \mathbb{R})$, consisting of all Lipschitz functions f from M to \mathbb{R} with f(0) = 0 satisfying that for any $\varepsilon > 0$ there exists $\delta > 0$ such that if $d(p,q) < \delta$, then $|f(p) - f(q)| \leq \varepsilon d(p,q)$. We say that $\lim_{p \to \infty} (M, \mathbb{R})$ uniformly separates points of M when there exists a > 0 such that for all $(p,q) \in M \times M$ there exists $f \in \lim_{p \to \infty} (M, \mathbb{R})$ such that f(p) - f(q) = d(p,q) and $||f||_L \leq a$. We have the following result.

Proposition 2.1 ([41, Proposition 5.4]). Let M be a compact metric space such that $\lim_{n \to \infty} (M, \mathbb{R})$ uniformly separates points of M. Let Y be a Banach space. Let $f: M \longrightarrow Y$ be a Lipschitz map. Then, the following assertions are equivalent:

- (i) The map f strongly attains its norm.
- (ii) The operator $\widehat{f} \colon \mathcal{F}(M) \longrightarrow Y$ attains its norm.

As a consequence of this, the following result is obtained.

Corollary 2.2 ([41, Proposition 5.5]). Let M be a compact metric space such that $\lim_{N \to \infty} (M, \mathbb{R})$ uniformly separates points of M. Let Y be a finite-dimensional normed space. Then, $\operatorname{LipSNA}(M, Y)$ is norm-dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, Y)$.

Examples of metric spaces for which the uniformly separating condition is satisfied are: the usual middle-thirds Cantor set, metric spaces which are compact and countable, and compact Hölder metric spaces (see [41, §5] for more details).

After these first examples, a more general result dealing with the Radon-Nikodým property was given in [36]. Indeed, Theorem 4.38 in [65] states that if M is a boundedly compact metric space such that $\lim_{0}(M, \mathbb{R})$ uniformly separates points of M, then $\lim_{0}(M, \mathbb{R})^*$ is isometrically isomorphic to $\mathcal{F}(M)$. In particular, $\mathcal{F}(M)$ is a dual Banach space. Additionally, if M is separable, then $\mathcal{F}(M)$ is a separable Banach space, which is a dual space, so $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has the Radon-Nikodým property. Therefore, the following result from [36] generalizes Corollary 2.2.

Proposition 2.3 ([36, Proposition 7.4]). Let M be a metric space such that $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has the Radon-Nikodým property. Then, LipSNA(M, Y) is norm-dense in Lip₀(M, Y) for every Banach space Y.

The next result collects some examples of metric spaces M for which $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has the RNP.

Example 2.4. Let M be a metric space. The space $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has the RNP in the following cases:

- (i) M is uniformly discrete (i.e. $\inf_{x\neq y} d(x,y) > 0$); [51, Proposition 4.4].
- (ii) M is a countable compact metric space (since, in this case, F(M) is a separable dual Banach space);
 [31, Theorem 2.1]. Indeed, this result was generalized for countable boundedly compact metric spaces (see [65, Corollary 4.39]).
- (iii) M is a boundedly compact Hölder metric space (since, in this case, $\mathcal{F}(M)$ is a separable dual Banach space); [65, Corollary 4.39].
- (iv) M is a closed subset of \mathbb{R} with measure 0 (since, in this case, $\mathcal{F}(M)$ is isometric to ℓ_1); [40].

2.2 Classical sufficient conditions for Lindenstrauss property A in the Lipschitz context

As we have already commented in the introduction, there is a connection between the study of the density of the strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz maps and the study of the norm-attaining linear operators. Recall that a Banach space X has Lindenstrauss property A when $\overline{NA(X,Y)} = \mathcal{L}(X,Y)$ for every Banach space Y, where NA(X,Y) denotes the set of all norm-attaining linear operators that go from X to Y. We also commented that in 1977 it was shown by J. Bourgain that every Banach space with the Radon-Nikodým property also has Lindenstrauss property A (see [18]). Comparing this result with Proposition 2.3, one may wonder whether other classic results concerning norm-attaining linear operators may offer new positive results about strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz maps.

Motivated by this observation, we considered some other conditions implying Lindenstrauss property A that we find in the literature in order to check if indeed they provide new positive results on the density of strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz maps, analogous to Proposition 2.3. That is the case as we will show.

Let us briefly comment on the conditions that we study throughout the section. First, we start by introducing the following uniform notion of strongly exposed point.

Definition 2.5. Let X be a Banach space. A subset $S \subset S_X$ is said to be a *set of uniformly strongly* exposed points if there is a family of functionals $\{h_x\}_{x\in S}$ with $|h_x(x)| = ||h_x|| = 1$ for every $x \in S$ such that, given $\varepsilon > 0$ there is $\delta > 0$ satisfying that

$$\sup_{x \in S} \operatorname{diam}(S(B_X, h_x, \delta)) \leqslant \varepsilon.$$

Having a norming subset of uniformly strongly exposed points is the first condition that we are going to study. Indeed, Lindenstrauss proved in [57, Proposition 1] that if X is a Banach space with a set of uniformly strongly exposed points $S \subset S_X$ such that $B_X = \overline{co}(S)$, then X has Lindenstrauss property A.

As a particular way in which a Banach space may contain a norming set of uniformly strongly exposed points, property α appears. It was introduced in [64] by W. Schachermayer and its main interest is that "many" Banach spaces (e.g. separable, reflexive, WCG...) can be equivalently renormed to have it. **Definition 2.6.** A Banach space X is said to have property α if there exist a balanced subset $\{x_{\lambda}\}_{\lambda \in \Lambda}$ of X and a subset $\{x_{\lambda}^*\}_{\lambda \in \Lambda} \subseteq X^*$ such that

- (i) $||x_{\lambda}|| = ||x_{\lambda}^*|| = |x_{\lambda}^*(x_{\lambda})| = 1$ for all $\lambda \in \Lambda$.
- (ii) There exists $0 \leq \rho < 1$ such that

$$|x_{\lambda}^*(x_{\mu})| \leqslant \rho \quad \forall x_{\lambda} \neq \pm x_{\mu}.$$

(iii) $\overline{\operatorname{co}}(\{x_{\lambda}\}_{\lambda \in \Lambda}) = B_X.$

Let us note that the usual definition of property α does not require the set $\{x_{\lambda}\}_{\lambda \in \Lambda}$ to be balanced and it is actually taken "half" of the set; on the other hand, absolutely closed convex hull instead of closed convex hull is required in item (iii). Both definitions are clearly equivalent, but for our purposes, Definition 2.6 is more convenient.

It is immediate (see [64, Fact in p. 202]) that if X has property α witnessed by a set $\Gamma \subset S_X$, then Γ is a set of uniformly strongly exposed points and, by hypothesis, $\overline{co}(\Gamma) = B_X$. Consequently, any Banach space with property α satisfies Lindenstrauss property A.

Finally, in [27] it is defined a property which, in spite of being weaker than property α , still implies property A.

Definition 2.7. A Banach space X is said to have property quasi- α if there exist a balanced subset $\{x_{\lambda}\}_{\lambda \in \Lambda}$ of X, a subset $\{x_{\lambda}^*\}_{\lambda \in \Lambda} \subseteq X^*$, and $\rho: \Lambda \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ such that

- a) $||x_{\lambda}|| = ||x_{\lambda}^*|| = ||x_{\lambda}^*(x_{\lambda})|| = 1$ for all $\lambda \in \Lambda$.
- b) $|x_{\lambda}^*(x_{\mu})| \leq \rho(\mu) < 1$ for all $x_{\lambda} \neq \pm x_{\mu}$.
- c) For every $e \in \text{ext}(B_{X^{**}})$, there exists a subset $A_e \subseteq A$ such that either e or -e belong to $\overline{A_e}^{\omega^*}$ and $r_e = \sup\{\rho(\mu) \colon x_\mu \in A_e\} < 1.$

Again, the definition above is not the one given in [27], but an equivalent one in which the set $\{x_{\lambda}\}_{\lambda \in \Lambda}$ is balanced. Property quasi-alpha will be the third sufficient condition that we will study in the section.

Diagram 2.1 shows the relations between these conditions for general Banach spaces. None of the implications reverses.



Figure 2.1: Relations between properties implying Lindenstrauss property A in general Banach spaces.

For a more extended background on norm-attaining linear operators, we refer to the survey paper [1].

Our goal now is to study the properties described above in the context of Lipschitz-free spaces. This will allow us to give new positive results on the density of the strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz maps. Moreover, we try to metrically reformulate these new properties in order to obtain criteria that help us to show whether the Lipschitz-free space over some metric space satisfies any of them.

2.2.1 Norming subset of uniformly strongly exposed points

We proceed by studying the property of having a subset of uniformly strongly exposed points first.

Proposition 2.8. Let M be a metric space and assume that $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$ is the closed convex hull of a set of uniformly strongly exposed points. Then LipSNA(M, Y) is norm dense in Lip $_0(M, Y)$ for every Banach space Y.

Proof. Let S be a set of uniformly strongly exposed points so that $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)} = \overline{\operatorname{co}}(S)$. Then, having a look at the proof of Theorem 1 in [57] we see that, given a Banach space Y, the set

 $\{T \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y) \colon T \text{ attains its norm at a point of } \overline{S}\}$

is dense in $\mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$. By Corollary 1.2, we get $S \subseteq Mol(M)$. Finally, Proposition 1.13 implies that $\overline{S} \subseteq Mol(M)$, which finishes the proof.

We continue with a characterization, inspired by [37, Theorem 5.4], of the existence of a norming subset of uniformly strongly exposed points in the unit ball of a Lipschitz free space, which depends only on the metric space M.

Having a look at Theorem 1.7, where strongly exposed points of $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$ were metrically characterized, we see that being uniformly Gromov concave corresponds to a uniform notion of the statement appearing in that result. In view of this, it is not surprising to obtain the following characterization:

Proposition 2.9. Let M be a metric space and let A be a set of molecules in $\mathcal{F}(M)$. Then, the following statements are equivalent:

- (i) A is a set of uniformly strongly exposed points.
- (ii) A is uniformly Gromov rotund.

Before giving the proof of Proposition 2.9, we need two technical results.

Lemma 2.10. Let M be a metric space, let $A = \{m_{x,y}\}_{(x,y)\in\Lambda}$ be a family of molecules in $\mathcal{F}(M)$. Suppose that there is $\varepsilon_0 > 0$ such that

$$(x,y)_z > \varepsilon_0 \min\{d(x,z), d(y,z)\}$$

whenever $m_{x,y} \in A$ and $z \in M \setminus \{x, y\}$. Then, there exists a family $B = \{h_{x,y}\}_{(x,y)\in\Lambda}$ in $S_{\operatorname{Lip}_0(M,\mathbb{R})}$ such that

- (a) $\hat{h}_{x,y}(m_{x,y}) = 1$ for every $(x,y) \in \Lambda$, and
- (b) for every $\varepsilon > 0$ there is $\delta = \delta(\varepsilon, \varepsilon_0) > 0$ such that

$$\widehat{h}_{x,y}(m_{u,v}) > 1 - \delta \quad implies \quad \|m_{x,y} - m_{u,v}\| < \varepsilon \tag{2.1}$$

for every $(x, y) \in \Lambda$ and every $u, v \in M$, $u \neq v$.

Proof. Fix $\varepsilon_1 > 0$ with $\frac{\varepsilon_1}{1-\varepsilon_1} < \frac{\varepsilon_0}{4}$. For $x, y \in M$ such that $m_{x,y}$ belongs to A, consider the Lipschitz function $g_{x,y}$ defined in [45, Proposition 2.8], namely

$$g_{x,y}(z) := \begin{cases} \max\left\{\frac{d(x,y)}{2} - (1-\varepsilon_1)d(z,x), 0\right\} & \text{if } d(z,y) \ge d(z,x), \\ & d(z,y) + (1-2\varepsilon_1)d(z,x) \ge d(x,y), \\ -\max\left\{\frac{d(x,y)}{2} - (1-\varepsilon_1)d(z,y), 0\right\} & \text{if } d(z,x) \ge d(z,y), \\ & d(z,x) + (1-2\varepsilon_1)d(z,y) \ge d(x,y). \end{cases}$$

It is well defined and satisfies that $||g_{x,y}||_L = \widehat{g}_{x,y}(m_{x,y}) = 1$, and

$$\widehat{g}_{x,y}(m_{u,v}) > 1 - \varepsilon_1 \quad \text{implies} \quad \max\{d(x,u), d(y,v)\} < \frac{d(x,y)}{4}$$
(2.2)

for any $u, v \in M$, $u \neq v$ (see the proof of Proposition 2.8 in [45]). Consider also the function defined by

$$f_{x,y}(t) := \frac{d(x,y)}{2} \frac{d(t,y) - d(t,x)}{d(t,y) + d(t,x)}$$

for every $t \in M$, and take $h_{x,y} = \frac{1}{2}(g_{x,y} + f_{x,y})$. Now, one can check that the family $B = \{h_{x,y}\}_{(x,y)\in\Lambda}$ does the work following word-by-word the proof of [37, Theorem 5.4].

We also need the following result.

Lemma 2.11. Let M be a metric space. Let $x, y \in M$, $x \neq y$, and let $f \in \text{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$ be such that $||f||_L = 1$ and $\widehat{f}(m_{x,y}) = 1$. Then, for every $z \in M \setminus \{x, y\}$ we have that

$$\widehat{f}(m_{x,z}) \ge 1 - 2\frac{(x,y)_z}{d(x,z)}$$
 and $\widehat{f}(m_{z,y}) \ge 1 - 2\frac{(x,y)_z}{d(y,z)}$.

Proof. Note that

$$1 = \hat{f}(m_{x,y}) = \hat{f}\left(\frac{d(x,z)}{d(x,y)}m_{x,z} + \frac{d(z,y)}{d(x,y)}m_{z,y}\right) = \frac{d(x,z)}{d(x,y)}\hat{f}(m_{x,z}) + \frac{d(z,y)}{d(x,y)}\hat{f}(m_{z,y}).$$

Thus,

$$\begin{aligned} d(x,z) + d(z,y) - 2(x,y)_z &= d(x,y) = d(x,z)\widehat{f}(m_{x,z}) + d(z,y)\widehat{f}(m_{z,y}) \\ &\leqslant d(x,z)\widehat{f}(m_{x,z}) + d(z,y) \end{aligned}$$

and the conclusion follows.

We can now present the proof of the metric characterization of when a set of molecules in $\mathcal{F}(M)$ is uniformly strongly exposed.

Proof of Proposition 2.9. (i) \Rightarrow (ii). Let $\{h_{x,y}\}_{m_{x,y} \in A} \subset S_{\operatorname{Lip}_0(M,\mathbb{R})}$ be a family which uniformly strongly exposes the family A. Take $\delta > 0$ such that

$$\sup_{m_{x,y} \in A} \operatorname{diam}(S(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}, h_{x,y}, \delta)) < \frac{1}{2}.$$

Assume that A is not uniformly Gromov rotund. Then, there are $x, y \in M, x \neq y$, and $z \in M \setminus \{x, y\}$ such that

$$(x,y)_z < \frac{\delta}{2} \min\{d(x,z), d(y,z)\}.$$

By interchanging the roles of x and y if needed, we may assume that $d(x, z) \leq d(y, z)$ and so, $d(y, z) \geq \frac{1}{2}d(x, y)$. Now, Lemma 2.11 implies that

$$\widehat{h}_{x,y}(m_{x,z}) \ge 1 - 2\frac{(x,y)_z}{d(x,z)} > 1 - \delta.$$

From this and Lemma 1.14, it follows that

$$\frac{1}{2} \leqslant \frac{d(y,z)}{d(x,y)} \leqslant ||m_{x,y} - m_{x,z}|| < \frac{1}{2}$$

which is a contradiction.

(ii) \Rightarrow (i). By hypothesis, there is $\varepsilon_0 > 0$ such that

$$d(x, z) + d(z, y) > d(x, y) + \varepsilon_0 \min\{d(x, z), d(z, y)\}$$

whenever $m_{x,y} \in A$ and $z \in M \setminus \{x, y\}$. Let $B = \{h_{x,y}\}_{(x,y)\in\Lambda}$ be the set provided by Lemma 2.10. We claim that B uniformly strongly exposes A. Indeed, given $\varepsilon > 0$, take $0 < \delta < \varepsilon$ such that

 $\widehat{h}_{x,y}(m_{u,v}) > 1 - \delta$ implies $||m_{x,y} - m_{u,v}|| < \varepsilon$

for every $(x, y) \in \Lambda$ and every $u, v \in M, u \neq v$. Thus,

diam
$$(S(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}, h_{x,y}, \delta) \cap \operatorname{Mol}(M)) \leq 2\varepsilon$$

Finally, note that

$$\operatorname{diam}(S(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}, \widehat{h}_{x,y}, \delta^2) \leq 2 \operatorname{diam}\left(S(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}, \widehat{h}_{x,y}, \delta) \cap \operatorname{Mol}(M)\right) + 4\delta \leq 8\varepsilon,$$

see e.g. Lemma 2.7 in [36].

As an immediate consequence of Propositions 2.8 and 2.9, we obtain the following corollary.

Corollary 2.12. Let M be a metric space. If there exists a uniformly Gromov rotund subset $A \subseteq Mol(M)$ such that $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$ is the closed convex hull of A, then LipSNA(M, Y) is dense in $Lip_0(M, Y)$ for every Banach space Y.

Let M be a metric space and $p, q \in M$ be distinct points. Recall that the molecule $m_{p,q}$ is a strongly exposed point of $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$ if and only if the pair (p,q) fails property (Z). Then, Corollary 2.12 is telling us that if we find a collection of molecules $\{m_{p_i,q_i}\}_{i\in I}$ such that $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)} = \overline{\operatorname{co}}(\{m_{p_i,q_i}\})$ and the pairs of points $\{(p_i,q_i)\}_{i\in I}$ fail property (Z) in a uniform way, then LipSNA(M,Y) will be dense in Lip $_0(M,Y)$ for every Banach space Y. In view of Theorem 1.9, Corollary 2.12 shows that the failure of the Daugavet property in a very strong sense implies strong density for every Banach space Y. In contrast to this, in the next chapter of this work, we will see that if $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has the Daugavet property, then LipSNA(M,Y)is not dense in Lip $_0(M,Y)$ for any (nontrivial) Banach space.

2.2.2 Property α

As we commented before, property α is just a particular way in which a Banach space may have a norming subset of uniformly strongly exposed points. Indeed, if a Banach space X satisfies Definition 2.6 with norming set $\Gamma = \{x_{\lambda}\}_{\lambda \in \Lambda}$, then Γ is a set of uniformly strongly exposed points. Therefore, as a consequence of Proposition 2.8 we obtain the following result.

Corollary 2.13. Let M be a metric space such that $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has property α . Then, LipSNA(M, Y) is dense in Lip₀(M, Y) for every Banach space Y.

Given a metric space M for which $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has property α , if $\Gamma \subset S_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$ is the norming set of Definition 2.6, then we know that Γ is made up of molecules. However, in the context of property α we can say something more. J. P. Moreno proved in [60, Proposition 3.6] that if a Banach space X has property α witnessed by $\Gamma \subset S_X$, then $\Gamma = \det(B_X) = \operatorname{str-exp}(B_X)$. Indeed, if $x \in S_X$ is a denting point, then the slices of B_X containing x are a neighborhood basis of x for the norm topology in B_X . Since $\overline{\operatorname{co}}(\Gamma) = B_X$, we have that every slice of B_X intersects Γ . It follows that $x \in \overline{\Gamma}$. Finally, if X has property α , then the set Γ is obviously uniformly discrete, hence closed. Thus,

$$dent(B_X) \subset \Gamma \subset str-exp(B_X) \subset dent(B_X).$$

From this and the fact that every preserved extreme point of $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$ is a denting point by Theorem 1.6, we get the following result.

Proposition 2.14. Let M be a metric space and assume that $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has property α witnessed by $\Gamma \subset S_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$. Then,

$$\Gamma = \text{pre-ext}(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}) = \text{str-exp}(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)})$$

In the case when the Banach space is a Lipschitz-free space, we want to reformulate property α in terms of the underlying metric space. In order to do so, we need the following elementary metric characterization of when a subset of molecules is uniformly discrete.

Lemma 2.15. Let M be a metric space and consider $A \subset Mol(M)$. Then, A is uniformly discrete if and only if there exists $\delta > 0$ such that

$$d(x, u) + d(v, y) \ge \delta d(x, y) \tag{2.3}$$

whenever $m_{x,y}$ and $m_{u,v}$ are distinct elements of A.

Proof. If A is uniformly discrete, then there is $\delta > 0$ such that

$$2\delta \leqslant \|m_{x,y} - m_{u,v}\| \leqslant 2\frac{d(x,u) + d(y,v)}{d(x,y)},$$

where the last inequality follows from Lemma 1.14. Conversely, assume that the inequality (2.3) holds and pick $m_{x,y}, m_{u,v} \in A$ with $m_{x,y} \neq m_{u,v}$. If one has that $||m_{x,y} - m_{u,v}|| < 1$ then, again by Lemma 1.14, we get that

$$||m_{x,y} - m_{u,v}|| \ge \frac{\max\{d(x,u), d(u,v)\}}{d(x,y)} \ge \frac{1}{2} \frac{d(x,u) + d(u,y)}{d(x,y)} \ge \frac{\delta}{2}.$$

Thus, $||m_{x,y} - m_{u,v}|| \ge \min\{1, \delta/2\}.$

The following proposition characterizes Lipschitz-free spaces with property α in terms of the existence of a norming subset of molecules satisfying certain metrical conditions.

Proposition 2.16. Let M be a metric space. The following are equivalent:

- (i) $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has property α .
- (ii) There exists $\Lambda \subset \{(p,q) \in M \times M : p \neq q\}$ such that, writing $A = \{m_{x,y} : (x,y) \in \Lambda\} \subset Mol(M)$, one has that:
 - there exists $\delta > 0$ such that $d(x, u) + d(y, v) \ge \delta d(x, y)$ for all $(x, y), (u, v) \in \Lambda$ with $(x, y) \ne (u, v)$ (equivalently, Λ is uniformly discrete);
 - there is $\varepsilon > 0$ such that

$$(x,y)_z > \varepsilon \min\{d(x,z), d(y,z)\}$$

whenever $(x, y) \in \Lambda$ and $z \in M \setminus \{x, y\}$ (equivalently, A is uniformly Gromov concave);

• $||f||_L = \sup\left\{\frac{f(x) - f(y)}{d(x,y)} \colon (x,y) \in \Lambda\right\}$ for every $f \in \operatorname{Lip}_0(M,\mathbb{R})$ (equivalently, $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)} = \overline{\operatorname{co}}(A)$).

Moreover, in such a case, the set A coincides with the whole set of strongly exposed points of $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$.

Proof. (i) \Rightarrow (ii). Let $A \subset S_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$ witnessing that $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has property α . Then $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)} = \overline{\operatorname{co}}(A)$. Moreover, it is clear that A is uniformly discrete and it is known that it is uniformly strongly exposed [64, Fact in p. 202], so Proposition 2.9 and Lemma 2.15 give the result.

(ii) \Rightarrow (i). Let $A = \{m_{x,y}\}_{(x,y)\in\Lambda}$ be a set of molecules satisfying the properties in the statement. Let $B = \{h_{x,y}\}_{(x,y)} \subset S_{\text{Lip}_0(M,\mathbb{R})}$ be the family provided by Lemma 2.10. By Lemma 2.15,

$$\varepsilon = \inf\{\|m_{x,y} - m_{u,v}\| : m_{x,y}, m_{u,v} \in A, \ m_{x,y} \neq m_{u,v}\} > 0.$$

Take $\delta > 0$ such that (2.1) in Lemma 2.10 holds for that ε . Then,

$$\left|\widehat{h}_{x,y}(m_{u,v})\right| \leqslant 1 - \delta$$

whenever $m_{x,y}, m_{u,v} \in A$ and $m_{x,y} \neq \pm m_{u,v}$. Thus, $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has property α .

The last assertion follows from Proposition 2.14.

We can provide an easier characterization in the bounded and uniformly discrete case.

Proposition 2.17. Let M be a bounded and uniformly discrete metric space. The following are equivalent:

- (i) $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has property α .
- (ii) The set str-exp $(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)})$ consists of uniformly strongly exposed points (equivalently, it is uniformly Gromov rotund).
- (iii) There is $\varepsilon > 0$ such that for every $x, y \in M$ with $x \neq y$,

$$either \quad \inf_{z \in M \setminus \{x,y\}} (x,y)_z = 0 \quad or \quad \inf_{z \in M \setminus \{x,y\}} (x,y)_z \geqslant \varepsilon.$$

Proof. Denote $D = \sup\{d(x, y) \colon x \neq y\} < \infty$ and $\theta = \inf\{d(x, y) \colon x \neq y\} > 0$.

 $(i) \Rightarrow (ii)$ follows from Propositions 2.14 and 2.16.

Next, assume that (ii) holds. Then, there is $\varepsilon > 0$ such that

$$(x,y)_z \geqslant \varepsilon \min\{d(x,z),d(z,y)\} \geqslant \varepsilon \theta$$

whenever $m_{x,y} \in \text{str-exp}(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)})$. So, given $x, y \in M, x \neq y$, either $m_{x,y}$ is strongly exposed, and then $\inf_{z \in M \setminus \{x,y\}} (x, y)_z \ge \varepsilon \theta$, or $m_{x,y}$ is not strongly exposed, and then

$$\inf_{z \in M \setminus \{x,y\}} (x,y)_z \leq D \inf_{z \in M \setminus \{x,y\}} \frac{(x,y)_z}{\min\{d(x,z), d(y,z)\}} = 0.$$

This gives (iii).

Finally, assume that (iii) holds and let $A = \text{str-exp}(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)})$. Then, for every $m_{x,y} \in A$ we have that $\inf_{z \in M \setminus \{x,y\}} (x,y)_z > 0$ and so

$$\inf_{z\in M\backslash\{x,y\}}(x,y)_z\geqslant \varepsilon\geqslant \frac{\varepsilon}{D}\min\{d(x,z),d(z,y)\}$$

That is, A is uniformly Gromov concave. Moreover, $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)} = \overline{\operatorname{co}}(A)$ since $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has the RNP. Finally,

$$d(x,u) + d(v,y) \ge \delta d(x,y),$$

for every distinct pairs of points $(x, y), (u, v) \in \{(p, q) \in M \times M : p \neq q\}$, where $\delta = 2\theta/D$. By Proposition 2.16, $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has property α , getting (i).

Proposition 2.17 has very restrictive assumptions since we are considering a bounded and uniformly discrete metric space. However, property α is also a very restrictive property. Indeed, under an extra assumption over the metric space M, we will see that if $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has property α , then M must be bounded and uniformly discrete. For concave metric spaces, we can give an even simpler characterization.

Theorem 2.18. Let M be a concave metric space. Then the following are equivalent:

- (i) $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has property α .
- (ii) M is uniformly discrete and bounded, and there is $\varepsilon > 0$ such that

$$d(x,z) + d(z,y) - d(x,y) \ge \varepsilon$$

whenever x, y, z are distinct points in M.

Proof. Assume first that $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has property α with constant $\rho > 0$. By Proposition 2.14, the set $\Gamma \subset S_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$ witnessing property α coincides with pre-ext $(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)})$, so $\Gamma = \operatorname{Mol}(M)$ as M is concave. Now, take $m_{x,y}, m_{u,y} \in \operatorname{Mol}(M) = \Gamma$ and let $g_{x,y} \in S_{\operatorname{Lip}_0(M,\mathbb{R})}$ be the functional associated to $m_{x,y}$. Then, by Lemma 1.14, we have that

$$2\frac{d(x,u)}{d(x,y)} \ge ||_{x,y} - m_{u,y}|| \ge |\widehat{g}_{x,y}(m_{x,y} - m_{u,y})| \ge 1 - \rho.$$
From here, given $x, u \in M$ we have that

$$(1-\rho)\sup_{y\in M}d(x,y)\leqslant 2d(x,u).$$

So, it follows that M is bounded. Moreover, the following estimate holds:

$$(1-\rho)\operatorname{diam}(M) \leq 2(1-\rho)\sup_{y \in M} d(x,y) \leq 4d(x,u).$$

Since $x, u \in M$ were arbitrary, we conclude that M is uniformly discrete. Now, Proposition 2.17 provides $\varepsilon > 0$ such that $(x, y)_z \ge \varepsilon$ whenever $m_{x,y} \in \text{str-exp}(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)})$ and $z \in M \setminus \{x, y\}$. Since every molecule is strongly exposed, the conclusion follows.

Finally, the converse statement follows from Proposition 2.17.

As we said, the last result illustrates that metric spaces seem to need some discrete behavior in order for their Lipschitz-free spaces to satisfy property α . However, this is not always the case as Theorem 2.26 will show.

Let us present some examples of metric spaces for which its Lipschitz-free space has property α .

Example 2.19. The space $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has property α in the following cases:

- (i) M is finite.
- (ii) M is a compact subset of \mathbb{R} with measure 0.
- (iii) There exists a constant $1 \leq D < 2$ such that

$$1 \leqslant d(x, y) < D$$

holds for every pair of distinct points $x, y \in M$ (equivalently, up to rescaling, there are constants C > 0 and $1 \leq D < 2$ such that $C \leq d(x, y) < CD$ for all $x, y \in M, x \neq y$).

Proof. (i). Given $m_{x,y} \in \text{str-exp}(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)})$, consider a strongly exposing functional $g_{x,y} \in S_{\text{Lip}_0(M,\mathbb{R})}$. Take ρ to be the maximum of the set

$$\{ |\widehat{g}_{x,y}(m_{u,v})| \colon m_{x,y} \in \text{str-exp}\left(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}\right), m_{u,v} \in \text{Mol}(M), m_{x,y} \neq \pm m_{u,v} \}.$$

Then, $\rho < 1$ since M is finite. Moreover, $\mathcal{F}(M)$ is finite dimensional and so $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$ is the closed convex hull of its strongly exposed points. Thus, $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has property α .

(ii). $\mathcal{F}(M)$ is isometric to ℓ_1 by [40], so it clearly has property α .

(iii). Let $0 < \varepsilon < \frac{2}{D} - 1$. Observe that given $x, y, z \in M$, we get

$$\varepsilon \min\{d(x,z), d(y,z)\} \leqslant \varepsilon D < 2 - D \leqslant d(x,z) + d(y,z) - D$$
$$\leqslant d(x,z) + d(y,z) - d(x,y) = 2(x,y)_z.$$

Consequently, if we define $\Lambda := \{(p,q) \in M \times M : p \neq q\}$, then Λ satisfies the condition (ii) in Proposition 2.16, and so $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has property α .

As an application of Theorem 2.18, we may show that D = 2 is not possible in Example 2.19.iii.

Example 2.20. Let $M = \{0, x_n, y_n : n \ge 2\} \subseteq c_0$, where $x_n := (2 - \frac{1}{n})e_n$ and $y_n := e_n + (1 + \frac{1}{n})e_1$ for every $n \ge 2$. It can be proved routinely that M is concave by using the characterization of the preserved extreme points given in Theorem 1.4. On the other hand, it is clear that the inequality

$$1 \leqslant d(x, y) < 2$$

holds for every $x, y \in M$ with $x \neq y$. Nevertheless, one has that

$$d(0, y_n) + d(y_n, x_n) - d(0, x_n) = \frac{3}{n}$$

for every $n \ge 2$, so $\mathcal{F}(M)$ fails property α by Theorem 2.18.

2.2.3 Property quasi- α

Let X be a Banach space having property quasi- α . In this case, we cannot ensure the existence of a norming subset of uniformly strongly exposed points in B_X . However, we will see that property quasialpha is another sufficient condition that guarantees strong density for every Banach space Y. Indeed, if $\Gamma = \{x_\lambda\}_{\lambda \in \Lambda} \subseteq X$ is the subset appearing in Definition 2.7, then $B_X = \overline{\operatorname{co}}(\Gamma)$. Moreover, the same argument that the one used for property α in [64, Fact in p. 202], shows that for every $\lambda \in \Lambda$, $\varepsilon > 0$, and $x \in B_X$, one has that

$$x_{\lambda}^{*}(x) > 1 - \varepsilon(1 - \rho(\lambda)) \Longrightarrow ||x - x_{\lambda}|| < 2\varepsilon;$$

so each x_{λ} is strongly exposed in B_X by x_{λ}^* . But now, as $\sup_{\lambda \in \Lambda} \rho(\lambda)$ may be equal to one, we do not get that $\{x_{\lambda}\}_{\lambda \in \Lambda}$ is a set of uniformly strongly exposed points. Nevertheless, the proof of Proposition 2.1 in [27] shows that if $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has property quasi- α then the set

$$\mathcal{A} := \{ T \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y) \colon ||T|| = ||T(x_{\lambda})|| \text{ for some } \lambda \in \Lambda \}$$

is norm-dense in $\mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y) \cong \operatorname{Lip}_0(M, Y)$. Now, every x_{λ} is a strongly exposed point of $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$, and so, a molecule by Corollary 1.3. Thus, $\mathcal{A} \subseteq \operatorname{LipSNA}(M, Y)$. We have proved the following.

Proposition 2.21. Let M be a metric space such that $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has property quasi- α . Then, LipSNA(M, Y) is dense in Lip₀(M, Y) for every Banach space Y.

We also want to give a metric criterion to know for which metric space we can have that its Lipschitzfree space has property quasi- α . An analogous argument to the one given in the proof of Proposition 2.14 shows the following:

Proposition 2.22. Let M be a metric space such that $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has property quasi- α witnessed by a set $\Gamma \subset S_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$. Then,

pre-ext
$$(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}) \subset \overline{\Gamma}$$
.

As a consequence, we obtain the following result in the case when M is concave.

Proposition 2.23. Let M be a concave metric space. If $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has property quasi- α , then the set of isolated points of M is dense in M.

Proof. Assume that $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has property quasi- α witnessed by the sets $\Gamma \subset S_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$, $\Gamma^* \subset S_{\mathrm{Lip}_0(M,\mathbb{R})}$, and the function $\rho \colon \Gamma \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$. Take $m_{x,y} \in \Gamma$ and let $\widehat{g}_{x,y} \in \Gamma^*$ be its associated functional. Then,

$$||m_{x,y} - m_{u,v}|| \ge |\widehat{g}_{x,y}(m_{x,y} - m_{u,v})| \ge 1 - \rho(m_{x,y})$$
(2.4)

for every $m_{u,v} \in \Gamma$ with $m_{u,v} \neq m_{x,y}$. By Proposition 2.22,

$$\operatorname{Mol}(M) = \operatorname{pre-ext}(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}) \subset \overline{\Gamma}$$

and so (2.4) holds also for every $m_{u,v} \in Mol(M) \setminus \{m_{x,y}\}$. Thus, by Lemma 1.14, we have that

$$2\frac{d(x,u)}{d(x,y)} \ge ||m_{x,y} - m_{u,y}|| \ge 1 - \rho(m_{x,y})$$

whenever $m_{x,y} \in \Gamma$ and $u \in M \setminus \{x, y\}$. In particular, the open ball centered at x of radius $\frac{1-\rho(m_{x,y})}{2}d(x,y)$ is a singleton whenever $m_{x,y} \in \Gamma$. This means that the set

$$A = \{x \in M \colon m_{x,y} \in \Gamma \text{ for some } y \in M \setminus \{x\}\}$$

is made up of isolated points. In order to prove that A is dense in M, consider the Lipschitz function f(t) = d(t, A) - d(0, A) for every $t \in M$, which belongs to $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$, and consider its canonical linear extension \hat{f} from $\mathcal{F}(M)$ to \mathbb{R} . Then, \hat{f} vanishes on the norming set Γ , so $\hat{f} = 0$. Thus, f = 0, which yields that $\overline{A} = M$.

Even when property quasi- α is weaker than property α , they are very similar. Therefore, in the same way as with Proposition 2.18, we still see that in order for $\mathcal{F}(M)$ to satisfy property quasi- α , it seems to be necessary for M to present a discrete behavior.

2.3 Other kind of examples

The first example that we want to present in this section is the class of Hölder metric spaces. Recall that if M is a boundedly compact Hölder metric space, then $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has the Radon-Nikodým property (see Example 2.4). Consequently, applying Proposition 2.3 we obtain that LipSNA(M, Y) is dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, Y)$ for every Banach space Y. We want to remove the hypothesis of boundedly compact, however it is not known whether for every Hölder metric space M, the space $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has the RNP, so we cannot apply Proposition 2.3 as before. We will show that the new sufficient conditions that we have introduced in this chapter allow us to get the result.

Proposition 2.24. Every Hölder metric space is uniformly Gromov concave.

Proof. Let (M, d) be a metric space and fix $0 < \theta < 1$. Consider $\varepsilon_0 = 1 - 2^{\theta}$ and let us show that (M, d^{θ}) is uniformly Gromov concave witnessed by $\frac{\varepsilon_0}{2}$. Indeed, given t > 0 define $f_t : [0, t) \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ by

$$f_t(s) = \frac{t^{\theta} - s^{\theta}}{(t-s)^{\theta}} \quad \forall s \in [0,t).$$

It is easy to see that f_t is strictly decreasing. Besides, for every t > 0 we have that

$$f_t\left(\frac{t}{2}\right) = \frac{t^{\theta} - \left(\frac{t}{2}\right)^{\theta}}{\left(\frac{t}{2}\right)^{\theta}} = 2^{\theta} - 1.$$

Take x, y, z distinct points of M. We may assume that $d(x, z) \leq d(y, z)$. Consequently, we have that $d(y, z) \geq \frac{d(x, y)}{2}$. We distinguish two cases:

(i): d(x, y) > d(y, z). In this case, we estimate

$$\frac{d(x,z)^{\theta} + d(y,z)^{\theta} - d(x,y)^{\theta}}{d(x,z)^{\theta}} = 1 - \frac{d(x,y)^{\theta} - d(y,z)^{\theta}}{d(x,z)^{\theta}}$$
$$= 1 - \frac{d(x,y)^{\theta} - d(y,z)^{\theta}}{(d(x,y) - d(y,z))^{\theta}} \frac{(d(x,y) - d(y,z))^{\theta}}{d(x,z)^{\theta}}$$
$$\ge 1 - f_{d(x,y)}(d(y,z)) \frac{d(x,z)^{\theta}}{d(x,z)^{\theta}} \ge 1 - f_{d(x,y)}\left(\frac{d(x,y)}{2}\right) = 2 - 2^{\theta}.$$

(ii): $d(x,y) \leq d(y,z)$. Here it is enough to note that

$$\frac{d(x,z)^{\theta} + d(y,z)^{\theta} - d(x,y)^{\theta}}{d(x,z)^{\theta}} \ge \frac{d(x,z)^{\theta}}{d(x,z)^{\theta}} = 1.$$

As a consequence of the last proposition, together with Proposition 2.8, we get the desired result.

Corollary 2.25. Let M be a Hölder metric space. Then, LipSNA(M, Y) is dense in $Lip_0(M, Y)$ for every Banach space Y.

Indeed, in Chapter 4 we will see that a stronger notion of density holds for this family of metric spaces.

For the next family of examples, let us introduce the notion of non-local Lipschitz map. Let M be a metric space and Y be a Banach space. We say that a Lipschitz map $f: M \longrightarrow Y$ is non-local if we can find $\varepsilon > 0$ such that

$$\sup\{\|f(m_{p,q})\|: 0 < d(p,q) < \varepsilon\} < \|f\|_{L} - \varepsilon.$$

The utility to us of these functions can be inferred from the following observation: if M is compact, then every non-local Lipschitz map strongly attains its norm. Indeed, if $f: M \longrightarrow Y$ is a non-local Lipschitz map and $\{m_{p_n,q_n}\}$ is a sequence of molecules so that $\{\|\hat{f}(m_{p_n,q_n})\|\}$ converges to $\|f\|_L$, then we must have that $\inf\{d(p_n,q_n): n \in \mathbb{N}\} > 0$. On the other hand, since M is compact we find subsequences $\{p_{n_k}\}$, $\{q_{n_k}\}$ converging to $p^*, q^* \in M$, respectively. Thus, we must have $d(p^*,q^*) > 0$, and so $p^* \neq q^*$. Then, it makes sense to consider the molecule m_{p^*,q^*} , and it is clear that \hat{f} attains its norm at m_{p^*,q^*} , so f strongly attains its norm. Moreover, Lemma 2.46 will show that, in the compact setting, any non-local Lipschitz map strongly attains its norm at some strongly exposed point of $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$.

In the following theorem we construct two metric spaces \mathfrak{M}_p , with p = 1,2, for which LipSNA(\mathfrak{M}_p, Y) is dense in Lip₀(\mathfrak{M}_p, Y) for every Banach space Y, but $\mathcal{F}(\mathfrak{M}_p)$ does not have the Radon-Nikodým property. Moreover, the metric space \mathfrak{M}_1 will have property α and, on the other hand, \mathfrak{M}_2 will not contain any norming subset of uniformly strongly exposed molecules.

Theorem 2.26. Consider the subsets of \mathbb{R}^2 given by

$$A_n = \left\{ \left(\frac{k}{2^n}, \frac{1}{2^n}\right) : k \in \{0, \dots, 2^n\} \right\} \subseteq \mathbb{R}^2 \quad \forall n \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}$$
$$M_\infty = \bigcup_{n=0}^\infty A_n, \quad M = M_\infty \cup ([0, 1] \times \{0\}).$$

Let \mathfrak{M}_p be the set M endowed with the distance inherited from $(\mathbb{R}^2, \|\cdot\|_p)$ for p = 1, 2. Then, the following assertions hold:

- (i) LipSNA(\mathfrak{M}_p, Y) is dense in Lip₀(\mathfrak{M}_p, Y) for every Banach space Y and for p = 1, 2.
- (*ii*) $\mathcal{F}(\mathfrak{M}_1)$ has property α ,
- (iii) The unit sphere of $\mathcal{F}(\mathfrak{M}_2)$ does not contain any subset of uniformly strongly exposed points which generates the ball by closed convex hull.

This theorem answers a question from [41, p. 115], where the author asks whether, given a compact metric space M, the density of LipSNA (M, \mathbb{R}) in Lip $_0(M, \mathbb{R})$ implies that $\lim_0(M, \mathbb{R})$ strongly separates the points of M (see [41, p. 110] for details). Note that the spaces \mathfrak{M}_p provide a counterexample for p = 1, 2, because if $\lim_0(M, \mathbb{R})$ strongly separates the points of M then, in particular, $\mathcal{F}(M)$ is isometric to a dual Banach space. However, $\mathcal{F}(\mathfrak{M}_p)$ is not even isomorphic to any dual Banach space as it is a separable Banach space failing the Radon-Nikodým property. As we will comment later in this section, Theorem 2.26 also answers some questions asked in [20, Section 3.4].

We divide the proof of the theorem into several steps. We start by showing that LipSNA(\mathfrak{M}_p, Y) is dense in Lip₀(\mathfrak{M}_p, Y) for every Y. Actually, we will give a more general result.

Proposition 2.27. Let M_{∞} , $M \subseteq \mathbb{R}^2$ be the sets defined in Theorem 2.26, and let $|\cdot|$ be a norm in \mathbb{R}^2 satisfying that $||\cdot||_{\infty} \leq |\cdot| \leq ||\cdot||_1$. Consider now \mathfrak{M} to be the set M endowed with the distance inherited from $(\mathbb{R}^2, |\cdot|)$. Then, LipSNA (\mathfrak{M}, Y) is dense in Lip₀ (\mathfrak{M}, Y) for every Banach space Y.

Proof. Let $f \in \operatorname{Lip}_0(\mathfrak{M}, Y)$ with $||f||_L = 1$. Our aim is to approximate f by strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz maps, so we may assume that f does not strongly attain its norm. In order to clarify the proof, let us introduce some notation. For every $n \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}$ and $k \in \{0, \ldots, 2^n\}$, we denote by (n, k) the point $\left(\frac{k}{2^n}, \frac{1}{2^n}\right) \in M_{\infty}$. Given $n \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}$ and $k \in \{0, \ldots, 2^n - 1\}$, we write $h_{n,k}$ to denote the molecule $m_{(n,k),(n,k+1)}$. We will say that

$$H = \{h_{n,k} \colon n \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}, k \in \{0, \dots, 2^n - 1\}\}$$

is the set of horizontal molecules. Given $n \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}$ and $k \in \{0, \ldots, 2^n\}$, we write $v_{n,k}$ to denote the molecule $m_{(n,k),(n+1,2k)}$. We will say that

$$V = \{v_{n,k} \colon n \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}, k \in \{0, \dots, 2^n\}\}$$

is the set of vertical molecules. Finally, we define $\Gamma = \pm H \cup \pm V$.

Fix $\varepsilon > 0$ and let us distinguish two cases: First of all, assume that

$$\rho = \sup\left\{ \left\| \widehat{f}(m) \right\| \colon m \in \Gamma \right\} < 1.$$

Since M_{∞} is dense, we may find $u = (n_1, k_1), v = (n_2, k_2) \in M_{\infty}$ such that

$$\frac{k_1}{2^{n_1}} \neq \frac{k_2}{2^{n_2}}, \quad n_1 \neq n_2 \quad \text{ and } \quad \widehat{f}(m_{u,v}) > \frac{1+\rho\varepsilon}{1+\varepsilon}.$$

Let us write $n_3 = \max\{n_1, n_2\}$ and consider the set

$$N = \bigcup_{n=0}^{n_3} A_n.$$

Note that if we denote by φ_0 the restriction of f to A_{n_3} , we have $\|\varphi_0\|_L \leq \rho < 1$. Then, we may extend this function to a Lipschitz function $\varphi \colon [0,1] \longrightarrow Y$ with $\|\varphi\|_L \leq \rho < 1$ (we may define it affine in the gaps). We define $h \colon M_{\infty} \longrightarrow Y$ by

$$h((n,k)) = \begin{cases} f((n,k)) & \text{if } n \leq n_3;\\ \varphi\left(\frac{k}{2^n}\right) & \text{if } n > n_3. \end{cases}$$

By the way we have extended φ_0 , it is clear that

$$\sup\left\{\left\|\widehat{h}(m)\right\|: m \in \Gamma\right\} \leqslant \sup\left\{\left\|\widehat{f}(m)\right\|: m \in \Gamma\right\} = \rho < 1.$$

Furthermore, $|(s,0)| = s \leq |(s,t)|$ and $|(0,t)| = t \leq |(s,t)|$ for every $s, t \in \mathbb{R}$. Consequently, if p, q are distinct points of $M_{\infty} \setminus N$, then we may find a molecule $m \in \Gamma$ such that $\|\hat{h}(m_{p,q})\| \leq \|\hat{h}(m)\|$. Indeed, given two different points $p = (\frac{k_1}{2^n}, \frac{1}{2^n})$ and $q = (\frac{k_2}{2^m}, \frac{1}{2^m})$ of $M_{\infty} \setminus N$, we assume with no loss of generality that $n \geq m$, define $q' := (\frac{2^{n-m}k_2}{2^n}, \frac{1}{2^n})$. By the assumptions on the norm we get that $|p - q'| \leq |p - q|$ and, since $\frac{k_2}{2^m} = \frac{2^{n-m}k_2}{2^n}$, we obtain that

$$\left\|\widehat{h}(m_{p,q})\right\| = \frac{\left\|\varphi(\frac{k_1}{2^n}) - \varphi(\frac{k_2}{2^m})\right\|}{|p-q|} \leqslant \frac{\left\|\varphi(\frac{k_1}{2^n}) - \varphi(\frac{2^{n-m}k_2}{2^n})\right\|}{|p-q'|} = \left\|\widehat{h}(m_{p,q'})\right\|.$$

and notice that $m_{p,q'} \in co(\Gamma)$. Given $\varepsilon > 0$, let us define

$$g: M \longrightarrow Y, \qquad g = f + \varepsilon h.$$
 (2.5)

It is clear that $||g - f||_L \leq \varepsilon$, so it will be enough to show that g strongly attains its norm. On the one hand, note that

$$\|\widehat{g}(m_{u,v})\| = \|\widehat{f}(m_{u,v}) + \varepsilon \widehat{h}(m_{u,v})\| > \frac{1+\rho\varepsilon}{1+\varepsilon}(1+\varepsilon) = 1+\rho\varepsilon.$$

On the other hand, given p, q distinct points of $M_{\infty} \setminus N$, we have that

$$\|\widehat{g}(m_{p,q})\| \leq 1 + \varepsilon \|\widehat{h}(m_{p,q})\| \leq 1 + \varepsilon \rho < \|\widehat{g}(m_{u,v})\|.$$

Therefore, g cannot approximate its norm at points of $M_{\infty} \setminus N$. Since $M_{\infty} \setminus N$ is dense in $[0,1] \times \{0\}$, this implies that g cannot approximate its norm at arbitrarily close points, that is, g is non-local. Consequently, by compactness of M, we conclude that g must strongly attain its norm.

Secondly, assume that $\sup\{\|f(m)\|: m \in \Gamma\} = \|f\|_L$. In this case we need to define two kinds of functionals. By a density argument, it will be enough to define them on M_{∞} . First of all, we will define functionals associated to the vertical molecules. Fix $n \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}, k \in \{0, \ldots, 2^n\}$. Then, we define $f_{n,k}: M_{\infty} \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ given by

$$f_{n,k}(p) = \begin{cases} \frac{1}{2^{n+1}} & \text{if } p = (n,k); \\ 0 & \text{if } p \neq (n,k). \end{cases}$$

Note that

$$\widehat{f}_{n,k}(v_{n,k}) = \frac{f_{n,k}((n,k)) - f_{n,k}((n+1,2k))}{|(n,k) - (n+1,2k)|} = \frac{1/2^{n+1}}{1/2^{n+1}} = 1$$

Furthermore, if $(n',k') \in M$ is such that $m_{(n,k),(n',k')} \in \Gamma$ and $(n',k') \neq (n+1,2k)$, then we have that $|(n,k) - (n',k')| \ge \frac{3}{2^{n+2}}$, which implies that

$$\frac{|f_{n,k}((n,k)) - f_{n,k}((n',k'))|}{|(n,k) - (n',k')|} \leqslant \frac{1/2^{n+1}}{3/2^{n+2}} = \frac{2}{3}$$

Since $f_{n,k}$ is null on the rest of the points, we obtain that $\hat{f}_{n,k}(m) \leq \frac{2}{3}$ holds for every $m \in \Gamma$ with $m \neq \pm v_{n,k}$.

Next, we define the functionals associated to the horizontal molecules: fixed $n \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}$ and fixed $k \in \{0, \ldots, 2^n - 1\}$, let us define $\varphi_{n,k} \colon [0,1] \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ by

$$\varphi_{n,k}(x) = \begin{cases} \frac{3}{2^{n+2}} & \text{if } x \in [0, \frac{k}{2^n}];\\ \frac{2k+3}{2^{n+2}} - \frac{x}{2} & \text{if } x \in [\frac{k}{2^n}, \frac{k+1}{2^n}];\\ \frac{1}{2^{n+2}} & \text{if } x \in [\frac{k+1}{2^n}, 1]. \end{cases}$$

It is easy to see that $\varphi_{n,k}$ is a Lipschitz function with $\|\varphi_{n,k}\|_L = \frac{1}{2}$. Now, define $g_{n,k} \colon M_{\infty} \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ as follows

$$g_{n,k}((n',k')) = \begin{cases} \frac{1}{2^n} & \text{if } n' \leq n \text{ and } \frac{k'}{2^n} \leq \frac{k}{2^n}; \\ 0 & \text{if } n' \leq n \text{ and } \frac{k'}{2^{n'}} > \frac{k}{2^n}; \\ \varphi_{n,k}(\frac{k'}{2^{n'}}) & \text{if } n' > n. \end{cases}$$

On the one hand, note that

$$\widehat{g}_{n,k}(h_{n,k}) = \frac{g_{n,k}((n,k)) - g_{n,k}((n,k+1))}{|(n,k) - (n,k+1)|} = \frac{1/2^n}{1/2^n} = 1.$$

On the other hand, let us show that for every $u \in \Gamma$ with $u \neq \pm h_{(n,k)}$ we have

$$|\widehat{g}_{n,k}(u)| \leqslant \frac{1}{2}.$$

For this, take any vertical molecule $v_{n',k'} \in V$. Note that we have $\widehat{g}_{n,k}(v_{n',k'}) = 0$ unless n' = n. On the one hand, if $k' \leq k$ we get

$$\widehat{g}_{n,k}(v_{n,k'})| = \frac{|g_{n,k}((n,k')) - g_{n,k}((n+1,2k'))|}{|(n,k') - (n+1,2k')|} = \frac{1/2^n - 3/2^{n+2}}{1/2^{n+1}} = \frac{1}{2}.$$

On the other hand, if $k' \ge k+1$ we have

$$|\widehat{g}_{n,k}(v_{n,k'})| = \frac{|g_{n,k}((n,k')) - g_{n,k}((n+1,2k'))|}{|(n,k') - (n+1,2k')|} = \frac{1/2^{n+2}}{1/2^{n+1}} = \frac{1}{2}$$

Finally, take any horizontal molecule $h_{n',k'}$ such that $(n',k') \neq (n,k)$. If n' < n, we have that

$$\widehat{g}_{n,k}(h_{n',k'})| = \frac{|g_{n,k}((n',k')) - g_{n,k}((n',k'+1))|}{|(n',k') - (n',k'+1)|} \leqslant \frac{1/2^n}{1/2^{n-1}} = \frac{1}{2}$$

If n' = n, the only horizontal molecule h such that $g_{n,k}(h) \neq 0$ is $h = h_{n,k}$, and if n' > n we obtain

$$\widehat{g}_{n,k}(h_{n',k'}) = \widehat{\varphi}_{n,k}(h_{n',k'}) \leqslant \|\varphi_{n,k}\|_L = \frac{1}{2}.$$

Actually, notice that given a pair of different points $p, q \in M_{\infty} \setminus \bigcup_{j=0}^{n} A_{j}$ it follows that there exists a pair of different points $p', q' \in M_{\infty} \setminus \bigcup_{j=0}^{n} A_{j}$ such that $m_{p',q'} \in \Gamma$ and $|\widehat{g}_{n,k}(m_{p,q})| \leq |\widehat{g}_{n,k}(m_{p',q'})| \leq \frac{1}{2}$.

Finally, let us consider $\delta > 0$ satisfying

$$\left(1+\frac{\varepsilon}{2}\right)(1-\delta)>1+\frac{\varepsilon}{3}.$$

Since $||f||_L = \sup \{ ||\widehat{f}(m)|| : m \in \Gamma \}$, we may find $m \in \Gamma$ such that $||\widehat{f}(m)|| > 1 - \delta$. If $m \in H \cup V$, then consider \widehat{f}_m the functional associated to m, and if $-m \in H \cup V$, consider the same functional but multiplied by -1. Now, let us define

$$g: M \longrightarrow Y, \qquad \widehat{g}(x) = \widehat{f}(x) + \frac{\varepsilon}{2}\widehat{f}_m(x)\widehat{f}(m) \quad \forall x \in \mathcal{F}(M).$$
 (2.6)

It is clear that $||f - g||_L \leq \frac{\varepsilon}{2}$, so it remains to prove that g strongly attains its norm. On the one hand, note that

$$\|\widehat{g}(m)\| = \left(1 + \frac{\varepsilon}{2}\right) \|\widehat{f}(m)\| > \left(1 + \frac{\varepsilon}{2}\right) (1 - \delta).$$

On the other hand, if $m = m_{p_0,q_0}$ for suitable $p_0 \in A_{n_{p_0}}, q_0 \in A_{n_{q_0}}$ we have, by the properties of the functionals $f_{n,k}$ and $g_{n,k}$, that

$$|\widehat{f}_m(m_{p,q})| \leqslant \frac{2}{3}$$

 $|\hat{f}_m(m_{p,q})| \leq \frac{2}{3}$ if p and q does not belong to $\bigcup_{i=0}^{j} A_i$ for $j = \max\{n_{p_0}, n_{q_0}\}$. Consequently, for $p, q \notin \bigcup_{i=0}^{j} A_i$ we get that

$$\|\widehat{g}(m_{p,q})\| = \|\widehat{f}(m_{p,q}) + \frac{\varepsilon}{2}\widehat{f}_m(m_{p,q})\widehat{f}(m)\| \leq \left(1 + \frac{\varepsilon}{3}\right) < \left(1 + \frac{\varepsilon}{2}\right)(1 - \delta) < \|\widehat{g}(m)\|,$$

which implies that g cannot approximate its norm at arbitrarily close points, that is, it is non-local. By compactness, we deduce that g strongly attains its norm.

Remark 2.28. Note that, in the above proof, the map g defined in both cases by, respectively, formulas (2.5) and (2.6), is non-local.

Next, we show that $\mathcal{F}(\mathfrak{M}_1)$ has property α , giving the proof of assertion (ii) of Theorem 2.26.

Proof of assertion (ii) of Theorem 2.26. Since the metric d consists of summing vertical and horizontal coordinates, and M_{∞} is dense in M, it is clear that the set $\Gamma = \pm H \cup \pm V$ considered in the proof of Proposition 2.27 verifies that $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)} = \overline{\mathrm{co}}(\Gamma)$. To see this, it is enough to note that given $(n_1, k_1), (n_2, k_2) \in M$, with $n_1 < n_2$, we will have that

$$d((n_1,k_1),(n_2,k_2)) = d((n_1,k_1),(n_2,2^{n_2-n_1}k_1)) + d((n_2,2^{n_2-n_1}k_1),(n_2,k_2)).$$

Therefore, we need to find a set of functionals Γ^* associated to Γ satisfying the definition of property α . In view of the proof of Proposition 2.27, it will be enough to consider the sets

$$H^* = \{ f_{n,k} \colon n \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}, k \in \{0, \dots, 2^n - 1\} \},\$$
$$V^* = \{ g_{n,k} \colon n \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}, k \in \{0, \dots, 2^n\} \},\$$

and $\Gamma^* = \pm H^* \cup \pm V^*$, to obtain that the pair $(\Gamma, \Gamma^*) \subseteq \mathcal{F}(M) \times \operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$ satisfies the statements of property α with constant $\frac{2}{3}$.

Assertion (iii) of Theorem 2.26 is contained in the next proposition.

Proposition 2.29. Let \mathfrak{M}_2 be the metric space given in Theorem 2.26. If $\Gamma \subseteq \operatorname{Mol}(\mathfrak{M}_2)$ is a subset satisfying that $\overline{\operatorname{co}}(\Gamma) = B_{\mathcal{F}(\mathfrak{M}_2)}$, then Γ is not a uniformly strongly exposed set.

Proof. Pick such a subset Γ . By the paragraph below Corollary 2.13, it follows that dent $(B_{\mathcal{F}(\mathfrak{M}_2)}) \subseteq \overline{\Gamma}$. Now, for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$, consider the points

$$x_n := \left(0, \frac{1}{2^n}\right)$$
 and $y_n := \left(1, \frac{1}{2^{n+1}}\right)$

It is clear that the pair (x_n, y_n) fails property (Z), so m_{x_n, y_n} is a strongly exposed point. Furthermore, Lemma 1.14 implies that m_{x_n,y_n} is an isolated point in $Mol(\mathfrak{M}_2)$, so $m_{x_n,y_n} \in \Gamma$. We will prove that the set $\{m_{x_n,y_n} : n \in \mathbb{N}\}$ is not uniformly strongly exposed. To do so, we will use the criterium given in Proposition 2.9. Let $z_n = (\frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2^{n+1}})$. Note that

$$\min\{d(x_n, z_n), d(z_n, y_n)\} = \frac{1}{2}$$

and

$$2(x_n, y_n)_{z_n} = \left(\frac{1}{4} + \frac{1}{2^{2n+2}}\right)^{1/2} + \frac{1}{2} - \left(1 + \frac{1}{2^{2n+2}}\right)^{1/2} \longrightarrow 0$$

as $n \to \infty$. Now, Proposition 2.9 finishes the proof.

Remark 2.30. Note that the Lipschitz-free space over the metric space \mathfrak{M}_p in Theorem 2.26 fails to have the Radon-Nikodým property for p = 1, 2 since \mathfrak{M}_p contains an isometric copy of [0, 1] and so, $L_1[0, 1]$ embeds into $\mathcal{F}(\mathfrak{M}_p)$. Even more, there is a 1-Lipschitz retraction $r: \mathfrak{M}_p \longrightarrow [0, 1]$, and this implies that $\mathcal{F}(\mathfrak{M}_p)$ even contains a complemented copy of $L_1[0, 1]$.

In [20, Section 3.4] it is stated to be unknown whether the density of LipSNA(M, Y) in Lip₀(M, Y), for every Banach space Y, implies that at least one of the following properties holds:

- (i) $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has the RNP.
- (ii) $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)} = \overline{\operatorname{co}}(S)$, where S is a set of uniformly strongly exposed points.
- (iii) $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has property quasi- α .

This is not the case, as the following example shows.

Example 2.31. There is a metric space M satisfying that LipSNA(M, Y) is dense in Lip₀(M, Y) for every Banach space Y and such that $\mathcal{F}(M)$ fails the RNP, property quasi- α , and it does not contain any norming subset of uniformly strongly exposed points.

We need the following easy result, which we prove since we have not been able to find a reference.

Lemma 2.32. Let X, Y be two Banach spaces and write $Z := X \oplus_1 Y$.

- (i) If Z has property quasi- α , then X has property quasi- α .
- (ii) Assume that S_Z contains a uniformly strongly exposed subset Γ such that $\overline{\operatorname{co}}(\Gamma) = B_Z$. Then, S_X contains a uniformly strongly exposed subset Δ such that $\overline{\operatorname{co}}(\Delta) = B_X$.

Proof. (i). Let $A_Z := \{(x_\lambda, y_\lambda) : \lambda \in \Lambda_Z\}, \{(x^*_\lambda, y^*_\lambda) : \lambda \in \Lambda_Z\}$ and $\rho_Z : \Lambda_Z \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ be the sets and the function given by the definition of property quasi- α . Since

$$A_Z \subseteq \operatorname{ext} (B_Z) = \left(\operatorname{ext} (B_X) \times \{0\} \right) \cup \left(\{0\} \times \operatorname{ext} (B_Y) \right),$$

we may consider

$$A_X := A_Z \cap (B_X \times \{0\}) \equiv \{x_\lambda \colon \lambda \in \Lambda_X\}$$

for convenient non-empty subset Λ_X of Λ_Z . Let us see that X has property quasi- α witnessed by the sets A_X and $\{x_{\lambda}^*: \lambda \in \Lambda_X\}$ and the function $\rho_X := \rho_Z|_{\Lambda_X}: \Lambda_X \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$. Indeed:

• For every $\lambda \in \Lambda_X$, we have that

$$x_{\lambda}^*(x_{\lambda}) = (x_{\lambda}^*, y_{\lambda}^*)(x_{\lambda}, 0) = 1.$$

• For $\mu \neq \lambda$, we have that

$$|x_{\lambda}^*(x_{\mu})| = |(x_{\lambda}^*, y_{\lambda}^*)(x_{\mu}, 0)| \leq \rho_Z(\lambda) = \rho_X(\lambda) < 1.$$

• Given $e^{**} \in \text{ext}(B_{X^{**}})$, then $(e^{**}, 0) \in \text{ext}(B_{Z^{**}})$, so we can find $A_{(e^{**}, 0)} \subset A_Z$ and $\omega \in \{-1, 1\}$ such that

$$\omega(e^{**},0) \in \overline{J_Z(A_{(e^{**},0)})}^w$$

and $\sup\{\rho_Z(\lambda): (x_\lambda, y_\lambda) \in A_{(e^{**}, 0)}\} < 1$; we define $A_{e^{**}} = \pi(A_{(e^{**}, 0)})$ (where $\pi: Z \longrightarrow X$ denotes the natural projection) and observe that

$$\omega e^{**} = \omega \pi^{**}(e^{**}, 0) \in \pi^{**} \left(\overline{J_Z(\Lambda_{(e^{**}, 0)})}^{w^*} \right) \stackrel{\diamond}{\subseteq} \overline{[\pi^{**} \circ J_Z](\Lambda_{(e^{**}, 0)})}^{w^*}$$
$$= \overline{[J_X \circ \pi](\Lambda_{(e^{**}, 0)})}^{w^*} = \overline{J_X(\Lambda_{e^{**}})}^{w^*},$$

where the inclusion \Diamond follows from the weak-star continuity of π^{**} . Now, it is clear that

$$\sup\{\rho_X(\lambda)\colon x_\lambda \in A_{e^{**}}\} \leqslant \sup\{\rho_Z(\lambda)\colon (x_\lambda, y_\lambda) \in A_{(e^{**}, 0)}\} < 1.$$

(ii). Since Γ is made of strongly exposed points of B_Z , then every element $(x, y) \in \Gamma$ satisfies that either ||x|| = 1 and y = 0 or x = 0 and ||y|| = 1. Define

$$\Delta := \{ x \in S_X \colon (x, 0) \in \Gamma \}.$$

Given $(x, 0) \in \Gamma$, the definition of uniformly strongly exposing set yields a strongly exposing functional $(f_x, g_x) \in S_{Z^*}$ associated to (x, 0). Notice that $||f_x|| = 1$ since $1 = \langle (f_x, g_x), (x, 0) \rangle = f_x(x)$. It is clear that Δ is a uniformly strongly exposed set by making use of the fact that it is identified with a subset of Γ which is a uniformly strongly exposed set. The fact that $\overline{co}(\Delta) = B_X$ follows from the fact that $\overline{co}(\Gamma) = B_Z$ and the shape of the unit ball of an ℓ_1 -sum.

Proof of Example 2.31. Let us consider the metric space

$$M := \mathfrak{M}_2 \prod [0,1]^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$

By Proposition 1.15 we get that $\mathcal{F}(M) \cong \mathcal{F}(\mathfrak{M}_2) \oplus_1 \mathcal{F}([0,1]^{\frac{1}{2}})$. In Chapter 5 we will prove that the strong density is stable under sums of metric spaces (see Theorem 5.20). Then, by Proposition 2.27, assertion (iii) of Example 2.4, and Theorem 5.20, we get that LipSNA(M, Y) is dense in Lip $_0(M, Y)$ for every Banach space Y. Also $\mathcal{F}(M)$ fails property quasi- α because $\mathcal{F}([0,1]^{\frac{1}{2}})$ fails property quasi- α (see Example 2.33) and we may use assertion (i) of Lemma 2.32. Further, $\mathcal{F}(M)$ fails the RNP because it contains an isometric copy of $L_1[0,1]$. Finally, there is no uniformly strongly exposed set $\Gamma \subseteq S_X$ such that $\overline{\mathrm{co}}(\Gamma) = B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$ by Proposition 2.29 and assertion (ii) of Lemma 2.32.

2.4 Relationship between the sufficient conditions

The purpose of this section is to study how the distinct sufficient conditions for Lindenstrauss property A that we have studied on this work are related to each other. Diagram 2.2, presented in [20], describes the relationship between them.



Figure 2.2: Relations between the sufficient conditions for Lindenstrauss property A in Lipschitz-free spaces

Let us discuss why the numbered implications and non-implications hold.

(1). It follows since every infinite-dimensional Lipschitz-free space contains an isomorphic copy of ℓ_1 (we refer to [30], where more is proved).

(2). It is well known that a reflexive Banach space has the RNP. With respect to the reciprocal arrow, $\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{N})$ is isometrically isomorphic to ℓ_1 , so it has the RNP but it is not reflexive.

(3). It follows from the following example:

Example 2.33. Let (M, d) be a boundedly compact metric space and $0 < \theta < 1$. Then $\mathcal{F}(M, d^{\theta})$ has the RNP (see Example 2.4). Moreover, Proposition 2.24 implies that M is concave. By Proposition 2.23, as long as the isolated points of M do not form a dense set, we have that $\mathcal{F}(M)$ does not satisfy property quasi- α .

(4). Notice that Theorem 2.26 provides a metric space \mathfrak{M}_1 such that $\mathcal{F}(\mathfrak{M}_1)$ satisfies property α (and so property quasi- α), but it fails to have the Radon-Nikodým property.

- (5). Similarly to (4), it follows from Theorem 2.26.
- (6). It follows from Proposition 2.3.

(7). Notice that Theorem 2.26 provides a metric space \mathfrak{M}_1 for which $\mathcal{F}(\mathfrak{M}_1)$ satisfies property α (and so $B_{\mathcal{F}(\mathfrak{M}_1)}$ is the closed convex hull of a set of uniformly strongly exposed points), but it fails to have the Radon-Nikodým property.

(8). It follows from the following example.

Example 2.34. For every $n \in \mathbb{N}$, consider $M_n = \{0, x_n, y_n\}$, where

$$d(0, x_n) = d(0, y_n) = 1 + 1/n$$
 and $d(x_n, y_n) = 2$

for each $n \in \mathbb{N}$, and let $M = \coprod_{i=1}^{\infty} M_i$ be its sum. Then, $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has the RNP, but $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$ is not the closed convex hull of any set of uniformly strongly exposed points.

Proof. First, $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has the RNP as it is the ℓ_1 -sum of finite-dimensional Banach spaces by Proposition 1.15. Suppose that $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)} = \overline{\operatorname{co}}(A)$. We claim that $m_{x_n,y_n} \in A \cup (-A)$ for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$. Indeed, assume that $m_{x_n,y_n} \notin A \cup (-A)$. Consider $f: M \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ given by

$$f(0) = f(x_m) = f(y_m) = 0$$
 if $m \neq n$, $f(x_n) = -1$, and $f(y_n) = 1$.

Clearly, $||f||_L = 1$. Moreover, we have that

$$|\hat{f}(m_{x,y})| < (1+1/n)^{-1}$$
 for every $m_{x,y} \in Mol(M) \setminus \{m_{x_n,y_n}, m_{y_n,x_n}\}.$

Thus, $A \cup (-A)$ is not norming, a contradiction.

Now, note that

$$d(x_n, 0) + d(y_n, 0) - d(x_n, y_n) = \frac{2}{n}$$

goes to 0 as n goes to ∞ , and so A is not uniformly Gromov concave.

(9.) Notice that Theorem 2.26 provides a metric space \mathfrak{M}_2 for which LipSNA(\mathfrak{M}_2, Y) is dense in Lip₀(\mathfrak{M}_2, Y) for every Banach space Y, but $B_{\mathcal{F}(\mathfrak{M}_2)}$ is not generated by the closed convex hull of any set of uniformly strongly exposed points.

(10). It follows from Proposition 2.8, whose proof is based on [57, Proposition 1], where it is proved that the existence of such a set S implies Lindenstrauss property A.

- (11). It follows from Example 2.33 together with Proposition 2.24.
- (12). It follows from Definition 2.6 (see [64] for more details).
- (13). It is obvious from the very definitions.
- (14). $\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{N})$ is isometrically isomorphic to ℓ_1 , that has property α .
- (15). See Example 2.19.
- (16). It follows from Proposition 2.21.
- (17). It follows from Example 2.31.
- (18). It is obvious.

There are some reversed implications not considered in the diagram. These ones are not known in the context of Lipschitz-free spaces. We find particularly interesting the case of whether the converse of (18) holds, that is, whether Lindenstrauss property A of $\mathcal{F}(M)$ is sufficient to get that LipSNA(M, Y) is dense in Lip₀(M, Y) for every Banach space Y.

2.5 Consequences of the strong density on the metric space

As we have already mentioned, there are deep connections between the extremal structure of a Banach space and the behavior of its norm-attaining linear operators. For instance, as a consequence of a result by Lindenstrauss [57, Theorem 2], if X is a separable Banach space satisfying Lindenstrauss property A, then B_X is the closed convex hull of its strongly exposed points. This shows that the density of norm-attaining linear operators has important consequences in the extremal structure of the unit ball of a Banach space. On the other hand, we know that the density of the set of strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz maps from a metric space M to a Banach space Y is stronger than the density of NA($\mathcal{F}(M), Y$) as, for instance, NA($\mathcal{F}(M), \mathbb{R}$) is always dense by the Bishop-Phelps theorem but, as we will see in the next chapter, there are many metric spaces M for which LipSNA(M, \mathbb{R}) is not dense. In view of this, it is reasonable to expect that the density of strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz functions may have important consequences on the extremal structure of the Lipschitz-free space. Our aim in this section is to deepen in this line. In particular, we will show that some results of Lindenstrauss and Bourgain can be somehow improved in the setting of Lipschitz-free spaces.

First, let us present the first main result of this section.

Theorem 2.35. Let M be a metric space. If $\operatorname{LipSNA}(M, \mathbb{R})$ is dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$, then

$$B_{\mathcal{F}(M)} = \overline{\operatorname{co}}\left(\operatorname{ext}\left(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}\right) \cap \operatorname{Mol}(M)\right).$$

Notice that in Theorem 2.35 we just need to assume density of the strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz functions from M to \mathbb{R} . Actually, it is enough to assume that there exists a Banach space Y for which we have strong density. This follows from the following easy result.

Proposition 2.36. Let M be a metric space. Suppose that there exists a Banach space $Y \neq 0$ such that LipSNA(M, Y) is norm-dense in $Lip_0(M, Y)$. Then,

$$\operatorname{LipSNA}(M, \mathbb{R}) = \operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R}).$$

Proof. Fix $\varepsilon > 0$ and consider $f \in \operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$, which we may assume to have norm one. Define $F \in \operatorname{Lip}_0(M, Y)$ by

$$F(p) = f(p)y_0 \quad \forall p \in M$$

Then, we have that $||F||_L = 1$. Thus, by hypothesis, there exist $G \in \text{LipSNA}(M, Y)$ and $m \in \text{Mol}(M)$ satisfying

$$\|\widehat{G}(m)\| = \|G\|_L = 1, \quad \|F - G\|_L < \frac{\varepsilon}{2}$$

Now, take $y^* \in S_{Y^*}$ such that $y^*(\widehat{G}(m)) = 1$ and note that

$$\|y^*(y_0)f - y^* \circ G\|_L = \|y^* \circ F - y^* \circ G\|_L \leq \|y^*\|\|F - G\|_L < \frac{\varepsilon}{2}.$$

This implies that

$$y^{*}(y_{0}) \ge y^{*}(y_{0})\widehat{f}(m) \ge y^{*}(\widehat{G}(m)) - |y^{*}(y_{0})\widehat{f}(m) - y^{*}(\widehat{G}(m))| \ge 1 - \frac{\varepsilon}{2}$$

Therefore, writing $g = y^* \circ G \in \operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$, we have that

$$|\widehat{g}(m)| = \|g\|_{L} = 1, \qquad \|g - f\|_{L} \leq \|g - y^{*}(y_{0})f\|_{L} + \|y^{*}(y_{0})f - f\|_{L} < \frac{\varepsilon}{2} + \frac{\varepsilon}{2} = \varepsilon.$$

In view of this, the next corollary follows from Theorem 2.35 and from the fact that a molecule is an extreme point if and only if it is an exposed point (see Theorem 1.11).

Corollary 2.37. Let M be a metric space. Assume that LipSNA(M, Y) is dense in $Lip_0(M, Y)$ for some Banach space Y. Then,

$$B_{\mathcal{F}(M)} = \overline{\mathrm{co}}(\exp\left(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}\right)).$$

Compare this result with the following one by Lindenstrauss [57, Theorem 2.i]: if X is a Banach space which admits a strictly convex renorming (for instance, if X is separable) such that NA(X, Y) is dense in $\mathcal{L}(X, Y)$ for all Banach spaces Y, then $B_X = \overline{co}(\exp(B_X))$.

Let us prove Theorem 2.35. In order to do it, we need the next two technical results, which will be the key to get all the goals of this section.

Lemma 2.38. Let M be a metric space, let $f \in \text{LipSNA}(M, \mathbb{R})$, and let $m_{p,q} \in \text{Mol}(M)$ such that $\widehat{f}(m_{p,q}) = \|f\|_L$. Consider the set

$$F_{p,q} := \{ (x,y) \in M^2 \colon x \neq y, \ d(p,q) = d(p,x) + d(x,y) + d(y,q) \}.$$

Then, either there is $(x, y) \in F_{p,q}$ such that $m_{x,y} \in \text{ext}(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)})$ or there is an isometric embedding $\phi: [0, d(p, q)] \longrightarrow M$ for which $\phi(0) = p$ and $\phi(d(p, q)) = q$.

Proof. First, note that $(p,q) \in F_{p,q}$ and so $F_{p,q}$ is not empty. Assume that $m_{x,y}$ is not an extreme point whenever $(x,y) \in F_{p,q}$. By [10, Theorem 1.1], for every $(x,y) \in F_{p,q}$ there is $z \in M$ such that d(x,z) + d(z,y) = d(x,y).

The rest of the proof is just a small modification of the one of Proposition 4.1 in [37]. Our aim is to show that there is an isometry $\phi: [0, d(p, q)] \longrightarrow M$ such that $\phi(0) = p$ and $\phi(d(p, q)) = q$. Consider the set \mathcal{A} of all (A, ψ) , where $\{0, d(p, q)\} \subset A \subset [0, d(p, q)]$ is closed and $\psi: A \longrightarrow M$ is an isometry such that $\psi(0) = p, \psi(d(p, q)) = q$, and $(\psi(t), \psi(s)) \in F_{p,q}$ for every $t, s \in A$ with t < s. Consider the following partial order " \leq " on \mathcal{A} : $(A, \psi) \leq (B, \xi)$ if $A \subset B$ and $\xi|_A = \psi$. Clearly $\mathcal{A} \neq \emptyset$.

We claim that every chain in \mathcal{A} has an upper bound. Indeed, let $(A_i, \psi_i)_{i \in I}$ be a chain in \mathcal{A} . Take $A = \bigcup_{i \in I} A_i$ and $\psi(x) := \psi_i(x)$ if $x \in A_i$. By completeness, we can extend ψ uniquely to an isometry defined on A. Moreover, let $t, s \in A$, t < s. Then there are sequences $\{t_n\}, \{s_n\}$ in $\bigcup_{i \in I} A_i$ such that $t_n < s_n, t_n \to t$ and $s_n \to s$. Then

$$\left|\widehat{f}(m_{\psi(t),\psi(s)})\right| = \lim_{n} \left|\widehat{f}(m_{\psi(t_{n}),\psi(s_{n})})\right| = \|f\|_{L}$$

since $(\psi(t_n), \psi(s_n)) \in F_{p,q}$ for every n. Thus $(\psi(t), \psi(s)) \in F_{p,q}$. This means that $(A, \psi) \in \mathcal{A}$.

Now, let (A, ϕ) be a maximal element in \mathcal{A} . Assume that there are $a, b \in A$, a < b such that $(a, b) \cap A = \emptyset$. Since $(\phi(a), \phi(b)) \in F_{p,q}$, we have that $m_{\phi(a),\phi(b)}$ is not an extreme point. Consequently, there is $z \in [\phi(a), \phi(b)] \setminus \{\phi(a), \phi(b)\}$. Then, we extend ϕ defining $\phi(a + d(\phi(a), z)) := z$. Let us show that this map contradicts the maximality of (A, ϕ) . It is clear that ϕ is still an isometry with $\phi(0) = p$ and $\phi(d(p,q)) = q$. It remains to prove that $(\phi(t), \phi(s)) \in F_{p,q}$ for every $t \in A$ with t < s. Clearly, we may assume that either $\phi(s) = z$ or $\phi(t) = z$. Let's assume the first case holds, since the other one is similar. Since $t \in A$ and $t \leq \phi^{-1}(z)$, we have $t \leq a$. Then, we have that $\phi(a) \in [\phi(t), z]$ and it is clear that $\phi(b) \in [z, q]$. Joining these two equalities we obtain

$$d(p,\phi(t)) + d(\phi(t),z) + d(z,q)$$

$$= d(p,\phi(t)) + d(\phi(t),\phi(a)) + d(\phi(a),z) + d(z,\phi(b)) + d(\phi(b),q).$$

Recall that $z \in [\phi(a), \phi(b)]$ and $\phi(a) \in [\phi(t), \phi(b)]$, so we have that

$$d(p,\phi(t)) + d(\phi(t),z) + d(z,q) = d(p,\phi(t)) + d(\phi(t),\phi(b)) + d(\phi(b),q) = d(p,q),$$

since $(\phi(t), \phi(b)) \in F_{p,q}$. This means that $(\phi(t), z) \in F_{p,q}$.

Lemma 2.39. Let M be a metric space. Let Γ be a balanced subset of $S_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$ and denote

$$N_{\Gamma}(M) = \left\{ f \in \operatorname{Lip}_{0}(M, \mathbb{R}) \colon \sup_{m \in \Gamma} |\widehat{f}(m)| = \|f\|_{L} \right\}.$$

Suppose that the set

$$\{f \in \operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R}) \colon \widehat{f}(m_{x,y}) = \|f\|_L \text{ for some } m_{x,y} \in \operatorname{Mol}(M) \cap \operatorname{ext}(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)})\}$$

is contained in $N_{\Gamma}(M)$ and that $\operatorname{LipSNA}(M, \mathbb{R})$ is dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_{0}(M, \mathbb{R})$. Then,

$$\operatorname{LipSNA}(M,\mathbb{R}) \subset N_{\Gamma}(M)$$

and so, $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)} = \overline{\mathrm{co}}(\Gamma)$.

Proof. Assume that $h_1 \in \text{LipSNA}(M, \mathbb{R}) \setminus N_{\Gamma}(M)$, with $||h_1||_L = 1$. Take $0 < \delta < 1$ in such a way that $\sup_{m \in \Gamma} |\hat{h}_1(m)| = 1 - \delta$. Now, if h_1 strongly attains its norm at a molecule $m_{p,q}$, by applying Lemma 2.38 and taking into account that h_1 does not attain its norm at any extreme molecule, we find an isometry $\phi: [0, d(p, q)] \longrightarrow M$ satisfying $\phi(0) = p$ and $\phi(d(p, q)) = q$. Consider $u_0: \phi([0, d(p, q)]) \longrightarrow [0, d(p, q)]$ its inverse map and an extension $u: M \longrightarrow [0, d(p, q)]$ of u_0 such that $||u||_L = 1$. Note that such extension exists thanks to McShane extension theorem. On the other hand, let $C \subseteq [0, d(p, q)]$ be a "fat Cantor set", that is, a measurable closed subset C with $\lambda(C) > (1 - \delta)d(p, q)$ such that for each nontrivial interval $I \subseteq [0, d(p, q)]$ there exists a nontrivial interval $J \subseteq I$ such that $J \cap C = \emptyset$. Let us consider $\varphi: [0, d(p, q)] \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ given by

$$\varphi(t) = -\int_0^t \chi_C(s) \, ds \quad \forall \, t \in [0, d(p, q)]$$

We define $h_2: M \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ by $h_2 = \varphi \circ u$ and $f: M \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ by $f = \frac{1}{2}(h_1 + h_2)$. It is clear that

$$||f||_L \leq \frac{1}{2}(||h_1||_L + ||h_2||_L) = 1.$$

Moreover,

$$||f||_L \ge \widehat{f}(m_{p,q}) = \frac{1}{2}(\widehat{h}_1(m_{p,q}) + \widehat{h}_2(m_{p,q})) = \frac{1}{2}\left(1 + \frac{\lambda(C)}{d(p,q)}\right) > 1 - \frac{\delta}{2}.$$

On the other hand,

$$\sup_{\Gamma} \widehat{f} \leqslant \frac{1}{2} (\sup_{\Gamma} \widehat{h}_1 + \sup_{\Gamma} \widehat{h}_2) = \frac{1}{2} (2 - \delta) = 1 - \frac{\delta}{2}$$

Therefore, $f \notin N_{\Gamma}(M)$. Take $\varepsilon > 0$ such that $||f||_{L} - \varepsilon > 1 - \frac{\delta}{2}$. Since $N_{\Gamma}(M)$ is closed and LipSNA (M, \mathbb{R}) is dense there is $g \in \text{LipSNA}(M, \mathbb{R}) \setminus N_{\Gamma}(M)$ such that $||g||_{L} = ||f||_{L}$ and $||f - g||_{L} < \varepsilon$. Consider $m_{x,y} \in \text{Mol}(M)$ for which $\widehat{g}(m_{x,y}) = ||g||_{L}$. Since $g \notin N_{\Gamma}(M)$, we have that \widehat{g} does not attain its norm at any extreme molecule of $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$. In particular, by applying Lemma 2.38 we obtain that there exists an isometry $\phi' \colon [0, d(x, y)] \longrightarrow M$ satisfying $\phi'(0) = x$ and $\phi'(d(x, y)) = y$. Notice that

$$\widehat{h}_2(m_{x,y}) \ge 2\widehat{f}(m_{x,y}) - 1 \ge 2(\widehat{g}(m_{x,y}) - \varepsilon) - 1 \ge 2(\|f\|_L - \varepsilon) - 1 > 1 - \delta,$$

from where $u(x) \neq u(y)$. Hence, we can find different points a, b of $\phi'([0, d(x, y)]) \subseteq M$ such that d(x, y) = d(x, a) + d(a, b) + d(b, y) and $[u(a), u(b)] \cap C = \emptyset$. Since g attains its norm at $m_{x,y}$ it follows that $\widehat{g}(m_{a,b}) = ||g||_L$ and so, $\widehat{f}(m_{a,b}) > ||f||_L - \varepsilon$. As before, this implies that $\widehat{h}_2(m_{a,b}) > 1 - \delta$, whereas the fact that $[u(a), u(b)] \cap C = \emptyset$ implies that $\widehat{h}_2(m_{a,b}) = 0$, leading to a contradiction.

This shows that LipSNA $(M, \mathbb{R}) \subset N_{\Gamma}(M)$ and the Hahn-Banach theorem gives $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)} = \overline{\operatorname{co}}(\Gamma)$. \Box

Now, the proof of Theorem 2.35 is immediate.

Proof of Theorem 2.35. Apply Lemma 2.39 with $\Gamma = \operatorname{Mol}(M) \cap \operatorname{ext}(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)})$.

The next result deals with strongly norm-attaining vector-valued Lipschitz maps. In the case of real-valued maps, it improves Theorem 2.35 for metric spaces not containing isometric copies of the unit interval.

Proposition 2.40. Let M be a metric space which does not contain any isometric copy of [0,1] and let Y be a Banach space. Then, LipSNA(M, Y) coincides with the set

$$\left\{f \in \operatorname{Lip}_0(M,Y) \colon \|\widehat{f}(m_{x,y})\| = \|f\|_L \text{ for some } m_{x,y} \in \operatorname{Mol}(M) \cap \operatorname{ext}\left(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}\right)\right\}.$$

In particular, if LipSNA(M, Y) is dense in $Lip_0(M, Y)$, then so is the set

$$\{T \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y) \colon T \text{ attains its norm at some element of } ext(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)})\}$$

in $\mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$.

Proof. Pick $f \in \text{LipSNA}(M, Y)$. Hence there exists $u, v \in M, u \neq v$ and $y^* \in S_{Y^*}$ such that $[y^* \circ \widehat{f}](m_{u,v}) = ||f||_L$. Since M does not contain any isometric copy of [0, 1], then Lemma 2.38 applies to get a molecule $m_{x,y} \in \text{ext}(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)})$ such that $[y^* \circ \widehat{f}](m_{x,y}) = ||f||_L$. From here it is clear that f strongly attains its norm at the pair (x, y), and we are done.

Using Proposition 2.40 we can show that the assumption that LipSNA(M, \mathbb{R}) is dense cannot be removed from the statement of Theorem 2.35. Indeed, let M be a fat Cantor set in [0, 1], which clearly does not contain any isometric copy of [0, 1]; then, $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)} \neq \overline{\mathrm{co}}(\exp(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}))$. Indeed, it is known that $\mathcal{F}(M) \cong L_1[0, 1] \oplus_1 \ell_1$ [40, pp. 4315], but $L_1[0, 1]$ has no extreme points (and in particular exposed points). Hence $\overline{\mathrm{co}}(\exp(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)})) \subseteq \{0\} \oplus_1 \ell_1$. This in particular proves that LipSNA(M, \mathbb{R}) is not dense in Lip₀(M, \mathbb{R}). We will study this situation in the next chapter in more detail.

Let X, Y be Banach spaces. Following J. Bourgain, we say that an operator $T \in \mathcal{L}(X, Y)$ is absolutely strongly exposing if there exists $x \in S_X$ such that for every sequence $\{x_n\} \subseteq B_X$ with $\lim_n ||Tx_n|| = ||T||$, there is a subsequence $\{x_{n_k}\}$ which converges either to x or -x. In this situation, it is clear that T attains its norm at the point x and that x is a strongly exposed point of B_X . Indeed, let $y^* \in S_{Y^*}$ such that $y^*(Tx) = ||T||$ and consider $x^* \in S_{X^*}$ such that $||T||x^* = T^*(y^*)$; if $\{x_n\}$ is a sequence in B_X such that $x^*(x_n) \longrightarrow 1 = x^*(x)$, then

$$||T(x_n)|| \ge y^*(Tx_n) = ||T||x^*(x_n) \longrightarrow ||T||,$$

so there is a subsequence $\{x_{n_k}\}$ converging to x (it cannot converge to -x), showing that x is strongly exposed by x^* . A famous result of J. Bourgain [18, Theorem 5] says that if X is a Banach space with the RNP and Y is any Banach space, then the set of absolutely strongly exposing operators from X to Y is a G_{δ} -dense subset of $\mathcal{L}(X,Y)$ (in particular, the space X has Lindenstrauss property A). Our goal is to give an improvement of this result in the context of Lipschitz maps. In order to do it, we will make use of the notion of non-local Lipschitz map.

Let us exhibit the second main result of this subsection.

Theorem 2.41. Let M be a compact metric space which does not contain any isometric copy of [0,1] and let Y be a Banach space. Then, the following assertions are equivalent:

- (i) LipSNA(M, Y) is dense in Lip₀(M, Y).
- (ii) The set of absolutely strongly exposing operators from $\mathcal{F}(M)$ to Y is dense in $\mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$.
- (iii) The set of non-local Y-valued Lipschitz maps is dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, Y)$.

Before proving the result, let us present its main consequence, which follows immediately from the fact that the set of non-local Y-valued Lipschitz maps is an open set (indeed, if $f \in \text{Lip}_0(M, Y)$ is a non-local Lipschitz map, then taking $\varepsilon > 0$ such that

$$\sup\{\|f(m_{p,q})\|: 0 < d(p,q) < \varepsilon\} < \|f\|_{L} - \varepsilon$$

we have that the whole ball $B(f, \frac{\varepsilon}{3})$ is made of non-local Lipschitz maps).

Corollary 2.42. Let M be a compact metric space which does not contain any isometric copy of [0,1]and let Y be a Banach space. If LipSNA(M, Y) is dense in Lip $_0(M, Y)$, then LipSNA(M, Y) (and, in particular, NA $(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$) contains an open dense subset.

In the case when $\mathcal{F}(M) \cong \ell_1$ or, more generally, when $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has property α witnessed by a set $\Gamma \subset S_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$, it is easy to see the result from the proof of [64, Proposition 1.3.a]: indeed, it is proved there that the set of those operators $T: \mathcal{F}(M) \longrightarrow Y$ for which there is $x \in \Gamma$ such that

$$\sup\{\|Ty\|: y \in \Gamma \setminus \{\pm x\}\} < \|Tx\| = \|T\|$$

is dense and, on the other hand, it is clearly open as $\overline{co}(\Gamma) = B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$.

A specially interesting particular case of Corollary 2.42 is the one in which $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has the RNP. In this case, M does not contain copies of [0,1] (otherwise, $L_1[0,1]$ would be a subspace of $\mathcal{F}(M)$) and LipSNA(M,Y) is dense in Lip(M,Y) by Proposition 2.3. **Corollary 2.43.** Let M be a compact metric space for which $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has the RNP. Then, for every Banach space Y, LipSNA(M, Y) (and so NA $(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$) contains a dense open subset.

Compare the result above with the one by Bourgain [18, Theorem 5]: if X is a Banach space with the RNP, then for every Banach space Y, NA(X, Y) contains a dense G_{δ} subset of $\mathcal{L}(X, Y)$. Actually, by the cited results of Bourgain [18], $NA(X, \mathbb{R})$ contains a dense G_{δ} subset of X^* whenever X has the RNP. Moreover, in this case, $X^* = NA(X, \mathbb{R}) - NA(X, \mathbb{R})$ (see the proof of [15, Proposition 2.23], for instance). But this is far from implying that $NA(X, \mathbb{R})$ contains an open set. Let us comment that the result in Corollary 2.43 is somehow unexpected, even for functionals, as the following remark shows.

Remark 2.44. The presence of open subsets in the set of norm-attaining operators or even functionals is a rare phenomenon.

- (i) If X is a non-reflexive Banach space, then there always exists an equivalent renorming \tilde{X} of X such that $NA(\tilde{X}, \mathbb{R})$ has empty interior (see [6]). Therefore, the RNP is not enough to get that the set of norm-attaining operators (or even functionals) has non empty interior.
- (ii) Even for the Lipschitz-free norm, the hypothesis of density of the strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz functions is important to get that the set of norm-attaining functionals has non-empty interior, as the following example shows: For M = [0, 1], the interior of the set $NA(\mathcal{F}(M), \mathbb{R})$ is empty. Indeed, recall that $\mathcal{F}([0, 1]) \cong L_1[0, 1]$ (c.f. e.g. [41, Example 2.1]). Now, the result follows from the fact proved in [3, Theorem 2.7] that $L_1[0, 1]^* \setminus NA(L_1[0, 1], \mathbb{R})$ is dense in $L_1[0, 1]^*$.

On the other hand, we do not know whether the hypothesis that M does not contain isometric copies of [0, 1] can be dropped in Theorem 2.41. The only metric spaces M which we know that contain [0, 1]and for which LipSNA (M, \mathbb{R}) is dense in Lip $_0(M, \mathbb{R})$ are the metric spaces \mathfrak{M}_p given in Theorem 2.26. As a matter of facts, it is immediate to check that the three assertions of Theorem 2.41 and the thesis of Corollary 2.43 hold for them. Indeed, it was shown that the set of non-local Lipschitz maps is dense, and it is an open subset of the set of strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz maps since the metric spaces are compact.

Let us now prove Theorem 2.41. We need a number of preliminary results which could be of independent interest. First, we prove the abundance of non-local Lipschitz maps when the set of strongly norm-attaining maps is dense, in the compact setting.

Lemma 2.45. Let M be a compact metric space, let Y be a Banach space, and $f \in S_{\text{Lip}_0(M,Y)}$. Assume that there exists $m_{x,y} \in \text{ext}(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)})$ such that $\|\widehat{f}(m_{x,y})\| = 1$. Then, for every $\varepsilon > 0$, there exists a non-local Lipschitz map $\phi : M \longrightarrow Y$ such that $\|f - \phi\|_L < \varepsilon$.

Proof. Since $\|\widehat{f}(m_{x,y})\| = 1$ then we can find $y^* \in S_{Y^*}$ such that $[y^* \circ \widehat{f}](m_{x,y}) = 1$. By assumption, $m_{x,y}$ is an extreme point. Hence, by [9, Theorem 4.2] it is a preserved extreme point or, equivalently by [36, Theorem 2.4], $m_{x,y}$ is a denting point. Fix $0 < \delta < \frac{1}{2}$ and find a slice $S = S(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}, \widehat{h}, \beta)$ with $h \in S_{\text{Lip}_0(M,\mathbb{R})}$ and $\beta > 0$, containing $m_{x,y}$ and such that $\text{diam}(S) < \delta$. Select $z \in S_Y$ such that $y^*(z)\widehat{h}(m_{x,y}) > 1 - \beta$ and define

$$\widehat{\phi} := \widehat{f} + \varepsilon \widehat{h} \otimes z$$

where $\hat{h} \otimes z(m_{u,v}) := \hat{h}(m_{u,v})z$ for every $u, v \in M, u \neq v$. It is clear that $||f - \phi||_L < \varepsilon$. Let us now prove that ϕ is not local. To begin with, notice that

$$\|\phi\|_L \ge [y^* \circ \widehat{f}](m_{x,y}) + \varepsilon \widehat{h}(m_{x,y})y^*(z) > 1 + \varepsilon(1-\beta).$$

Now, given $u, v \in M, u \neq v$ such that $\|\widehat{\phi}(m_{u,v})\| > 1 + \varepsilon(1-\beta)$, it follows that

$$1 + \varepsilon(1 - \beta) < \|\widehat{f}(m_{u,v})\| + \varepsilon[\widehat{h}(m_{u,v})] \le 1 + \varepsilon[\widehat{h}(m_{u,v})]$$

from where we get that $\hat{h}(m_{u,v}) > 1 - \beta$ or $\hat{h}(-m_{u,v}) = \hat{h}(m_{v,u}) > 1 - \beta$. Assume that $\hat{h}(m_{u,v}) > 1 - \beta$ (the other case runs similarly). This implies that $m_{u,v} \in S$, hence $||m_{u,v} - m_{x,y}|| < \delta$. Now, by using Lemma 1.14 we obtain that

$$\frac{\max\{d(x,u), d(y,v)\}}{d(x,y)} \leqslant ||m_{x,y} - m_{u,v}|| < \delta_{2}$$

so max{d(x, u), d(y, v)} < $\delta d(x, y)$. Hence

 $d(u,v) \geqslant d(x,y) - d(x,u) - d(y,v) > (1-2\delta)d(x,y),$

from where we deduce that ϕ does not approximate its Lipschitz constant at arbitrarily close points, as desired.

Next, we also need the following lemma, whose proof is encoded in [45, Proposition 2.8.b] for the real-valued case.

Lemma 2.46. Let M be a compact metric space, Y be a Banach space, and $f \in S_{\text{Lip}_0(M,Y)}$ be a non-local Lipschitz map. Then, there exists a strongly exposed point $m_{x,y} \in \mathcal{F}(M)$ such that $\|\widehat{f}(m_{x,y})\| = 1$.

Proof. Since f is non-local, then an easy compactness argument yields that we can find a pair of different points $x, y \in M$ such that not only $\|\widehat{f}(m_{x,y})\| = 1$, but also that $\|\widehat{f}(m_{u,v})\| < 1$ if 0 < d(u,v) < d(x,y). We claim that the pair (x,y) fails property (Z). Indeed, assume by contradiction that (x,y) has property (Z). Pick $y^* \in S_{Y^*}$ such that $[y^* \circ \widehat{f}](m_{x,y}) = 1$. Then, for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$, there exists a point $z_n \in M \setminus \{x, y\}$ satisfying that

$$d(x, z_n) + d(y, z_n) \leq d(x, y) + \frac{1}{n} \min\{d(x, z_n), d(y, z_n)\}.$$

Up to taking a subsequence, we may assume that $d(z_n, x) \leq d(z_n, y)$ for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$. Also, up to taking a further subsequence, we may assume by compactness that $\{z_n\} \longrightarrow z \in M$. Now, we have two possibilities:

• If $x \neq z$ then it is clear that d(x, z) + d(y, z) = d(x, y), which implies that $[y^* \circ \widehat{f}](m_{x,z}) = 1$ and, in particular, f strongly attains its norm at the pair (x, z). However, notice that

$$d(x,z) \leq \frac{1}{2}(d(x,z) + d(y,z)) = \frac{1}{2}d(x,y),$$

which contradicts the minimality condition on d(x, y).

• If x = z, then

$$\begin{split} \|f(m_{x,z_n})\| &\ge [y^* \circ f](m_{x,z_n}) \\ &= [y^* \circ \widehat{f}](m_{x,y}) \frac{d(x,y)}{d(x,z_n)} - [y^* \circ \widehat{f}](m_{z_n,y}) \frac{d(z_n,y)}{d(x,z_n)} \\ &\ge \frac{d(x,y) - d(z_n,y)}{d(x,z_n)} \ge 1 - \frac{1}{n}, \end{split}$$

which entails a contradiction with the assumption that f is not local.

Consequently, we get that the pair (x, y) fails property (Z), so $m_{x,y}$ is a strongly exposed point by [37, Theorem 5.4].

The last preliminary result we present on the way to proving Theorem 2.41 deals with norm-attaining operators on general Banach spaces.

Proposition 2.47. Let X and Y be Banach spaces. The following assertions are equivalent:

- (i) The set $\{T \in \mathcal{L}(X, Y): T \text{ attains its norm at a strongly exposed point}\}$ is dense in $\mathcal{L}(X, Y)$.
- (ii) The set $\{T \in \mathcal{L}(X, Y): T \text{ is absolutely strongly exposing operator}\}\$ is dense in $\mathcal{L}(X, Y)$.

Proof. (ii) \Rightarrow (i). This implication follows from the fact that if T is an absolutely strongly exposing operator for $x \in S_X$, then x is strongly exposed.

(i) \Rightarrow (ii). Pick an operator $T \in \mathcal{L}(X, Y)$ which attains its norm at a strongly exposed point x, and let us find an absolutely strongly exposing operator S such that $||T - S|| < \varepsilon$. For this, pick a strongly exposing functional f_x for x. Define

$$S := T + \varepsilon f_x \otimes T(x),$$

which satisfies that $||S - T|| < \varepsilon$ obviously. Let us prove that S is absolutely strongly exposing. To this end, it is clear that $||S|| \leq 1 + \varepsilon$. Also, we get that

$$1 + \varepsilon = (1 + \varepsilon) \|T(x)\| = \|S(x)\|,$$

so $||S|| = 1 + \varepsilon$. Pick a sequence $\{x_n\} \in S_X$ such that $||S(x_n)|| \longrightarrow 1 + \varepsilon$. Since $S = T + \varepsilon f_x \otimes T(x)$ this implies that $|f_x(x_n)| \longrightarrow 1$ from where we can find a subsequence $\{x_{n_k}\}$ such that $f_x(x_{n_k}) \longrightarrow 1$ or $f_x(x_{n_k}) \longrightarrow -1$. Making use of the fact that f_x strongly exposes x, we get that $\{x_{n_k}\} \longrightarrow x$ or $\{x_{n_k}\} \longrightarrow -x$. By definition, S is an absolutely strongly exposing operator, so we are done.

We are now able to present the pending proof.

Proof of Theorem 2.41. (i) \Rightarrow (iii) follows from Proposition 2.40 and Lemma 2.45. (iii) \Rightarrow (ii) follows by Lemma 2.46 and Proposition 2.47. Finally, (ii) \Rightarrow (i) follows from the fact that every absolutely strongly exposing operator attains its norm at a strongly exposed point, so at a molecule of $\mathcal{F}(M)$.

As a consequence of the techniques involved in the proofs of Theorems 2.35 and 2.41, we get the third main result of this section, which improves Theorem 2.35 in the compact case.

Theorem 2.48. Let M be a compact metric space. If $\operatorname{LipSNA}(M, \mathbb{R})$ is dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$, then

$$B_{\mathcal{F}(M)} = \overline{\mathrm{co}}(\mathrm{str-exp}\left(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}\right))$$

Proof. Let $\Gamma = \operatorname{str-exp}(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)})$. Assume that $f \in \operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$ is such that \widehat{f} attains its norm at an element of $\operatorname{Mol}(M) \cap \operatorname{ext}(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)})$. By Lemmata 2.45 and 2.46, \widehat{f} can be approximated by elements in $\mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), \mathbb{R})$ attaining their norms on Γ . Therefore, $\sup_{m \in \Gamma} |\widehat{f}(m)| = ||f||_L$. Now, Lemma 2.39 gives that $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)} = \overline{\operatorname{co}}(\Gamma)$, as desired.

Theorem 2.48 somehow improves, in the case of Lipschitz-free spaces over compact metric spaces, another result by Lindenstrauss appearing in [57]. Let M be a compact metric space. If LipSNA(M, Y)is dense in $\mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ for some Banach space Y, then

$$B_{\mathcal{F}(M)} = \overline{\operatorname{co}}(\operatorname{str-exp}(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)})).$$

Indeed, this follows from Theorem 2.48, as the density of LipSNA(M, Y) in Lip₀(M, Y) for some Y implies the density of LipSNA (M, \mathbb{R}) in Lip₀ (M, \mathbb{R}) by Proposition 2.36.

Compare this result with the following one by Lindenstrauss [57, Theorem 2.ii]: if X is a Banach space which admits a LUR renorming (for instance, if X is separable) such that NA(X, Y) is dense in $\mathcal{L}(X, Y)$ for all Banach spaces Y, then $B_X = \overline{co}(\operatorname{str-exp}(B_X))$.

Let us comment that in [41, Problem 6.7] it is proposed to study for which compact metric spaces M and Banach spaces Y one has that LipSNA(M, Y) is dense in Lip₀(M, Y). Note that a necessary condition is that $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)} = \overline{\mathrm{co}}(\mathrm{str-exp}(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}))$, according to the previous remark. However, we will show in the next chapter that this is not a sufficient condition (see Theorem 3.10).

Our goal now is to generalize some previous results to a more general setting. Notice that techniques similar to those of Lemma 2.45 can be used in the locally compact case to get the following result.

Proposition 2.49. Let M be a locally compact metric space and let Y be a Banach space. Then, the following assertions are equivalent:

(i) The set $\{f \in \text{Lip}_0(M, Y) : \hat{f} \text{ attains its norm at a denting point} \}$ is dense in $\text{Lip}_0(M, Y)$.

(ii) The set of absolutely strongly exposing operators from $\mathcal{F}(M)$ to Y is dense in $\mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$.

- (iii) LipSNA(M,Y) contains the open dense set B of the Lipschitz maps $f: M \longrightarrow Y$ with the following property: there are $\eta > 0$, $x, y \in M$ with $x \neq y$ and r > 0 such that
 - B(x,r) and B(y,r) are compact and disjoint, and,
 - $\|\widehat{f}(m_{u,v})\| \leq \|f\|_L \eta \ if \ (u,v) \notin (B(x,r) \times B(y,r)) \cup (B(y,r) \times B(x,r)).$

In particular, in such a case, $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)} = \overline{\mathrm{co}}(\mathrm{str-exp}\left(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}\right)).$

In particular, for locally compact metric spaces whose Lipschitz-free space has the RNP, the proposition above gives the following corollary, which extends Corollary 2.43, since the set of absolutely strongly exposing operators from $\mathcal{F}(M)$ to Y is dense in $\mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ by [18, Theorem 5].

Corollary 2.50. Let M be a locally compact metric space for which $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has the RNP and let Y be a Banach space. Then, LipSNA(M, Y) (and so NA $(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$) contains an open dense set.

Observe that this applies to the main examples in the literature of metric spaces M for which it is known that $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has the RNP, for example the class of uniformly discrete metric spaces or the class of boundedly compact Hölder metric spaces.

Proof of Proposition 2.49. Assume that

 $A := \{ f \in \operatorname{Lip}_0(M, Y) \colon \widehat{f} \text{ attains its norm at a denting point} \}$

is dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, Y)$. Pick $f \in A$ with $||f||_L = 1$ and find a denting point $m_{x,y} \in \mathcal{F}(M)$ and an element $y^* \in S_{Y^*}$ such that $[y^* \circ \widehat{f}](m_{x,y}) = 1$. Fix $0 < \delta < \frac{1}{2}$ and find a slice $S = S(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}, \widehat{h}, \beta)$ containing $m_{x,y}$ and such that diam $(S) < \delta$. Select $z \in S_Y$ such that $y^*(z)\widehat{h}(m_{x,y}) > 1 - \beta$ and define

$$\widehat{\phi}:=\widehat{f}+arepsilon\widehat{h}\otimes z.$$

It is clear that $||f - \phi||_L \leq \varepsilon$. Also, the proof of Lemma 2.45 reveals that, given $u, v \in M, u \neq v$ then

$$\begin{split} \|\widehat{\phi}(m_{u,v})\| > 1 + \varepsilon(1-\beta) \\ \Longrightarrow (u,v) \in (B(x,\delta d(x,y)) \times B(y,\delta d(x,y))) \cup (B(y,\delta d(x,y)) \times B(x,\delta d(x,y))). \end{split}$$

Taking into account that $B(x, \delta d(x, y))$ and $B(y, \delta d(x, y))$ are compact and disjoint for a small enough δ , we derive that $\phi \in B$. This proves that the set B is dense. To get (iii) let us prove that B enjoys the following properties:

(a) *B* is open. Indeed, given a map $f \in B$, consider $\eta > 0$, $x, y \in M$ with $x \neq y$ and r > 0 for which B(x,r) and B(y,r) are compact and disjoint, and $\|\widehat{f}(m_{u,v})\| \leq \|f\| - \eta$ if $(u,v) \notin (B(x,r) \times B(y,r)) \cup (B(y,r) \times B(x,r))$. Pick $0 < \delta < \frac{\eta}{2}$ and let us prove that $B(f,\delta) \subseteq B$. To this end take $g \in \text{Lip}_0(M,Y)$ with $\|f - g\|_L < \delta$. Now, if $(u,v) \notin (B(x,r) \times B(y,r)) \cup (B(y,r) \times B(x,r))$ then $\|\widehat{f}(m_{u,v})\| \leq \|f\|_L - \eta$, from where

$$\|\widehat{g}(m_{u,v})\| \leqslant \delta + \|f(m_{u,v})\| \leqslant \delta + \|f\|_L - \eta \leqslant \|g\|_L + 2\delta - \eta,$$

which proves that $g \in B$, as desired.

(b) Every map in B attains its norm at a strongly exposed point. To see this, take f ∈ B and, by definition, consider η > 0, x, y ∈ M with x ≠ y and r > 0 for which B(x, r) and B(y, r) are compact and disjoint, and ||f(m_{u,v})|| ≤ ||f||_L −η if (u, v) ∉ (B(x, r) × B(y, r)) ∪ (B(y, r) × B(x, r)). Notice that f strongly attains its norm because the set B(x, r) ∪ B(y, r) is a compact set and from the fact that f cannot approximate its norm at arbitrarily close points. The previous fact even provides a pair of different points u ∈ B(x, r) and v ∈ B(y, r) with the property that ||f(m_{u,v})|| = ||f||_L. The pair (u, v) fails property (Z). Indeed, if otherwise there is a sequence {z_n} such that follows from Lemma 2.11 that z_n ∈ B(x, r) ∩ B(y, r) = Ø for large n, getting a contradiction. Equivalently, the molecule m_{u,v} is strongly exposed point. This proves that (iii) implies (ii) by Proposition 2.47. Now, the previous two facts prove that (i) implies (iii). Finally, (ii) implies (i) is trivial, which finishes the proof. \Box

Apart from Corollary 2.50, Proposition 2.49 also applies to another large class of metric spaces.

Example 2.51. Let M be a locally compact metric space, let $0 < \theta < 1$, and consider $M^{\theta} := (M, d^{\theta})$. Then, LipSNA (M^{θ}, Y) contains an open dense subset. Indeed, M^{θ} is locally compact and LipSNA (M^{θ}, Y) is dense in Lip (M^{θ}, Y) for every Banach space Y by Corollary 2.25. Moreover, Proposition 2.24 implies that every molecule of $\mathcal{F}(M^{\theta})$ is a strongly exposed point, so Proposition 2.49 applies.

Let us end this section by giving a generalization of Theorem 2.48.

Corollary 2.52. Let M be a boundedly compact metric space. If $LipSNA(M, \mathbb{R})$ is dense in $Lip_0(M, \mathbb{R})$, then

$$B_{\mathcal{F}(M)} = \overline{\mathrm{co}}(\mathrm{str-exp}\left(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}\right)).$$

Proof. As in Theorem 2.48, let $\Gamma = \operatorname{str-exp}(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)})$ and suppose $f \in \operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$ is such that \widehat{f} attains its norm at an element $m_{p,q} \in \operatorname{ext}(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)})$. Since M is a boundedly compact metric space, by using the techniques involved in the proof of Theorem 4.2 in [9] and Theorem 2.4 in [36], we obtain that $m_{p,q}$ is a denting point of $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$. Now, it follows from the proof of Proposition 2.49 that \widehat{f} can be approximated by elements of $\mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), \mathbb{R})$ attaining their norms on Γ . Therefore, $\sup_{m \in \Gamma} |\widehat{f}(m)| = ||f||_L$. Now, Lemma 2.39 does the work.

2.6 Weak density of LipSNA (M, \mathbb{R})

Up to now, we have studied for which metric spaces M and Banach spaces Y, the set LipSNA(M, Y) of strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz maps is dense in Lip₀(M, Y) with respect to the norm topology. However, there is another interesting topology that we may consider: the weak topology. We will finish the present chapter by studying the density of the strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz functions with respect to the weak topology.

We have seen in the previous sections that the fact that LipSNA(M, \mathbb{R}) is norm-dense in Lip₀(M, \mathbb{R}) imposes severe restrictions on the metric space M (see Theorems 3.3, 2.35, and 2.48). Moreover, we will see in Chapter 3 that there are many metric spaces M for which it is possible to find Lipschitz maps that cannot be approximated by strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz maps. However, that is not the case if we replace norm-density with weak density, as the main result of this section shows:

Theorem 2.53. Let M be a metric space. Then, $\operatorname{LipSNA}(M, \mathbb{R})$ is weakly sequentially dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$. Moreover, for every $g \in \operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$ there is a sequence $\{g_n\} \subset \operatorname{LipSNA}(M, \mathbb{R})$ such that $g_n \xrightarrow{w} g$, $||g_n||_L \to ||g||_L$, and $g_n \to g$ uniformly on bounded sets.

This result extends [50, Theorem 2.6], where it was proved under the assumption of M being a length metric space.

In order to prove our result we need some preliminary lemmata.

The next lemma provides a criterion to get weak convergence of sequences of Lipschitz functionals and maps, for which the weak topology does not have any easy description. It is inspired by [50, Lemma 2.4], improves [50, Corollary 2.5] and will be the key to prove the main result of this section.

Lemma 2.54. Let M be a metric space, let Y be a Banach space, and let $\{f_n\}$ be a sequence of functions in the unit ball of $\text{Lip}_0(M, Y)$. For each $n \in \mathbb{N}$, we write $U_n := \{x \in M : f_n(x) \neq 0\}$ for the support of f_n . If $U_n \cap U_m = \emptyset$ for every $n \neq m$, then the sequence $\{f_n\}$ is weakly null.

Proof. We will show that for every finite collection of reals $\{a_j\}_{j=1}^n$, we have

$$\left\|\sum_{j=1}^{n} a_j f_j\right\|_L \leqslant 2 \max_j |a_j|$$

and so $Te_n := f_n$ defines a bounded linear operator from c_0 to $Lip_0(M, Y)$.

To this end, denote $f = \sum_{j=1}^{n} a_j f_j$. Take $x, y \in M$ with $x \neq y$, and let us give an upper estimate for $\frac{\|f(x)-f(y)\|}{d(x,y)}$. Since the supports of the functions $\{f_n\}$ are pairwise disjoint, there are $j_1, j_2 \in \{1, \ldots, n\}$ such that $\{x, y\} \cap U_j = \emptyset$ if $j \in \{1, \ldots, n\} \setminus \{j_1, j_2\}$. Therefore,

$$\frac{\|f(x) - f(y)\|}{d(x,y)} = \frac{\|a_{j_1}(f_{j_1}(x) - f_{j_1}(y)) + a_{j_2}(f_{j_2}(x) - f_{j_2}(y))\|}{d(x,y)} \\ \leqslant |a_{j_1}| + |a_{j_2}| \leqslant 2 \max_j |a_j|.$$

This shows that the operator T defined above is bounded. Thus, it is also weak-to-weak continuous and the conclusion follows.

Next, the following result is implicitly proved in [50, Theorem 2.6] under the assumption of M being a length space, but thanks to Lemma 2.54, we can show that the same argument works in a much more general setting.

Lemma 2.55. Let M be a metric space. Assume that there exists a sequence $\{B(x_n, r_n)\}_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ of disjoint balls of M and a sequence $\{y_n\}_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ of points of M such that $0 < d(x_n, y_n)/r_n \to 0$ and $r_n \to 0$. Then for every $g \in \operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$ there is a sequence $\{g_n\} \subset \operatorname{LipSNA}(M, \mathbb{R})$ such that $g_n \xrightarrow{w} g$, $\|g_n\|_L \longrightarrow \|g\|_L$ and $g_n \longrightarrow g$ uniformly.

Proof. Given $g \in S_{\text{Lip}_0(M,\mathbb{R})}$, just follow the proof of Theorem 2.6 in [50] to construct a sequence $\{g_n\}$ in LipSNA (M,\mathbb{R}) with $\text{supp}(g_n - g) \subset B(x_n, r_n)$, $g_n(y_n) = g(y_n)$ and $||g_n||_L = 1 + 2\frac{d(x_n, y_n)}{r_n} \to 1$. Then, $\{g_n\} \xrightarrow{w} g$ by Lemma 2.54. Moreover,

$$\begin{aligned} |g_n(x) - g(x)| &\leq |g_n(x) - g_n(y_n)| + |g(y_n) - g(x)| \leq (||g_n||_L + ||g||_L) d(y_n, x) \\ &\leq (2 + 2\frac{d(x_n, y_n)}{r_n})(r_n + d(x_n, y_n)) \end{aligned}$$

whenever $x \in B(x_n, r_n)$. Since $r_n \to 0$, $d(x_n, y_n)/r_n \to 0$ and $\operatorname{supp}(g_n - g) \subset B(x_n, r_n)$, it follows that $g_n \to g$ uniformly.

The following technical lemma will allow us to apply Lemma 2.55 in the case of M being discrete but not uniformly discrete.

Lemma 2.56. Let M be a metric space. Assume that M is discrete but not uniformly discrete. Then, for every $k \ge 2$ and every $\varepsilon > 0$, there exist $x, y \in M$ such that $0 < d(x, y) \le \varepsilon$ and the set $M \setminus B(x, k d(x, y))$ is not uniformly discrete.

Proof. Assume that there exist $k \ge 2$ and $\varepsilon > 0$ such that

$$\alpha(x,y) := \inf\{d(u,v) \colon u, v \in M \setminus B(x,kd(x,y)), u \neq v\} > 0$$

whenever $0 < d(x, y) \leq \varepsilon$. Since *M* is not uniformly discrete, one can construct inductively two sequences $\{x_n\}$ and $\{y_n\}$ in *M* such that $0 < d(x_1, y_1) \leq \varepsilon$ and $0 < d(x_{n+1}, y_{n+1}) \leq \min\{\alpha(x_n, y_n), 2^{-n-1}\varepsilon\}$ for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$. It follows that either $x_{n+1} \in B(x_n, kd(x_n, y_n))$ or $y_{n+1} \in B(x_n, kd(x_n, y_n))$. In any case,

$$x_{n+1} \subset B(x_n, kd(x_n, y_n) + d(x_{n+1}, y_{n+1})) \subset B(x_n, 2^{-n}\varepsilon(k+1/2)).$$

Thus, $\{x_n\}$ is Cauchy and so it has a limit in M, say x. Moreover, it is clear that $\{y_n\}$ also converges to x. Since M is discrete, we conclude the existence of $n \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $x_n = y_n$, a contradiction. \Box

Proof of Theorem 2.53. We distinguish several cases depending on the properties of the set of cluster points M'. If M' is infinite, then Lemma 2.55 applies and so LipSNA (M, \mathbb{R}) is weakly sequentially dense. Indeed, in such case it is not difficult to construct an infinite sequence of disjoint balls centered at (different) cluster points; as the centers are cluster points, we may also get the sequence $\{y_n\}_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$.

If M' is empty, then we distinguish two more cases:

- If M is uniformly discrete, then $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has the RNP (see Example 2.4), and so LipSNA (M, \mathbb{R}) is indeed norm-dense in Lip₀ (M, \mathbb{R}) by Proposition 2.3. Note that if $||g_n g||_L \to 0$ then $g_n \to g$ uniformly on bounded sets.
- If M is discrete but not uniformly discrete, then we can inductively apply Lemma 2.56 to find sequences $\{x_n\}$, $\{y_n\}$ in M such that, for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$, the space $M \setminus \bigcup_{m=1}^n B(x_m, 2md(x_m, y_m))$ is discrete but not uniformly discrete, $x_{n+1}, y_{n+1} \in M \setminus \bigcup_{m=1}^n B(x_m, 2md(x_m, y_m))$ and

$$d(x_{n+1}, y_{n+1}) \leq \min\left\{\frac{n}{n+1}d(x_n, y_n), n^{-2}\right\}$$

It is easy to check that the balls $\{B(x_n, nd(x_n, y_n))\}$ are pairwise disjoint and satisfy the requirement of Lemma 2.55. The conclusion follows.

It remains to consider the case when M' is non-empty and finite, say $M' = \{a_1, \ldots, a_k\}$. Moreover, we may assume that $a_1 = 0$. Given $\varepsilon > 0$, we denote $E_{\varepsilon} := \bigcup_{i=1}^{k} [M \setminus B(a_i, \varepsilon)]$. If E_{ε} is finite for every $\varepsilon > 0$, then M is compact and countable. Then, $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has the RNP (see Example 2.4) and the conclusion follows. Thus, we may and do assume that there is $0 < \varepsilon_0 < \frac{1}{4} \min_{i \neq j} \{d(a_i, a_j)\}$ such that E_{ε_0} is infinite. Moreover, note that E_{ε} is discrete for every $\varepsilon > 0$. If there is $0 < \varepsilon \leqslant \varepsilon_0$ such that E_{ε} is not uniformly discrete in M, then the same argument as above provides a sequence of disjoint balls such that Lemma 2.55 applies. Thus, we may also suppose that E_{ε} is infinite and uniformly discrete in M for every $0 < \varepsilon \leqslant \varepsilon_0$. By rescaling the metric space, we may assume that $\varepsilon_0 = 2^{-1}$. For $n \in \mathbb{N}$ and $i \in \{1, \ldots, k\}$, let us denote $C_n^i := E_{(n+1)^{-1}} \cap B(a_i, n^{-1})$ and

$$\alpha_n^i := \inf\{d(x, M \setminus \{x\}) \colon x \in C_n^i\},\$$

with the convention that $\inf \emptyset = +\infty$. Note, by passing, that

$$M = E_{2^{-1}} \cup \bigcup_{n,k} C_n^i$$

Now, we distinguish two cases.

Case 1: assume that there is $i \in \{1, ..., k\}$ such that $\liminf_{n \to \infty} n\alpha_n^i = 0$. Then we claim that it is possible to find a sequence $\{j_n\}$ in \mathbb{N} , and sequences $\{x_n\}$ and $\{y_n\}$ in M, such that:

- (i) $3nd(x_n, y_n) < (j_n + 1)^{-1}$ for every *n*;
- (ii) $4j_{n+1}^{-1} < (j_n+1)^{-1} 3nd(x_n, y_n)$ for every n;

(iii)
$$x_n \in C_{j_n}^i$$

Indeed, take $j_1 \ge 1$ such that $6j_1\alpha_{j_1}^i < 1$. Then there is $x_1 \in C_{j_1}^i$ such that

$$3d(x_1, M \setminus \{x_1\}) < 2^{-1}j_1^{-1} \leq (j_1+1)^{-1}$$

Thus, there is $y_1 \in M$ with $3d(x_1, y_1) < (j_1 + 1)^{-1}$. Now, assume that we have defined x_n, y_n and j_n , and let us define x_{n+1}, y_{n+1} and j_{n+1} . By condition (i), we can take $j_{n+1} \in \mathbb{N}$ such that

$$4j_{n+1}^{-1} < (j_n+1)^{-1} - 3nd(x_n, y_n)$$
 and $6nj_{n+1}\alpha_{j_{n+1}}^i < 1.$

Then, there are $x_{n+1} \in C^i_{j_{n+1}}$ and $y_{n+1} \in M$ such that

$$3nd(x_{n+1}, y_{n+1}) < 2^{-1}j_{n+1}^{-1} \leq (j_{n+1}+1)^{-1}$$

This completes the construction of the sequences $\{x_n\}, \{y_n\}$ and $\{j_n\}$. Now, we claim that

 $B(x_n, 3nd(x_n, y_n)) \cap B(x_m, 3md(x_m, y_m)) = \emptyset$

whenever $n \neq m$. Indeed, assume that n < m. It follows from (i) and (ii) that

$$B(x_n, 3nd(x_n, y_n)) \cap B(a_i, j_{n+1}^{-1}) = \emptyset$$

Moreover, from (i) and (iii) it follows that

$$B(x_m, 3md(x_m, y_m)) \subset B(x_m, 3(j_m + 1)^{-1})$$

$$\subset B(a_i, 3(j_m + 1)^{-1} + j_m^{-1}) \subset B(a_i, 4j_m^{-1}).$$

Finally, note that $4j_m^{-1} \leq 4j_{n+1}^{-1} < (j_n + 1)^{-1}$. Thus $B(x_m, 3md(x_m, y_m))$ is contained in $B(a_i, 4j_{n+1}^{-1})$ and so it does not intersect $B(x_n, 3nd(x_n, y_n))$. Therefore, we can apply Lemma 2.55 to get that LipSNA (M, \mathbb{R}) is weakly sequentially dense. This completes the proof in the first case.

Case 2: assume now that there is a constant C > 0 such that $C \leq n\alpha_n^i$ for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$ and $i \in \{1, \ldots, k\}$. We will show that in this case $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has the RNP. To this end, we will apply Proposition 1.15 several times in order to decompose $\mathcal{F}(M)$ as an ℓ_1 -sum of spaces with the RNP. Let us denote $E = E_{2^{-1}} \cup \{0\}$ and $N = \bigcup_{i=1}^k B(a_i, 1/2)$. We claim that $\mathcal{F}(M)$ is isomorphic to $\mathcal{F}(E) \oplus_1 \mathcal{F}(N)$. Note that N is bounded and so, $R = \sup\{d(x, 0) \colon x \in N\} < +\infty$. Moreover, note also that E is uniformly discrete in M and so,

$$\alpha := \inf\{d(x,y) \colon x \in E, y \in N, x \neq y\} > 0.$$

Thus, given $x \in E$ and $y \in N$, we have that

$$d(x,0) + d(y,0) \leqslant d(x,y) + 2d(y,0) \leqslant \left(1 + 2\frac{R}{\alpha}\right)d(x,y)$$

By applying Proposition 1.15, we get the claim.

Now, for $i \in \{1, \ldots, k\}$, denote $\tilde{C}_0^i = \{0, a_i\}$, $\tilde{C}_n^i := C_n^i \cup \{a_i\}$ if $n \ge 1$ and $\tilde{C}^i := \bigcup_{n=0}^{\infty} \tilde{C}_n^i$. Note that $N = \bigcup_{i=1}^k \tilde{C}^i$ and $\tilde{C}^i \cap \tilde{C}^j = \{0\}$ if $i \ne j$. We claim that there is a constant L > 0 such that

$$d(x,0) + d(y,0) \le L d(x,y)$$

whenever $x \in \tilde{C}^i$ and $y \in \tilde{C}^j$ with $i \neq j$. Take such an x and y. Note that

$$d(x,y) \ge d(a_i, a_j) - d(x, a_i) - d(y, a_j) \ge \frac{\min_{i \ne j} d(a_i, a_j)}{2} \\\ge \frac{\min_{i \ne j} d(a_i, a_j)}{4 \operatorname{diam}(N)} (d(x, 0) + d(y, 0)).$$

Therefore, $L = \frac{4 \operatorname{diam}(N)}{\min_{i \neq j} d(a_i, a_j)}$ does the work. This shows that

$$\mathcal{F}(M) \approx \mathcal{F}(E) \oplus_1 \mathcal{F}(N) \approx \mathcal{F}(E) \oplus_1 \mathcal{F}(\tilde{C}^1) \oplus_1 \cdots \oplus_1 \mathcal{F}(\tilde{C}^k).$$

Finally, we will show that $\mathcal{F}(\tilde{C}^i) \approx \left[\bigoplus_{n=0}^{\infty} \mathcal{F}(\tilde{C}^i_n)\right]_{\ell_1}$ for every $i \in \{1, \ldots, k\}$. To this end, consider a_i as the distinguished point in \tilde{C}^i and notice that $\tilde{C}^i_n \cap \tilde{C}^i_m = \{a_i\}$ if $n \neq m$. Fix $n, m \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}$ with n < m, take $x \in \tilde{C}^i_n$ and $y \in \tilde{C}^i_m$ with $x \neq y$. Then

$$d(y, a_i) \leqslant \frac{1}{m} \leqslant \frac{\alpha_m^i}{C} \leqslant \frac{d(x, y)}{C}$$

by definition of α_m^i , and so

$$d(x, a_i) + d(y, a_i) \leq d(x, y) + 2d(y, a_i) \leq (1 + 2C^{-1})d(x, y)$$

Thus, we can apply Proposition 1.15 to get that $\mathcal{F}(\tilde{C}^i) \approx \left[\bigoplus_{n=0}^{\infty} \mathcal{F}(\tilde{C}^i_n)\right]_{\ell_1}$. Therefore,

$$\mathcal{F}(M) \approx \mathcal{F}(E) \oplus_1 \left[\bigoplus_{n,i} \mathcal{F}(\tilde{C}_n^i) \right]_{\ell_1}$$

where each one of the summands has the RNP as they are the Lipschitz-free space over a uniformly discrete metric space (see Example 2.4). \Box

Let us finish the chapter with the following observation. If we identify $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R}) \equiv \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), \mathbb{R}) \equiv \mathcal{F}(M)^*$, the Bishop-Phelps theorem gives that the set of those elements in $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$ which attain their norm as elements of the dual of $\mathcal{F}(M)$ is always norm dense. On the other hand, $\operatorname{LipSNA}(M, \mathbb{R})$ is the set of elements in $\mathcal{F}(M)^*$ which attain their norm at a molecule. As the unit ball of $\mathcal{F}(M)$ is the closed convex hull of $\operatorname{Mol}(M)$, one may wonder whether Theorem 2.53 actually follows from these facts, that is, if whenever a subset A of a Banach space X satisfies that $B_X = \overline{\operatorname{co}}(A)$, then the set of elements of X^* which attain their norms at a point of A is weakly dense on X^* . This is not true in general, as the following example shows.

Example 2.57. Let $X = c_0 \widehat{\otimes}_{\pi} Y$ be the projective tensor product of c_0 and Y, where Y is an equivalent renorming of ℓ_1 such that Y^* is strictly convex (see e.g. [34, Theorem II.2.6]). We consider the subset of B_X given by

$$A := \{ x \otimes y \colon x \in B_{c_0}, y \in B_Y \}$$

which satisfies that $B_X = \overline{co}(A)$ (see e.g. [63, Proposition 2.2]). Next, observe that if an element of $X^* \equiv \mathcal{L}(c_0, Y^*)$ attains its norm at a point of A then, in particular, it attains its norm as an operator from c_0 to Y^* , that is, the set of elements of X^* attaining their norms at a point of A is contained in $NA(c_0, Y^*)$. However, this set is not weakly dense since it is contained in the space of compact operators $\mathcal{K}(c_0, Y^*)$ by [57, Proposition 4] and there are non-compact operators from c_0 to Y^* .

Chapter 3

Strong density. Negative results

Even though we presented in the previous chapter many conditions on a metric space M guaranteeing that the set LipSNA(M, Y) is dense in Lip $_0(M, Y)$ for every Banach space Y, this density is a very restrictive property. There are many examples of metric spaces for which not every Lipschitz map can be approximated by strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz maps. This chapter will be devoted to studying precisely those metric spaces. We will present some properties that imply absence of strong density, as well as some examples that complement the positive results that we have already obtained.

The results obtained in this chapter come from the papers [20] and [23]. They were collaborative works with Bernardo Cascales, Luis Carlos García Lirola, Miguel Martín, and Abraham Rueda Zoca.

3.1 The previously known negative examples

The first negative examples are due to V. Kadets, M. Martín, and M. Soloviova and can be found in [50]. The authors show that if we consider [0, 1] with its usual distance as the metric space, then it is possible to find a Lipschitz function $f: [0, 1] \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ that cannot be approximated by strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz functions. In other words, they obtain:

Example 3.1 ([50, Example 2.1]). LipSNA($[0,1], \mathbb{R}$) is not norm-dense in Lip₀($[0,1], \mathbb{R}$).

Actually, Proposition 2.36 implies that LipSNA([0,1], Y) is not norm-dense in $Lip_0([0,1], Y)$ for any Banach space Y.

Example 3.1 can be a little shocking since [0, 1] with its usual distance is one of the most natural and simplest metric spaces that we can consider, but it turns out that strong density fails for it. In other to clarify why this happens, we consider convenient to give a proof of this example:

Proof of Example 3.1. It is well known that every Lipschitz function from [0,1] to \mathbb{R} is differentiable almost everywhere in [0,1]. Actually, the derivative operator $\Phi \colon \operatorname{Lip}_0([0,1],\mathbb{R}) \longrightarrow \operatorname{L}_{\infty}[0,1]$ given by

$$\Phi(f) = f' \quad \forall f \in \operatorname{Lip}_0([0,1],\mathbb{R})$$

is an isometric isomorphism. Now, pick $g \in \text{LipSNA}([0,1],\mathbb{R})$. Then, there are $s,t \in [0,1]$ with t < s such that \hat{g} attains its norm at the molecule $m_{s,t}$ and, replacing g by -g if necessary, we may suppose that actually $\hat{g}(m_{s,t}) = \|g\|_L$. Now, consider $p, q \in (t,s)$ with p > q and notice that

$$d(s,t) = d(s,p) + d(p,q) + d(q,t),$$

 \mathbf{SO}

$$m_{s,t} = \frac{d(s,p)}{d(s,t)}m_{s,p} + \frac{d(p,q)}{d(s,t)}m_{p,q} + \frac{d(q,t)}{d(s,t)}m_{q,t}$$

Therefore, $m_{s,t}$ can be written as a convex combination of the molecules $m_{s,p}$, $m_{p,q}$, $m_{q,t}$. Consequently, we must also have that $\hat{g}(m_{p,q}) = ||g||_L$. Notice that this argument is valid for any two distinct points

 $p,q \in (t,s)$ with p > q. As a consequence of this, if $p \in (t,s)$ is a point for which the derivative of g exists, then

$$g'(p) = \lim_{h \to 0} \frac{g(p+h) - g(p)}{h} = \lim_{h \to 0} \widehat{g}(m_{p+h,p}) = \lim_{h \to 0} \|g\|_L = \|g\|_L.$$

Therefore, $g'(p) = ||g||_L$ for almost every point $p \in (t, s)$. The conclusion of this argument is that if $g \in \text{LipSNA}([0, 1], \mathbb{R})$, then there exists an interval (t, s) where g' is either equal to $||g||_L$ or $-||g||_L$ almost everywhere. Let now C be a nowhere dense measurable subset of [0, 1] whose Lebesgue measure is positive (e.g. any so-called "fat" Cantor set). Then, C has the property that for every interval $(t, s) \subseteq [0, 1]$ there exists a subinterval $(u, v) \subseteq (t, s)$ such that $(u, v) \cap C = \emptyset$. Let us define $f: [0, 1] \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ by

$$f(p) = \int_0^p \chi_C(x) \, dx \quad \forall p \in [0, 1].$$

It is clear that f is Lipschitz and $||f||_L = 1$ (indeed, $f = \Phi^{-1}(\chi_C)$, so $||f||_L = ||\chi_C||_{\infty} = 1$). Now, showing that this Lipschitz function cannot be approximated by strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz maps is easy. Indeed, let $g \in \text{LipSNA}([0,1],\mathbb{R})$. Since we are trying to approximate f, we may assume that $||g||_L = 1$. Then, we know that there exists an interval (t,s) where |g'| = 1 almost everywhere. On the other hand, by the shape of the Cantor set C, there exists a subinterval $(u,v) \subseteq (t,s)$ so that $\chi_C = 0$ in (u,v). Consequently, $||\chi_C - g'||_{\infty} \ge 1$, but applying the isometry Φ^{-1} we obtain that $||f - g||_L \ge 1$. Since this is true for every norm-one strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz function g, we conclude that $f \notin \overline{\text{LipSNA}([0,1],\mathbb{R})}$. Hence, LipSNA $([0,1],\mathbb{R})$ cannot be dense in Lip $([0,1],\mathbb{R})$.

Let us comment that with the tools that we have developed in Chapter 2, we can give an alternative proof of Example 3.1. Indeed, if $s, t \in [0, 1]$, say t < s, and $p \in (s, t)$, we have that d(t, s) = d(t, p) + d(p, s) and so

$$m_{t,s} = \frac{d(t,p)}{d(t,s)}m_{t,p} + \frac{d(p,s)}{d(t,s)}m_{p,s}.$$

Then, $m_{t,s}$ is not an extreme point of $B_{\mathcal{F}([0,1])}$. Since this is valid for every molecule of $\mathcal{F}([0,1])$, we conclude that $\exp\left(B_{\mathcal{F}([0,1])}\right) \cap \operatorname{Mol}([0,1]) = \emptyset$. Finally, Theorem 2.35 implies that there is no strong density.

Observe that, in essence, both proofs use the that for M = [0, 1], given $p, q \in M$ with $p \neq q$, there are too many points in the metric segments $[p, q] = \{z \in M : d(p, q) = d(p, z) + d(z, q)\}$. Both proofs extend routinely to convex subset of normed spaces. Actually, it is possible to go further. Recall that a metric space (M, d) is said to be *geodesic* if for every pair of distinct points $p, q \in M$, there exists a rectifiable curve joining p and q of length d(p, q). The authors of [50] generalized Example 3.1 obtaining the following result.

Theorem 3.2 ([50, Theorem 2.3]). Let M be a geodesic metric space. Then, LipSNA (M, \mathbb{R}) is not dense in Lip₀ (M, \mathbb{R}) .

3.2 New negative examples I. Abundance of metrically aligned points

Let us recall that a metric space (M, d) is said to be a *length metric space* if d(p, q) is equal to the infimum of the length of the rectifiable curves joining p and q for every pair of distinct points $p, q \in M$. It is clear that every geodesic space is a length space, but Example 2.4 in [45] shows that the converse is not true. Let us comment that Theorem 1.9 proves that M has property (Z) if and only if M is length. Also, Corollary 1.8 states that M has property (Z) if and only if $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$ has no strongly exposed points. In contrast, we have seen in Chapter 2 that a strong presence of strongly exposed points inside $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$ implies density (see Proposition 2.8 for instance). On the other hand, Theorem 1.9 also states that $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has the Daugavet property if and only if M is length. In contrast, Proposition 2.3 states that the Radon-Nikodým property implies strongly density, and the Daugavet property is usually considered as nearly opposite to the RNP. These observations make natural that the following result holds.

Theorem 3.3. Let M be a length metric space. Then, the set $LipSNA(M, \mathbb{R})$ is not dense in $Lip_0(M, \mathbb{R})$.

Theorem 2.48 states that if M is a compact metric space, for which LipSNA (M, \mathbb{R}) is dense, then $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$ is the closed convex hull of its strongly exposed points. We do not know if this result holds when the assumption of compactness is removed. However, as a consequence of Theorem 3.3 we have the next result.

Corollary 3.4. Let M be a metric space. Assume that $\operatorname{LipSNA}(M, \mathbb{R})$ is dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$. Then, there exists at least one strongly exposed point in $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$.

Proof. Assume there are no strongly exposed points in $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$. Then, by Corollary 1.8 we have that M has property (Z). In view of Theorem 1.9, M must be length, but then Theorem 3.3 leads to a contradiction.

We now proceed to prove Theorem 3.3. In order to do it, we need the next easy lemma.

Lemma 3.5. Let M be a metric space, let $f \in \text{LipSNA}(M, \mathbb{R})$ which attains its norm at a pair (p, q) of distinct points of M, let $\varepsilon > 0$, and let α_{ε} be a rectifiable curve in M joining p, q such that

 $\operatorname{length}(\alpha_{\varepsilon}) \leqslant d(p,q) + \varepsilon.$

Then, we have that

$$|f(z_1) - f(z_2)| \ge ||f||_L (d(z_1, z_2) - \varepsilon) \quad \forall z_1, z_2 \in \alpha_{\varepsilon}.$$

Proof. Fix $z_1, z_2 \in \alpha_{\varepsilon}$. By the definition of length of a curve, we have that

$$d(p,q) \leqslant d(p,z_1) + d(z_1,z_2) + d(z_2,q) \leqslant \operatorname{length}(\alpha_{\varepsilon}) \leqslant d(p,q) + \varepsilon$$

Consequently,

$$|f(z_1) - f(z_2)| = |(f(p) - f(q)) - ((f(p) - f(z_1)) + (f(z_2) - f(q)))|$$

$$\ge |f(p) - f(q)| - |f(p) - f(z_1)| - |f(z_2) - f(q)|$$

$$\ge |f(p) - f(q)| - ||f||_L d(p, z_1) - ||f||_L d(z_2, q)$$

$$= ||f||_L (d(p, q) - d(p, z_1) - d(z_2, q)) \ge ||f||_L (d(z_1, z_2) - \varepsilon).$$

We are now ready to prove the desired result.

Proof of Theorem 3.3. Fix $\delta > 0, x_0 \in M \setminus \{0\}$. Let us consider a curve

$$\gamma_{\delta} \colon [0, (1+\delta)d(0, x_0)] \longrightarrow M$$

joining 0 and x_0 .

Now, let us consider a Lipschitz function $u_0: \gamma_{\delta}([0, (1+\delta)d(0, x_0)]) \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ such that $u_0(0) = 0$, $u_0(x_0) = 1$. Since $\gamma_{\delta}([0, (1+\delta)d(0, x_0)])$ is compact and connected, we have that $u_0(\gamma_{\delta}([0, (1+\delta)d(0, x_0)]))$ is a compact connected subset of \mathbb{R} , i.e. $u_0(\gamma_{\delta}([0, (1+\delta)d(0, x_0)])) = [a_0, b_0]$ for certain $a_0, b_0 \in \mathbb{R}$. We will write

$$a = \frac{a_0}{\|u_0\|_L}, \quad b = \frac{b_0}{\|u_0\|_L}, \quad \frac{u_0}{\|u_0\|_L} \colon \gamma_\delta([0, (1+\delta)d(0, x_0)]) \longrightarrow [a, b].$$

We can apply McShane's extension theorem to $\frac{u_0}{\|u_0\|_L}$ to get a surjective function $u: M \longrightarrow [a, b]$ satisfying that $\|u\|_L = 1$. Let $A \subseteq [a, b]$ be a nowhere dense closed set of positive Lebesgue measure. Consider $g \in \operatorname{Lip}_0([a, b], \mathbb{R})$ the function whose derivate equals χ_A (characteristic function of A). We define $h = g \circ u: M \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$. It is clear that h(0) = g(u(0)) = g(0) = 0 and $\|h\|_L = \|g\|_L = 1$. Therefore, $h \in \operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$. Now, take $f \in \operatorname{Lip}\operatorname{SNA}(M, \mathbb{R})$. We will show that $\|h - f\|_L \ge \frac{1}{2}$. To this end, assume the contrary, that is,

$$\|f-h\|_L < \frac{1}{2}.$$

In particular, note that $||f||_L > \frac{1}{2}$. We know that there exist $p, q \in M$ with $p \neq q$ such that

$$||f||_L = \frac{|f(p) - f(q)|}{d(p,q)}$$

Suppose that u(p) = u(q), hence h(p) = h(q) and we have that

$$||h - f||_L \ge \frac{|(h - f)(p) - (h - f)(q)|}{d(p, q)} = \frac{|f(p) - f(q)|}{d(p, q)} = ||f||_L > \frac{1}{2},$$

a contradiction. Therefore, $u(p) \neq u(q)$. We can assume that u(p) < u(q) without any loss of generality. By the construction of g, there exist $c, d \in \mathbb{R}$ such that the interval [c, d] is contained in (u(p), u(q)) and that g is constant in [c, d]. Take $\varepsilon_0 > 0$ satisfying

$$0 < \varepsilon_0 < |d - c| \frac{\|f\|_L - \|h - f\|_L}{\|f\|_L}$$
(3.1)

and a rectifiable curve α_{ε_0} joining p and q such that

$$\operatorname{length}(\alpha_{\varepsilon_0}) \leqslant d(p,q) + \varepsilon_0.$$

Note that such a curve exists because M is a length space. Let us write $\Lambda = \alpha_{\varepsilon_0}([0, d(p, q) + \varepsilon]) \subseteq M$ and observe that

$$[c,d] \subseteq (u(p), u(q)) \subseteq u(\Lambda),$$

so there exist $\tilde{z}_1, \tilde{z}_2 \in \Lambda$ such that $c = u(\tilde{z}_1), d = u(\tilde{z}_2)$. Moreover, we have

$$|d-c| = |u(\tilde{z}_2) - u(\tilde{z}_1)| \leqslant d(\tilde{z}_2, \tilde{z}_1)$$

Hence, if z_1 , z_2 are different points of Λ , using Lemma 3.5 we get that

$$\begin{aligned} |h(z_1) - h(z_2)| &\ge |f(z_1) - f(z_2)| - \|h - f\|_L d(z_1, z_2) \\ &\ge \|f\|_L d(z_1, z_2) - \|f\|_L \varepsilon_0 - \|h - f\|_L d(z_1, z_2) \\ &= \left(\|f\|_L - \|h - f\|_L - \frac{\varepsilon_0 \|f\|_L}{d(z_1, z_2)}\right) d(z_1, z_2). \end{aligned}$$

Taking $z_1 = \tilde{z}_1, z_2 = \tilde{z}_2$ and applying the above inequality, we have

$$|h(\tilde{z}_{1}) - h(\tilde{z}_{2})| \ge \left(\|f\|_{L} - \|h - f\|_{L} - \frac{\varepsilon_{0} \|f\|_{L}}{d(\tilde{z}_{1}, \tilde{z}_{2})} \right) d(\tilde{z}_{1}, \tilde{z}_{2})$$

$$\stackrel{(3.1)}{>} (\|f\|_{L} - \|h - f\|_{L} - (\|f\|_{L} - \|h - f\|_{L})) d(\tilde{z}_{1}, \tilde{z}_{2}) = 0.$$

This implies that $h(\tilde{z}_1) \neq h(\tilde{z}_2)$ and so $g(c) \neq g(d)$, getting a contradiction with the fact that g is constant in [c, d].

The last theorem can be seen as a generalization of the fact that LipSNA($[0, 1], \mathbb{R}$) is not dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_0([0, 1], \mathbb{R})$. Our next goal is to generalize that fact but in a different way. We are interested in characterizing those closed subsets M of [0, 1] for which LipSNA(M, \mathbb{R}) is dense. This new generalization will allow us to produce examples of metric spaces M with very different geometric and topological properties for which LipSNA(M, \mathbb{R}) is still not dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$. In order to do that, we need to introduce a class of metric spaces M, the so-called \mathbb{R} -trees. An \mathbb{R} -tree is a metric space T satisfying:

- (i) for any points $x, y \in T$, there exists a unique isometry ϕ from the closed interval [0, d(x, y)] into T such that $\phi(0) = x$ and $\phi(d(x, y)) = y$. Such isometry will be denoted by ϕ_{xy} ;
- (ii) any one-to-one continuous mapping $\varphi \colon [0,1] \longrightarrow T$ has the same range as the isometry ϕ associated to the points $x = \varphi(0)$ and $y = \varphi(1)$.

Let us introduce some more notation, coming from [40]. Given points x, y in an \mathbb{R} -tree T, it is usual to write [x, y] to denote the range of ϕ_{xy} , which is called a segment. We say that a subset A of T is *measurable* whenever $\phi_{xy}^{-1}(A)$ is Lebesgue measurable for any $x, y \in T$. If A is measurable and S is a segment [x, y], we write $\lambda_S(A)$ for $\lambda(\phi_{xy}^{-1}(A))$, where λ is the Lebesgue measure on \mathbb{R} . We denote by \mathcal{R} the set of those subsets of T which can be written as a finite union of disjoint segments, and for $R = \bigcup_{k=1}^{n} S_k$ (with disjoint S_k) in \mathcal{R} , we put

$$\lambda_R(A) = \sum_{k=1}^n \lambda_{S_k}(A).$$

Now, we can define the *length measure* of a measurable subset A of T by

$$\lambda_T(A) = \sup_{R \in \mathcal{R}} \lambda_R(A)$$

 \mathbb{R} -trees were considered in [40] in order to characterize the metric spaces M for which $\mathcal{F}(M)$ is isometric to a subspace of L_1 as those which isometrically embed into an \mathbb{R} -tree. Let us say that it was proved in [11, Corollary 4.5] that if M is a complete subset of an \mathbb{R} -tree, then every extreme point of the unit ball of $\mathcal{F}(M)$ is a preserved extreme point. In particular, every extreme point of $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$ is a molecule.

The next result generalizes Example 3.1 in the announced direction.

Theorem 3.6. Let T be an \mathbb{R} -tree and let M be a closed subset of T containing the origin. If M has positive length measure, then LipSNA (M, \mathbb{R}) is not dense in Lip₀ (M, \mathbb{R}) .

Proof. Note that, as M has positive length measure, we can find a segment $S = [x_0, y_0] \subseteq T$ such that $\lambda_T(M \cap S) > 0$. We distinguish two cases:

First, assume that there exists a segment $[x_1, y_1] \subseteq M \cap S$. By Theorem 2.3 in [50] we know that there exists a function $f \in \text{Lip}_0([x_1, y_1], \mathbb{R})$ such that $||f||_L = 1$ and $||f - g||_L \ge \frac{1}{2}$ holds for all $g \in \text{LipSNA}([x_1, y_1])$. Consider $\pi_1: T \longrightarrow [x_1, y_1]$ the metric projection, which satisfies that

$$d(x,y) = d(x,\pi_1(x)) + d(\pi_1(x),y) \quad \forall x \in T, y \in [x_1,y_1]$$

(c.f. e.g. [19, Chapter II.2]). Define the norm-one Lipschitz function $\tilde{f}: M \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ by $\tilde{f}(p) = [f \circ \pi_1](p)$ for every $p \in M$, and suppose that there exists $g \in \text{LipSNA}(M, \mathbb{R})$ such that $\|\tilde{f} - g\|_L < \frac{1}{2}$. If we take $x, y \in M$ with $x \neq y$ such that $\hat{g}(m_{x,y}) = \|g\|_L$, we get

$$\frac{1}{2} > \frac{|f(\pi_1(x)) - f(\pi_1(y)) - (g(x) - g(y))|}{d(x, y)} \ge \|g\|_L - \frac{|f(\pi_1(x)) - f(\pi_1(y))|}{d(x, y)},$$

so $\pi_1(x) \neq \pi_1(y)$. Using that $\widehat{g}(m_{x,y}) = ||g||_L$, Lemma 2.2 in [50] gives that $\widehat{g}(m_{\pi_1(x),\pi_1(y)}) = ||g||_L$. Hence, $g|_{[x_1,x_2]} \in \text{LipSNA}([x_1,y_1])$. It follows from this that

$$\|\tilde{f} - g\|_L \ge \|f - g|_{[x_1, y_1]}\|_L \ge \frac{1}{2},$$

a contradiction.

Now, assume that no segment is contained in $M \cap S$. Define the norm-one Lipschitz function $f: S \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ by

$$f(t) = \int_{[x_0,t]} \chi_M(x) \, dx = \lambda_T([x_0,t] \cap M)$$

for all $t \in [x_0, y_0]$. As above, define $\tilde{f}: M \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ by $\tilde{f}(p) = [f \circ \pi_2](p)$ for every $p \in M$, where $\pi_2: M \longrightarrow S$ is the metric projection onto S. Again, assume that there exists $g \in \text{LipSNA}(M, \mathbb{R})$ such that $\|g - \tilde{f}\|_L < \frac{1}{2}$. Take $x, y \in M$ such that $x \neq y$ and $\hat{g}(m_{x,y}) = \|g\|_L$. Then, using the same argument as above, we deduce that $\pi_2(x) \neq \pi_2(y)$. Now, since $[\pi_2(x), \pi_2(y)] \notin M \cap S$ by the assumption, we can find distinct points $x_2, y_2 \in M$ such that $[x_2, y_2] \subseteq]\pi_2(x), \pi_2(y)[\setminus (M \cap S)$. Recall that $\hat{g}(m_{x,y}) = \|g\|_L$ and this implies that $\hat{g}(m_{x_2,y_2}) = \|g\|_L$ by Lemma 2.2 in [50]. On the other hand, note that

$$\tilde{f}(x_2) = f(x_2) = \lambda_T([x_0, x_2] \cap M) = \lambda_T([x_0, y_2] \cap M) = f(y_2) = \tilde{f}(y_2)$$

Therefore, we obtain

$$\frac{1}{2} > \|g - \tilde{f}\|_{L} \ge \frac{(g - \tilde{f})(x_{2}) - (g - \tilde{f})(y_{2})}{d(x_{2}, y_{2})} = \widehat{g}(m_{x_{2}, y_{2}}) = \|g\|_{L} > \frac{1}{2},$$

getting again a contradiction. Consequently, the set LipSNA (M, \mathbb{R}) is not dense in Lip (M, \mathbb{R}) .

Corollary 3.7. Let M be a compact subset of an \mathbb{R} -tree containing 0. Then, $\operatorname{LipSNA}(M, \mathbb{R})$ is dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$ if and only if $\lambda_T(M) = 0$. Moreover, in such a case we have that $\operatorname{LipSNA}(M, Y)$ is dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, Y)$ for every Banach space Y.

Proof. First, if M has positive measure, then Theorem 3.6 implies that $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$ is not dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$. Now, if M is a compact subset of an \mathbb{R} -tree such that $\lambda_T(M) = 0$, then $\mathcal{F}(M)$ is isometric to a subspace of ℓ_1 [32, Proposition 8], so $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has the RNP. Then, Proposition 2.3 applies. \Box

As a particular case, we obtain the desired characterization of the subsets of [0, 1].

Corollary 3.8. Let M be a closed subset of [0,1]. Then, $\operatorname{LipSNA}(M,\mathbb{R})$ is dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M,\mathbb{R})$ if and only if M has measure zero. Moreover, in such a case we have that $\operatorname{LipSNA}(M,Y)$ is dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M,Y)$ for every Banach space Y.

Notice that the examples of metric spaces M such that LipSNA (M, \mathbb{R}) is not dense in Lip₀ (M, \mathbb{R}) provided by Theorem 3.3 (and so by [50, Theorem 2.3]) have very strong topological properties. For instance, it is clear that length metric spaces are arc-connected and, in particular, do not have isolated points. Nevertheless, Corollary 3.8 produces quite different kind of such examples. For instance, let C be the Cantor set considered in the proof of Example 3.1. Corollary 3.8 implies that LipSNA (C, \mathbb{R}) is not dense in Lip₀ (C, \mathbb{R}) , and C is totally disconnected.

3.3 New negative examples II. The unit sphere of the Euclidean plane

Our main goal in this section is to show that when we consider as the metric space the unit sphere of \mathbb{R}^2 , $\mathbb{T} = \{x \in \mathbb{R}^2 : \|x\|_2 = 1\}$, endowed with the Euclidean metric, then LipSNA(\mathbb{T}, \mathbb{R}) is not dense in Lip₀(\mathbb{T}, \mathbb{R}).

We have already commented the close relationship between Linsdenstrauss property A and the extremal structure of a Banach space. Furthermore, this intimate relationship still exists when studying the density of the strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz maps and the extremal structure of Lipschitz-free spaces. For instance, Theorem 2.35 states that if M is a metric space for which LipSNA (M, \mathbb{R}) is dense in Lip₀ (M, \mathbb{R}) , then $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$ is the closed convex hull of its extreme molecules. Even more, Theorem 2.48 states that if we also assume that M is compact, then $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$ is the closed convex hull of its strongly exposed molecules.

As an application of these results, we have easily proved in the first section of this chapter that $\operatorname{LipSNA}([0,1],\mathbb{R})$ is not dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_0([0,1],\mathbb{R})$. The case of the unit sphere of the Euclidean plane \mathbb{T} is, however, quite more delicate. This is because the curvature of \mathbb{T} suggests an abundance of strongly exposed points in $B_{\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{T})}$ which could help to get density of $\operatorname{LipSNA}(\mathbb{T},\mathbb{R})$ (for instance, such density would be obtained if $B_{\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{T})}$ were the closed convex hull of a set of uniformly strongly exposed points according to Proposition 2.8). Even when \mathbb{T} is compact, this abundance of strongly exposed points does not allow us to use Theorem 2.48. Indeed, take a look to the following result.

Proposition 3.9. \mathbb{T} endowed with the Euclidean metric is Gromov concave, that is, every molecule of $\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{T})$ is a strongly exposed point of $B_{\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{T})}$.

Proof. Consider $m_{x,y}$ a molecule of $\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{T})$. Clearly, we may assume that y = 1 and $x = e^{it}$ with $t \in (0, \pi]$ since isometries of \mathbb{T} can be used to carry strongly exposed molecules to strongly exposed molecules by Theorem 1.7. Let us define the continuous function $\phi: [-\pi + t/2, t/2] \setminus \{0\} \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ given by

$$\phi(s) := \frac{1}{8} \left| \frac{e^{is} - 1}{|e^{is} - 1|} - \frac{e^{it} - 1}{|e^{it} - 1|} \right|^2.$$

A simple calculation shows that $\varepsilon := \inf \{ \phi(s) : s \in [-\pi + t/2, t/2] \setminus \{0\} \} > 0$. We claim that

$$(x,y)_z \ge \varepsilon \min\{d(x,z), d(y,z)\}$$

for every $z \in \mathbb{T} \setminus \{x, y\}$ and so the pair (x, y) fails property (Z). Indeed, let $z = e^{is}$. By symmetry, we may assume that $s \in [-\pi + t/2, t/2] \setminus \{0\}$ and so,

$$\min\{d(x,z), d(y,z)\} = d(y,z).$$

Now, Clarkson's inequality [28, Theorem 3] yields that

$$|e^{it} - 1| \leq (1 - 2\delta(\alpha_1))|e^{it} - e^{is}| + (1 - 2\delta(\alpha_2))|e^{is} - 1|,$$

where

$$\alpha_1 = \left| \frac{e^{it} - e^{is}}{|e^{it} - e^{is}|} - \frac{e^{it} - 1}{|e^{it} - 1|} \right|, \quad \alpha_2 = \left| \frac{e^{is} - 1}{|e^{is} - 1|} - \frac{e^{it} - 1}{|e^{it} - 1|} \right|,$$

and $\delta(u) = 1 - (1 - u^2/4)^{1/2} \ge u^2/8$ is the modulus of uniform convexity of \mathbb{R}^2 . Thus,

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{(x,y)_z}{d(y,z)} &\geqslant \frac{\delta(\alpha_1)|\operatorname{e}^{it} - \operatorname{e}^{is}| + \delta(\alpha_2)|\operatorname{e}^{is} - 1|}{|\operatorname{e}^{is} - 1|} \\ &\geqslant \frac{1}{8}\alpha_1^2 \frac{|\operatorname{e}^{it} - \operatorname{e}^{is}|}{|\operatorname{e}^{is} - 1|} + \frac{1}{8}\alpha_2^2 \geqslant \frac{1}{8}\alpha_2^2 = \phi(s) \geqslant \varepsilon, \end{aligned}$$

as desired.

This proposition makes \mathbb{T} an interesting example to study. On the one hand, if the strong density fails for \mathbb{T} , then it would be the first example of a Gromov concave metric space failing to have strong density. This shows that the reciprocal of Theorems 2.35 and 2.48 does not hold. On the other hand, by the last proposition again, the Banach space $\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{T})$ satisfies that the strongly exposed points of its unit ball generate it by closed convex hull. However, if strong density fails, then the set of all strongly exposing functionals cannot be dense in $\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{T})^*$, since each strongly exposing functional of $\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{T})$ is identified with a strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz function. This phenomenon is pretty interesting by itself.

Let us present the main result of the section.

Theorem 3.10. Let \mathbb{T} be the unit sphere of the Euclidean plane endowed with the inherited Euclidean metric. Then, $\operatorname{LipSNA}(\mathbb{T}, \mathbb{R})$ is not dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_0(\mathbb{T}, \mathbb{R})$.

In order to prove Theorem 3.10, we will need the following key result, which has been suggested to us by F. Nazarov.

Lemma 3.11. Let M = ([0,1],d), where $d(x,y) := |e^{ix} - e^{iy}| = \sqrt{2(1 - \cos(x - y))}$. Then, there exists a compact subset C inside the open interval]0,1[such that the function $f \in \text{Lip}_0(M,\mathbb{R})$ defined by

$$f(x) := \int_0^x \chi_C(t) \, dt \quad \forall x \in [0, 1]$$

is a norm-one Lipschitz function which does not belong to $LipSNA(M, \mathbb{R})$.

Proof. Consider a Cantor set $C = \bigcap_{n=0}^{\infty} C_n$, where $C_0 = [1/4, 3/4]$ and C_{n+1} is obtained by removing an interval of length $\lambda(I)^2$ at the middle of each connected component I of C_n . Note that C_n has 2^n connected components, all of them with the same length $\frac{\lambda(C_n)}{2^n}$. By construction, $\lambda(C_n \setminus C_{n+1}) = 2^n \left(\frac{\lambda(C_n)}{2^n}\right)^2$. Taking into account that $\lambda(C_n) < \frac{1}{4}$ for $n \ge 1$, it follows that

$$\lambda(C) = \frac{1}{2} - \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \lambda(C_n \setminus C_{n+1}) = \frac{1}{2} - \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} 2^n \left(\frac{\lambda(C_n)}{2^n}\right)^2 > \frac{1}{2} - \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{1}{4} \frac{1}{2^n} = 0.$$

Consider the Lipschitz function $f: ([0,1], d) \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ given by $f(x) = \int_0^x \chi_C(t) dt$ for every $x \in [0,1]$. Note that $||f||_L \neq 0$ since $\lambda(C) > 0$. We claim that f does not attain its Lipschitz norm. Indeed, assume that there are $x, y \in [0,1], x < y$, such that

$$||f||_{L} = \frac{|f(y) - f(x)|}{d(x, y)} = \frac{f(y) - f(x)}{d(x, y)}$$

Clearly, $x, y \in [1/4, 3/4]$. We claim that $x, y \in C$. Indeed, assume that $x \notin C$. Then there is $0 < \varepsilon < y - x$ such that $(x, x + \varepsilon) \cap C = \emptyset$. Thus, $f(x) = f(x + \varepsilon)$. Then,

$$\|f\|_L = \frac{f(y) - f(x)}{d(x, y)} < \frac{f(y) - f(x + \varepsilon)}{d(x + \varepsilon, y)}$$

a contradiction. So $x \in C$. Analogously, we get that $y \in C$. Now, let n be the maximum integer such that x and y belong to the same connected component I of C_n . Since x and y do not belong to the same connected component of C_{n+1} , there are u, v such that $(u, v) \subset C_n \setminus C_{n+1}$ and $|u-v| = \lambda(I)^2 \ge |x-y|^2$. Note also that $(u, v) \cap C = \emptyset$ and so f(u) = f(v). We have

$$\|f\|_{L} = \frac{f(y) - f(x)}{d(x, y)} = \frac{f(y) - f(v) + f(u) - f(x)}{d(x, y)} \leqslant \|f\|_{L} \frac{d(y, v) + d(u, x)}{d(x, y)}$$

and so $d(x,y) \leq d(y,v) + d(u,x)$. One can routinely check that

$$t - \frac{t^3}{24} \leqslant \sqrt{2(1 - \cos(t))} \leqslant t \quad \forall t \in [0, 1].$$

Thus,

$$\begin{aligned} (y-x) - \frac{(y-x)^3}{24} &\leqslant \sqrt{2(1-\cos(y-x))} = d(x,y) \leqslant d(y,v) + d(u,x) \\ &= \sqrt{2(1-\cos(y-v))} + \sqrt{2(1-\cos(u-x))} \\ &\leqslant y-v+u-x \leqslant y-x - (y-x)^2. \end{aligned}$$

Therefore, $(y-x)^2 \leq \frac{(y-x)^3}{24}$, a contradiction. Thus, f does not attain its Lipschitz norm. It remains to show that $||f||_L = 1$. First, note that

$$||f||_{L} = \sup_{x,y \in [0,1]} \frac{|f(x) - f(y)|}{d(x,y)} \ge \sup_{x,y \in [0,1]} \frac{|f(x) - f(y)|}{|x-y|} = ||f'||_{\infty} = 1.$$

Now, pick a pair of sequences $\{x_n\}, \{y_n\}$ with $x_n \neq y_n$ for every n and such that $\frac{f(x_n)-f(y_n)}{d(x_n,y_n)} \longrightarrow ||f||_L$. Observe that $d(x_n, y_n) \longrightarrow 0$. Otherwise, we could extract, by compactness, subsequences $\{x_{n_k}\}$ and $\{y_{n_k}\}$ converging to different points x, y in [0, 1], so f would attain its Lipschitz norm at the pair (x, y), a contradiction. Consequently, $\frac{|y_n - x_n|}{d(x_n, y_n)} \longrightarrow 1$ and then

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \widehat{f}(m_{x_n, y_n}) = \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{f(x_n) - f(y_n)}{d(x_n, y_n)} = \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{f(x_n) - f(y_n)}{|y_n - x_n|} \frac{|y_n - x_n|}{d(x_n, y_n)} \leqslant 1.$$

Hence, we conclude that $||f||_L = 1$.

We are now able to give the proof of the theorem.

Proof of Theorem 3.10. Let $A \subseteq \mathbb{T}$ be the following arc of \mathbb{T} :

$$A = \{ e^{it} \colon t \in [0,1] \}.$$

Let us first show that $\overline{\text{LipSNA}(A, \mathbb{R})} \neq \text{Lip}_0(A, \mathbb{R})$. In order to do so, remember that $\text{Lip}_0([0, 1], \mathbb{R})$ is isometrically isomorphic to $\mathcal{L}_{\infty}[0, 1]$, where the isometry is given by the derivative operator, and observe that $\Phi: \text{Lip}_0(A, \mathbb{R}) \longrightarrow \text{Lip}_0([0, 1], \mathbb{R})$ given by

$$[\Phi(f)](t) = f(e^{it}) \quad \forall f \in \operatorname{Lip}_0(A, \mathbb{R}), \quad \forall t \in [0, 1]$$

defines a linear isomorphism. Consequently, a Lipschitz function g will be close to f if, and only if, $\Phi(g)' \in L_{\infty}[0,1]$ is close to $\Phi(f)'$. Furthermore, we know that there exists a constant 0 < K < 1 such that

$$K|u-v| \leq |\mathbf{e}^{iu} - \mathbf{e}^{iv}| \leq |u-v| \quad \forall u, v \in [0,1].$$

Now, let C be the set given by Lemma 3.11. We define $f \in \text{Lip}_0(A, \mathbb{R})$ by

$$f(\mathbf{e}^{ix}) = \int_0^x \chi_C(t) \, dt \quad \forall t \in [0, 1].$$

Let us consider $0 < \delta < \frac{K}{2}$ and define $h \in \operatorname{Lip}_0(A, \mathbb{R})$ such that

$$\Phi(h)'(x) = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } x \in C \\ -\delta & \text{if } x \notin C \end{cases}$$

We will show that if $g \in \operatorname{Lip}_0(A, \mathbb{R})$ verifies that $\|\Phi(g)' - \Phi(h)'\|_{\infty} < \delta$ and $\|\Phi(g)\|_L = \|\Phi(h)\|_L = 1$, then g does not attain its Lipschitz norm. Firstly, note that if $\|\Phi(g)\|_L = 1$ then $\|g\|_L \ge 1$ and $\|\Phi(g)'\|_{\infty} = 1$, and so

$$\Phi(g)'(x) \in \begin{cases} (1-\delta,1) & \text{if } x \in C, \\ (-2\delta,0) & \text{if } x \notin C. \end{cases}$$

Let us prove that $\widehat{g}(m_{e^{iu},e^{iv}}) < 1$ for every molecule $m_{e^{iu},e^{iv}} \in Mol(A)$. Let us distinguish two cases: Case 1: u < v. In this case we have that

$$g(\mathbf{e}^{iu}) - g(\mathbf{e}^{iv}) = -\int_{u}^{v} \Phi(g)'(t) dt \leqslant \int_{[u,v]\cap C} \delta - 1 dt + \int_{[u,v]\setminus C} 2\delta dt$$
$$\leqslant 2\delta |u-v| < K|u-v| < |\mathbf{e}^{iu} - \mathbf{e}^{iv}|,$$

so \hat{g} cannot attain its norm at the molecule $m_{e^{iu},e^{iv}}$.

Case 2: u > v. In this case we have that

$$g(e^{iu}) - g(e^{iv}) = \int_{v}^{u} \Phi(g)'(t) dt \leq \int_{[v,u]\cap C} 1 dt + \int_{[v,u]\setminus C} 0 dt$$

= $\int_{v}^{u} \chi_{C}(t) dt = \int_{v}^{u} \Phi(f)'(t) dt$
= $f(e^{iu}) - f(e^{iv}) < ||f||_{L} |e^{iu} - e^{iv}| = |e^{iu} - e^{iv}|,$

since f does not attain its Lipschitz norm by Lemma 3.11. Consequently $||g||_L = 1$ and \hat{g} does not attain its norm at the molecule $m_{e^{iu},e^{iv}}$. By the arbitrariness of u and v, we get that $g \notin \text{LipSNA}(A, \mathbb{R})$.

Consequently, $h \notin \overline{\text{LipSNA}(A, \mathbb{R})}$. Now let us consider an extension of h, say φ , satisfying that $\varphi \notin \overline{\text{LipSNA}(\mathbb{T}, \mathbb{R})}$. In order to do so, pick $0 < \eta < 1$ and define

$$\varphi(\mathbf{e}^{ix}) := \begin{cases} h(\mathbf{e}^{ix}) & x \in [0,1], \\ h(\mathbf{e}^{i}) & x \in [1,1+\eta], \\ -\frac{x}{2} + h(\mathbf{e}^{i}) + \frac{1+\eta}{2} & x \in [1+\eta,2h(\mathbf{e}^{i})+1+\eta], \\ 0 & x \in [2h(\mathbf{e}^{i})+1+\eta,2\pi]. \end{cases}$$

It is clear from the definition that $\varphi \in \operatorname{Lip}_0(\mathbb{T}, \mathbb{R})$ with $\|\varphi\|_L = \|h\|_L = 1$ and satisfies that, for every sequence of molecules $\{m_{e^{it_n}, e^{is_n}}\}$ such that $\widehat{\varphi}(m_{e^{it_n}, e^{is_n}}) \longrightarrow 1$ there exists a natural number m such that $t_n, s_n \in]0, 1[$ for all $n \ge m$. From this and the fact that $h \notin \overline{\operatorname{LipSNA}(A, \mathbb{R})}$, it follows immediately that $\varphi \notin \overline{\operatorname{LipSNA}(\mathbb{T}, \mathbb{R})}$, as desired.

Before finishing the section, let us say that we do not know if there exists a distance d' on [0, 1], equivalent to the usual one, such that LipSNA(([0, 1], d'), \mathbb{R}) is dense in Lip₀(([0, 1], d'), \mathbb{R}). Observe that Lemma 3.11 and the proof of Theorem 3.10 provide a particular equivalent distance d on [0, 1] for which every molecule of $\mathcal{F}([0, 1], d)$ is a strongly exposed point, but LipSNA(([0, 1], d), \mathbb{R}) is still not dense in Lip₀(([0, 1], d), \mathbb{R}). On the other hand, any Hölder distance on [0, 1] provides the density (see Corollary 2.25). Although, Hölder distances are not equivalent to the original one.

3.4 New negative examples III. Generalization to C^2 curves

The last section was devoted to proving that for the unit sphere of \mathbb{R}^2 , endowed with the Euclidean metric, there are Lipschitz functions that cannot be approximated by strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz functions (see Theorem 3.10). The idea behind the proof is that locally, the unit sphere behaves as the segment [0, 1], endowed with the usual metric, and Example 3.1 showed that there is no strong density for this metric space. Indeed, in such an example it is proved that if C is a fat Cantor set and we define the function $f: [0, 1] \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ by

$$f(t) = \int_0^t \chi_C(s) \, ds \quad \forall t \in [0, 1],$$

then it cannot be approximated for strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz functions. When we parametrize \mathbb{T} by arc length, we have that the Euclidean metric is strictly less than the arc length metric, which corresponds to the metric of the interval. Hence, we may find fat Cantor sets for which the function f defined above strongly attains its norm when the Euclidean metric is considered. To solve this problem, we constructed a Cantor set for which the gaps where big enough to beat the curvature of \mathbb{T} , and so the function f does not strongly attain its norm. Next, we slightly modified the function to obtain one that cannot be approximated by strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz functions.

The porpoise of this section is to generalize Theorem 3.10 to general curves of enough regularity. We dedicate the first part of this section to present a result that generates Cantor sets depending on some parameters. Then, the generalization of Theorem 3.10 will follow as a direct application of this result.

3.4.1 Density of measurable subsets of [0,1]

Let C be a measurable subset of [0, 1] with positive measure and consider $I \subseteq [0, 1]$ an interval. We are interested in determining how "dense" the set C is in I, that is, determining the value of the quotient

$$\frac{|C \cap I|}{|I|}$$

It is clear that the value of this quotient depends on the interval. Even if I and I' are intervals of the same length, C may present different density in each of these intervals. However, we want to get a upper bound for the density of the measurable set in terms of the length of the interval, so we can ensure that for an interval I of a fixed length, the density of C in I will be less than some number, no matter where the interval is centered at. For this reason, we consider the function $\phi_C: (0, 1] \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ given by

$$\phi_C(s) = \sup\left\{\frac{|C \cap I|}{|I|} \colon I \subseteq [0, 1] \text{ is an interval of length } s\right\} \quad \forall s \in (0, 1].$$

First, it is clear that $\phi_C(s) \leq 1$ for every $s \in (0, 1]$. On the other hand, it is immediate to verify that $\inf \{\phi_C(s) : s \in (0, 1]\} > 0$. Furthermore, this function also satisfies

$$\lim_{s \to 0} \phi_C(s) = 1.$$

This is a consequence of the celebrated Lebesgue's density theorem, which states that for almost every point $x \in C$ we have that

$$\lim_{\delta \to 0} \frac{|C \cap [x - \delta, x + \delta]|}{2\delta} = 1.$$

Our goal is to give a quantitative version of this theorem. In some sense, we want to study how slow this convergence can be. The whole subsection is dedicated to proving the following result.

Theorem 3.12. Let $f: [0,1] \rightarrow [0,1]$ be any function satisfying:

(i)
$$f(0) = \lim_{s \to 0} f(s) = 1$$

(*ii*) $\inf\{f(s): s \in [0,1]\} > 0.$

(iii) There exists M > 0 such that $\frac{1-f(s)}{s} \leq M$ for every $s \in (0, 1]$.

Then, there exists a measurable set $C \subseteq [0,1]$ of positive measure such that $\phi_C(s) < f(s)$ for every $s \in (0,1]$.

In other words, given a function $f: [0,1] \to [0,1]$, Theorem 3.12 gives a measurable set $C \subseteq [0,1]$ of positive measure whose density is bounded above by f. In view of the observations that we have made about the function ϕ_C , it is clear that the first two hypotheses of Theorem 3.12 are, in fact, necessary conditions for f to bound the function ϕ_C . Unfortunately, we cannot say the same about the last hypothesis. We found this assumption convenient in order to make Theorem 3.12 useful in the study of strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz functions that we do in subsection 3.4.2. However, we could weaken the condition. Instead of setting the quotient $\frac{|f(s)-1|}{s}$ being bounded, it would be sufficient to have some control on the speed of divergence (see Remark 3.16). Actually, we do not know if the third assumption can be completely removed from the theorem.

In order to prove Theorem 3.12, we will introduce a family of measurable sets depending on some parameters. Furthermore, we will need to understand how they behave with respect to the notion of density that we have introduced. This study will be broken up into several lemmata. To begin with, let us introduce the family of measurable sets.

Consider a sequence of real numbers $\{\lambda_n\}_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$ with $0 < \lambda_n < 1$ for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$. Associated to this sequence, we are going to construct a Cantor set. Consider $C_0 = [0, 1]$. Divide C_0 into two pieces: $[0, \frac{1}{2}]$ and $[\frac{1}{2}, 1]$, and consider intervals I_1 , I_2 , of length $\frac{|C_0|}{2}(1-\lambda_1)$ starting at the starting point of each piece. Then, define $C_1 = I_1 \cup I_2$, that is, $C_1 = [0, \frac{1}{2}(1-\lambda_1)] \cup [\frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2}(1-\lambda_1)]$. Now, divide each connected component of C_1 into two new pieces of the same length and consider in each of them two intervals of length $\frac{|C_1|}{4}(1-\lambda_2)$ starting at the same point as the one of each of the two pieces. Then, define C_2 to be the union of the new intervals that we have constructed. Repeating this process, we construct $C_n \subseteq [0, 1]$ as a finite union of closed intervals, for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$. Finally, we define our Cantor set as

$$C = \bigcap_{n \in \mathbb{N}} C_n.$$

See the figure below to get an idea of the shape of this Cantor set.



Figure 3.1: Shape of the Cantor set C on its first levels

In order to study the structure of these Cantor sets, let us introduce some notation. For any $n \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}$, it is clear that C_n is the union of 2^n closed intervals of the same length. Define I_n to be the first interval composing C_n . Also, let us write $r_n = |I_n|$, that is, $I_n = [0, r_n]$. Moreover, for each $n \in \mathbb{N}$ let us denote by g_n the length of the gap we find between the interval I_n and the next one inside C_n .

The following lemma gives us some measurements that we are going to need.

Lemma 3.13. Let $\{\lambda_n\} \subseteq (0,1)$ be a sequence of numbers and let C be the Cantor set associated to $\{\lambda_n\}$. Then,

- (i) $r_n = \frac{1}{2^n} \prod_{i=1}^n (1-\lambda_i)$ and $|C_n| = 2^n r_n$ for every $n \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}$, understanding $r_0 = 1$.
- (*ii*) $|C| = \prod_{i=1}^{\infty} (1 \lambda_i).$
- (*iii*) $g_n = \frac{1}{2}r_{n-1}\lambda_n$.

Proof. To prove (1), let us work by induction over n. For n = 1 we have $r_1 = \frac{1}{2}(1 - \lambda_1)$, which is true by construction. Now, assume the statement is true for $n \in \mathbb{N}$. By the way we have defined the Cantor set, to obtain I_{n+1} we have to divide I_n into two pieces of the same length, and then consider I_{n+1} to be the interval starting at 0 of length $\frac{|I_n|}{2}(1 - \lambda_{n+1})$, that is,

$$I_{n+1} = \left[0, \frac{|I_n|}{2}(1 - \lambda_{n+1})\right].$$

Therefore,

$$r_{n+1} = |I_{n+1}| = \frac{|I_n|}{2}(1 - \lambda_{n+1}) = \frac{r_n}{2}(1 - \lambda_{n+1}) = \frac{1}{2^{n+1}}\prod_{i=1}^{n+1}(1 - \lambda_i).$$

Now, notice that C_n is composed of 2^n closed intervals of the same length, and we have just calculated the length of I_n . In view of this, it is clear that

$$|C_n| = 2^n r_n = \prod_{i=1}^n (1 - \lambda_i) \quad \forall n \in \mathbb{N}.$$

To show (2) we just need to observe that $C_{n+1} \subseteq C_n$ for every $n \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}$. Moreover, $|C_0| < \infty$. Hence,

$$|C| = \lim_{n \to \infty} |C_n| = \prod_{i=1}^{\infty} (1 - \lambda_i)$$

Finally, to prove (3) notice that $r_n + g_n + r_n + g_n = r_{n-1}$ for any $n \in \mathbb{N}$, from where we deduce that

$$g_n = \frac{1}{2}(r_{n-1} - 2r_n) = \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{1}{2^{n-1}} \prod_{i=1}^{n-1} (1 - \lambda_i) - \frac{2}{2^n} \prod_{i=1}^n (1 - \lambda_i) \right)$$
$$= \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{1}{2^{n-1}} \left(\prod_{i=1}^{n-1} (1 - \lambda_i) \right) (1 - (1 - \lambda_n)) \right) = \frac{1}{2} r_{n-1} \lambda_n.$$

Given a sequence of numbers $\{\lambda_n\} \subseteq (0,1)$ and its associated Cantor set $C \subseteq [0,1]$, recall that we want to study the function $\phi_C \colon (0,1] \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ given by

$$\phi_C(s) = \sup\left\{\frac{|C \cap I|}{|I|} \colon I \subseteq [0,1] \text{ is an interval of length } s\right\} \quad \forall s \in (0,1].$$

Notice that if we take $s = r_n$, then we clearly have that

$$\phi(r_n) \geqslant \frac{|C \cap I_n|}{|I_n|} = \frac{|C|}{2^n} \frac{1}{|I_n|} = \prod_{i=n+1}^{\infty} (1 - \lambda_i) \quad \forall n \in \mathbb{N}.$$

The next lemma gives a very explicit formula for the function ϕ_C . As a consequence of it, the above inequality is an equality.

Lemma 3.14. Let $\{\lambda_n\} \subseteq (0,1)$ be a sequence of numbers and let C be the Cantor set associated to $\{\lambda_n\}$. Then,

$$\phi_C(s) = \frac{|C \cap [0,s]|}{s} \quad \forall s \in (0,1].$$

In particular, ϕ_C is a continuous function.

Proof. If s = 1, there is nothing to prove. Fix $s \in (0,1)$ and consider $n \in \mathbb{N}$ so that $r_n \leq s < r_{n-1}$, understanding $r_0 = 1$. We want to show that the supremum is attained at the interval [0, s], that is,

$$\frac{|C\cap I|}{s}\leqslant \frac{|C\cap [0,s]|}{s},$$

for any interval $I \subseteq [0, 1]$ of length s. Equivalently, we have to show that $|C \cap I| \leq |C \cap [0, s]|$.
Claim: Let $s \in (0, 1)$, let $I \subseteq [0, 1]$ be an interval of length s, and pick $n \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $r_n \leq s < r_{n-1}$. Then, there exists an interval I^* of length $s^* < r_n$ satisfying

$$|C \cap I| - |C \cap [0, s]| \leq |C \cap I^*| - |C \cap [0, s^*]|.$$

Assume the above claim is true. Then, we can apply it k times to obtain an interval I_k^* of length $s_k^* < r_{n+k-1}$ satisfying

$$|C \cap I| - |C \cap [0, s]| \leq |C \cap I_k^*| - |C \cap [0, s_k^*]|.$$

Now, notice that $|C \cap I_k^*| - |C \cap [0, s_k^*]| \leq |C \cap I_k^*| < r_{n+k-1}$, from where we deduce that

$$|C \cap I| - |C \cap [0, s]| < r_{n+k-1}.$$

Since $\{r_n\} \to 0$ as n goes to infinity, we conclude that $|C \cap I| \leq |C \cap [0, s]|$.

Let us prove the claim. We distinguish four cases:

- Case 1: I does not intersect any connected component of C_n . This means that I lies on a gap, and so $C \cap I = \emptyset$. Therefore, $|C \cap I| = 0$, so we can take I^* to be any interval of length smaller than r_n .
- Case 2: I intersects exactly one connected component of C_n . Let us denote by J such connected component of C_n . Then, we must have that $I \setminus J$ lies on a gap. Recall that $I_n = [0, r_n]$ and we are assuming $s \ge r_n$, which implies that

$$|C \cap I| = |C \cap (I \cap J)| \leq |C \cap J| = |C \cap I_n| \leq |C \cap [0, s]|.$$

Therefore, $|C \cap I| - |C \cap [0, s]| \leq 0$. In view of this, we can set $I^* = I_{n+1} = [0, r_{n+1}]$.

• Case 3: I intersects exactly two connected components of C_n . Going from left to right, denote such intervals by J_1 and J_2 . Also, let us write $I \cap J_1 = [a_1, b_1]$ and $I \cap J_2 = [a_2, b_2]$. By the shape of the Cantor set C, observe that we may identify $I \cap J_2$ with a subinterval of I_n starting at 0. More precisely,

$$|C \cap (I \cap J_2)| = |C \cap [a_2, b_2]| = |C \cap [0, b_2 - a_2]|,$$

Analogously, we may identify $I \cap J_1$ with a subinterval of I_n ending at r_n . We just need to notice that

$$|C \cap (I \cap J_1)| = |C \cap [a_1, b_1]| = |C \cap [r_n - (b_1 - a_1), r_n]|.$$

Let us write $l = (b_1 - a_1) + (b_2 - a_2)$. Then, notice that if $l < r_n$ we have that $I \cap J_1$ and $I \cap J_2$ can be identified with two subintervals of I_n which do not overlap. Therefore, we would have

$$\begin{aligned} |C \cap I| &= |C \cap (I \cap J_1)| + |C \cap (I \cap J_2)| \\ &= |C \cap [0, b_2 - a_2]| + |C \cap [r_n - (b_1 - a_1), r_n]| \\ &\leqslant |C \cap I_n| = |C \cap [0, r_n]| \leqslant |C \cap [0, s]|, \end{aligned}$$

from where we deduce that $|C \cap I| - |C \cap [0, s]| \leq 0$, so we can set $I^* = I_{n+1}$ as in case 2. Moreover, in the case $l = r_n$ we can identify $I \cap J_1$ and $I \cap J_2$ with two subintervals of I_n that overlap only at one point, so we reach the same conclusion. Then, we may assume that $l > r_n$, so the intervals $[0, b_2 - a_2]$ and $[r_n - (b_1 - a_1), r_n]$ overlap. Let us write

$$I_0^* = [0, b_2 - a_2] \cap [r_n - (b_1 - a_1), r_n] = [r_n - (b_1 - a_1), b_2 - a_2].$$

Set $s^* = (b_2 - a_2) - (r_n - (b_1 - a_1)) = l - r_n$ to be the length of the above interval. We know that $s \ge l + g_n$, and $l > r_n$. Then, we have $s - (r_n + g_n) \ge s^*$. If $s^* \ge r_n$ then we would have that $s - (r_n + g_n) \ge r_n$, and so $s \ge 2r_n + g_n$. However, this implies that

$$|C \cap [0,s]| \ge 2|C \cap I_n| \ge |C \cap I|$$

Therefore, $|C \cap I| - |C \cap [0, s]| \leq 0$, so we can set $I^* = I_{n+1}$. Consequently, we may suppose $s^* < r_n$. One the one hand, notice that

$$|C \cap I| = |C \cap (I \cap J_1)| + |C \cap (I \cap J_2)| = |C \cap I_n| + |C \cap I_0^*|.$$

On the other hand,

$$|C \cap [0,s]| = |C \cap I_n| + |C \cap [r_n + g_n, s]| = |C \cap I_n| + |C \cap [0, s - (r_n + g_n)]|.$$

Moreover, since $s - (r_n + g_n) \ge s^*$, we have

$$|C \cap [0,s]| \ge |C \cap I_n| + |C \cap [0,s^*]|,$$

from where we deduce that

$$|C \cap I| - |C \cap [0, s]| \leq |C \cap I_0^*| - |C \cap [0, s^*]|.$$

Therefore, we can set $I^* = I_0^*$.

• Case 4: I intersects three or more connected components of C_n . First, I cannot intersect four connected components, since in such case we would have that

$$s \geqslant r_n + g_n + r_n + g_n = r_{n-1}.$$

Hence we know that I intersects exactly three connected components of C_n . Going from left to right, denote such intervals by J_1 , J_2 , and J_3 . If the intersection with any of them is just a point, then in terms of Lebesgue measure, we may assume that I actually intersects only two intervals, case that we have already studied. Let us write $I \cap J_1 = [a_1, b_1]$, $I \cap J_3 = [a_3, b_3]$. It is clear that $I \cap J_2 = J_2$ and so we can decompose as follows:

$$|C \cap I| = |C \cap (I \cap J_1)| + |C \cap (I \cap J_2)| + |C \cap (I \cap J_3)|$$

= |C \cap (I \circ J_1)| + |C \circ I_n| + |C \circ (I \circ J_3)|.

Let us write $l = (b_1 - a_1) + (b_3 - a_3)$. Then we must have that $l < r_n$. In fact, notice that

$$s \ge (b_1 - a_1) + g_n + r_n + g_n + (b_3 - a_3) = l + r_n + 2g_n.$$

If we suppose $l \ge r_n$, then $s \ge 2r_n + 2g_n = r_{n-1}$, which is a contradiction. In view of this, notice that we can identify $I \cap J_3$ with a subinterval of $[r_n + g_n, 2r_n + g_n]$ of the same length as $I \cap J_3$ starting at $r_n + g_n$. More precisely, we have

$$|C \cap (I \cap J_3)| = |C \cap [a_3, b_3]| = |C \cap [r_n + g_n, r_n + g_n + (b_3 - a_3)]|,$$

Analogously, notice that we can identify $I \cap J_1$ with a subinterval of I_n ending at r_n of the same length as $I \cap J_1$, that is,

$$|C \cap (I \cap J_1)| = |C \cap [a_1, b_1]| = |C \cap [r_n - (b_1 - a_1), r_n]|.$$

Then, if we consider a new interval $I^* = [r_n - (b_1 - a_1), r_n + g_n + (b_3 - a_3)]$ we will have that

$$C \cap (I \cap J_1)| + |C \cap (I \cap J_3)| = |C \cap I^*|,$$

from where we deduce that

$$|C \cap I| = |C \cap I_n| + |C \cap I^*|.$$

On the other hand, since I intersects more than two connected components of C_n , we clearly have $s \ge r_n + g_n$. Thus,

$$|C \cap [0,s]| = |C \cap I_n| + |C \cap [r_n + g_n, s] = |C \cap I_n| + |C \cap [0, s - (r_n + g_n)]|.$$

We claim that $s - (r_n + g_n) \ge |I^*|$. Indeed, if we suppose $s - (r_n + g_n) < |I^*|$ we would have

$$s - (r_n + g_n) < (r_n + g_n + (b_3 - a_3)) - (r_n - (b_1 - a_1)),$$

from where we obtain

$$s < r_n + 2g_n + l,$$

but we have already seen that in fact $s \ge r_n + 2g_n + l$. Hence,

$$|C \cap [0,s]| \ge |C \cap I_n| + |C \cap [0,|I^*|]|.$$

Consequently, we obtain that

$$|C \cap I| - |C \cap [0,s]| \leq |C \cap I^*| - |C \cap [0,|I^*|]|.$$

Since $l < r_n$ then I^* is an interval which only intersects two connected components, so this case reduces to case 3, so the claim is proved.

Once we know that $\phi_C(s)$ can be expressed as $\frac{|C \cap [0,s]|}{s}$, it is trivial to verify that ϕ_C is a continuous function. It follows from the fact that the function $s \mapsto |C \cap [0,s]|$ is Lipschitz, since

$$|C \cap [0,s]| = \int_0^s \chi_C(t) \, dt \quad \forall s \in [0,1].$$

Notice that the last results do not need any assumptions on the sequence of numbers $\{\lambda_n\}$. We need more information about the behavior of the function ϕ_C , but in order to obtain it we need to pick the sequence $\{\lambda_n\}$ satisfying some conditions. However, we will see that these conditions are not very restrictive.

We are interested in the case when the Cantor set C associated to a sequence $\{\lambda_n\} \subseteq (0,1)$ has positive measure. In view of Lemma 3.13, this will happen when $\prod_{n=1}^{\infty} (1 - \lambda_n) > 0$. Equivalently, it will happen when $\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \lambda_n < \infty$. In particular, the sequence $\{\lambda_n\}$ must converge to zero. For the next lemma we need to assume that such a convergence is monotone.

Lemma 3.15. Let $\{\lambda_n\} \subseteq (0,1)$ be a decreasing sequence of numbers and let C be the Cantor set associated to $\{\lambda_n\}$. Pick $s \in (0,1)$, and consider $n \in \mathbb{N}$ so that $r_n \leq s < r_{n-1}$. Then,

$$\phi_C(s) \leqslant \phi_C(r_n)$$

Proof. In view of Lemma 3.14, it will be enough to show that

$$\frac{|C \cap [0,s]|}{s} \leqslant \frac{|C \cap [0,r_n]|}{r_n}.$$

In order to do so, it will be enough to verify this for s so that $s \notin C$, since $[0,1] \setminus C$ is dense in [0,1] and ϕ_C is a continuous function. Pick $s \in (0,1) \setminus C$. Then, take the smallest integer $k \in \mathbb{N}$ so that $s \notin C_k$. Let us consider $n \in \mathbb{N}$ so that $r_n \leq s < r_{n-1}$. Clearly, we must have that $k \geq n$. Moreover, we know that I_n is formed by 2^{k-n} copies of I_k and gaps, so we have

$$|C \cap I_n| = |C \cap [0, r_n]| = 2^{k-n} |C \cap I_k|.$$
(3.2)

Furthermore, since

$$r_{n+i} = 2r_{n+i+1} + 2g_{n+i+1} = 4r_{n+i+2} + 4g_{n+i+2} + 2g_{n+i+1} = \dots$$

we obtain that

$$r_{n+i} = 2^{k-(n+i)}r_k + \sum_{j=i+1}^{k-n} 2^{j-i}g_{n+j}, \quad \forall i \in \{0, \dots, k-n\}.$$

Let us write

$$G_{n+i} = \sum_{j=i+1}^{k-n} 2^{j-i} g_{n+j} \quad \forall i \in \{0, \dots, k-n\}$$

and notice that it represents the measure of all gaps in I_{n+i} of order less or equal than k, understanding $G_k = 0$. On the other hand, we know that s lies on a gap of C_k . Going from left to right, let J = [a, b] be the interval of C_k that we find just before such a gap. Clearly, if $s' \in (0, 1)$ lies on the closure of the same gap as s we will have that $|C \cap [0, s]| = |C \cap [0, s']|$, so the worst case that we may consider is when

s' = b, since in such a case we also have $|C \cap [0, s]| = |C \cap [0, b]|$ and clearly $b \leq s$, so $\phi_C(b) \ge \phi_C(s)$. In this case, we can write b as

$$b = r_k + \sum_{i=0}^{k-n} \theta_i (r_{n+i} + g_{n+i})$$
(3.3)

for some $\theta_i \in \{0, 1\}$ for i = 0, ..., k - n. Notice that if $b = r_n$ there is nothing to prove, so we may assume $b > r_n$ and consequently $\theta_0 = 1$. Now, using the last equality we obtain

$$b = r_k + \sum_{i=0}^{k-n} \theta_i (r_{n+i} + g_{n+i}) = r_k + \sum_{i=0}^{k-n} \theta_i \left(2^{k-(n+i)} r_k + G_{n+i} + g_{n+i} \right)$$
$$= r_k + r_k \left(\sum_{i=0}^{k-n} \theta_i 2^{k-(n+i)} \right) + \sum_{i=0}^{k-n} \theta_i (G_{n+i} + g_{n+i}).$$

Hence, we can decompose the interval [0, b] as following:

$$[0,b] = [0,r_n + g_n] \bigcup_{i=1}^{k-n-1} \left[\sum_{j=1}^i \theta_j (r_{n+j} + g_{n+j}), \sum_{j=1}^{i+1} \theta_j (r_{n+j} + g_{n+j}) \right] \cup \left[\sum_{j=1}^{k-n} \theta_j (r_{n+j} + g_{n+j}), b \right].$$

In view of this, $[0, r_{n+i} + g_{n+i}]$ has $2^{k-(n+i)}$ copies of the interval I_k for every $i = 0, \ldots, k-n$, we deduce that

$$|C \cap [0,b]| = |C \cap I_k| \left(1 + \sum_{i=0}^{k-n} \theta_i 2^{k-(n+i)} \right).$$
(3.4)

Recall that we want to show that

 $r_n |C \cap [0,b]| \leqslant b |C \cap [0,r_n]|.$

Using equalities (3.2), (3.3), and (3.4) and simplifying the obtained expression, we can rewrite this inequality as

$$G_n\left(1 + \sum_{i=0}^{k-n} \theta_i 2^{k-(n+i)}\right) \leqslant \left(\sum_{i=0}^{k-n} \theta_i (G_{n+i} + g_{n+i})\right) 2^{k-n}.$$

Equivalently, it will be enough to show that

$$\sum_{i=0}^{k-n} 2^{k-(n+i)} \theta_i (2^i (G_{n+i} + g_{n+i}) - G_n) \ge G_n$$

Notice that $G_m = 2G_{m+1} + 2g_{m+1}$ for every integer m between n and k. Therefore,

$$G_n = 2^i G_{n+i} + \sum_{j=1}^i 2^j g_{n+j}, \quad \forall i \in \{1, \dots, k-n\}.$$

From here, for any $i \in \{1, \ldots, k - n\}$ we deduce that

$$2^{i}(G_{n+i} + g_{n+i}) - G_{n} = 2^{i}(G_{n+i} + g_{n+i} - G_{n+i}) - \sum_{j=1}^{i} 2^{j}g_{n+j}$$
$$= 2^{i}g_{n+i} - \sum_{j=1}^{i} 2^{j}g_{n+j} = -\sum_{j=1}^{i-1} 2^{j}g_{n+j}.$$

Consequently, we need to show that

$$2^{k-n}g_n - \sum_{i=1}^{k-n} \left(2^{k-(n+i)}\theta_i \left(\sum_{j=1}^{i-j} 2^j g_{n+j} \right) \right) \geqslant G_n.$$

In view of this, it will be enough to study the case when $\theta_i = 1$ for every $i = 0, \ldots, k - n$. In such case, we have that $b = r_{n-1} - \sum_{i=0}^{k-n} g_{n+i}$ and $|C \cap [0,b]| = |C \cap I_{n-1}|$. Recall that we need to show that

$$|r_n|C \cap [0,b]| \leqslant b|C \cap [0,r_n]|,$$

which in this case can be written as

$$r_n r_{n-1} \prod_{i=n}^{\infty} (1-\lambda_i) \leqslant \left(r_{n-1} - \sum_{i=0}^{k-n} g_{n+i} \right) r_n \prod_{i=n+1}^{\infty} (1-\lambda_i).$$

Equivalently, we need to show that

$$r_{n-1}(1-\lambda_n) \leqslant r_{n-1} - \sum_{i=0}^{k-n} g_{n+i},$$

but this is the same as

$$\sum_{i=0}^{k-n} g_{n+i} \leqslant \lambda_n r_{n-1}$$

To end the proof, note that by Lemma 3.13 we have $g_i = \lambda_i \frac{r_{i-1}}{2}$ for every $i \in \mathbb{N}$. Therefore, since $\lambda_{i+1} \leq \lambda_i$ for every $i \in \mathbb{N}$, we get

$$\frac{g_{i+1}}{g_i} = \frac{\lambda_{i+1}}{\lambda_i} \frac{r_i}{r_{i-1}} \leqslant \frac{r_i}{r_{i-1}} = \frac{\frac{1}{2^i} \prod_{j=1}^i (1-\lambda_j)}{\frac{1}{2^{i-1}} \prod_{j=1}^{i-1} (1-\lambda_j)} = \frac{1}{2} (1-\lambda_i) < \frac{1}{2}$$

As a consequence of this, we deduce that

$$\sum_{i=0}^{k-n} g_{n+i} < \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} g_{n+i} \leqslant \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} \frac{1}{2^i} g_n = 2g_n = \lambda_n r_{n-1},$$

as we wanted to prove.

We are now able to present the proof of Theorem 3.12.

Proof of Theorem 3.12. Let us first prove the theorem in the case when f is decreasing.

Consider the sequence $\lambda_n = \frac{1}{(n+1)^2}$ for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$. Then, we can consider the Cantor set C associated to such a sequence. Since $\{\lambda_n\}_{n=1}^{\infty}$ decreases to 0, we are in the situation of Lemma 3.15. Moreover, since $\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \lambda_n < \infty$, by Lemma 3.13 we know that |C| > 0. Associated to the sequence $\{\lambda_n\}_{n=1}^{\infty}$, we have the sequence $\{r_k\}_{k=0}^{\infty}$ that satisfies

$$\phi_C(r_k) = \prod_{n=k+1}^{\infty} (1-\lambda_n) = \prod_{n=k+1}^{\infty} \frac{(n+1)^2 - 1}{(n+1)^2} = \prod_{n=k+1}^{\infty} \frac{(n+2)n}{(n+1)^2} = \frac{k+1}{k+2} \quad \forall k \in \mathbb{N}.$$

Now, we claim that the quotient $\frac{1-\phi_C(r_k)}{r_k}$ diverges as k goes to ∞ . Indeed, notice that

$$\frac{1 - \phi_C(r_k)}{r_k} = \frac{\frac{1}{k+2}}{\frac{1}{2^k} \prod_{n=1}^k (1 - \lambda_n)} \ge \frac{2^k}{k+2} \quad \forall k \in \mathbb{N}.$$

Therefore, we may pick $k_0 \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $\frac{1-\phi_C(r_k)}{r_k} > 4M$ for every $k \ge k_0$. Then, we have that $\phi_C(r_k) < 1 - 4Mr_k$ for every $k \ge k_0$. On the other hand, observe that

$$\frac{r_k}{r_{k-1}} = \frac{1}{2}(1-\lambda_k) > \frac{1}{2}\frac{1}{2} = \frac{1}{4} \quad \forall k \in \mathbb{N}$$

Then, for every $k \ge k_0$ we obtain that $\phi_C(r_k) < 1 - 4Mr_k < 1 - Mr_{k-1}$. On the other hand, by hypothesis we have

$$\frac{1 - f(r_{k-1})}{r_{k-1}} \leqslant M \quad \forall k \in \mathbb{N},$$

from where we deduce that $f(r_{k-1}) \ge 1 - Mr_{k-1}$. Hence, $\phi_C(r_k) < f(r_{k-1})$ for every $k \ge k_0$.

Now, by hypothesis $\inf\{f(s): s \in [0,1]\} > 0$. Let us denote such an infimum by θ . Then, pick $\delta = \theta r_{k_0}$ and define $C' = C \cap [0, \delta]$. Let us show that C' a measurable set for which the statement of the theorem is satisfied. First, it is clear that |C'| > 0. Also, since $C' \subseteq C$, it is clear that $\phi_{C'} \leq \phi_C$. Thus, for $k \geq k_0$ we have that $\phi_{C'}(r_k) \leq \phi_C(r_k) < f(r_{k-1})$. Now, for $k < k_0$ we have

$$\phi_{C'}(r_k) \leqslant \frac{\delta}{r_k} < \frac{\delta}{r_{k_0}} = \theta \leqslant f(r_{k-1}).$$

In conclusion, we have that $\phi_{C'}(r_k) < f(r_{k-1})$ for every $k \in \mathbb{N}$. Now, pick $s \in (0,1]$. If s = 1, we have already seen that $\phi_{C'}(1) < \theta \leq f(1)$, so we may assume that $s \neq 1$. Then, we find $n \in \mathbb{N}$ so that $r_n \leq s < r_{n-1}$. We just need to notice that

$$\phi_{C'}(s) \leqslant \phi_{C'}(r_n) < f(r_{n-1}) \leqslant f(s),$$

where the first inequality comes from Lemma 3.15 and the last inequality comes from the fact that f is decreasing.

We now proceed to prove the general case. Consider g to be any function satisfying the hypotheses of the theorem. Define a function $h: [0, 1] \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ by

$$h(s) = \inf\{g(x) \colon x \in [0, s]\} \quad \forall s \in [0, 1].$$

Then, it is clear that h is decreasing. Moreover, h also satisfies the hypotheses of the theorem. Indeed, it is clear that $\lim_{s\to 0} h(s) = \lim_{s\to 0} g(s) = 1$. Also,

$$\inf\{h(s): s \in [0,1]\} = h(1) = \inf\{g(s): s \in [0,1]\} > 0.$$

Finally, given $s \in (0,1]$ there exists $x \in (0,s]$ such that $|h(s) - g(x)| \leq s$. Then, notice that

$$\frac{1-h(s)}{s} = \frac{|(h(s) - g(x)) + (g(x) - 1)|}{s} \leqslant \frac{|h(s) - g(s)|}{s} + \frac{1 - g(x)}{x} \leqslant 1 + M$$

Therefore, we can apply the last case of the proof to the function h to obtain a Cantor set $C' \subseteq [0,1]$ of positive measure so that $\phi_{C'}(s) < h(s)$ for every $s \in (0,1]$. To end the proof we just have to notice that $h(s) \leq g(s)$ for every $s \in [0,1]$.

Remark 3.16. Let us make an observation. Essentially, we are considering only one Cantor set, the one associated to the sequence $\lambda_n = \frac{1}{(n+1)^2}$ for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$. This is because we are assuming that the quotient $\frac{1-f(s)}{s}$ is bounded in (0,1], so it was sufficient for us to find a sequence $\{\lambda_n\}$ for which the quotient $\frac{1-\phi_C(r_k)}{r_k}$ diverges as k goes to infinity. In that way, we could guarantee that for r_k small enough we have

$$\frac{1 - \phi_C(r_k)}{r_k} > \frac{2}{(1 - \lambda_1)} \frac{1 - f(r_{k-1})}{r_{k-1}},\tag{3.5}$$

from here, together with the fact that $\lambda_k \leq \lambda_1$, we deduce that

$$\phi_C(r_k) < 1 - \frac{2r_k}{(1-\lambda_1)} \frac{1 - f(r_{k-1})}{r_{k-1}} \leq f(r_{k-1}).$$

However, assuming that $\frac{1-f(s)}{s}$ is bounded is very strong. We would obtain the same result as long as (3.5) is satisfied. For this reason, we believe that it is possible to get a stronger result than Theorem 3.12. Indeed, even if the quotient $\frac{1-f(s)}{s}$ is not bounded, in many cases should be possible to find a sequence $\{\lambda_n\}$ (depending on f) decreasing to 0 slow enough to obtain that (3.5) holds, which was the key point of the proof. In fact, maybe this argument can be made for any function f satisfying only the first two conditions of Theorem 3.12, which are indeed necessary conditions.

3.4.2 Strong density on C^2 curves

Our main goal in this subsection is to give a generalization of Theorem 3.10 for curves of enough regularity. More concretely, we prove that if $\alpha: J \longrightarrow E$ is any C^2 curve parametrized by arc length, for some normed space E and some interval $J \subseteq \mathbb{R}$, and $\Gamma = \{\alpha(t): t \in \mathbb{R})\}$ is its range, then LipSNA(Γ, \mathbb{R}) is not dense in Lip₀(Γ, \mathbb{R}). In fact, we will show that it is sufficient to assume that there exists an interval $I \subseteq J$ such that if we restrict the curve α to I then it is C^2 . This result broadly expands the metric spaces for which it is known that strong density fails.

In order to prove it, we will need some previous lemmata. The next easy result is a basic fact about C^2 maps. We include the proof since we were not able to find a reference for it.

Lemma 3.17. Let E be a normed space, let $I \subseteq \mathbb{R}$ be an interval, and let $f: I \longrightarrow E$ be a C^2 map. Then, the mapping $\Phi: I \times I \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}^d$ defined by

$$\Phi(t,s) = \begin{cases} \frac{f(t)-f(s)}{t-s} & \text{if } t, s \in I \text{ with } t \neq s; \\ f'(t) & \text{if } t, s \in I \text{ with } t = s; \end{cases}$$

is continuous.

Proof. Let us denote $\Lambda = \{(t,t) \in I \times I : t \in I\}$. Since f is differentiable, it is clearly continuous, so Φ is trivially continuous at every point of $I \times I \setminus \Lambda$. Now, pick $t_0 \in I$. In order to show that Φ is continuous at the point (t_0, t_0) , consider a sequence $\{(t_n, s_n)\} \subseteq I \times I$ converging to (t_0, t_0) . Since continuity at t_0 is a local property, we may assume that the interval I is compact. First, assume that $t_n \neq s_n$ eventually. Let us write $p_n = \frac{t_n + s_n}{2}$ for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$. Let $M = \sup\{\|f'(t)\| : t \in I\}$. Then, applying Taylor's formula we have that

$$f(p_n + h) = f(p_n) + hf'(p_n) + R_1(h),$$

as long as $p_n + h$ lies in I, where the reminder satisfies $||R_1(h)|| \leq \frac{M}{2}|h|^2$. Applying this formula with $h_1 = (t_n - p_n)$ and $h_2 = (s_n - p_n)$ we get

$$f(t_n) - f(s_n) = (t_n - s_n)f'(p_n) + R_1(t_n - p_n) - R_1(s_n - p_n)$$

Then, notice that

$$\begin{split} \|\Phi(t_n,s_n) - f'(t_0)\| &= \left\| \frac{f(t_n) - f(s_n)}{t_n - s_n} - f'(t_0) \right\| \le \left\| \frac{f(t_n) - f(s_n)}{t_n - s_n} - f'(p_n) \right\| + \|f'(p_n) - f'(t_0)\| \\ &= \frac{\|R_1(t_n - p_n) - R_1(s_n - p_n)\|}{|t_n - s_n|} + \|f'(p_n) - f'(t_0)\| \\ &\le \frac{M|t_n - p_n|^2}{|t_n - s_n|} + \|f'(p_n) - f'(t_0)\| = \frac{M}{4} |t_n - s_n| + \|f'(p_n) - f'(t_0)\|. \end{split}$$

The result follows from the continuity of f' together with the fact that $\{t_n - s_n\} \longrightarrow 0$. Now, assume $t_n = s_n$ for large enough $n \in \mathbb{N}$. Then, we have

$$\Phi(t_n, s_n) = f'(t_n),$$

that converges to $f'(t_0)$ again since f' is continuous.

We will also need the following result in order to apply Theorem 3.12.

Lemma 3.18. Let E be a normed space, let r > 0, and let $\alpha: [0, r] \longrightarrow E$ be a C^2 curve parametrized by arc length. Consider the function $g: (0, r] \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ given by

$$g(x) = \inf\left\{\frac{\|\alpha(t) - \alpha(s)\|}{|t - s|} : t, s \in [0, r], |t - s| = x\right\} \quad \forall x \in (0, r].$$

Then, $\lim_{x\to 0} g(x) = 1$.

57

Proof. First, it is clear that $|g(x)| \leq 1$ for every $x \in (0, r]$. Now, assume the statement is not true. Then, we find $\varepsilon > 0$ and sequences $\{t_n\}, \{s_n\} \subseteq [0, r]$ with $t_n \neq s_n$ so that $\lim_{n \to \infty} |t_n - s_n| = 0$ and

$$\frac{\|\alpha(t_n) - \alpha(s_n)\|}{|t_n - s_n|} < 1 - \epsilon \quad \forall n \in \mathbb{N}.$$

However, this contradicts the fact that $\|\alpha'(t)\| = 1$ for every $t \in [0, r]$. Indeed, since [0, r] is compact and $|t_n - s_n|$ goes to 0, we find partial sequences $\{t_{\sigma(n)}\}, \{s_{\sigma(n)}\}$ converging to a common point $t_0 \in [0, r]$. On the other hand, by Lemma 3.17 we have that the map $\Phi: [0, r] \longrightarrow E$ given by

$$\Phi(t,s) = \begin{cases} \frac{\alpha(t) - \alpha(s)}{t - s} & \text{if } t, s \in [0,r] \text{ with } t \neq s;\\ \alpha'(t) & \text{if } t, s \in [0,r] \text{ with } t = s, \end{cases}$$

is continuous. Consequently, $\|\Phi(\cdot, \cdot)\|$ is also continuous, but $\|\Phi(t_0, t_0)\| = \|\alpha'(t_0)\| = 1$, so we must have

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{\|\alpha(t_{\sigma(n)}) - \alpha(s_{\sigma(n)})\|}{|t_n - s_n|} = 1,$$

which contradicts the assumption.

Let us make an observation. We have seen that if $\alpha \colon \mathbb{R} \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}^d$ is a C^2 curve parametrized by arc length, then for every $\varepsilon > 0$ there exists an interval [0, r] such that

$$\inf\left\{\frac{\|\alpha(t) - \alpha(s)\|}{|t - s|} : t, s \in [0, r], t \neq s\right\} > 1 - \varepsilon.$$

Therefore, given $\gamma \in (0, 1)$, we find an interval [0, r] so that

$$\gamma |t - s| \leqslant \|\alpha(t) - \alpha(s)\| \leqslant |t - s| \quad \forall t, s \in [0, r].$$

Now, we can consider the linear operator $\Phi \colon \operatorname{Lip}_0([0,r],\mathbb{R}) \longrightarrow \operatorname{Lip}_0(\Gamma,\mathbb{R})$ given by

$$\Phi(f)(\alpha(t)) = f(t) \quad \forall t \in [0, r], \quad \forall f \in \operatorname{Lip}_0([0, r], \mathbb{R}),$$

where $\Gamma = \{\alpha(t) : t \in [0, r]\}$. Let us verify that Φ is a linear isomorphism. First, it is clear that Φ is linear. Also, notice that

$$\|\Phi(f)\|_{L} = \sup\left\{\frac{|f(t) - f(s)|}{\|\alpha(s) - \alpha(t)\|} \colon s, t \in [0, r]\right\} \leqslant \frac{1}{\gamma} \sup\left\{\frac{|f(t) - f(s)|}{|t - s|} \colon s, t \in [0, r]\right\} = \frac{1}{\gamma} \|f\|_{L},$$

from where we deduce that Φ is continuous. It is easy to verify that $||f||_L \leq ||\Phi(f)||_L$ also holds. Furthermore, it is clear that the inverse of Φ is Φ^{-1} : $\operatorname{Lip}_0(\Gamma, \mathbb{R}) \longrightarrow \operatorname{Lip}_0([0, r], \mathbb{R})$ given by

$$\Phi^{-1}(g)(t) = g(\alpha(t)) \quad \forall t \in [0, r], \quad \forall g \in \operatorname{Lip}_0(\Gamma, \mathbb{R}).$$

Hence, Φ is a linear isomorphism.

The next result makes possible to localize the condition of satisfying the strong density. It shows that, under some assumptions, it is enough to find a subset failing to have strong density to guarantee that the whole metric space does. It will be very useful when proving our main result in this section, since we can restrict our curve to a smaller curve having a simpler behavior.

Lemma 3.19. Let M be a metric space and let N be subset of M with nonempty interior. Assume that there exist $f_0 \in \text{Lip}_0(N, \mathbb{R})$ with $||f_0||_L = 1$ and p_0 an interior of N such that $f_0 \notin \text{LipSNA}(N, \mathbb{R})$ and the restriction of f_0 to the ball $B(p_0, r)$ has norm one for every $r \in \mathbb{R}^+$. Then, $\text{LipSNA}(M, \mathbb{R})$ is not dense in $\text{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$.

Proof. We may and do assume that the base point of our metric spaces N and M is the point p_0 given by the hypothesis. Let $f_0 \in \text{Lip}_0(N, \mathbb{R})$ be the function given by the hypothesis. Pick $\delta > 0$ such that

for every $g_0 \in \text{Lip}_0(N, \mathbb{R})$ satisfying $||f_0 - g_0||_L < \delta$, we have $g_0 \notin \overline{\text{LipSNA}(N, \mathbb{R})}$. Consider $r_0 \in \mathbb{R}^+$ such that $B(p_0, r_0) \subseteq N$ and pick $\varepsilon > 0$ satisfying

$$\varepsilon < \frac{12\delta}{5r_0}.$$

Let us define a function $\varphi \colon M \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ by

$$\varphi(p) = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } p \in B(p_0, \frac{r_0}{4}); \\ 1 - \varepsilon(d(p, p_0) - \frac{r_0}{4}) & \text{if } p \in B(p_0, \frac{r_0}{3}) \setminus B(p_0, \frac{r_0}{4}); \\ 1 - \frac{\varepsilon r_0}{12} & \text{if } p \notin B(p_0, \frac{r_0}{3}). \end{cases}$$

It is immediate to verify that φ is Lipschitz and $\|\varphi\|_L \leq \varepsilon$. Now, consider $f: M \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ to be an extension of f_0 via McShane preserving the norm $\|\cdot\|_L$. Let us define $g: M \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ by $g(p) = f(p)\varphi(p)$ for every $p \in M$. It is clear that g is Lipschitz. In fact, if $p \in B(p_0, \frac{r_0}{3})$ and $q \in M$, notice that

$$\begin{split} |(g-f)(m_{p,q})| &= \frac{|(g(p) - f(p)) - (g(q) - f(q))|}{d(p,q)} \\ &= \frac{|(\varphi(p) - \varphi(q))f(p) + (\varphi(q)f(p) - f(p)) - (\varphi(q)f(q) - f(q))|}{d(p,q)} \\ &\leq |f(p)||\varphi(m_{p,q})| + \frac{|(f(p) - f(q)) - (\varphi(q)f(p) - \varphi(q)f(q))|}{d(p,q)} \\ &= |f(p)||\varphi(m_{p,q})| + \frac{|(f(p) - f(q))(1 - \varphi(q))|}{d(p,q)} \\ &\leq \frac{r_0}{3}\varepsilon + \frac{\varepsilon r_0}{12} = \frac{5r_0}{12}\varepsilon < \delta. \end{split}$$

By symmetry, the same happens if we assume $p \in M$, $q \in B(p_0, \frac{r_0}{3})$. Finally, if neither p nor q belong to $B(p_0, \frac{r_0}{3})$, then we simply have that

$$|(g-f)(m_{p,q})| = \left| \left(1 - \frac{\varepsilon r_0}{12} \right) f(m_{p,q}) - f(m_{p,q}) \right| \leq \frac{r_0}{12} \varepsilon < \delta$$

Consequently, $\|g - f\|_L < \delta$, which implies that g is Lipschitz. Moreover, denoting by g_0 the restriction of g to N, we obtain that $g_0 \notin \overline{\text{LipSNA}(N, \mathbb{R})}$. Indeed, we claim that $g \notin \overline{\text{LipSNA}(M, \mathbb{R})}$. In order to see it, let us suppose that there exist sequences $\{h_n\} \subseteq \text{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R}), \{p_n\}, \{q_n\} \subseteq M$ with $p_n \neq q_n$ and $h_n(m_{p_n,q_n}) = \|h_n\|_L = \|g\|_L$ for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $\{\|h_n - g\|_L\}$ converges to 0. We will distinguish three cases:

- Case 1. $p_n, q_n \in B(p_0, r_0)$ eventually. Recall that $B(p_0, r_0) \subseteq N$, so this assumption implies that restrictions of h_n to N strongly attain their norms eventually, which is impossible since $g_0 \notin \overline{\text{LipSNA}(N, \mathbb{R})}$.
- Case 2. $p_n, q_n \notin B(p_0, \frac{r_0}{3})$ eventually. Fix $n \in \mathbb{N}$ and note that

$$\begin{aligned} |(h_n - g)(m_{p_n, q_n})| &= \|g\|_L - g(m_{p_n, q_n}) = \|g\|_L - \left(1 - \frac{\varepsilon r_0}{12}\right) f(m_{p_n, q_n}) \\ &\geqslant \|g\|_L - \left(1 - \frac{\varepsilon r_0}{12}\right) \|f\|_L \geqslant \|f\|_L - \left(1 - \frac{\varepsilon r_0}{12}\right) \|f\|_L \\ &= \frac{\varepsilon r_0}{12}. \end{aligned}$$

Therefore, $||h_n - g||_L \ge \frac{\varepsilon r_0}{12}$ for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$, which contradicts the assumption.

• Case 3. $p_n \in B(p_0, \frac{r_0}{3}), q_n \notin B(p_0, r_0)$ eventually.

In this case, for a fixed $n \in \mathbb{N}$ we have that

$$g(m_{p_n,q_n}) = \frac{g(p_n) - g(q_n)}{d(p_n,q_n)} = \frac{\varphi(p_n)f(p_n) - (1 - \frac{\varepsilon r_0}{12})f(q_n)}{d(p_n,q_n)}$$

$$\leqslant \frac{\varphi(p_n)f(p_n) - (1 - \frac{\varepsilon r_0}{12})(f(p_n) - d(p_n,q_n))}{d(p_n,q_n)}$$

$$= \frac{(\varphi(p_n) - (1 - \frac{\varepsilon r_0}{12}))f(p_n)}{d(p_n,q_n)} + (1 - \frac{\varepsilon r_0}{12})$$

$$\leqslant \frac{(1 - (1 - \frac{\varepsilon r_0}{12}))\frac{r_0}{3}}{d(p_n,q_n)} + (1 - \frac{\varepsilon r_0}{12})$$

$$\leqslant \frac{\frac{\varepsilon r_0}{12}\frac{r_0}{3}}{\frac{2r_0}{3}} + (1 - \frac{\varepsilon r_0}{12}) = \frac{\varepsilon r_0}{24} + (1 - \frac{\varepsilon r_0}{12})$$

$$\leqslant 1 - \frac{\varepsilon r_0}{24}.$$

Since $||g||_L \ge 1$, we conclude that $\{h_n\}$ cannot converge to g in this case either. The case when $p_n \notin B(p_0, r_0)$ and $q_n \in B(p_0, \frac{r_0}{3})$ is completely analogous to the last one.

Now, we are ready to present the main result of this section.

Theorem 3.20. Let E be a normed space, let $J \subseteq \mathbb{R}$ be an interval, let $\alpha: J \longrightarrow E$ be a curve, and let $\Gamma \subseteq E$ be its range. Assume that there is an interval $I \subseteq J$ for which $\alpha|_I: I \longrightarrow E$ is a C^2 curve parametrized by arc length and $\alpha(I)$ has nonempty interior with respect to Γ . Then,

$$\overline{\operatorname{LipSNA}(\Gamma, \mathbb{R})} \neq \operatorname{Lip}_0(\Gamma, \mathbb{R}).$$

Proof. Let us consider an interval $I_0 \subseteq \mathbb{R}$ satisfying the hypotheses of the theorem. Let I be a subinterval of I_0 still satisfying that $\alpha(I)$ has nonempty interior and small enough so that

$$\frac{1}{2}|t-s| \leqslant \|\alpha(t) - \alpha(s)\| \leqslant |t-s| \quad \forall t, s \in I.$$
(3.6)

Up to a change of variables we can write $I = [0, \rho]$ for some $\rho > 0$. Observe that Lemma 3.18 guarantees the existence of such a constant ρ . Let us consider the function $g: I \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ given by

$$g(x) = \inf\left\{\frac{\|\alpha(t) - \alpha(s)\|}{|t - s|} : t, s \in I, |t - s| = x\right\} \quad \forall x \in I.$$

In order to apply Theorem 3.12, we need to verify that the function g satisfies the hypotheses.

First, it is clear that $g(I) \subseteq [0,1]$ and Lemma 3.18 gives us that $\lim_{s \to 0} g(s) = 1$. Moreover, since

$$\frac{1}{2}|t-s| \leqslant \|\alpha(t) - \alpha(s)\| \leqslant |t-s| \quad \forall t, s \in I,$$

we have that $\inf\{g(x): x \in I\} \ge \frac{1}{2}$. Finally, let us verify that the quotient $\frac{1-g(x)}{x}$ is bounded in $I \setminus \{0\}$. Consider two points t > s in I and write $p = \frac{t+s}{2}$. Then, notice that

$$\frac{\left|\frac{\|\alpha(t)-\alpha(s)\|}{t-s}-1\right|}{t-s} = \frac{\left|\left|\left|\frac{\alpha(t)-\alpha(s)}{t-s}\right|\right| - \|\alpha'(p)\|\right|}{t-s} \leqslant \frac{\left|\left|\frac{\alpha(t)-\alpha(s)}{t-s}-\alpha'(p)\right|\right|}{t-s}.$$

Now, by Taylor's theorem we can write

$$\alpha(x) = \alpha(p) + (x - p)\alpha'(p) + R_1(x - p) \quad \forall x \in I,$$

where it is known that the reminder $R_1(x-p)$ satisfies

$$||R_1(x-p)|| \leq \frac{(x-p)^2}{2} \sup\{||\alpha''(t)|| : t \in I\}.$$

Hence, we deduce that

$$\alpha(t) - \alpha(s) = (t - s)\alpha'(p) + R_1(t - p) - R_1(s - p).$$

In view of this, we obtain that

$$\frac{\left|\frac{\|\alpha(t)-\alpha(s)\|}{t-s}-1\right|}{t-s} \leqslant \frac{\|R_1(t-p)-R_1(s-p)\|}{(t-s)^2} \leqslant \frac{(t-p)^2}{(t-s)^2} \sup\{\|\alpha''(x)\| \colon x \in I\}$$
$$= \frac{1}{4} \sup\{\|\alpha''(x)\| \colon x \in I\}.$$

Finally, since $\alpha \in C^2$ and I is compact, we conclude that the above quotient is bounded. Consequently, $\frac{1-g(x)}{x}$ is also bounded in $I \setminus \{0\}$.

Therefore, if we extend the function g from $I = [0, \rho]$ to [0, 1] by $g(t) = g(\rho)$ for $t \in [\rho, 1]$, then we can apply Theorem 3.12 to this function to obtain a Cantor set $C \subseteq [0, 1]$ satisfying that |C| > 0 and $\phi_C(t) < g(t)$ for every $t \in I \setminus \{0\}$. Now, let us define $f: I \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ by

$$f(t) = \int_0^t \chi_C(s) \, ds \quad \forall t \in I.$$

Clearly, $f \in \text{Lip}_0(I, \mathbb{R})$ with $||f||_L = 1$. Let us write $\Gamma_0 = \{\alpha(t) : t \in I\}$. Consider the linear isomorphism $\Phi \colon \text{Lip}_0(I, \mathbb{R}) \longrightarrow \text{Lip}_0(\Gamma_0, \mathbb{R})$ given by

$$\Phi(f)(\alpha(t)) = f(t) \quad \forall t \in I, \quad \forall f \in \operatorname{Lip}_0(I, \mathbb{R}).$$

Also, let us write $F = \Phi(f)$. Consider $p, q \in \Gamma_0$ with $p \neq q$. Then, pick $t, s \in I$ with $\alpha(t) = p, \alpha(s) = q$. Notice that from (3.6) we deduce that $t \neq s$ and $\|\Phi^{-1}\| \leq 1$. Hence, we have $\|F\|_L \geq \|f\|_L = 1$. We claim that F does not attain its Lipschitz norm. Indeed, if we suppose that there are $t, s \in I$ such that $|\widehat{F}(m_{\alpha(t),\alpha(s)})| \geq 1$. Then we have

$$\phi_C(|t-s|) \ge \frac{|f(t) - f(s)|}{|t-s|} \ge \frac{\|\alpha(t) - \alpha(s)\|}{|t-s|} \ge g(|t-s|),$$

which is a contradiction. Hence, F does not attain its Lipschitz norm and $||F||_L = 1$.

Now, pick $0 < \theta < \frac{1}{4}$ and define a function $h: I \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ by

$$h(t) = \int_0^t \chi_C(s) - \theta \chi_{I \setminus C}(s) \, ds \quad \forall t \in I$$

As before, write $H = \Phi(h)$. We claim that $H \notin \overline{\text{LipSNA}(\Gamma_0, \mathbb{R})}$. In order to prove it, let us assume the opposite. Then, we find a sequence of strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz functions $\{L_n\}$ converging to H. Since, Φ is an isomorphism, this is the same as saying that $\{l_n\}$ converges to h in $\text{Lip}_0(I, \mathbb{R})$, where $l_n = \Phi^{-1}(L_n)$ for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$. Then, we may assume that $||l_n||_L = ||h||_L$ for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$. Now, recall that $\text{Lip}_0(I, \mathbb{R})$ is isometrically isomorphic to $L_{\infty}(I)$, where the isometry is given by the derivative operator. Therefore, we also have $||l'_n||_{\infty} = ||h'||_{\infty} = 1$ for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$. Take $n \in \mathbb{N}$ large enough so that $||L_n - H||_L < \theta$. Then,

$$||l'_n - h'||_{\infty} = ||l_n - h||_L = ||\Phi^{-1}(L_n - H)||_L \leq ||L_n - H||_L < \theta.$$

Since $||l'_n||_{\infty} = 1$, we conclude that $l'_n \leq \chi_C$ almost everywhere in *I*. Also, $||L_n||_L \geq ||\Phi^{-1}(L_n)||_L =$ $||l_n||_L = 1$. Let us show that L_n cannot attain its Lipschitz norm, which leads to a contradiction. Pick two points $t > s \in I$. First, assume that $\widehat{L_n}(m_{\alpha(t),\alpha(s)}) \geq 1$. Then, we have

$$\widehat{F}(m_{\alpha(t),\alpha(s)}) = \frac{\int_s^t \chi_C(x) \, dx}{\|\alpha(t) - \alpha(s)\|} \ge \frac{\int_s^t l'_n(x) \, dx}{\|\alpha(t) - \alpha(s)\|} = \widehat{L_n}(m_{\alpha(t),\alpha(s)}) \ge 1,$$

which contradicts the fact that $||F||_L = 1$ and it does not attain its Lipschitz norm. Finally, observe that

$$\widehat{L_n}(m_{\alpha(s),\alpha(t)}) = \frac{-\int_s^t l'_n(x) \, dx}{\|\alpha(t) - \alpha(s)\|} \leqslant \frac{-\int_s^t h'(x) - \theta \, dx}{\|\alpha(t) - \alpha(s)\|} < 2\theta \frac{t-s}{\|\alpha(t) - \alpha(s)\|} < 1.$$

In conclusion, L_n does not attain its Lipschitz norm. Consequently, $H \notin \overline{\text{LipSNA}(\Gamma_0, \mathbb{R})}$.

Finally, it is clear that we may apply Lemma 3.19 to the subset Γ_0 and the function H to obtain that $\operatorname{LipSNA}(\Gamma, \mathbb{R})$ is not dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_0(\Gamma, \mathbb{R})$. Indeed, if $t \in (0, \rho)$ is any Lebesgue point of density of the Cantor set C, then we would have $\{\widehat{h}(m_{t-\frac{1}{n},t+\frac{1}{n}})\} \longrightarrow 1$, from where we deduce that $\{\widehat{H}(m_{\alpha(t-\frac{1}{n}),\alpha(t+\frac{1}{n})})\} \longrightarrow 1$. Hence, the Lipschitz function H restricted to $B(\alpha(t), r)$ has norm one for every $r \in \mathbb{R}^+$.

Remark 3.21. Let us make an observation. Theorem 3.20 assumes that the curve α is C^2 in some interval. However, we can give a weaker condition for which the result remains true. In fact, the regularity of the curve has been used to apply Lemma 3.18, which needs only C^1 , and Taylor's theorem. Hence, in order to get a nice bound for the reminder, it is sufficient if α is twice differentiable on some interval I and $\sup\{\|\alpha''(t)\|: t \in I\}$ is finite. It is not necessary to assume continuity of the second derivative of α .

Notice that in order to apply Theorem 3.20 we need the curve α to be parametrized by arc length. We needed that hypothesis in order to verify that the quotient $\frac{1-g(x)}{x}$ is bounded, so we can apply Theorem 3.12. Indeed, it was necessary to use that $\|\alpha'(p)\| = 1$ at some step of the argument. This hypothesis could seem to be unnecessary since at the end the condition $\overline{\text{LipSNA}}(\Gamma, \mathbb{R}) \neq \text{Lip}_0(\Gamma, \mathbb{R})$, where Γ is the range of α , does not depend on the parametrization. However, the last condition does depend on the norm $\|\cdot\|$ that we consider on E. If $\alpha: I \longrightarrow E$ is a C^2 curve, it could be possible to lose regularity when we parametrize it by arc length. Indeed, consider $\alpha: I \longrightarrow E$ a C^2 curve and assume that $\alpha'(t) \neq 0$ for every $t \in I$. Then, we can parametrize α by arc length. More concretely, we can consider the function $h: I \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ given by

$$h(t) = \int_a^t \|\alpha'(s)\| \, ds \quad \forall \, t \in I.$$

Since α is C^2 , then $s \mapsto \|\alpha'(s)\|$ is continuous, so h is C^1 . Moreover, h'(t) > 0 for every $t \in I$, so h is strictly increasing, from where we deduce that h^{-1} exists and it is a C^1 -diffeomorphism. Then, $\beta = \alpha \circ h^{-1}$ is C^1 curve parametrized by arc length. However, in order to get that β is C^2 , we need the application $t \mapsto \|\alpha'(t)\|$ to be a C^1 map. For instance, this is the case when we consider Hilbert spaces.

Corollary 3.22. Let H be a Hilbert space, let $J \subseteq \mathbb{R}$ be an interval, let $\alpha: J \longrightarrow H$, and let $\Gamma \subseteq H$ be its range. Assume that there is an interval $I \subseteq J$ for which $\alpha|_I: I \longrightarrow H$ is C^2 and $\alpha(I)$ has nonempty interior with respect to Γ . Then,

$$\overline{\operatorname{LipSNA}(\Gamma,\mathbb{R})} \neq \operatorname{Lip}_0(\Gamma,\mathbb{R}).$$

Proof. Let $I_0 \subseteq \mathbb{R}$ be an interval satisfying the hypotheses of the theorem. First, if $\alpha'(t) = 0$ for every $t \in I_0$, then $\alpha(t)$ is a straight line and the result follows from [50, Theorem 2.3] together with Lemma 3.19. Indeed, one can verify that the Lipschitz function given in the proof of [50, Theorem 2.3] that is far from all the strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz functions satisfies the hypotheses of Lemma 3.19. Hence, we may assume that $\alpha'(t_0) \neq 0$ for some $t_0 \in I_0$. Therefore, we can pick a subinterval $I \subseteq I_0$ such that $\inf\{\|\alpha'(t)\|: t \in I\} > 0$. Now, the mapping $t \mapsto \|\alpha'(t)\| = \sqrt{(\alpha'(t), \alpha'(t))}$ is C^1 , where (\cdot, \cdot) denotes the inner product of H. Hence, we can parametrize α by arc length preserving its regularity. Now, we can apply Theorem 3.20.

Chapter 4

The Lipschitz Bishop-Phelps-Bollobás property

The results obtained in this chapter can be found in the papers [24] and [25]. They were collaborative works with Miguel Martín.

In the previous chapters, we have studied for which metric spaces M and Banach spaces Y the set LipSNA(M, Y) of those Lipschitz maps that strongly attain their norm is dense in the Lipschitz space $\text{Lip}_0(M, Y)$. As we have already discussed, this study corresponds to a non-linear generalization of the classical study of norm-attaining linear operators between Banach spaces. This research line was initiated by Lindenstrauss [57] in the 1960's, trying to extend to operators the Bishop-Phelps theorem [16], which states that the set of functionals which attain their norm on a Banach space X is always dense in X^* .

An extension of the Bishop-Phelps theorem was given by Bollobás [17] in 1970, who showed that one is always able to make a simultaneous approximation of a functional f and a vector x at which falmost attains its norm by a functional g and a vector y such that g attains its norm at y. To study the validity of this result for operators, a property was introduced in 2008. A pair of Banach spaces (X, Y)has the Bishop-Phelps-Bollobás property (BPBp in short) [4] if given $\varepsilon > 0$, there is $\eta(\varepsilon) > 0$ such that for every norm-one $T \in \mathcal{L}(X, Y)$ and every $x \in S_X$ such that $||T(x)|| > 1 - \eta(\varepsilon)$, there exist $u \in S_X$ and $S \in \mathcal{L}(X, Y)$ satisfying

$$||S(u)|| = ||S|| = 1, ||T - S|| < \varepsilon, ||x - u|| < \varepsilon.$$

If an analogous definition is valid for operators T and S belonging to a subspace $\mathcal{M} \subseteq \mathcal{L}(X, Y)$, then we say that (X, Y) has the BPBp for operators from \mathcal{M} . There is a vast literature about this topic as, for instance, the cited seminal paper [4] and [12, 21, 26, 33].

Our aim in this chapter is to extend the Bishop-Phelps-Bollobás property to the Lipschitz context in a natural way. Let M be a metric space and let Y be a Banach space. The role of the norm-attaining operator S will be played by a strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz map or, equivalently, by an element of $\mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ attaining its norm at a molecule. Recall that Mol(M) is closed in norm (see Proposition 1.13), so the only elements in the unit sphere of $\mathcal{F}(M)$ that can be approximated by molecules are molecules. Thus, we restrict the point x to be a molecule. Our generalization reads as follows.

Definition 4.1. Let M be a metric space and let Y be a Banach space. We say that the pair (M, Y) has the Lipschitz Bishop-Phelps-Bollobás property (Lip-BPB property for short), if given $\varepsilon > 0$ there is $\eta(\varepsilon) > 0$ such that for every norm-one $F \in \text{Lip}_0(M, Y)$ and every $p, q \in M, p \neq q$ such that $||F(p) - F(q)|| > (1 - \eta(\varepsilon))d(p,q)$, there exist $G \in \text{Lip}_0(M, Y)$ and $r, s \in M, r \neq s$, such that

$$\frac{\|G(r) - G(s)\|}{d(r,s)} = \|G\|_L = 1, \quad \|G - F\|_L < \varepsilon, \quad \frac{d(p,r) + d(q,s)}{d(p,q)} < \varepsilon.$$

If the previous definition holds for a class of linear operators from $\mathcal{F}(M)$ to Y, we will say that the pair (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property for that class.

Observe that the quantity $\frac{d(p,r)+d(q,s)}{d(p,q)}$ in the definition above measures the nearness of the pair (p,q) to the pair (r,s) modulated by the distance of p to q, so the smallness of it represents that the two pairs are "relatively" near one to the other.

Notice that from a straightforward application of Lemma 1.14, analogous to what is done in Lemma 2.15, we can give the next reformulation of the Lip-BPB property. Indeed, if M is a metric space and Y is a Banach space, then the pair (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property if and only if given $\varepsilon > 0$ there is $\eta(\varepsilon) > 0$ such that for every norm-one $\widehat{F} \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ and every $m \in Mol(M)$ such that $\|\widehat{F}(m)\| > 1 - \eta(\varepsilon)$, there exist $\widehat{G} \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ and $u \in Mol(M)$ such that

$$\|\widehat{G}(u)\| = \|G\|_L = 1, \quad \|\widehat{F} - \widehat{G}\| < \varepsilon, \quad \|m - u\| < \varepsilon.$$

We will use both equivalent formulations without giving any explicit reference.

In the case when M is a Banach space, notice also that we get the (classical) BPBp of the pair (M, Y) if for every linear and bounded operator F satisfying the assumptions of Definition 4.1 we actually get a linear and bounded operator G with the desired properties.

In the same way as strong density in the setting of Lipschitz maps is a non-linear generalization of the density of norm-attaining linear operators, the last two observations show that the study of the Lip-BPB property is both a non-linear generalization of the (classical) BPBp and a particular case of the BPBp, where the domain space is a Lipschitz-free space and the concept of norm-attainment is stronger than the usual one. Let us start the study of this property.

4.1 Finite metric spaces

In this section we will focus our attention in studying the case when the metric space M is finite, that is, M has only finitely many elements. Let us present the main result of this section.

Theorem 4.2. Let M be a finite metric space and let Y be a Banach space. If $(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ has the BPBp, then (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property.

Proof. Notice that Example 2.19 shows that $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has property α . Let $\Gamma = \{x_{\lambda}\}_{\lambda \in \Lambda} \subseteq \mathcal{F}(M)$ be the set given by the statement (ii) of Definition 2.6. Then, we have that $||x_{\lambda} - x_{\mu}|| \ge |x_{\lambda}^*(x_{\lambda}) - x_{\lambda}^*(x_{\mu})| \ge 1 - \rho$ when $x_{\lambda} \ne \pm x_{\mu}$. Therefore, as M is finite and so $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$ is compact, Γ must be a finite set:

$$\Gamma = \{x_k \colon k = 1, \dots, n\}.$$

Moreover, as $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)} = \overline{\mathrm{co}}(\Gamma) = \mathrm{co}(\Gamma)$, every molecule $m_{p,q} \in \mathrm{Mol}(M)$ can be written as a convex combination of these points. Let us take

$$\delta = \min\left\{\min\left\{\lambda_k \colon m_{p,q} = \sum_{k=1}^n \lambda_k x_k, \ \lambda_k > 0\right\} \colon m_{p,q} \in \operatorname{Mol}(M)\right\} > 0.$$

Now, fix $0 < \varepsilon < \min\left\{\frac{1}{2}, (1-\rho)\delta\right\}$ and take $\eta(\varepsilon)$ the constant associated to the BPBp of the pair $(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$. Consider $F \in \operatorname{Lip}_0(M, Y)$ with $\|F\|_L = 1$ and $m \in \operatorname{Mol}(M)$ such that $\|\widehat{F}(m)\| > 1 - \eta(\varepsilon)$. By hypothesis, there exist $G \in \operatorname{Lip}_0(M, Y)$ and $\xi \in B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$ satisfying

$$\|\ddot{G}(\xi)\| = \|G\|_L = 1, \quad \|F - G\|_L < \varepsilon, \quad \|m - \xi\| < \varepsilon.$$

Note that we can write

$$m = \sum_{k=1}^{n} \lambda_k x_k, \quad \xi = \sum_{k=1}^{n} \theta_k x_k, \quad \sum_{k=1}^{n} \lambda_k = \sum_{k=1}^{n} \theta_k = 1, \quad \lambda_k, \theta_k \ge 0$$

for every k = 1, ..., n. We claim that $\lambda_k = 0$ whenever $\theta_k = 0$. Indeed, if we suppose that there exists $k \in \{1, ..., n\}$ satisfying that $\lambda_k \neq 0$ but $\theta_k = 0$, then it makes sense to take the constant $\delta_{\xi,m}$ given by

$$\delta_{\xi,m} = \min \left\{ \lambda_k \colon \lambda_k \neq 0, \, \theta_k = 0, \, k = 1, \dots, n \right\}.$$

Let us consider $j \in \{1, ..., n\}$ such that $\lambda_j = \delta_{\xi,m}$, so $\theta_j = 0$ and we obtain that

$$\begin{split} \|m-\xi\| \ge x_j^*(m) - x_j^*(\xi) &= \sum_{k=1}^n \lambda_k x_j^*(x_k) - \sum_{k=1}^n \theta_k x_j^*(x_k) \\ &= \lambda_j + \sum_{k \neq j} \lambda_k x_j^*(x_k) - \sum_{k \neq j} \theta_k x_j^*(x_k) \\ &= \lambda_j - \sum_{k \neq j} (\theta_k - \lambda_k) x_j^*(x_k) \ge \lambda_j - \rho \sum_{k \neq j} (\theta_k - \lambda_k) \\ &= \lambda_j - \rho (1 - (1 - \lambda_j)) = (1 - \rho) \lambda_j = (1 - \rho) \delta_{x,m} \ge (1 - \rho) \delta > \varepsilon, \end{split}$$

a contradiction. Now, taking $y^* \in S_{Y^*}$ such that $y^*(\widehat{G}(\xi)) = 1$, we have that

$$1 = y^*(\widehat{G}(\xi)) = \sum_{k=1}^n \theta_k y^*(\widehat{G}(x_k)) \leqslant \sum_{k=1}^n \theta_k = 1.$$

Then, $y^*(\widehat{G}(x_k)) = 1$ for every k = 1, ..., n such that $\theta_k \neq 0$. By our assumption, this also happens for every k = 1, ..., n such that $\lambda_k \neq 0$. Consequently, we have that

$$\|\widehat{G}(m)\| \ge y^*(\widehat{G}(m)) = \sum_{\lambda_k \neq 0} \lambda_k y^*(\widehat{G}(x_k)) = \sum_{\lambda_k \neq 0} \lambda_k = 1.$$

That is, \widehat{G} attains its norm at the molecule $m \in Mol(M)$.

It is shown in [4, Proposition 2.4] that if X and Y are finite-dimensional Banach spaces, then (X, Y) has the BPBp. Consequently, we obtain the following corollary.

Corollary 4.3. Let M be a finite metric space and let Y be a finite-dimensional Banach space. Then, (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property.

In particular, we obtain the following.

Corollary 4.4. Let M be a finite metric space. Then, (M, \mathbb{R}) has Lip-BPB property.

In [4, Theorem 2.2] it is also shown that if a Banach space Y has property β , then the pair (X, Y) has the BPBp for every Banach space X. Note that, by using Theorem 4.2, we obtain that given a finite metric space M and a Banach space Y having property β , the pair (M, Y) will have the Lip-BPB property. In this way we could give more corollaries. However, we will give in Chapter 5 a stronger result which generalizes all of them.

One can think that the hypotheses appearing in the statement of Theorem 4.2 are very restrictive. However, we will show that satisfying the Lip-BPB property is also a very restrictive condition. Indeed, the next example shows that we cannot remove the hypothesis of $(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ having the BPBp from Theorem 4.2. It is an adaption of [12, Lemma 3.2].

Example 4.5. Let $M = \{0, 1, 2\} \subseteq \mathbb{R}$ with the usual metric and let Y be a strictly convex Banach space which is not uniformly convex. Then, (M, Y) fails the Lip-BPB property.

Proof. Observe that $\mathcal{F}(M)$ is two-dimensional and that $m_{0,2} = \frac{1}{2}m_{0,1} + \frac{1}{2}m_{1,2}$, so

$$B_{\mathcal{F}(M)} = \overline{co} \{ \pm m_{0,1}, \pm m_{1,2} \}$$

is a square. On the other hand, as Y is not uniformly convex, there exist sequences $\{x_n\}, \{y_n\} \subseteq S_Y$ and $\varepsilon_0 > 0$ such that

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \|x_n + y_n\| = 2 \quad \text{and} \quad \|x_n - y_n\| > \varepsilon_0 \quad \forall n \in \mathbb{N}.$$

Fix $0 < \varepsilon < \frac{\varepsilon_0}{2}$ and assume that (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property witnessed by the function $\varepsilon \mapsto \eta(\varepsilon) > 0$. Take $m \in \mathbb{N}$ such that

$$||x_m + y_m|| > 2 - 2\eta(\varepsilon)$$

and define the linear operator $\widehat{F} \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ by

$$\widehat{F}(m_{0,1}) = x_m, \qquad \widehat{F}(m_{1,2}) = y_m.$$

It is clear, by the shape of the unit ball of $\mathcal{F}(M)$, that $\|\widehat{F}\| = 1$. Furthermore, note that

$$\|\widehat{F}(m_{0,2})\| = \left\|\widehat{F}\left(\frac{m_{0,1} + m_{1,2}}{2}\right)\right\| = \frac{1}{2}\|x_m + y_m\| > 1 - \eta(\varepsilon).$$

Therefore, there exist a linear operator $\widehat{G} \colon \mathcal{F}(M) \longrightarrow Y$ and a molecule $u \in Mol(M)$ such that

 $\|\widehat{G}(u)\| = \|\widehat{G}\| = 1, \quad \|\widehat{F} - \widehat{G}\| < \varepsilon, \quad \|m_{0,2} - u\| < \varepsilon.$

A straightforward application of Lemma 1.14 shows that

 $||m_{0,2} - m_{0,1}||, ||m_{0,2} - m_{1,2}|| \ge 1,$

hence $u = m_{0,2}$. Now, note that

$$1 = \|\widehat{G}(m_{0,2})\| = \left\|\frac{1}{2}\widehat{G}(m_{0,1}) + \frac{1}{2}\widehat{G}(m_{1,2})\right\|.$$

Since Y is strictly convex, it follows that $\widehat{G}(m_{0,1}) = \widehat{G}(m_{1,2})$, which implies that

$$\begin{aligned} \|x_m - y_m\| &= \|\widehat{F}(m_{0,1}) - \widehat{F}(m_{1,2})\| \\ &\leqslant \|\widehat{F}(m_{0,1}) - \widehat{G}(m_{0,1})\| + \|\widehat{F}(m_{1,2}) - \widehat{G}(m_{1,2})\| \leqslant \varepsilon + \varepsilon < \varepsilon_0, \end{aligned}$$

a contradiction.

On the other hand, the following example shows that the finiteness of the metric space is also necessary in Theorem 4.2.

Example 4.6. (\mathbb{N}, \mathbb{R}) does not have the Lip-BPB property.

Proof. Fix $0 < \varepsilon < \frac{1}{2}$ and suppose that (\mathbb{N}, \mathbb{R}) has the Lip-BPB property witnessed by a function $\varepsilon \mapsto \eta(\varepsilon) > 0$ which we can suppose satisfies $\eta(\varepsilon) < \frac{1}{2}$.

Take $n \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $n > \frac{1}{2\eta(\varepsilon)}$ and define $f \colon \mathbb{N} \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ by

$$f(p) = \begin{cases} p-1 & \text{if } p \leq 2n\\ p-2 & \text{if } p > 2n \end{cases}$$

It is clear that $f \in \operatorname{Lip}_0(\mathbb{N}, \mathbb{R})$ with $||f||_L = 1$. Besides,

$$\widehat{f}(m_{3n,n}) = \frac{f(3n) - f(n)}{3n - n} = \frac{2n - 1}{2n} = 1 - \frac{1}{2n} > 1 - \eta(\varepsilon)$$

Now, given $p < q \in \mathbb{N}$, if $\widehat{g} \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{N}), \mathbb{R})$ with $\|g\|_L = 1$ attains its norm at a molecule $m_{q,p}$ such that $\|m_{q,p} - m_{3n,n}\| < \varepsilon$, Lemma 1.14 implies that $[2n, 2n + 1] \subseteq [p, q]$. Indeed, if we assume that p > 2n or q < 2n + 1, then by applying that lemma we obtain

$$||m_{q,p} - m_{3n,n}|| \ge \frac{\max\{|q - 3n|, |p - n|\}}{\min\{|q - p|, 2n\}} \ge \frac{n}{2n} = \frac{1}{2},$$

which is a contradiction since $\varepsilon < \frac{1}{2}$. According to [50, Lemma 2.2], g attains its norm at the molecule $m_{2n+1,2n}$. In view of this, it is enough to note that

$$||g - f||_L \ge \widehat{g}(m_{2n+1,2n}) - \widehat{f}(m_{2n_0+1,2n}) = 1 - 0 = 1$$

which is a contradiction.

Before finishing this section, let us say that Example 4.6 actually holds for any Banach space, that is, (\mathbb{N}, Y) does not have the Lip-BPB property for any Banach space Y. The reason of this is because an analogous result to Proposition 2.36 can be given in the context of the Lip-BPB property. Hence, by the next result, anytime we are interested in proving that a pair (M, Y) fails to have the Lip-BPB property, it will be enough to show that (M, \mathbb{R}) fails to have it.

Proposition 4.7. Let M be a metric space. Suppose that there exists a Banach space $Y \neq 0$ such that (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property. Then, (M, \mathbb{R}) has the Lip-BPB property.

Proof. Let Y be a Banach space such that (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property. Fix $\varepsilon > 0$ and consider $\eta(\varepsilon)$ the constant associated to the Lip-BPB property of (M, Y). Let us consider $f \in \text{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$ with $\|f\|_L = 1$ and $m \in \text{Mol}(M)$ such that $\widehat{f}(m) > 1 - \eta(\frac{\varepsilon}{2})$. Pick $y_0 \in S_Y$ and define $F \in \text{Lip}_0(M, Y)$ by

$$F(p) = f(p)y_0 \quad \forall p \in M.$$

Then, we have that $||F||_L = 1$ and $||\widehat{F}(m)|| > 1 - \eta(\frac{\varepsilon}{2})$. So, by hypothesis, there exist $G \in \text{Lip}_0(M, Y)$ and $u \in \text{Mol}(M)$ satisfying that

$$\|\widehat{G}(u)\| = \|G\|_L = 1, \quad \|F - G\|_L < \frac{\varepsilon}{2}, \quad \|m - u\| < \frac{\varepsilon}{2}.$$

Now, take $y^* \in S_{Y^*}$ such that $y^*(\widehat{G}(u)) = 1$ and note that

$$\|y^*(y_0)f - y^* \circ G\|_L = \|y^* \circ F - y^* \circ G\|_L \le \|y^*\|\|F - G\|_L < \frac{\varepsilon}{2}$$

This implies that

$$y^*(y_0) \ge y^*(y_0)\widehat{f}(u) \ge y^*(\widehat{G}(u)) - |y^*(y_0)\widehat{f}(u) - y^*(\widehat{G}(u))| \ge 1 - \frac{\varepsilon}{2}.$$

Therefore, writing $g = y^* \circ G \in \operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$, we have that

$$|\widehat{g}(u)| = ||g||_L = 1, \qquad ||g - f||_L \le ||g - y^*(y_0)f||_L + ||y^*(y_0)f - f||_L < \frac{\varepsilon}{2} + \frac{\varepsilon}{2} = \varepsilon.$$

As we already know that $||m - u|| < \varepsilon$, we have that (M, \mathbb{R}) has the Lip-BPB property.

4.2 Uniformly Gromov concave metric spaces

Our goal in this section is to obtain positive results for more general metric spaces than finite metric spaces. We will present some sufficient conditions over the metric space M for which we can ensure that the pair (M, Y) satisfies the Lip-BPB property for every Banach space Y.

Let us recall the notions of Gromov concave and uniformly Gromov concave metric spaces.

Definition 4.8 (Definition 1.12). Let M be a metric space.

(i) We say that M is Gromov concave if for every $x, y \in M, x \neq y$, there is $\varepsilon_{x,y} > 0$ such that

$$(x,y)_z > \varepsilon_{x,y} \min\{d(x,z), d(y,z)\}$$

for every $z \in M \setminus \{x, y\}$.

(ii) Let $A \subseteq Mol(M)$. We say that A is uniformly Gromov rotund if there is $\varepsilon_0 > 0$ such that

$$(x,y)_z > \varepsilon_0 \min\{d(x,z), d(y,z)\}$$

for every distinct $x, y, z \in M$ such that $m_{x,y} \in A$.

(iii) We say that M is uniformly Gromov concave when Mol(M) is uniformly Gromov rotund.

Remember that by Theorem 1.7, a metric space M is Gromov concave if and only if every molecule of $\mathcal{F}(M)$ is a strongly exposed point of $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$. On the other hand, by Proposition 2.9, M is uniformly Gromov concave if and only if Mol(M) is a set of uniformly strongly exposed points.

The following theorem is the main result of this section.

Theorem 4.9. Let M be a uniformly Gromov concave metric space. Then, (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property for every Banach space Y.

Proof. Fix $0 < \varepsilon < 1$. Since Mol(M) is a set of uniformly strongly exposed points, there exists $0 < \delta < 1$ such that

$$\operatorname{diam}\left(S(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}, \widehat{f}_m, \delta)\right) < \varepsilon \quad \forall \, m \in \operatorname{Mol}(M), \tag{4.1}$$

where $\{f_m\}_{m \in Mol(M)}$ are the functionals which uniformly strongly expose the molecules of M. We take $\eta > 0$ satisfying

$$\left(1+\frac{\varepsilon}{4}\right)\left(1-\eta\right) > 1+\frac{\varepsilon(1-\delta)}{4}.$$

Now, consider $F \in \text{Lip}_0(M, Y)$ with $||F||_L = 1$ and a molecule $m \in \text{Mol}(M)$ such that $||\widehat{F}(m)|| > 1 - \eta$. Then, we define $\widehat{G}_0 \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ given by

$$\widehat{G}_0(x) = \widehat{F}(x) + \frac{\varepsilon}{4}\widehat{f}_m(x)\widehat{F}(m) \quad \forall x \in \mathcal{F}(M).$$

It is clear that $\|\widehat{F} - \widehat{G}_0\| \leq \frac{\varepsilon}{4}$. In addition, note that

$$\|\widehat{G}_0(m)\| = \left(1 + \frac{\varepsilon}{4}\right) \|\widehat{F}(m)\| \ge \left(1 + \frac{\varepsilon}{4}\right) (1 - \eta).$$

On the other hand, if $x \notin \pm S(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}, \widehat{f}_m, \delta)$ and $||x|| \leq 1$, then we will have that

$$\|\widehat{G}_0(x)\| = \left\|\widehat{F}(x) + \frac{\varepsilon}{4}\widehat{f}_m(x)\widehat{F}(m)\right\| \le 1 + \frac{\varepsilon}{4}|\widehat{f}_m(x)| \le 1 + \frac{\varepsilon(1-\delta)}{4}.$$

Therefore, $\|\widehat{G}_0(x)\| \ge \|\widehat{G}_0(m)\|$ implies that $x \in \pm S(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}, \widehat{f}_m, \delta)$. By defining $\widehat{G} = \frac{\widehat{G}_0}{\|\widehat{G}_0\|}$, we have that

$$\|\widehat{F} - \widehat{G}\| \le \|\widehat{F} - \widehat{G}_0\| + \|\widehat{G}_0 - \widehat{G}\| = \|\widehat{F} - \widehat{G}_0\| + \left\|\widehat{G}_0\| - 1\right| \le \frac{\varepsilon}{4} + \frac{\varepsilon}{4} = \frac{\varepsilon}{2}$$

Note that if \widehat{G} attains its norm at the molecule m, then we have finished. Otherwise, we may take ε' with $0 < \varepsilon' < \min\{\frac{\varepsilon}{2}, \|\widehat{G}\| - \|\widehat{G}(m)\|\}$. Now, thanks to Proposition 2.8, LipSNA(M, Y) is dense in Lip₀(M, Y). Hence, there exist $\widehat{H} \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ and $u \in Mol(M)$ satisfying

$$|\widehat{H}|| = ||\widehat{H}(u)|| = 1$$
 and $||\widehat{G} - \widehat{H}|| < \varepsilon'$.

Next, we note that

$$\|\widehat{G}(u)\| \ge \|\widehat{H}(u)\| - \|\widehat{H} - \widehat{G}\| \ge \|\widehat{H}\| - \varepsilon' \ge \|\widehat{H}\| - (\|\widehat{G}\| - \|\widehat{G}(m)\|) = \|\widehat{G}(m)\|,$$

which implies that $\|\widehat{G}_0(u)\| \ge \|\widehat{G}_0(m)\|$, hence $u \in \pm S(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}, \widehat{f}_m, \delta)$. It follows from (4.1) that

$$||m-u|| < \varepsilon$$
 or $||m+u|| < \varepsilon$

Finally, note that

$$\|\widehat{F} - \widehat{H}\| \leqslant \|\widehat{F} - \widehat{G}\| + \|\widehat{G} - \widehat{H}\| < \varepsilon.$$

Notice that Proposition 2.8 states that if M is a metric space for which we find a norming set $A \subseteq \operatorname{Mol}(M)$ of uniformly strongly exposed points, then $\operatorname{LipSNA}(M, Y)$ is dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, Y)$ for every Banach space Y. However, this assumption is not enough to guarantee the Lip-BPB property, even in the case $Y = \mathbb{R}$. Observe that $\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{N}) \cong \ell_1$, which has property α , so it has a norming subset of strongly exposed points. However, Example 4.6 shows that (\mathbb{N}, \mathbb{R}) fails to have the Lip-BPB property.

From Theorem 4.9 we extract a series of interesting corollaries. First, if M is concave and $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has property α (see Definition 2.6), then M is uniformly Gromov concave by Theorem 2.18. Therefore, we obtain the next corollary.

Corollary 4.10. Let M be a concave metric space such that $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has property α . Then, (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property for every Banach space Y.

Note that the concavity hypothesis in the previous result is necessary as Example 4.6 shows.

Since for every finite metric space, $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has property α (see Example 2.19), we obtain the following interesting particular case.

Corollary 4.11. Let M be a concave finite metric space. Then, (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property for every Banach space Y.

Another class of metric spaces for which Theorem 4.9 is applicable is the one of ultrametric spaces. A metric space is said to be *ultrametric* if the inequality

$$d(x,y) \leq \max\{d(x,z), d(z,y)\}$$

holds for all $x, y, z \in M$. This class of metric spaces has been deeply studied due to its relations with the problem of finding good embedding of metric spaces, see [59] and references therein, for instance. Properties on the Lipschitz-free space over an ultrametric space can be found in [29] and references therein, for instance. It readily follows that every ultrametric space is uniformly Gromov concave, so we get the following consequence of Theorem 4.9.

Corollary 4.12. Let M be an ultrametric space. Then, (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property for every Banach space Y.

Finally, we may also obtain a large class of metric spaces, which includes some connected metric spaces, for which the Lip-BPB property is satisfied for every Banach space Y: the class of Hölder metric spaces. Indeed, Proposition 2.24 states that every Hölder metric space is uniformly Gromov concave. We refer the reader to the paper [51] and the book [65] as good references on Hölder metric spaces.

Corollary 4.13. Let M be a Hölder metric space. Then, (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property for every Banach space Y.

Examples 4.5 and 4.6 show that it seems like the Lip-BPB property does not hold when the metric space has many nontrivial metric segments. For this reason, and in view of Corollary 4.10, we could believe that if the metric space is concave or even Gromov concave, (M, Y) may have the Lip-BPB property for all Banach spaces Y. However, the next example shows that this does not always happen, even for scalar Lipschitz functions.

Example 4.14. There exists a Gromov concave metric space M such that $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has the RNP and (M, \mathbb{R}) fails the Lip-BPB property.

Proof. Let us consider $M = \left\{ \left(n, \frac{1}{n^2}\right) : n \in \mathbb{N} \right\} \subseteq \mathbb{R}^2$ with the Euclidean metric. This metric space is boundedly compact and every metric segment is trivial, so M is concave by [65, Proposition 3.34]. Furthermore, since M is uniformly discrete, Proposition 5.3 in [36] gives that M is Gromov concave. In addition, uniformly discreteness also implies that $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has the RNP [51, Proposition 4.4]. We will write \overline{n} to refer to the point $\left(n, \frac{1}{n^2}\right)$ for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$. Fix $0 < \varepsilon < \frac{1}{3}$ and suppose that (M, \mathbb{R}) has the Lip-BPB property witnessed by the function $\varepsilon \longmapsto \eta(\varepsilon)$, which we may suppose satisfies $0 < \eta(\varepsilon) < \frac{1}{3}$.

For every $n \in \mathbb{N}$, we define $f_n \colon M \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$ by

$$f_n(\overline{p}) = \begin{cases} p-1 & \text{if } p \leq 2n\\ p-2 & \text{if } p > 2n \end{cases}$$

It is clear that $f_n \in \operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$ and $||f_n||_L \leq 1$. Furthermore, given k > 2n we have that

$$\widehat{f}_n(m_{\overline{k+1},\overline{k}}) = \frac{f_n(\overline{k+1}) - f_n(\overline{k})}{d(\overline{k+1},\overline{k})} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{1 + \left(\frac{1}{k^2} - \frac{1}{(k+1)^2}\right)^2}},$$

from which we deduce that $\lim_{k\to\infty} \hat{f}_n(m_{\overline{k+1},\overline{k}}) = 1$ and so $||f_n||_L = 1$. Now, let us estimate the value of \hat{f}_n at the molecule $m_{\overline{3n},\overline{n}}$:

$$\widehat{f}_n(m_{\overline{3n},\overline{n}}) = \frac{f_n(\overline{3n}) - f_n(\overline{n})}{d(\overline{3n},\overline{n})} = \frac{2n-1}{2n} \frac{2n}{\sqrt{(2n)^2 + \left(\frac{1}{n^2} - \frac{1}{(3n)^2}\right)^2}}.$$

Therefore, there exists $n_0 \in \mathbb{N}$ such that for every $n \ge n_0$ we have that $\widehat{f}_n(m_{\overline{3n},\overline{n}}) > 1 - \eta(\varepsilon)$. Now, the Lip-BPB property of (M, \mathbb{R}) gives $g_n \in \operatorname{Lip}_0(\mathbb{N}, \mathbb{R})$ and a molecule $m_{\overline{p_n},\overline{q_n}}$ such that

 $||g_n||_L = |\widehat{g}_n(m_{p_n,q_n})| = 1, \quad ||f_n - g_n||_L < \varepsilon, \quad ||m_{\overline{p_n},\overline{q_n}} - m_{\overline{3n},\overline{n}}|| < \varepsilon.$

Note that since f_n is increasing, p_n must be greater than q_n . As we did in the proof of Example 4.6, by applying Lemma 1.14 we obtain that $[2n, 2n + 1] \subseteq [q_n, p_n]$. On the one hand, we have that

$$f_n(m_{\overline{2n+1},\overline{2n}}) = 0.$$

On the other hand, from Lemma 2.11 it follows that

$$\widehat{g}_n(m_{\overline{p_n},\overline{2n+1}}) \geqslant 1 - 2\frac{(\overline{p_n},\overline{q_n})_{\overline{2n+1}}}{d(\overline{2n+1},\overline{p_n})} \geqslant 1 - \frac{1}{(2n+1)^2 d(\overline{2n+1},\overline{p_n})}$$

which implies that

$$\begin{split} \widehat{g}_n(m_{\overline{2n+1},\overline{2n}}) &= \widehat{g}_n(m_{\overline{p_n},\overline{2n+1}}) \frac{d(\overline{2n+1},\overline{p_n})}{d(\overline{2n},\overline{2n+1})} - \widehat{g}_n(m_{\overline{p_n},\overline{2n}}) \frac{d(\overline{2n},\overline{p_n})}{d(\overline{2n},\overline{2n+1})} \\ &\geqslant \widehat{g}_n(m_{\overline{p_n},\overline{2n+1}}) \frac{d(\overline{2n+1},\overline{p_n})}{d(\overline{2n},\overline{2n+1})} - \frac{d(\overline{2n},\overline{p_n})}{d(\overline{2n},\overline{2n+1})} \\ &\geqslant \frac{(2n+1)^2 d(\overline{2n+1},\overline{p_n}) - 1 - (2n+1)^2 d(\overline{2n},\overline{p_n})}{(2n+1)^2 d(\overline{2n},\overline{2n+1})} \\ &\geqslant \frac{d(\overline{2n+1},\overline{p_n}) - d(\overline{2n},\overline{p_n})}{d(\overline{2n},\overline{2n+1})} - \frac{1}{(2n+1)^2}. \end{split}$$

A simple calculation shows that we may take $n_1 > n_0 \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $\widehat{g}_n(m_{\overline{2n+1},2n}) \ge \frac{1}{2}$ for every $n \ge n_1$. Finally, for $n \ge n_1$ observe that

$$||g_n - f_n||_L \ge \widehat{g}_n(m_{\overline{2n+1},\overline{2n}}) - \widehat{f}_n(m_{\overline{2n+1},\overline{2n}}) \ge \frac{1}{2} - 0 = \frac{1}{2},$$

a contradiction.

Before finishing the chapter, let us ask a natural question: does there exist any relationship between the BPBp of the pair $(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ and the Lip-BPB property of the pair (M, Y)? Example 4.6 partially answers this question in a negative way. Note that, since the Bishop-Phelps-Bollobás theorem is valid for every Banach space, we know that the pair $(\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{N}), \mathbb{R})$ has the BPBp. However, in that example it is shown that (\mathbb{N}, \mathbb{R}) fails the Lip-BPB property, so the BPBp of $(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ does not imply the Lip-BPB property of (M, Y) in general. Conversely, as a consequence of Corollary 4.4 and the next result, we can show that the Lip-BPB property of (M, Y) does not imply the BPBp of $(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ either.

Proposition 4.15. Let M be a finite metric space with more than two points. Then, there exists a Banach space Y such that $(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ fails the BPBp.

Proof. Assume that $(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ has the BPBp for every Banach space Y. Being finite-dimensional, $\mathcal{F}(M)$ is isomorphic to a strictly convex Banach space. Then, by [12, Corollary 3.5], the set of extreme points of $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$ is dense in $S_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$. However, we have that $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)} = \operatorname{co}(\operatorname{Mol}(M))$ since $\operatorname{Mol}(M)$ is finite hence compact. Moreover, Theorem 1.1 in [10] tells us that every extreme point of $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$ has to be contained in $\operatorname{Mol}(M)$. But, being finite, the set $\operatorname{Mol}(M)$ cannot be dense in $S_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$ if M contains more than two points.

We can now present the desired example.

Example 4.16. If we consider a concave finite metric space M, then (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property for every Banach space Y by Corollary 4.11, while we may consider a Banach space Y such that $(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ fails the BPBp thanks to Proposition 4.15.

Chapter 5

Stability results

Throughout this chapter, we will make a parallel study of the stability behavior of the Lip-BPB property and of the density of strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz maps. It is clear that if the pair (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property, then LipSNA(M, Y) is dense in Lip₀(M, Y). Therefore, it is natural to think that results dealing with the Lip-BPB property may give us results concerning strong density. But we will see that not all of our results regarding the density of strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz maps are valid for the Lip-BPB property. First, we will study conditions which allow to pass from the Lip-BPB property for (M, \mathbb{R}) to (M, Y), also discussing analogous conditions for the density of strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz maps. Next, we will study stability properties of the Lip-BPB property and strong density. More concretely, we will analyze some operations that we can consider on metric spaces and Banach spaces for which they are stable.

The results obtained in this chapter come from the papers [24] and [25]. They were collaborative works with Miguel Martín.

5.1 From scalar functions to vector-valued maps

Given a metric space M and a Banach space Y, we have already seen that if the pair (M, Y) satisfies the Lip-BPB property, then so does the pair (M, \mathbb{R}) (see Proposition 4.7). Analogously, if LipSNA(M, Y) is dense, so is LipSNA (M, \mathbb{R}) (see Proposition 2.36). Our goal in this section is to present conditions over the Banach space Y that allow us to pass from the Lip-BPB property of (M, \mathbb{R}) to the Lip-BPB property of (M, Y) for some class of operators, and from the density of LipSNA (M, \mathbb{R}) to the density of LipSNA(M, Y).

The main results of this section will deal with the notions of Γ -flat operators and ACK structure. These two notions were introduced and deeply studied in [21], where they are analyzed to study the BPBp in a very general setting. We will follow [21] in order to get Lipschitz versions of their results.

First of all, we need to introduce some necessary definitions.

Definition 5.1. Let A be a topological space and (M, d) be a metric space. A function $f: A \longrightarrow M$ is said to be *openly fragmented*, if for every nonempty open subset $U \subset A$ and every $\varepsilon > 0$ there exists a nonempty open subset $V \subset U$ with diam $(f(V)) < \varepsilon$.

It is clear that every continuous function $f: A \longrightarrow M$ is openly fragmented. In particular, if A is a discrete topological space, then every $f: A \longrightarrow M$ is openly fragmented.

Definition 5.2. Let X, Y be Banach spaces and $\Gamma \subset Y^*$. An operator $T \in \mathcal{L}(X, Y)$ is said to be Γ -*flat*, if $T^*|_{\Gamma} \colon (\Gamma, \omega^*) \longrightarrow (X^*, \|\cdot\|_{X^*})$ is openly fragmented. In other words, if for every ω^* -open subset $U \subseteq Y^*$ with $U \cap \Gamma \neq \emptyset$ and every $\varepsilon > 0$ there exists a w^* -open subset $V \subset U$ with $V \cap \Gamma \neq \emptyset$ such that $\operatorname{diam}(T^*(V \cap \Gamma)) < \varepsilon$. The set of all Γ -flat operators in $\mathcal{L}(X, Y)$ will be denoted by $\operatorname{Fl}_{\Gamma}(X, Y)$.

In [21] it is shown that every Asplund operator $T \in \mathcal{L}(X, Y)$ is Γ -flat for every $\Gamma \subseteq B_{Y^*}$. Consequently, every compact operator is Γ -flat for every $\Gamma \subseteq B_{Y^*}$. In addition, it is shown that if (Γ, ω^*) is discrete then every bounded operator $T \in \mathcal{L}(X, Y)$ is Γ -flat. Let us also comment that the recently introduced notion of *dentable map* [38] implies Γ -flatness.

Finally, they introduce the notion of ACK_{ρ} structure, which has the structural properties of C(K)and its uniform subalgebras that are essential for the BPBp to hold. Let us recall that a subset Γ of the unit ball of the dual of a Banach space Y is *norming* if the absolutely weak-star closed convex hull of Γ equals the whole of B_{Y^*} or, equivalently, if $||y|| = \sup\{|f(y)|: f \in \Gamma\}$ for every $y \in Y$.

Definition 5.3. We say that a Banach space Y has ACK structure with parameter ρ , for some $\rho \in [0, 1)$ ($Y \in ACK_{\rho}$ for short) whenever there exists a norming set $\Gamma \subset B_{Y^*}$ such that for every $\varepsilon > 0$ and every nonempty relatively ω^* -open subset $U \subset \Gamma$, there exist a nonempty subset $V \subset U$, vectors $y_1^* \in V$, $e \in S_X$, and an operator $F \in \mathcal{L}(Y, Y)$ with the following properties:

- (i) ||Fe|| = ||F|| = 1;
- (ii) $y_1^*(Fe) = 1;$
- (iii) $F^*y_1^* = y_1^*;$
- (iv) denoting $V_1 = \{y^* \in \Gamma : \|F^*y^*\| + (1 \varepsilon)\|(I_{Y^*} F^*)(y^*)\| \leq 1\}$, then $|v^*(Fe)| \leq \rho$ for every $v^* \in \Gamma \setminus V_1$;
- (v) $d(F^*y^*, \operatorname{aco}\{0, V\}) < \varepsilon$ for every $y^* \in \Gamma$; and
- (vi) $|v^*(e) 1| \leq \varepsilon$ for every $v^* \in V$.

The Banach space Y has simple ACK structure $(X \in ACK)$ if $V_1 = \Gamma$ (and so ρ is redundant).

The following statement is a compilation of results that can be found in [21]. We introduce some notation. Given a Banach space Y, we write $c_0(Y, w)$ to denote the Banach space of all weakly null sequences in Y; if K is a compact Hausdorff topological space, $C_w(K, Y)$ is the Banach space of all Y-valued weakly continuous functions from K to Y. Also, we need the next definition which was introduced in [57] by Lindenstrauss.

Definition 5.4. A Banach space Y has property β if there is a set $\{(y_{\lambda}^*, y_{\lambda}) : \lambda \in \Lambda\} \subset Y^* \times Y$, and a constant $0 \leq \rho < 1$ satisfying

- (i) $||y_{\lambda}^*|| = ||y_{\lambda}|| = y_{\lambda}^*(y_{\lambda}) = 1$ for every $\lambda \in \Lambda$.
- (ii) $|y_{\lambda}^*(y_{\mu})| \leq \rho$ for every $\lambda \neq \mu \in \Lambda$.
- (iii) $||y|| = \sup\{|y_{\lambda}^*(y)| : \lambda \in \Lambda\}$ for every $y \in Y$.

If Y is a Banach space with property β , Lindenstrauss proved in [57] that NA(X, Y) is dense in $\mathcal{L}(X, Y)$ for every Banach space X. Examples of Banach spaces with property β are finite-dimensional spaces whose unit ball is a polyhedron and those spaces Y such that $c_0 \subset Y \subset \ell_{\infty}$ (canonical copies). Besides, J. Partington proved in [61] that every Banach space can be renormed to satisfy property β . It is convenient to comment that this property β is somehow dual to property α (see Definition 2.6). This fact can be seen in [64, Proposition 1.4].

Proposition 5.5 ([21]). The following statements hold.

- (i) If Y is a Banach space having property β , then $Y \in ACK_{\rho}$ for a discrete norming set Γ .
- (ii) C(K) has simple ACK structure for every compact Hausdorff topological space K.
- (iii) Finite injective tensor products of Banach spaces which have ACK_{ρ} structure also have ACK_{ρ} structure.
- (iv) Given a compact Hausdorff topological space K, if $Y \in ACK_{\rho}$ then $C(K, Y) \in ACK_{\rho}$.
- (v) Let Y be a Banach space having ACK_{ρ} structure. Then $c_0(Y)$, $\ell_{\infty}(Y)$, and $c_0(Y, w)$ have ACK_{ρ} structure.

(vi) Given a compact Hausdorff topological space K, if $Y \in ACK_{\rho}$, then $C_w(K,Y)$ has ACK_{ρ} structure.

The main result of this section is the following one.

Theorem 5.6. Let M be a metric space such that (M, \mathbb{R}) has the Lip-BPB property, let Y be a Banach space in ACK_{ρ} with associated norming set $\Gamma \subseteq B_{Y^*}$ of Definition 5.3, and let $\varepsilon > 0$. Then, there exists $\eta(\varepsilon, \rho) > 0$ such that if we take $\widehat{T} \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ a Γ -flat operator with $||T||_L = 1$ and $m \in Mol(M)$ satisfying $||\widehat{T}(m)|| > 1 - \eta(\varepsilon, \rho)$, then we may find an operator $\widehat{S} \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ and a molecule $u \in Mol(M)$ such that

$$||S(u)|| = ||S||_L = 1, \quad ||m - u|| < \varepsilon, \quad ||T - S||_L < \varepsilon.$$

Prior to give the proof, we present the main consequences of Theorem 5.6.

Corollary 5.7. Let M be a metric space such that (M, \mathbb{R}) has the Lip-BPB property. The following statements hold.

- (i) If Y is a Banach space having property β , then (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property.
- (ii) For every compact Hausdorff topological space K, the pair (M, C(K)) has the Lip-BPB property for Γ -flat operators, where Γ is the norming set given by Definition 5.3 for C(K).
- (iii) Let Z be a finite injective tensor product of Banach spaces which have ACK_{ρ} structure. Then, (M,Z) has the Lip-BPB property for Γ -flat operators, where Γ is the norming set given by Definition 5.3 for Z.
- (iv) Let K be a compact Hausdorff topological space. If $Y \in ACK_{\rho}$, then (M, C(K, Y)) and $(M, C_w(K, Y))$ have the Lip-BPB property for Γ -flat operators, where Γ is the norming set given by Definition 5.3 for C(K, Y) and $(M, C_w(K, Y))$, respectively.
- (v) Let $Y \in ACK_{\rho}$. Then, $(M, c_0(Y))$, $(M, \ell_{\infty}(Y))$, and $(M, c_0(Y, w))$ have the Lip-BPB property for Γ -flat operators, where Γ is the corresponding norming set given by Definition 5.3 for each case.

Proof. The proof of assertion (i) follows from Theorem 5.6 and the fact that if Y has property β , then $Y \in ACK_{\rho}$ for a discrete norming set Γ . Indeed, it is clear that in such a case, every operator $T \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ is Γ -flat, and Theorem 5.6 applies. The rest of the assertions follow immediately from Theorem 5.6 and Proposition 5.5.

Let us give some comments on assertion (ii) of Corollary 5.7. First, the set Γ of Definition 5.3 for the case Y = C(K) is just $\Gamma = \{\delta_t : t \in K\} \subset S_{C(K)^*}$ (this follows from the results in the paper [21]), so given $T \in \mathcal{L}(X, C(K))$, $T^*|_{\Gamma}$ is just the usual representation function of the operator T, that is, $\mu_T : K \longrightarrow X^*$ given by $\mu_T(t) = T^*(\delta_t)$ for all $t \in K$. This procedure actually gives an identification between $\mathcal{L}(X, C(K))$ and the space of those weak-star continuous functions $\mu : K \longrightarrow X^*$. Norm continuous functions correspond to compact operators (which are Γ -flat). We do not know which functions are openly fragmented or, equivalently, which functions correspond to Γ -flat operators, but there is an intermediate condition which has been studied widely in the literature: quasi-continuous functions. A function $\mu : K \longrightarrow X^*$ is quasi-continuous if for every non-empty open subset $U \subset K$, every $s \in U$, and every neighborhood V of $\mu(s)$, there exists a non-empty open subset $W \subset U$ such that $\mu(W) \subset V$. This is a classical notion which is still investigated, see the paper [14] and references therein, for instance. Quasi-continuous functions are openly fragmented and they form a class more general than the one of continuous functions.

Let us now prepare the way for the proof of Theorem 5.6 by presenting some preliminary results.

Lemma 5.8. Let M be a metric space and let $\varepsilon > 0$. Suppose that (M, \mathbb{R}) has the Lip-BPB property witnessed by the function $\varepsilon \mapsto \eta(\varepsilon) > 0$. Then, given $f \in \operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$ with $||f||_L \leq 1$ and $m \in \operatorname{Mol}(M)$ such that $|\widehat{f}(m)| > 1 - \eta(\varepsilon)$, there exist $g \in \operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$ with $||g||_L = 1$ and $u \in \operatorname{Mol}(M)$ satisfying

$$|\widehat{g}(u)| = 1, \quad \|f - g\|_L < \varepsilon + \eta(\varepsilon), \quad \|m - u\| < \varepsilon.$$

Proof. If $||f||_L = 1$ then it is enough to apply the Lip-BPB property. If $||f||_L < 1$, by applying the Lip-BPB property, we know that there exist $g \in S_{\text{Lip}_0(M,\mathbb{R})}$ and $u \in \text{Mol}(M)$ satisfying

$$\left\|g - \frac{f}{\|f\|}\right\|_L < \varepsilon, \quad \|u - m\| < \varepsilon.$$

Then, note that

$$\|g - f\|_L \leq \left\|g - \frac{f}{\|f\|}\right\|_L + \left\|\frac{f}{\|f\|} - f\right\|_L < \varepsilon + |1 - \|f\|_L| \leq \varepsilon + \eta(\varepsilon).$$

Lemma 5.9. Let M be a metric space such that (M, \mathbb{R}) has the Lip-BPB property, let Y be a Banach space, and let $\Gamma \subseteq B_{Y^*}$ be a norming set. Fix $\varepsilon > 0$ and consider $\eta(\varepsilon)$ the constant given by the Lip-BPB property of (M, \mathbb{R}) . Let $\widehat{T} \in \operatorname{Fl}_{\Gamma}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ be a Γ -flat operator with $||T||_L = 1$ and $m \in \operatorname{Mol}(M)$ such that

$$||T(m)|| > 1 - \eta(\varepsilon).$$

Then, for every r > 0 there exist:

- (i) a ω^* -open subset $U_r \subset V$ with $U_r \cap \Gamma \neq \emptyset$,
- (ii) $\widehat{f}_r \in S_{\mathcal{F}(M)^*}$ and $u_r \in \operatorname{Mol}(M)$ satisfying

$$\widehat{f}_r(u_r) = 1, \quad \|m - u_r\| \leqslant \varepsilon, \quad \|\widehat{T}^* z^* - \widehat{f}_r\| \leqslant r + \varepsilon + \eta(\varepsilon) \quad \forall \, z^* \in U_r \cap \Gamma$$

Proof. We just have to repeat the proof of Lemma 2.9 in [21] using Lemma 5.8 instead of Proposition 2.11 in [21]. Since Γ is norming, we can pick $y_0^* \in \Gamma$ such that

$$|\widehat{T}^*(y_0^*)(m)| = |y_0^*(\widehat{T}(m))| > 1 - \eta(\varepsilon)$$

Set $U = \{y^* \in Y^* : |\widehat{T}^*(y^*)(m)| > 1 - \eta(\varepsilon)\}$. We have that $y_0^* \in U \cap \Gamma \subseteq B_{Y^*}$. Since U is ω^* -open in Y^* and $U \cap \Gamma \neq \emptyset$, according to Definition 5.2, for every r > 0 there is a ω^* -open set $U_r \subseteq U$ with $U_r \cap U \neq \emptyset$ such that diam $(\widehat{T}^*(U_r \cap \Gamma)) < r$.

Now, we are able to prove the main result of this section.

Proof of Theorem 5.6. Given $\varepsilon > 0$, let $\hat{\eta}(\varepsilon) > 0$ be the constant associated to the Lip-BPB property of (M, \mathbb{R}) . Fix $0 < \varepsilon_0 < \varepsilon$ and take $\varepsilon_1 > 0$ such that

$$\max\left\{\varepsilon_1, 2\left((\varepsilon_1 + \eta(\varepsilon_1)) + \frac{2(\varepsilon_1 + \eta(\varepsilon_1))}{1 - \rho + (\varepsilon_1 + \eta(\varepsilon_1))}\right)\right\} \leqslant \varepsilon_0.$$

Take r > 0 and $0 < \varepsilon_2 < \frac{2}{3}$. Consider $\widehat{T} \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ a Γ -flat operator with $||T||_L = 1$ and a molecule $m \in \mathrm{Mol}(M)$ such that $||\widehat{T}(m)|| > 1 - \widehat{\eta}(\varepsilon)$. Then, applying Lemma 5.9 with Y, Γ , r and ε_1 , we obtain an ω^* -open subset $U_r \subseteq Y^*$ with $U_r \cap \Gamma \neq \emptyset$, and $\widehat{f}_r \in S_{\mathcal{F}(M)^*}$, $u_r \in \mathrm{Mol}(M)$ satisfying

$$\widehat{f}_r(u_r) = 1, \quad ||m - u|| \leq \varepsilon_1, \quad ||\widehat{T}^* z^* - \widehat{f}_r|| \leq r + \varepsilon_1 + \eta(\varepsilon_1) \quad \forall z^* \in U_r \cap \Gamma.$$

On the other hand, since $U_r \cap \Gamma \neq \emptyset$, by applying the definition of ACK_ρ structure to $U = U_r \cap \Gamma$ and ε_2 , we obtain a nonempty subset $V \subseteq U$, points $y_1^* \in V$ and $e \in S_Y$, an operator $F \in \mathcal{L}(Y,Y)$, and a subset $V_1 \subseteq \Gamma$ satisfying the properties of Definition 5.3.

Let us define the linear operator $\widehat{S} \colon \mathcal{F}(M) \longrightarrow Y$ by

$$\widehat{S}(x) = \widehat{f}_r(x)Fe + (1-\delta)(\mathrm{Id}_Y - F)\widehat{T}(x),$$

where $\delta \in [\varepsilon_2, 1)$. We will choose δ so that $\|\widehat{S}\| \leq 1$. In order to estimate $\|\widehat{S}\|$, recall that since Γ is a norming set, we have that

$$\|\widehat{S}\| = \|\widehat{S}^*\| = \sup\left\{ \|\widehat{S}^*y^*\| : y^* \in \Gamma \right\}.$$

Therefore, we take $y^* \in \Gamma$ and estimate

$$\|\widehat{S}^*y^*\| = \|y^*(Fe)\widehat{f}_r + (1-\delta)\widehat{T}^*(\mathrm{Id}_{Y^*} - F^*)(y^*)\|$$

If $y^* \in V_1$, then that $\|\widehat{S}^*y^*\| \leq 1$ follows from the property (iv) of Definition 5.3. Therefore, we have to consider only the case when $y^* \in \Gamma \setminus V_1$. As before, by Definition 5.3, for every $y^* \in \Gamma$ there exists a point $v^* = \sum_{k=1}^n \lambda_k v_k^*$ satisfying

$$\{v_1^*, \dots, v_n^*\} \subseteq V, \quad \sum_{k=1}^n |\lambda_k| \leq 1, \quad ||F^*y^* - v^*|| < \varepsilon_2.$$

Consequently,

$$\|v^{*}(e)\widehat{f}_{r} - \widehat{T}^{*}v^{*}\| \leq \sum_{k=1}^{n} |\lambda_{k}| \|v_{k}^{*}(e)\widehat{f}_{r} - \widehat{T}^{*}v_{k}^{*}\|$$
$$\leq \sum_{k=1}^{n} |\lambda_{k}| (\|v_{k}^{*}(e)\widehat{f}_{r} - \widehat{f}_{r}\| + \|\widehat{f}_{r} - \widehat{T}^{*}v_{k}^{*}\|)$$
$$\leq \varepsilon_{2} + \sum_{k=1}^{n} |\lambda_{k}| \|\widehat{f}_{r} - \widehat{T}^{*}v_{k}^{*}\| \leq \varepsilon_{2} + r + \varepsilon_{1} + \eta(\varepsilon_{1})$$

Now, for every $y^* \in \Gamma \setminus V_1$ we have that

$$\begin{split} \|\hat{S}^{*}y^{*}\| &\leq \delta |y^{*}(Fe)| + (1-\delta) \|y^{*}(Fe)\hat{f}_{r} + \hat{T}^{*}y^{*} - \hat{T}^{*}F^{*}y^{*}\| \\ &\leq \delta \rho + (1-\delta) \|\hat{T}^{*}y^{*}\| + (1-\delta) \|(F^{*}y^{*})(e)\hat{f}_{r} - \hat{T}^{*}F^{*}y^{*}\| \\ &\leq \delta \rho + (1-\delta) + 2\varepsilon_{2}(1-\delta) + (1-\delta) \|v^{*}(e)\hat{f}_{r} - R^{*}v^{*}\| \\ &\leq \delta \rho + (1-\delta) + 2\varepsilon_{2}(1-\delta) + (1-\delta)(\varepsilon_{2} + r + \varepsilon_{1} + \eta(\varepsilon_{1})) \\ &\leq \delta \rho + (1-\delta)(1+3\varepsilon_{2} + r + \varepsilon_{1} + \eta(\varepsilon_{1})). \end{split}$$

Therefore, if we choose

$$\delta = \frac{3\varepsilon_2 + r + \varepsilon_1 + \eta(\varepsilon_1)}{1 - \rho + 3\varepsilon_2 + r + \varepsilon_1 + \eta(\varepsilon_1)} \in [2/3, 1) \subseteq [\varepsilon_2, 1),$$

then we will have that $\|\widehat{S}\| \leq 1$. In this case,

$$1 = |\widehat{f}_r(u)| = |y_1^*(\widehat{f}_r(u)Fe)| = |y_1^*(\widehat{S}(u))| \le \|\widehat{S}(u)\| \le 1$$

from which we deduce that $\|\widehat{S}\| = 1$ and \widehat{S} attains its norm at the molecule u, which we already knew satisfies $\|m - u\| \leq \varepsilon_1 \leq \varepsilon_0 < \varepsilon$.

Finally, let us estimate $\|\widehat{S} - \widehat{T}\|$. First,

$$\begin{aligned} \|\widehat{S} - \widehat{T}\| &= \|\widehat{S}^* - \widehat{T}^*\| = \sup\{ \left| \widehat{S}^* y^* - \widehat{T}^* y^* \right| \colon y^* \in \Gamma \} \\ &\leqslant 2\delta + \sup\{ \|y^*(Fe)\widehat{f}_r - \widehat{T}^* F^* y^*\| \colon y^* \in \Gamma \} \end{aligned}$$

Second,

$$\|(F^*y^*)(e)\hat{f}_r - \hat{T}^*F^*y^*\| \le 2\varepsilon_2 + \|v^*(e)\hat{f}_r - \hat{T}^*v^*\| \le 3\varepsilon_2 + r + \varepsilon_1 + \eta(\varepsilon_1).$$

Therefore, we obtain that

$$\|\widehat{S} - \widehat{T}\| \leq 2\delta + 3\varepsilon_2 + r + \varepsilon_1 + \eta(\varepsilon_1).$$

Since ε_2 and r were arbitrary, by taking these constants satisfying $3\varepsilon_2 + r \leq \varepsilon_1 + \eta(\varepsilon_1)$, we will have that

$$\begin{split} \|S - T\| &\leqslant 2(\varepsilon_1 + \eta(\varepsilon_1) + \delta) \\ &\leqslant 2\left((\varepsilon_1 + \eta(\varepsilon_1)) + \frac{2(\varepsilon_1 + \eta(\varepsilon_1))}{1 - \rho + \varepsilon_1 + \eta(\varepsilon_1)}\right) \leqslant \varepsilon_0 < \varepsilon. \end{split}$$

Let us now discuss when the density of LipSNA (M, \mathbb{R}) implies the density of LipSNA(M, Y). First, it is possible to give a result analogous to Theorem 5.3, but for the density of LipSNA(M, Y). We just have to repeat the proof of Theorem 5.6, using that LipSNA (M, \mathbb{R}) is dense in Lip₀ (M, \mathbb{R}) instead of the Lip-BPB property of (M, \mathbb{R}) and forgetting about the estimation of the distance between molecules.

Theorem 5.10. Let M be a metric space such that $\operatorname{LipSNA}(M, \mathbb{R})$ is dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$, let Y be a Banach space in ACK_{ρ} , and let $\Gamma \subseteq B_{Y^*}$ be the norming set given by Definition 5.3. Then, we have that

$$\operatorname{Fl}_{\Gamma}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y) \subseteq \overline{\operatorname{LipSNA}(M, Y)}.$$

As before, from this result we obtain a series of consequences.

Corollary 5.11. Let M be a metric space such that $\operatorname{LipSNA}(M, \mathbb{R})$ is dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$. Then, the following statements hold.

- (i) If Y is a Banach space having property β , then LipSNA(M, Y) is dense in Lip₀(M, Y).
- (ii) Let K be a compact Hausdorff topological space and $\Gamma = \{\delta_t : t \in K\}$. Then $\operatorname{Fl}_{\Gamma}(\mathcal{F}(M), C(K)) \subseteq \operatorname{LipSNA}(M, C(K))$.
- (iii) Let Z be a finite injective tensor product of Banach spaces which have ACK_{ρ} structure. Then, if Γ is the norming set given by Definition 5.3, we have $Fl_{\Gamma}(\mathcal{F}(M), Z) \subseteq \overline{LipSNA(M, Z)}$.
- (iv) Let K be a compact Hausdorff topological space. If $Y \in ACK_{\rho}$ and Γ is the norming set given by Definition 5.3, then

$$\operatorname{Fl}_{\Gamma}(\mathcal{F}(M), C(K, Y)) \subseteq \operatorname{LipSNA}(M, C(K, Y)).$$

(v) Let $Y \in ACK_{\rho}$. If Γ is the norming set given by Definition 5.3, then

$$\begin{aligned} \operatorname{Fl}_{\Gamma}(\mathcal{F}(M), c_{0}(Y)) &\subseteq \overline{\operatorname{LipSNA}(M, c_{0}(Y))}, \\ \operatorname{Fl}_{\Gamma}(\mathcal{F}(M), \ell_{\infty}(Y)) &\subseteq \overline{\operatorname{LipSNA}(M, \ell_{\infty}(Y))}, \\ \operatorname{Fl}_{\Gamma}(\mathcal{F}(M), c_{0}(Y, w)) &\subseteq \overline{\operatorname{LipSNA}(M, c_{0}(Y, w))}. \end{aligned}$$

(vi) Let K be a compact Hausdorff topological space. If $Y \in ACK_{\rho}$ and Γ is the norming set given by Definition 5.3, then

 $\operatorname{Fl}_{\Gamma}(\mathcal{F}(M), C_w(K, Y)) \subseteq \overline{\operatorname{LipSNA}(M, C_w(K, Y))}.$

Let us comment that, as happened in Corollary 5.7, since the norming set Γ is discrete when Y has property β , in such a case every operator is Γ -flat. Consequently, we obtain strong density for the whole space $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, Y)$.

This observation about property β motivates the study of the relationship between property quasi- β and the Lip-BPB property or strong density. Property quasi- β was introduced in [2] and it is a property on a Banach space X weaker than property β that is still a sufficient condition to guarantee that $\overline{NA(X,Y)} = \mathcal{L}(X,Y)$ for every Banach space X.

Definition 5.12. We say that a Banach space Y has property quasi- β if there exist a subset $A \subset S_{Y^*}$, a mapping $\sigma: A \longrightarrow S_Y$, and a real-valued function ρ on A satisfying the following conditions:

- (i) $y^*(\sigma(y)) = 1$ for every $y^* \in A$.
- (ii) $|z^*(\sigma(y^*))| \leq \rho(y^*) < 1$ for every $y^*, z^* \in A, y^* \neq z^*$.
- (iii) For every extreme point e^* in the unit ball of Y^* , there is a subset A_{e^*} of A and a scalar t with |t| = 1 such that te^* lies in the w^* -closure of A_{e^*} and $\sup\{\rho(y^*): y^* \in A_{e^*}\} < 1$.

Every Banach space having property β has property quasi- β . Moreover, property quasi- β is stable under c_0 -sums (see [2, Proposition 4]), so c_0 -sums of Banach spaces having property β have property

quasi- β , but they may have not property β . In addition, there are finite-dimensional Banach spaces having property quasi- β but not β (see [2, Example 5]).

Notice that assertion (i) of Corollary 5.7 states that property β is a sufficient condition for the Banach space Y to ensure that (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property when assuming that the pair (M, \mathbb{R}) also does. It is very natural to wonder if property quasi- β is still enough to guarantee that we can pass from the Lip-BPB property of (M, \mathbb{R}) to the Lip-BPB property of (M, Y). Let us show the answer to this question is negative. In order to prove it, we need the following preliminary result, which is based on [12, Proposition 2.3]. For the reader's convenience, we include a sketch of the proof.

Lemma 5.13. Let M be a metric space, Y be a Banach space and Y_1 be an ℓ_{∞} summand of Y. If the pair (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property with a function $\eta(\varepsilon)$, then (M, Y_1) also has the Lip-BPB property with the same function.

Proof. Let E denote the isometric embedding of Y_1 into Y, and let P denote the natural projection from Y onto Y_1 . Fix $\varepsilon > 0$, let $\eta(\varepsilon) > 0$ be the constant given by the Lip-BPB property of (M, Y), and consider $\widehat{F}_1 \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y_1)$ with $\|F_1\|_L = 1$ and $m \in \operatorname{Mol}(M)$ such that $\|\widehat{F}_1(m)\| > 1 - \eta(\varepsilon)$. Let us consider the linear operator $\widehat{F} \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ given by $\widehat{F} = E \circ \widehat{F}_1$. It is immediate to check that $\|\widehat{F}\| = \|\widehat{F}_1\|$ and $\|\widehat{F}(m)\| > 1 - \eta(\varepsilon)$. Hence, since the pair $(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ has the Lip-BPB property, we find an operator $\widehat{G} \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ and a molecule $u \in \operatorname{Mol}(M)$ such that

$$\|\hat{G}(u)\| = \|G\|_L = 1, \quad \|F - G\|_L < \varepsilon, \quad \|m - u\| < \varepsilon.$$

Finally, consider the linear operator $G_1 = P \circ G \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y_1)$. Then, since $\widehat{F}_1 = P \circ \widehat{F}$ and $\widehat{F} = E \circ \widehat{F_1}$, we must have that

$$\|\tilde{G}_1(u)\| = \|G_1\|_L = 1, \quad \|F_1 - G_1\|_L < \varepsilon, \quad \|m - u\| < \varepsilon.$$

The last result will be improved in the next section, where we study the stability behavior of the Lip-BPB property under some operations that we can consider for metric and Banach spaces. The following example is based on [12, Example 4.1].

Example 5.14. For each $k \in \mathbb{N}$ with $k \ge 2$, consider $Y_k = \mathbb{R}^2$ endowed with the norm

$$||(x,y)|| = \max\left\{|x|,|y| + \frac{1}{k}|x|\right\} \quad \forall (x,y) \in \mathbb{R}^2.$$

Observe that B_{Y_k} is the absolutely convex hull of the set $\{(0,1), (1,1-\frac{1}{k}), (-1,1-\frac{1}{k})\}$, so each Y_k is polyhedral. Consequently, Y_k has property β (see [57]). Now, consider the metric space $M = \{0,1,2\}$ with the usual metric. By Corollary 4.4, we know that the pair (M,\mathbb{R}) has the Lip-BPB property. Besides, $Y = [\bigoplus_{k \in \mathbb{N}} Y_k]_{c_0}$ has property quasi- β by [2, Proposition 4] (as it is a c_0 -sum of Banach spaces with property β). However, the pair (M, Y) fails the Lip-BPB property.

Proof. Fix $0 < \varepsilon < \frac{1}{2}$ and assume that there exists $\eta(\varepsilon) > 0$ such that (M, Y_k) has the Lip-BPB property with this function for that ε for every $k \in \mathbb{N}$ with $k \ge 2$, that is, for every $\widehat{F}_k \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y_k)$ with $\|\widehat{F}_k\| = 1$ and every $m_k \in \operatorname{Mol}(M)$ such that $\|\widehat{F}_k(m_k)\| > 1 - \eta(\varepsilon)$, there exist $\widehat{G}_k \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y_k)$ and $u_k \in \operatorname{Mol}(M)$ such that

$$\|\widehat{G}_k(u_k)\| = \|G_k\|_L = 1, \quad \|\widehat{F}_k - \widehat{G}_k\| < \varepsilon, \quad \|m_k - u_k\| < \varepsilon,$$

for every $k \in \mathbb{N}$ with $k \ge 2$. Recall that $\mathcal{F}(M)$ is two-dimensional and that $m_{0,2} = \frac{1}{2}m_{0,1} + \frac{1}{2}m_{1,2}$, so $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)} = \overline{\mathrm{co}}\{\pm m_{0,1}, \pm m_{1,2}\}$ is a square. For every $k \in \mathbb{N}$ with $k \ge 2$, define $\widehat{F}_k \colon \mathcal{F}(M) \longrightarrow Y_k$ by

$$\widehat{F}_k(m_{0,1}) = \left(-1, 1 - \frac{1}{k}\right)$$
 and $\widehat{F}_k(m_{1,2}) = \left(1, 1 - \frac{1}{k}\right)$.

Clearly $||F_k||_L = 1$ and $\widehat{F}_k(m_{0,2}) = \widehat{F}_k\left(\frac{1}{2}m_{0,1} + \frac{1}{2}m_{1,2}\right) = \left(0, 1 - \frac{1}{k}\right)$. Hence, $||\widehat{F}_k(m_{0,2})|| = 1 - \frac{1}{k}$. Then, for every $k \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $1 - \frac{1}{k} > 1 - \eta(\varepsilon)$, we may find $\widehat{G}_k \colon \mathcal{F}(M) \longrightarrow Y_k$ and $u_k \in \mathrm{Mol}(M)$ such that

$$\|\widehat{G}_k(u_k)\| = \|G_k\|_L = 1 \quad \|F_k - G_k\|_L < \varepsilon \quad \|u_k - m_{0,2}\| < \varepsilon.$$

A straightforward application of Lemma 1.14 shows that

$$||m_{0,2} - m_{0,1}||, ||m_{0,2} - m_{1,2}|| \ge 1.$$

Hence, $u_k = m_{0,2}$ for every $k \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $1 - \frac{1}{k} > 1 - \eta(\varepsilon)$. As $u_k = m_{0,2} = \frac{1}{2}m_{0,1} + \frac{1}{2}m_{1,2}$ and $\|\hat{G}_k(u_k)\| = 1$, it follows that the whole interval $[\hat{G}_k(m_{0,1}), \hat{G}_k(m_{1,2})]$ lies on S_{Y_k} , so $\hat{G}_k(m_{0,1})$ and $\hat{G}_k(m_{1,2})$ belong to the same face of B_{Y_k} . As a consequence, by the shape of B_{Y_k} , we obtain that $\|\hat{G}_k(m_{0,1}) - \hat{G}_k(m_{1,2})\| \leq 1$. Furthermore, since $\|F_k - G_k\|_L < \varepsilon$, we have that

$$\|\widehat{F}_k(m_{0,1}) - \widehat{G}_k(m_{1,2})\| \leq \|\widehat{F}_k(m_{0,1}) - \widehat{G}_k(m_{0,1})\| + \|\widehat{G}_k(m_{0,1}) - \widehat{G}_k(m_{1,2})\| < \varepsilon + 1 < \frac{3}{2}$$

On the other hand, since $\|\widehat{F}_k(m_{0,1}) - \widehat{F}_k(m_{1,2})\| = 2$,

$$\|\widehat{F}_k(m_{0,1}) - \widehat{F}_k(m_{0,2})\| \ge \|\widehat{F}_k(m_{0,1}) - \widehat{F}_k(m_{0,2})\| - \|\widehat{F}_k(m_{1,2}) - \widehat{G}_k(m_{1,2})\| > 2 - \varepsilon > \frac{3}{2},$$

which is a contradiction. Note that $Y = [\bigoplus_{k \in \mathbb{N}} Y_k]_{c_0}$, so Lemma 5.13 implies that (M, Y) does not have the Lip-BPB property.

The next result shows that property quasi- β is a sufficient condition on Y to get density of LipSNA(M, Y) from the density of LipSNA (M, \mathbb{R}) . Its proof is an adaptation for Lipschitz maps of the one given in [2, Theorem 2].

Proposition 5.15. Let M be a metric space such that $\operatorname{LipSNA}(M, \mathbb{R})$ is norm dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$ and let Y be a Banach space having property quasi- β . Then, we have that

$$\operatorname{LipSNA}(M, Y) = \operatorname{Lip}_0(M, Y).$$

Proof. First, we use a result of V. Zizler in [66] which states that the set

$$\{T \in \mathcal{L}(X, Y) \colon T^* \in \mathrm{NA}(Y^*, X^*)\}$$

is dense in $\mathcal{L}(X, Y)$ for every Banach spaces X and Y. Therefore, it will be enough to show that for every $\widehat{F} \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ with $||F||_L = 1$ in this set and $\varepsilon > 0$ there exist $\widehat{G} \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ and $u \in Mol(M)$ such that

$$\|\widehat{G}(u)\| = \|G\|_L = 1$$
 and $\|F - G\|_L < \varepsilon$.

By a result of T. Johannesen (see [56, Theorem 5.8]), we know that \hat{F}^* attains its norm at an extreme point e^* of B_{Y^*} , and the definition of property quasi- β gives us a set $A_{e^*} \subseteq A$ and a scalar t with |t| = 1such that te^* lies in the w^* -closure of A_{e^*} and

$$r = \sup\{\rho(y^*) \colon y^* \in A_{e^*}\} < 1.$$

Let us fix $0 < \gamma < \frac{\varepsilon}{2}$ satisfying

$$1 + r\left(\frac{\varepsilon}{2} + \gamma\right) < \left(1 + \frac{\varepsilon}{2}\right)(1 - \gamma)$$

and take $y_1^* \in A_{e^*}$ such that $\|\widehat{F}^*y_1^*\| > 1 - \gamma$. By hypothesis, there exist $\widehat{g} \in \mathcal{F}(M)^*$ and $u \in Mol(M)$ such that

$$\|\widehat{g}(u)\| = \|\widehat{g}\| = \|\widehat{F}^*(y_1^*)\| > 1 - \gamma$$
 and $\|\widehat{g} - \widehat{F}^*(y_1^*)\| < \gamma$.

Define the operator $\widehat{G} \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ by

$$\widehat{G}(x) = \widehat{F}(x) + \left[\left(1 + \frac{\varepsilon}{2} \right) \widehat{g}(x) - \widehat{F}^*(y_1^*)(x) \right] y_1 \quad \forall x \in \mathcal{F}(M),$$

where $y_1 = \sigma(y_1^*)$. Then, we have that

$$\|\widehat{G} - \widehat{F}\| \leqslant \frac{\varepsilon}{2} \|\widehat{g}\| + \|\widehat{g} - \widehat{F}^*(y_1^*)\| \leqslant \frac{\varepsilon}{2} + \gamma < \varepsilon.$$

Therefore, it is enough to show that \widehat{G} attains its norm at a molecule of M. Since for every $y^* \in Y^*$ one has

$$\widehat{G}^*(y^*) = \widehat{F}^*(y^*) + y^*(y_1) \left(\frac{\varepsilon}{2}\widehat{g} + \widehat{g} - \widehat{F}^*(y_1^*)\right)$$

given $y^* \in A \setminus \{y_1^*\}$, we have that

$$\|\widehat{G}^*y^*\| \leq 1 + \rho(y_1^*)\left(\frac{\varepsilon}{2} + \gamma\right) \leq 1 + r\left(\frac{\varepsilon}{2} + \gamma\right).$$

On the other hand, for $y^* = y_1^*$ we get that $\widehat{G}^*(y_1^*) = \left(1 + \frac{\varepsilon}{2}\right)\widehat{g}$, so

$$\|\widehat{G}^*(y_1^*)\| = \left(1 + \frac{\varepsilon}{2}\right)\|\widehat{g}\| > \left(1 + \frac{\varepsilon}{2}\right)(1 - \gamma) > 1 + r\left(\frac{\varepsilon}{2} + \gamma\right).$$

Consequently, $\|\widehat{G}^*\| = \|\widehat{G}^*(y_1^*)\|$, but $\widehat{G}^*(y_1^*)$ is a multiple of \widehat{g} , so it attains its norm as a functional on $\mathcal{F}(M)$ at u, hence \widehat{G} attains its norm at the molecule $u \in Mol(M)$, as desired. \Box

5.2 Stability behavior under operations

In this section we analyze some operations that we can consider on metric spaces or on Banach spaces for which the Lip-BPB property or the density of strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz maps is stable.

5.2.1 Domain spaces

First, we will study operations on the domain. Let us recall the notion of sum of metric spaces.

Definition 5.16 (Definition 1.16). Given a family of pointed metric spaces $\{(M_i, d_i)\}_{i \in I}$, the (metric) sum of the family is the disjoint union of all M_i 's, identifying the base points, endowed with the following metric d: $d(x, y) = d_i(x, y)$ if both $x, y \in M_i$, and $d(x, y) = d_i(x, 0) + d_j(0, y)$ if $x \in M_i$, $y \in M_j$ and $i \neq j$. We write $\coprod_{i \in I} M_i$ to denote the sum of the family of metric spaces.

This notion of sum of metric spaces is analogous to the ℓ_1 -sum of Banach spaces. Indeed, as a consequence of Proposition 1.15, we have that if $M = \coprod_{i \in I} M_i$ for some family of metric spaces $\{M_i\}_{i \in I}$, then

$$\mathcal{F}(M) \cong \left[\bigoplus_{i \in I} \mathcal{F}(M_i) \right]_{\ell_1}$$

Now, the following result shows the good behavior of sums of metric spaces with respect to the Lip-BPB property.

Proposition 5.17. Let $M = M_1 \coprod M_2$ be the sum of two metric spaces and let Y be a Banach space. If the pair (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property, then so does (M_1, Y) and (M_2, Y) .

Proof. Fix $0 < \varepsilon < 1$ and let $\eta(\varepsilon)$ be the constant given by the Lip-BPB property of (M, Y), which we may suppose that satisfies $\eta(\varepsilon) < \varepsilon$. Let $\widehat{F}_1 \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M_1), Y)$ with $||F_1||_L = 1$ and $m \in Mol(M_1)$ such that $||\widehat{F}_1(m)|| > 1 - \eta(\varepsilon)$. Now, let us define $\widehat{F} \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ by

$$F(p) = \begin{cases} F_1(p) & \text{if } p \in M_1, \\ 0 & \text{if } p \in M_2. \end{cases}$$

It is easy to see that $||F||_L = 1$ and $||\widehat{F}(m)|| > 1 - \eta(\varepsilon)$, where we see *m* as a molecule of $\mathcal{F}(M)$. By hypothesis, there exist $\widehat{G} \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ and a molecule $u \in Mol(M)$ such that

$$\|\widehat{G}(u)\| = \|G\|_L = 1, \quad \|m - u\| < \varepsilon, \quad \|F - G\|_L < \varepsilon.$$

Consider $\widehat{G}_1 \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M_1), Y)$ to be the restriction of \widehat{G} to the subspace $\mathcal{F}(M_1)$. Then, it is clear that

$$||G_1||_L \leq ||G||_L = 1$$
 and $||F_1 - G_1||_L \leq ||F - G||_L < \varepsilon.$

Hence, it will be enough to show that \widehat{G}_1 attains its norm at a molecule close enough to m. Let us write

$$u = \frac{\delta_p - \delta_q}{d(p,q)},$$

where $p, q \in M, p \neq q$. We distinguish four cases:

- (i) $p, q \in M_1$: In this case u can be seen as a molecule of $\mathcal{F}(M_1)$ and so \widehat{G}_1 attains its norm at u.
- (ii) $p, q \in M_2$: Then, note that

$$\widehat{F}(u) = \frac{F(p) - F(q)}{d(p,q)} = 0,$$

from where we deduce that $\|\widehat{G}(u)\| < \varepsilon$, a contradiction.

(iii) $p \in M_1, q \in M_2$: Let us write u as the following convex combination:

$$u = \frac{\delta_p - \delta_q}{d(p,q)} = \frac{\delta_p - \delta_0}{d(p,0)} \frac{d(p,0)}{d(p,q)} + \frac{\delta_0 - \delta_q}{d(0,q)} \frac{d(0,q)}{d(p,q)}$$
$$= m_{p,0} \frac{d(p,0)}{d(p,q)} + m_{0,q} \frac{d(0,q)}{d(p,q)}.$$

Since \widehat{G} attains its norm at u, then it also attains its norm at $m_{p,0} \in Mol(M_1)$. Hence, \widehat{G}_1 attains its norm at $m_{p,0}$. Also, note that

$$\|\widehat{F}(u)\| = \frac{d(p,0)}{d(p,q)} \|\widehat{F}(m_{p,0})\| \le \frac{d(p,0)}{d(p,q)}$$

On the other hand, $\|\widehat{F}(m)\| > 1 - \eta(\varepsilon)$ and $\|m - u\| < \varepsilon$. Therefore, $\|\widehat{F}(u)\| > 1 - \eta(\varepsilon) - \varepsilon$ and so $\frac{d(p,q)}{d(p,q)} > 1 - \eta(\varepsilon) - \varepsilon$. Consequently, $\frac{d(0,q)}{d(p,q)} < \eta(\varepsilon) + \varepsilon$. Now, note that

$$\begin{split} \|m - m_{p,0}\| &= \left\| (m - u) + \left(\frac{d(p,0)}{d(p,q)} - 1 \right) m_{p,0} + \frac{d(0,q)}{d(p,q)} m_{0,q} \right\| \\ &\leq \|m - u\| + 2\frac{d(0,q)}{d(p,q)} \leq \|m - u\| + 2\eta(\varepsilon) + 2\varepsilon \\ &< 2\eta(\varepsilon) + 3\varepsilon < 5\varepsilon. \end{split}$$

(iv) $p \in M_2, q \in M_1$: We just have to repeat the previous argument.

Consequently, we conclude that (M_1, Y) has the Lip-BPB property. Since the situation is symmetric, we also get that (M_2, Y) has the Lip-BPB property.

Observe that from this result we obtain the next corollary. We just have to notice that for every $j \in I$, we have that $\prod_{i \in I} M_i \equiv M_i \prod Z$ for some metric space Z.

Corollary 5.18. Let $M = \coprod_{i \in I} M_i$ be the sum of a family $\{M_i\}_{i \in I}$ of metric spaces and let Y be a Banach space. If the pair (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property, then so does (M_i, Y) for every $i \in I$.

The converse result of Proposition 5.17 is false, as the next example shows.

Example 5.19. Let $M_1 = \{0, 1\}$ and $M_2 = \{1, 2\}$ viewed as subsets of \mathbb{R} with the usual metric and consider 1 as base point for both spaces. First, observe that $M = M_1 \coprod M_2$ is isometric to the subset $\{0, 1, 2\}$ of \mathbb{R} with the usual metric. Now, the pairs (M_i, Y) has the Lip-BPB property for i = 1, 2 and every Banach space Y (this is obvious as the spaces $\mathcal{F}(M_1)$ and $\mathcal{F}(M_2)$ are one-dimensional), but for every strictly convex Banach space Y which is not uniformly convex, the pair (M, Y) fails the Lip-BPB property as Example 4.5 shows.

In the case of the density of LipSNA(M, Y), the result obtained is more satisfactory.

Theorem 5.20. Let $\{M_i\}_{i \in I}$ be a family of metric spaces, consider the sum $M = \coprod_{i \in I} M_i$ and let Y be a Banach space. Then the following are equivalent:

- (i) LipSNA (M_i, Y) is dense in Lip₀ (M_i, Y) for every $i \in I$.
- (ii) LipSNA(M, Y) is dense in Lip₀(M, Y).

Proof. (i) \Rightarrow (ii) Consider the natural embeddings $E_i: \mathcal{F}(M_i) \longrightarrow \mathcal{F}(M)$ and the natural projections $P_i: \mathcal{F}(M) \longrightarrow \mathcal{F}(M_i)$ for every $i \in I$. Fix $\varepsilon > 0$ and take $\widehat{F} \in L(\mathcal{F}(M), Y) \cong \operatorname{Lip}_0(M, Y)$. Without loss of generality, we may assume that $\|F\|_L = 1$. Using that $\|F\|_L = \sup\{\|\widehat{F}E_i\|: i \in I\}$ we can find $h \in I$ such that $\|\widehat{F}E_h\| > \|F\|_L - \varepsilon$. By hypothesis, we can find $G_h \in \operatorname{LipSNA}(M_h, Y)$ satisfying $\|G_h\|_L = \|\widehat{F}E_h\|$ and $\|\widehat{G}_h - \widehat{F}E_h\| \leq \varepsilon$. Let us define $\widehat{G} \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ by

$$\widehat{G}E_i = (1 - \varepsilon)\widehat{F}E_i \text{ for } i \in I, i \neq h \text{ and } \widehat{G}E_h = \widehat{G}_h$$

Then, $||G||_L = \sup\{||\widehat{G}E_i||: i \in I\} = ||G_h||_L$ and

$$||G - F||_L = \sup\{||(\widehat{G} - \widehat{F})E_i|| \colon i \in I\} \leqslant \varepsilon.$$

Moreover, note that if we take a molecule $m_{p_h,q_h} \in \mathcal{F}(M_h)$ such that $\|\hat{G}_h(m_{p_h,q_h})\| = \|G_h\|_L$ then, if we consider the molecule $E_h(m_{p_h,q_h}) \in \mathcal{F}(M)$, we will have that

$$\|\widehat{G}(E_h(m_{p_h,q_h}))\| = \|\widehat{G}_h(m_{p_h,q_h})\| = \|G_h\|_L = \|G\|_L.$$

Hence, $G \in \text{LipSNA}(M, Y)$.

(ii) \Rightarrow (i) Fix $\varepsilon > 0$, $h \in I$ and take $\widehat{F}_h \in \operatorname{Lip}_0(M_h, Y)$. As above, we may assume that $||F_h||_L = 1$. Let us define $\widehat{F} \colon \mathcal{F}(M) \longrightarrow Y$ by $\widehat{F} = \widehat{F}_h P_h$. Then, it is clear that $||F||_L = ||F_h||_L = 1$. By hypothesis, we can find $G \in \operatorname{Lip}_0(M, Y)$ such that $||G||_L = 1$ and $||G - F||_L \leq \varepsilon$. Now, define $\widehat{G}_h \colon \mathcal{F}(M_h) \longrightarrow Y$ by $\widehat{G}_h = \widehat{G}E_h$. Then, $||G_h||_L \leq 1$ and

$$\|\widehat{G}_h - \widehat{F}_h\| = \|\widehat{G}E_h - \widehat{F}E_h\| \leq \|G - F\|_L \leq \varepsilon,$$

so we just have to see that $G_h \in \text{LipSNA}(M_h, Y)$. To this end, consider a molecule $m_{p,q} \in \mathcal{F}(M)$ such that $\|\widehat{G}(m_{p,q})\| = \|G\|_L = 1$. We claim that $P_h(m_{p,q})$ is a molecule of $\mathcal{F}(M_h)$. Then, we would have that

$$\|\widehat{G}_h(P_h(m_{p,q}))\| = \|\widehat{G}(m_{p,q})\| = \|G\|_L = \|G_h\|_L = 1.$$

Hence, $G_h \in \text{LipSNA}(M_h, Y)$ and the result would be proved. Indeed, assume that $P_h(m_{p,q})$ is not a molecule of $\mathcal{F}(M_h)$. Then, either $p \notin M_h$ or $q \notin M_h$. If we assume $q \notin M_h$, we will have that $P_h(\delta_q) = 0$, but \widehat{G}_h attains its norm at $P_h(m_{p,q})$, so $P_h(m_{p,q}) \neq 0$, which implies that $p \in M_h$. Finally, observe that

$$\begin{aligned} \|\widehat{G}_{h}(P_{h}(m_{p,q}))\| &= \frac{\widehat{G}_{h}(P_{h}(\delta_{p})) - \widehat{G}_{h}(P_{h}(\delta_{q}))}{d(p,q)} \\ &= \frac{\widehat{G}_{h}(\delta_{p}) - \widehat{G}_{h}(\delta_{0})}{d(p,q)} < \frac{\widehat{G}_{h}(\delta_{p}) - \widehat{G}_{h}(\delta_{0})}{d(p,0)} \leqslant \|G_{h}\|_{L}, \end{aligned}$$

a contradiction. The case $p \notin M_h$ is analogous to the above one.

5.2.2 Range spaces

Here we study the stability of the Lip-BPB property and the strong density under some operations on the range space. We need to introduce the notion of absolute sum of two Banach spaces.

Definition 5.21. An absolute norm is a norm $|\cdot|_a$ in \mathbb{R}^2 such that

$$|(1,0)|_a = |(0,1)|_a = 1$$
 and $|(s,t)|_a = |(|s|,|t|)|_a$ for every $s, t \in \mathbb{R}$.

Given two Banach spaces W and Z and an absolute norm $|\cdot|_a$, the *absolute sum* of W and Z with respect to $|\cdot|_a$, denoted by $W \oplus_a Z$, is the Banach space $W \times Z$ endowed with the norm

$$||(w,z)||_a = |(||w||, ||z||)|_a \quad \forall w \in W, \quad \forall z \in Z$$

A closed subspace Y_1 of a Banach space Y is said to be an *absolute summand* of Y whenever there exists a closed subspace Z of Y and an absolute norm $|\cdot|_a$ in \mathbb{R}^2 such that $Y \cong Y_1 \oplus_a Z$.

We will need the next easy lemma, whose proof can be found in the below reference.

Lemma 5.22 ([39, Lemma 2.2]). Let W and Z be Banach spaces and $|\cdot|_a$ be any absolute norm in \mathbb{R}^2 . If $(w, z) \in S_{W \oplus_a Z}$ and $(w^*, z^*) \in S_{W^* \oplus_a^* Z^*}$ are such that $\langle (w, z), (w^*, z^*) \rangle = 1$, then

$$w^*(w) = ||w^*|| ||w||$$
 and $z^*(z) = ||z^*|| ||z||.$

Our first result is the following lifting of the Lip-BPB property from a space to its absolute summands.

Proposition 5.23. Let M be a metric space, Y be a Banach space, and Y_1 be an absolute summand of Y. If the pair (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property with a function $\varepsilon \mapsto \eta(\varepsilon)$, then so does (M, Y_1) with the function $\eta(\frac{\varepsilon}{3})$.

This proposition is an extension of Lemma 5.14 and its proof is based on [26, Theorem 2.1].

Proof. Fix $0 < \varepsilon < 1$ and consider $\widehat{F}_1 \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y_1)$ with $||F_1||_L = 1$ and $m \in Mol(M)$ satisfying that

$$\|\widehat{F}_1(m)\| > 1 - \eta\left(\frac{\varepsilon}{3}\right).$$

Let us define the operator $\widehat{F} \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ by $\widehat{F}(x) = (\widehat{F}_1(x), 0)$ for all $x \in \mathcal{F}(M)$, and note that it satisfies that $\|F\|_L = 1$ and

$$\|\widehat{F}(m)\| = \|(\widehat{F}_1(m), 0)\|_a = \|\widehat{F}_1(m)\| > 1 - \eta\left(\frac{\varepsilon}{3}\right).$$

Now, since the pair $(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ has the Lip-BPB property with function η , we find $\widehat{G} \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ and $u \in Mol(M)$ such that

$$\|\widehat{G}(u)\| = \|G\|_L = 1, \quad \|G - F\|_L < \frac{\varepsilon}{3}, \quad \|m - u\| < \frac{\varepsilon}{3}$$

Let us write $\widehat{G} = (\widehat{G}_1, \widehat{G}_2)$, where \widehat{G}_i are the summands of G. Since $\|\cdot\|_a$ is an absolute norm, for $x \in S_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$ we have that

$$\|\widehat{G}_{1}(x) - \widehat{F}_{1}(x), \widehat{G}_{2}(x)\|_{\infty} \leq \|\widehat{G}_{1}(x) - \widehat{F}_{1}(x), \widehat{G}_{2}(x)\|_{a} \leq \|G - F\|_{L} < \frac{\varepsilon}{3}.$$

Consequently, $||F_1 - G_1||_L < \frac{\varepsilon}{3}$ and $||G_2||_L < \frac{\varepsilon}{3}$. Now, consider $y^* = (y_1^*, y_2^*) \in Y^*$ of norm one such that

$$1 = \|\widehat{G}(u)\| = y^*(\widehat{G}(u)) = y_1^*(\widehat{G}_1(u)) + y_2^*(\widehat{G}_2(u)).$$

Then, Lemma 5.22 gives that $y_1^*(\widehat{G}_1(u)) = \|y_1^*\| \|\widehat{G}_1(u)\|$ and $y_2^*(\widehat{G}_2(u)) = \|y_2^*\| \|\widehat{G}_2(u)\|$. Since

$$\|y_1^*\|\|\widehat{G}_1(u)\| = y_1^*(\widehat{G}_1(u)) = 1 - y_2^*(\widehat{G}_2(u)) \ge 1 - \|G_2\|_L > 0.$$

we have that $y_1^* \neq 0$ and $\|\widehat{G}_1(u)\| \neq 0$. Then, we can define the operator $\widehat{H}_1 \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y_1)$ by

$$\widehat{H}_1(x) = \|y_1^*\|\widehat{G}_1(x) + y_2^*(\widehat{G}_2(x))\frac{\widehat{G}_1(u)}{\|\widehat{G}_1(u)\|} \quad \forall x \in \mathcal{F}(M).$$

Then, for every $x \in B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$ we have that

$$\begin{aligned} \|\hat{H}_1(x)\| &\leqslant \|y_1^*\| \|\hat{G}_1(x)\| + \|y_2^*\| \|\hat{G}_2(x)\| \leqslant |(\|\hat{G}_1(x)\|, \|\hat{G}_2(x)\|)|_a|(\|y_1^*\|, \|y_2^*\|)|_{a^*} \\ &= \|(\hat{G}_1(x), \hat{G}_2(x))\|_a \|(y_1^*, y_2^*)\|_{a^*} = \|\hat{G}(x)\|_a \|(y_1^*, y_2^*)\|_{a^*} \leqslant \|G\|_L \|y^*\|_{a^*} = 1. \end{aligned}$$

Consequently, $||H_1||_L \leq 1$. On the other hand,

$$\|\widehat{H}_{1}(u)\| \ge \frac{y_{1}^{*}}{\|y_{1}^{*}\|} \left(\|y_{1}^{*}\|\widehat{G}_{1}(u) + y_{2}^{*}(\widehat{G}_{2}(u))\frac{\widehat{G}_{1}(u)}{\|\widehat{G}_{1}(u)\|} \right) = y_{1}^{*}(\widehat{G}_{1}(u)) + y_{2}^{*}(\widehat{G}_{2}(u)) = 1.$$

This shows that $\|\widehat{H}_1(u)\| = \|H_1\|_L = 1$, so it remains to prove that $\|H_1 - F_1\|_L < \varepsilon$. Indeed, since

$$1 - \|y_1^*\| \leq 1 - y_1^*(\widehat{G}_1(u)) = y_2^*(\widehat{G}_2(u)) \leq \|G_2\|_L < \frac{\varepsilon}{3},$$

for any $x \in B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$ we have

$$\|\widehat{H}_1(x) - \widehat{F}_1(x)\| \leq \|y_1^*\| \|\widehat{G}_1(x) - \widehat{F}_1(x)\| + (1 - \|y_1^*\|) \|\widehat{F}_1(x)\| + \|G_2\|_L < \varepsilon.$$

Notice that, as it is proved in the above proposition, essentially the same function η from the Lip-BPB property of (M, Y) works for the Lip-BPB property of (M, Y_1) . This is the key fact to obtain the following consequence.

Corollary 5.24. Let M be a metric space such that (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property for all Banach spaces Y. Then, there exists a function $\eta_M(\varepsilon)$, which depends only on M, such that the pair (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property witnessed by the function $\eta_M(\varepsilon)$ for every Banach space Y.

Proof. Suppose this is not the case. Then there is a sequence Y_n of Banach spaces such that whenever each pair (M, Y_n) has the Lip-BPB property witnessed by a function $\eta_n(\varepsilon) > 0$, one has that $\inf_n \eta_n(\varepsilon) = 0$ for every $0 < \varepsilon < 1$. Then, consider the space $Y = \left[\bigoplus_{n \in \mathbb{N}} Y_n\right]_{c_0}$ and observe that, by hypothesis, the pair (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property witnessed by a function $\varepsilon \mapsto \eta(\varepsilon) > 0$. As each Y_n is clearly an absolute summand of Y, it follows from Proposition 5.23 that for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$, each pair (M, Y_n) has the Lip-BPB property witnessed by the function $\varepsilon \mapsto \eta(\frac{\varepsilon}{3}) > 0$, a contradiction to our assumption.

We can give a reciprocal of Proposition 5.23 for some particular cases. Let M be a metric space, let $\{Y_i\}_{i\in I}$ be a family of Banach spaces, and let $Y = [\bigoplus_{i\in I} Y_i]_{c_0}$ or $Y = [\bigoplus_{i\in I} Y_i]_{\ell_{\infty}}$ be the c_0 -sum or ℓ_{∞} -sum of $\{Y_i\}_{i\in I}$, respectively. By Proposition 5.23, if the pair (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property, then all the pairs (M, Y_i) have the Lip-BPB property witnessed by the same function. The next proposition gives us the reversed result.

Proposition 5.25. Let M be a metric space, let $\{Y_i\}_{i \in I}$ be a family of Banach spaces, and set $Y = [\bigoplus_{i \in I} Y_i]_{c_0}$ or $Y = [\bigoplus_{i \in I} Y_i]_{\ell_{\infty}}$. Assume that (M, Y_i) has the Lip-BPB property witnessed by a function $\eta_i(\varepsilon)$ for every $i \in I$. If $\inf\{\eta_i(\varepsilon) : i \in I\} > 0$ for every $\varepsilon > 0$, then (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property.

Proof. Fix $\varepsilon > 0$, take $\eta(\varepsilon) := \inf\{\eta_i(\varepsilon) : i \in I\} > 0$ and note that we have $\eta_i(\varepsilon) \ge \eta(\varepsilon)$ for every $i \in I$. Consider $Q_i : Y \longrightarrow Y_i$ the natural projection and $E_i : Y_i \longrightarrow Y$ the natural embedding for every $i \in I$. Take $\widehat{F} \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ with $\|F\|_L = 1$ and $m \in Mol(M)$ such that

$$\|\widehat{F}(m)\| > 1 - \eta(\varepsilon).$$

Then, there exists $k \in I$ so that $||Q_k \widehat{F}(m)|| > 1 - \eta(\varepsilon)$. By hypothesis, there exist $\widehat{G}_k \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y_k)$ and $u \in Mol(M)$ satisfying

$$\|\widehat{G}_k(u)\| = \|G_k\|_L = 1, \quad \|Q_k\widehat{F} - \widehat{G}_k\| < \varepsilon, \quad \|m - u\| < \varepsilon.$$

Now, let us define $\widehat{G} \colon \mathcal{F}(M) \longrightarrow Y$ given by

$$\widehat{G}(x) = \sum_{i \neq k} E_i(Q_i(\widehat{F}))(x) + E_k \widehat{G}_k(x) \quad \forall x \in \mathcal{F}(M).$$

Then, we have that $||G||_L \leq 1$ and $||\widehat{G}(u)|| \geq ||\widehat{G}_k(u)|| = 1$. Therefore, \widehat{G} attains its norm at $u \in Mol(M)$. Finally, notice that

$$\|F - G\|_L = \sup\{\|Q_i(\widehat{F} - \widehat{G})\| : i \in I\} = \|Q_k(\widehat{F} - \widehat{G})\| < \varepsilon$$

that is, (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property.

With respect to the density of strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz maps density, the next result follows by repeating word-by-word the proof of Proposition 5.23, using the hypothesis of the density of LipSNA (M, \mathbb{R}) instead of the Lip-BPB property of (M, \mathbb{R}) and forgetting about the estimation of the distance between the molecules.

Proposition 5.26. Let M be a metric space, let Y be a Banach space, and let Y_1 be an absolute summand of Y. If LipSNA(M, Y) is dense in Lip $_0(M, Y)$, then LipSNA (M, Y_1) is dense in Lip $_0(M, Y_1)$.

We can also get a converse of this result in the particular case when the absolute norm is the c_0 -sum or the ℓ_{∞} -sum.

Proposition 5.27. Let M be a metric space, let $\{Y_i\}_{i \in I}$ be a family of Banach spaces, and set $Y = [\bigoplus_{i \in I} Y_i]_{c_0}$ or $Y = [\bigoplus_{i \in I} Y_i]_{\ell_{\infty}}$. If $\overline{\text{LipSNA}(M, Y_i)} = \text{Lip}_0(M, Y_i)$ for every $i \in I$, then

$$\overline{\operatorname{LipSNA}(M,Y)} = \operatorname{Lip}_0(M,Y).$$

Proof. For each $i \in I$, consider $Q_i: Y \longrightarrow Y_i$ the natural projection and $E_i: Y_i \longrightarrow Y$ the natural embedding. Fix $\varepsilon > 0$ and $\widehat{F} \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ with $||F||_L = 1$. There exists $k \in I$ so that $||Q_k\widehat{F}|| > 1 - \frac{\varepsilon}{2}$. Then, since $\overline{\text{LipSNA}(M, Y_k)} = \text{Lip}_0(M, Y_K)$ we may find $G_k \in \text{Lip}_0(M, Y_k)$ and $u \in \text{Mol}(M)$ such that

$$\|\widehat{G}_k(u)\| = \|G_k\|_L = 1, \quad \|\widehat{G}_k - Q_k\widehat{F}\| < \varepsilon.$$

Now, let us define $\widehat{G} \colon \mathcal{F}(M) \longrightarrow Y$ given by

$$\widehat{G}(x) = \sum_{i \neq k} E_i(Q_i(\widehat{F}))(x) + E_k \widehat{G}_k(x) \quad \forall x \in \mathcal{F}(M).$$

Then, we have that $||G||_L \leq 1$ and $||\widehat{G}(u)|| \geq ||\widehat{G}_k(u)|| = 1$. Therefore, \widehat{G} attains its norm at u. Finally, notice that

$$||F - G||_L = \sup\{||Q_i(\widehat{F} - \widehat{G})|| \colon i \in I\} = ||Q_k(\widehat{F} - \widehat{G})|| < \varepsilon.$$

To finish this chapter, let us present a couple of results in the same direction. The first one is based on Proposition 2.8 in [12].

Proposition 5.28. Let M be a metric space, Y be a Banach space, and K be a compact Hausdorff topological space. If (M, C(K, Y)) has the Lip-BPB property witnessed by a function $\eta(\varepsilon)$, then (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property witnessed by the same function.

Proof. Fix $\varepsilon > 0$ and take $\eta(\varepsilon)$ the constant from the Lip-BPB property of (M, C(K, Y)). Consider $\widehat{F}_1 \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ with $\|\widehat{F}_1\| = 1$ and $m \in Mol(M)$ satisfying

$$\|\widehat{F}_1(m)\| > 1 - \eta(\varepsilon).$$

Let us define $\widehat{F} \colon \mathcal{F}(M) \longrightarrow C(K, Y)$ given by

$$[\widehat{F}(x)](t) = \widehat{F}_1(x)$$
 for every $x \in \mathcal{F}(M), t \in K$.

Then, it is clear that $\|\widehat{F}\| = \|\widehat{F}_1\| = 1$. Furthermore, $\|\widehat{F}(m)\| > 1 - \eta(\varepsilon)$. By the assumption, there exist $\widehat{G} \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), C(K, Y))$ and $u \in Mol(M)$ such that

$$\|\widehat{G}(u)\| = \|\widehat{G}\| = 1, \quad \|\widehat{F} - \widehat{G}\| < \varepsilon, \quad \|m - u\| < \varepsilon.$$
Moreover, since K is compact, there is $t_1 \in K$ such that

$$1 = \|\widehat{G}(u)\| = \|[\widehat{G}(u)](t_1)\|.$$

Now, let us define $\widehat{G}_1: \mathcal{F}(M) \longrightarrow Y$ by $\widehat{G}_1(x) = [\widehat{G}(x)](t_1)$ for every $x \in \mathcal{F}(M)$. Note that

$$\|\widehat{G}_1\| = \sup_{x \in B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}} \left\| [\widehat{G}(x)](t_1) \right\| = \left\| [\widehat{G}(u)](t_1) \right\| = \left\| \widehat{G}_1(u) \right\| = 1.$$

In addition, we have that

$$\|G_{1} - F_{1}\|_{L} = \sup_{x \in B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}} \left\{ \|[\widehat{G}(x)](t_{1}) - [\widehat{F}(x)](t_{1})\| \right\}$$
$$\leq \sup_{x \in B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}} \left\{ \|\widehat{G}(x) - \widehat{F}(x)\| \right\} = \|\widehat{G} - \widehat{F}\| < \varepsilon.$$

As we already know that $||m - u|| < \varepsilon$, we obtain that (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property witnessed by the function $\eta(\varepsilon)$.

The second one is just its analogous version for the density of LipSNA(M, Y).

Proposition 5.29. Let M be a metric space, let Y be a Banach space, and let K be a compact Hausdorff topological space. Assume that LipSNA(M, C(K, Y)) is dense in $Lip_0(M, C(K, Y))$. Then, LipSNA(M, Y) is dense in $Lip_0(M, Y)$.

Proof. Given $\varepsilon > 0$, consider $\widehat{F}_1 \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ with $||F_1||_L = 1$. Let us define \widehat{F} as in the proof of Proposition 5.28. By hypothesis, there exist $\widehat{G} \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), C(K, Y))$ and $u \in Mol(M)$ such that

$$\|\widehat{G}(u)\| = \|\widehat{G}\| = 1$$
 and $\|\widehat{G} - \widehat{F}\| < \varepsilon$.

Since K is compact, there is $t_1 \in K$ such that $1 = \|\widehat{G}(u)\| = \|[\widehat{G}(u)](t_1)\|$. Now, let us define the linear and bounded operator $\widehat{G}_1 \colon \mathcal{F}(M) \longrightarrow Y$ given by $\widehat{G}_1(x) = [\widehat{G}(x)](t_1)$ for every $x \in \mathcal{F}(M)$. By repeating the argument in Proposition 5.28, we obtain that \widehat{G}_1 attains its norm at $u \in Mol(M)$ and $\|\widehat{G}_1 - \widehat{F}_1\| \leq \|\widehat{G} - \widehat{F}\| < \varepsilon$. Consequently, we obtain that LipSNA(M, Y) is dense in Lip $_0(M, Y)$.

Chapter 6

Lipschitz compact maps

In this chapter, we will introduce the class of Lipschitz compact maps. From now on, we will restrict our study of the Lip-BPB property and the strong density to this family of Lipschitz maps. Since all the results that we have studied in the previous chapters are valid for (general) Lipschitz maps, we can restrict them to obtain consequences for Lipschitz compact maps. Moreover, we will show that some of these results can be improved in the setting of Lipschitz compact maps. Finally, we will present new results that are only valid when restricting to this family of Lipschitz maps.

The results obtained in this chapter come from the papers [24] and [25]. They were collaborative works with Miguel Martín.

To start the study, let us introduce some notation. Let M be a metric space, Y be a Banach space, and $F: M \longrightarrow Y$ be a Lipschitz map. The Lipschitz image of F is the set

$$\left\{\frac{F(p) - F(q)}{d(p,q)} : p, q \in M, \ p \neq q\right\} \subseteq Y.$$

We say that F is Lipschitz compact when its Lipschitz image is relatively compact. We denote by $\operatorname{Lip}_{0K}(M, Y)$ the space of Lipschitz compact maps from M to Y that vanishes at 0. Some results related to this notion appear in [47]. Let us make two comments. First, observe that if Y is finite-dimensional, then all Lipschitz maps are Lipschitz compact. Second, it is immediate that a Lipschitz map $F: M \longrightarrow Y$ is Lipschitz compact if, and only if, its associated linear operator $\widehat{F}: \mathcal{F}(M) \longrightarrow Y$ is compact (that is, $\widehat{F}(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)})$ is relatively compact).

We denote by $\text{LipSNA}_{K}(M, Y)$ the set of those Lipschitz compact maps from M to Y (vanishing at 0) which strongly attain their norm, that is,

$$\operatorname{LipSNA}_{K}(M, Y) = \operatorname{LipSNA}(M, Y) \cap \operatorname{Lip}_{0K}(M, Y).$$

We are interested in studying when the set $\text{LipSNA}_{K}(M, Y)$ is dense in $\text{Lip}_{0K}(M, Y)$ and which pairs (M, Y) have the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps.

6.1 Conditions on the metric space

Let M be a metric space and let Y be a Banach space. In this section we will focus our attention on studying conditions on the metric space M that ensure that $\text{LipSNA}_K(M, Y)$ is dense in $\text{Lip}_{0K}(M, Y)$ or that (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps, regardless of Y.

First, we show that all sufficient conditions that we studied in Chapter 2 are still valid when restricted to Lipschitz compact maps.

Proposition 6.1. Let M be a metric space. Then,

(i) If $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has the RNP, then LipSNA_K(M,Y) is dense in Lip_{0K}(M,Y) for every Banach space Y.

- (ii) If there exists a norming subset of uniformly strongly exposed points in $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$, then LipSNA_K(M,Y) is dense in Lip_{0K}(M,Y) for every Banach space Y.
- (iii) If $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has property α , then $\operatorname{LipSNA}_{K}(M, Y)$ is dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_{0K}(M, Y)$ for every Banach space Y.
- (iv) If $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has property quasi- α , then $\operatorname{LipSNA}_{K}(M,Y)$ is dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_{0K}(M,Y)$ for every Banach space Y.

Proof. To prove the statements above, we just have to analyze carefully the proof of the original version of each result to see that if we fix a compact operator, then the operator that approximates it can be taken to be also compact.

(i) Bourgain proved in [18, Theorem 5] that if a Banach space X has the RNP, then the set A of absolutely strongly exposing operators is a G_{δ} -subset of $\mathcal{L}(X,Y)$ for every Banach space Y. Moreover, if $T \in \mathcal{L}(X,Y)$ and $\varepsilon > 0$ are given, there is $S \in A$ such that $||T - S|| < \varepsilon$ and T - S is a compact operator. Clearly, if T is an absolutely strongly exposing operator, then T attains its norm at the point x appearing at the definition; it is easy to show that such point $x \in S_X$ is a strongly exposed point (indeed, let $y^* \in S_{Y^*}$ such that $y^*(Tx) = ||T||$ and consider $x^* \in S_{X^*}$ such that $||T||x^* = T^*(y^*)$; if $\{x_n\}$ is a sequence in B_X such that $x^*(x_n) \longrightarrow 1 = x^*(x)$, then

$$||T(x_n)|| \ge y^*(Tx_n) = ||T||x^*(x_n) \longrightarrow ||T||,$$

so there is a subsequence $\{x_{n_k}\}$ converging to x (it cannot converge to -x), showing that x is strongly exposed by x^*). Then, as a consequence of Corollary 1.3, when $X = \mathcal{F}(M)$ for some metric space M, every absolutely strongly exposing operator attains its norm at a molecule, that is, the associated Lipschitz map strongly attains its norm. Now, if $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has the RNP, $T \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ is compact, and we pick $\varepsilon > 0$, Bourgain's result above provides with $S \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ attaining its norm at a molecule, with $||T - S|| < \varepsilon$, and such that T - S is compact, hence S is compact and we are done.

- (ii) One can check the proof of Theorem 1 in [57] to see that for any $\varepsilon > 0$, if $T \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ is a compact operator, then the sequence of operators $\{T_k\}$ constructed in such a proof is a sequence of compact operators that converges to an operator \hat{T} satisfying $\|\hat{T} T\| < \varepsilon$, so \hat{T} must be compact too. Now, the result follows in an analogous way as Proposition 2.8 does.
- (iii) Since property α is just a particular way in which a Banach space can have a norming subset of uniformly strongly exposed points, the result follows from (ii).
- (iv) One can check the proof of Proposition 2.1 in [27] to see that if $T \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ is a compact operator, then the constructed operator S that approximates T is also compact. Now, the result follows from the observation previous to Proposition 2.21.

Example 4.6 shows that none of the assertions in Proposition 6.1 can be used to get results for the Lip-BPB property, even if we restrict our study to Lipschitz compact maps. Indeed, $\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{N}) \cong \ell_1$ has the four above properties, but (\mathbb{N}, \mathbb{R}) fails to have the Lip-BPB property. However, we can get a result analogous to Theorem 4.9 for Lipschitz compact maps.

Proposition 6.2. Let M be a uniformly Gromov concave metric space. Then, (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps for every Banach space Y.

Proof. It is enough to note that if we take a Lipschitz compact map $F \in \operatorname{Lip}_{0K}(M, Y)$ with $||F||_L = 1$, then the Lipschitz maps G_0 and H which appear in the proof of Theorem 4.9 will also be Lipschitz compact. This is because $\widehat{G_0} - \widehat{F}$ is a rank-one operator and \widehat{H} is obtained, following the proof of [57, Theorem 1], as the limit of a sequence of compact operators.

As in Chapter 4, this proposition has the following interesting corollaries.

Corollary 6.3. Let M be a concave metric space such that $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has property α . Then, for every Banach space Y the pair (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps.

Corollary 6.4. Let M be a Hölder metric space. Then, for every Banach space Y the pair (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps.

Corollary 6.5. Let M be an ultrametric space. Then, for every Banach space Y the pair (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps.

In this case, it does not make sense to give an analogous result to Corollary 4.4, because if M is a finite metric space then $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, Y) = \operatorname{Lip}_{0K}(M, Y)$ and so the result is the same.

6.2 Conditions on the range space

Let M be a metric space and let Y be a Banach space. Our aim in this section is to give conditions on the Banach space Y guaranteeing that $\operatorname{LipSNA}_{K}(M, Y)$ is dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_{0K}(M, Y)$ when $\operatorname{LipSNA}_{K}(M, \mathbb{R})$ is and, analogously, conditions on Y assuring that the pair (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property when (M, \mathbb{R}) does.

Observe that one of the disadvantages of Theorems 5.6 and 5.10 and their consequences (Corollaries 5.7 and 5.11) is the necessity of dealing with Γ -flat operators. However, when we consider Lipschitz compact maps this requirement disappears: given a Banach space Y, every compact operator with Y as codomain is Γ -flat for every $\Gamma \subseteq B_{Y^*}$ (see [21, Example A]). Moreover, notice that if we take a compact operator \hat{T} in the proof of Theorem 5.6, then the operator \hat{S} that approximates \hat{T} will be also compact. Consequently, we obtain the following result.

Proposition 6.6. Let M be a metric space such that (M, \mathbb{R}) has the Lip-BPB property and let Y be an ACK_{ρ} Banach space. Then, the pair (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps.

Again, in view of Proposition 5.5, we obtain a series of implications.

Corollary 6.7. Let M be a metric space such that (M, \mathbb{R}) has the Lip-BPB property. Then, the following statements hold.

- (i) Let Y be a Banach space having property β . Then, (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps.
- (ii) Let K be a compact Hausdorff topological space. Then, (M, C(K)) has the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps.
- (iii) Let Z be a finite injective tensor product of Banach spaces which have ACK_{ρ} structure. Then, (M,Z) has the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps.
- (iv) Let K be a compact Hausdorff topological space. If $Y \in ACK_{\rho}$, then the pairs (M, C(K, Y)) and $(M, C_w(K, Y))$ have the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps.
- (v) Let $Y \in ACK_{\rho}$. Then, $(M, c_0(Y))$, $(M, \ell_{\infty}(Y))$, and $(M, c_0(Y, w))$ have the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps.

The following example, which is just a rewriting of Example 4.5, shows that in general the Banach space Y needs to satisfy some hypotheses to ensure that the pair (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps.

Example 6.8. Consider the metric space $M = \{0, 1, 2\}$ with the usual metric and let Y be a strictly convex Banach space which is not uniformly convex. Then, (M, \mathbb{R}) has the Lip-BPB property (for Lipschitz compact maps), but (M, Y) fails the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps.

Furthermore, recall that Example 5.14 gave us a finite metric space M and a Banach space Y having property quasi- β such that (M, Y) fails the Lip-BPB property. The Lip-BPB property and Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps are equivalent in this case, so we conclude that property quasi- β is not enough to guarantee the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps in general.

As we did in Proposition 6.6, the proof of Theorem 5.10 can be easily adapted to the density of Lipschitz compact maps.

Proposition 6.9. Let M be a metric space such that $\operatorname{LipSNA}(M, \mathbb{R})$ is dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$ and $Y \in ACK_{\rho}$ be a Banach space. Then, the set $\operatorname{LipSNA}_K(M, Y)$ is dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_{0K}(M, Y)$.

As before, this result has many consequences.

Corollary 6.10. Let M be a metric space such that $\operatorname{LipSNA}(M, \mathbb{R})$ is dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$. Then, the following statements hold.

- (i) If Y is a Banach space having property β , then LipSNA_K(M,Y) is dense in Lip_{0K}(M,Y).
- (ii) $\operatorname{LipSNA}_{K}(M, C(K))$ is dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_{0K}(M, C(K))$ for every compact Hausdorff topological space K.
- (iii) Let Z be a finite injective tensor product of Banach spaces which have ACK_{ρ} structure. Then, LipSNA_K(M,Z) is dense in Lip_{0K}(M,Z).
- (iv) Let K be a compact Hausdorff topological space. If $Y \in ACK_{\rho}$, then $\operatorname{LipSNA}_{K}(M, C(K, Y))$ and $\operatorname{LipSNA}_{K}(M, C_{w}(K, Y))$ are dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_{0K}(M, C(K, Y))$ and $\operatorname{Lip}_{0K}(M, C_{w}(K, Y))$, respectively.
- (v) Let $Y \in ACK_{\rho}$. Then, $\operatorname{LipSNA}_{K}(M, c_{0}(Y))$, $\operatorname{LipSNA}_{K}(M, \ell_{\infty}(Y))$, and $\operatorname{LipSNA}_{K}(M, c_{0}(Y, w))$ are dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_{0K}(M, c_{0}(Y))$, $\operatorname{Lip}_{0K}(M, \ell_{\infty}(Y))$, and $\operatorname{Lip}_{0K}(M, c_{0}(Y, w))$, respectively.

Let us consider again property quasi- β . If we analyze the proof of Proposition 5.15, we see that $\widehat{G} - \widehat{F}$ is a rank-one operator, so \widehat{G} will be compact if \widehat{F} is. Consequently, we obtain a more general result than the one given in the first assertion of Corollary 6.10.

Proposition 6.11. Let M be a metric space such that $\operatorname{LipSNA}(M, \mathbb{R})$ is dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$ and let Y be a Banach space having property quasi- β . Then, we have that

$$\operatorname{LipSNA}_{K}(M, Y) = \operatorname{Lip}_{0K}(M, Y).$$

The rest of the results of the section are not merely adaptations to Lipschitz compact maps of general results. Even more, their proofs use heavily the fact that the envolved maps are compact. The first result of this kind concerns preduals of L_1 -spaces and it is based on [5, Theorem 4.2].

Proposition 6.12. Let M be a metric space such that (M, \mathbb{R}) has the Lip-BPB property. Let Y be a Banach space such that Y^* is isometrically isomorphic to an L_1 -space. Then, (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps.

Proof. Fix $\varepsilon > 0$. Consider $\eta(\varepsilon)$ the function given by the Lip-BPB property of (M, \mathbb{R}) . Since ℓ_{∞}^{n} has property β for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$, we may apply the first assertion of Corollary 6.7 to obtain that the pair (M, ℓ_{∞}^{n}) has the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps witnessed by the function $\eta(\varepsilon)$ for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$. We take

$$\eta' = \min\left\{\frac{\varepsilon}{4}, \eta\left(\frac{\varepsilon}{2}\right)\right\} > 0.$$

Now, consider $F \in \operatorname{Lip}_{0K}(M, Y)$ with $\|F\|_L = 1$ and $m \in \operatorname{Mol}(M)$ such that $\|\widehat{F}(m)\| > 1 - \eta'$. Let us take $0 < \delta < \frac{1}{4} \min\left\{\frac{\varepsilon}{4}, \|\widehat{F}(m)\| - 1 + \eta\left(\frac{\varepsilon}{2}\right)\right\}$ and let $\{y_1, \ldots, y_n\}$ be a δ -net of $\widehat{F}(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)})$. In view of [55, Theorem 3.1], we can find a subspace $E \subset Y$ isometric to ℓ_{∞}^m for some natural $m \in \mathbb{N}$ and such that $d(y_i, E) < \delta$ for every $i \in \{1, \ldots, n\}$. Let $P: Y \longrightarrow Y$ be a norm-one projection onto E. We claim that $\|P\widehat{F} - \widehat{F}\| < 4\delta$. In order to show it, fix $x \in B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$. Then, there exists $i \in \{1, \ldots, n\}$ such that $\|\widehat{F}(x) - y_1\| < \delta$. Let $e \in E$ be such that $\|e - y_i\| < \delta$. Then, we have that

$$\begin{aligned} \|\widehat{F}(x) - P\widehat{F}(x)\| &\leq \|\widehat{F}(x) - y_i\| + \|y_i - e\| + \|e - P\widehat{F}(x)\| \leq 2\delta + \|P(e) - P\widehat{F}(x)\| \\ &\leq 2\delta + \|e - \widehat{F}(x)\| \leq 2\delta + \|e - y_i\| + \|y_i - \widehat{F}(x)\| < 4\delta. \end{aligned}$$

So $||P\hat{F}|| > ||\hat{F}|| - 4\delta = 1 - 4\delta > 0$, which implies that

$$\|P\widehat{F}(m)\| > \|\widehat{F}(m)\| - 4\delta > 1 - \eta\left(\frac{\varepsilon}{2}\right)$$

Hence, the operator $\widehat{R} = \frac{P\widehat{F}}{\|P\widehat{F}\|}$ verifies that $\|\widehat{R}(m)\| > 1 - \eta\left(\frac{\varepsilon}{2}\right)$. Since the pair (M, ℓ_{∞}^{m}) has the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps witnessed by the function $\eta(\varepsilon)$ and $E \subset Y$ is isometrically isomorphic to ℓ_{∞}^{m} , we can find a Lipschitz compact map $G \in \operatorname{Lip}_{0K}(M, E) \subseteq \operatorname{Lip}_{0K}(M, Y)$ and $u \in \operatorname{Mol}(M)$ such that

$$\|\widehat{G}(u)\| = \|G\|_L = 1, \quad \|\widehat{G} - \widehat{R}\| < \frac{\varepsilon}{2}, \quad \|m - u\| < \frac{\varepsilon}{2}$$

Finally, we have that

$$\|\widehat{G} - \widehat{F}\| \leq \|\widehat{G} - \widehat{R}\| + \|\widehat{R} - P\widehat{F}\| + \|P\widehat{F} - \widehat{F}\| < \frac{\varepsilon}{2} + 1 - \|P\widehat{F}\| + 4\delta < \frac{\varepsilon}{2} + 8\delta < \varepsilon. \qquad \Box$$

Repeating the above proof word by word, using the density of LipSNA_K(M, \mathbb{R}) instead of the Lip-BPB property of the pair (M, \mathbb{R}), and forgetting about the estimation of the distance between the molecules, we obtain the following result.

Proposition 6.13. Let M be a metric space such that $\operatorname{LipSNA}(M, \mathbb{R})$ is dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$ and let Y be a Banach space such that Y^* is isometrically isomorphic to an L_1 -space. Then, $\operatorname{LipSNA}_K(M, Y)$ is dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_{0K}(M, Y)$.

For the next result we need some notation. A Banach space Y is said to have the (Grothendieck) approximation property if for every compact set $K \subset Y$ and every $\varepsilon > 0$, there is a finite-rank operator $R \in \mathcal{L}(Y, Y)$ such that $||y - R(y)|| < \varepsilon$ for every $y \in K$. This is known to be equivalent to the fact that every compact linear operator whose range is Y can be approximated by finite-rank operators. This is a classical result which goes back to A. Grothendieck and can be found in Theorem 18.3.1 of [46], for instance. We send the interested reader to the cited book [46] for background.

The following preliminary result, based on [58, Proposition 4.4], is completely elemental.

Proposition 6.14. Let M be a metric space and let Y be a Banach space with the approximation property. Suppose that for every finite-dimensional subspace W of Y, there exists a closed subspace Z such that $W \leq Z \leq Y$ and satisfying that $\overline{\text{LipSNA}_K(M,Z)} = \text{Lip}_{0K}(M,Z)$. Then, $\overline{\text{LipSNA}_K(M,Y)} = \text{Lip}_{0K}(M,Y)$

If Y is a polyhedral Banach space (i.e. the unit ball of every finite-dimensional subspace of Y is the convex hull of finitely many points), then every finite-dimensional subspace of Y has property β , so Proposition 6.14 and Proposition 5.15 give us the following result.

Corollary 6.15. Let M be a metric space and let Y be a polyhedral Banach space with the approximation property. If $\operatorname{LipSNA}(M,\mathbb{R})$ is dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M,\mathbb{R})$, then

$$\operatorname{LipSNA}_{K}(M, Y) = \operatorname{Lip}_{0K}(M, Y).$$

Let us comment that Example 5.14 shows that the above corollary does not hold for the Lip-BPB property. Indeed, a family $\{Y_k : k \ge 2\}$ of two-dimensional polyhedral Banach spaces is constructed there such that if we consider the metric space $M = \{0, 1, 2\}$ with the usual metric and write $Y = [\bigoplus_{k \in \mathbb{N}} Y_k]_{c_0}$, then the pair (M, Y) fails the Lip-BPB property. However, Y is polyhedral as it is a c_0 -sum of finite-dimensional polyhedral spaces, and (M, \mathbb{R}) has the Lip-BPB property by Corollary 4.4.

6.3 Stability behavior under operations

To finish the chapter, we will present some stability results for the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps and for the density of LipSNA_K(M, Y). Let us start by studying sums of metric spaces.

Proposition 6.16. Let $M = M_1 \coprod M_2$ be the sum of two metric spaces and let Y be a Banach space. If the pair (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps, then so do (M_1, Y) and (M_2, Y) .

Proof. The result follows by repeating the proof of Proposition 5.17 for a Lipschitz compact map F_1 observing that, in such a case, the strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz map which approximates F_1 is Lipschitz compact too.

From this result we obtain the following corollary.

Corollary 6.17. Let $M = \coprod_{i \in I} M_i$ be the sum of metric spaces and let Y be a Banach space. If the pair (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps, then so does (M_i, Y) for every $i \in I$.

In the same way as in the general case, the converse of Proposition 6.16 is not true, as Example 5.19 shows. Again, the analogous result for the density of LipSNA_K(M, Y) is more satisfactory.

Proposition 6.18. Let $\{M_i\}_{i \in I}$ be a family of metric spaces, let Y be a Banach space, and consider $M = \prod_{i \in I} M_i$. Then the following are equivalent:

- (i) $\operatorname{LipSNA}_{K}(M_{i}, Y)$ is dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_{0K}(M_{i}, Y)$ for every $i \in I$.
- (ii) $\operatorname{LipSNA}_{K}(M, Y)$ is dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_{0K}(M, Y)$.

Proof. It is enough to note that the operators \widehat{G} and \widehat{G}_h defined in the proof of Theorem 5.20 are compact when the operators \widehat{F} and \widehat{F}_h are.

We proceed now by studying some operations that we can consider for the range spaces. A cautious inspection of the proof of the results in subsection 5.2.2 shows that if one starts with a Lipschitz compact map, then one also gets a Lipschitz compact map in each case. Then, every result has its own version for the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps and for the density of the strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz compact maps. We summarize all the results in the following proposition.

Proposition 6.19. Let M be a metric space and let Y be a Banach space.

- (i) Let Y_1 be an absolute summand of Y. If the pair (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps with a function $\varepsilon \mapsto \eta(\varepsilon)$, then so does (M, Y_1) .
- (ii) If for all Banach spaces Z the pair (M, Z) has the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps, then there exists a function $\eta(\varepsilon)$, which depends only on M, such that for every Banach space Z the pair (M, Z) has the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps witnessed by the function $\eta(\varepsilon)$.
- (iii) Let Y_1 be an absolute summand of Y. If the set $LipSNA_K(M, Y)$ is dense in $Lip_{0K}(M, Y)$, then $LipSNA_K(M, Y_1)$ is dense in $Lip_{0K}(M, Y_1)$.
- (iv) If for some compact Hausdorff space K the pair (M, C(K, Y)) has the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps witnessed by a function $\eta(\varepsilon)$, then (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps witnessed by the same function.
- (v) If $\operatorname{LipSNA}_{K}(M, C(K, Y))$ is dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_{0K}(M, C(K, Y))$ for some compact Hausdorff space K, then $\operatorname{LipSNA}_{K}(M, Y)$ is dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_{0K}(M, Y)$.
- *Proof.* (i) Looking at the proof of Proposition 5.23, we see that if the operator \widehat{F}_1 is compact, then the operator $\widehat{T} \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y_1)$ given by $\widehat{T}(x) = (\widehat{F}_1(x), 0)$ for all $x \in \mathcal{F}(M)$ is also compact. Then, we just have to follow that proof using that (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps.
- (ii) This is a direct consequence of the fact that the same function η from the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps of (M, Y) works for the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps of (M, Y_1) for every summand Y_1 of Y.
- (iii) We just have to proceed as in part (a), but disregarding the distance between molecules.
- (iv) Observe that if the operator \widehat{F}_1 considered in the proof of Proposition 5.28 is compact, then so is the operator \widehat{F} . Following that proof we see that if we apply our assumption, then the operator \widehat{G} is compact. Consequently, the operator \widehat{G}_1 , which satisfies the conditions we wanted, is also compact.
- (v) This is a slight modification of the previous item. We just have to disregard the distance between molecules. $\hfill\square$

Moreover, a sight to the proofs of Propositions 5.25 and 5.27 shows that their corresponding versions for Lipschitz compact maps are also valid.

Proposition 6.20. Let M be a metric space, let $\{Y_i\}_{i\in I}$ be a family of Banach spaces, and set $Y = [\bigoplus_{i\in I} Y_i]_{c_0}$ or $Y = [\bigoplus_{i\in I} Y_i]_{\ell_{\infty}}$. Assume that for each $i \in I$ the pair (M, Y_i) has the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps witnessed by a function $\eta_i(\varepsilon)$. If $\inf\{\eta_i(\varepsilon): i \in I\} > 0$ for every $\varepsilon > 0$, then (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps.

Proposition 6.21. Let M be a metric space, let $\{Y_i\}_{i \in I}$ be a family of Banach spaces, and set $Y = [\bigoplus_{i \in I} Y_i]_{c_0}$ or $Y = [\bigoplus_{i \in I} Y_i]_{\ell_{\infty}}$. If $\operatorname{LipSNA}_K(M, Y_i)$ is dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_{0K}(M, Y_i)$ for every $i \in I$, then the set $\operatorname{LipSNA}_K(M, Y)$ is dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_{0K}(M, Y)$.

Finally, let us present some more results in the same line. They will be useful tools in order to carry the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps from some sequence spaces to function spaces and, analogously, to carry the density of strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz compact maps from some sequence spaces to function spaces. Let us start with the result for the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps.

Proposition 6.22. Let M be a metric space and let Y be a Banach space. Suppose that there exists a net of norm-one projections $\{Q_{\lambda}\}_{\lambda \in \Lambda} \subset \mathcal{L}(Y,Y)$ such that $\{Q_{\lambda}(y)\} \longrightarrow y$ in norm for every $y \in Y$. If there is a function $\eta \colon \mathbb{R}^+ \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}^+$ such that for every $\lambda \in \Lambda$, the pair $(M, Q_{\lambda}(Y))$ has the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps witnessed by the function η , then the pair (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps.

Proof. The proof is based on [33, Proposition 2.5]. Fix $\varepsilon > 0$ and write $\eta'(\varepsilon) = \frac{1}{2} \min\{\eta\left(\frac{\varepsilon}{2}\right), \varepsilon\}$. Consider $F \in \operatorname{Lip}_{0K}(M, Y)$ with $\|F\|_L = 1$ and $m \in \operatorname{Mol}(M)$ such that

$$\|\widetilde{F}(m)\| > 1 - \eta'(\varepsilon).$$

Since $\widehat{F}(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)})$ is compact, we may find $y_1, \ldots, y_m \in Y$ such that

$$\min\left\{\|\widehat{F}(x)-y_j\|: j=1,\ldots,m\right\} < \frac{\eta'(\varepsilon)}{3} \quad \forall x \in B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}.$$

By hypothesis, there is $\lambda \in \Lambda$ such that

$$\|Q_{\lambda}(y_j) - y_j\| < \frac{\eta'(\varepsilon)}{3} \quad \forall j = 1, \dots, m$$

Now, for every $x \in \mathcal{F}(M)$ we have that

$$\|\widehat{F}(x) - Q_{\lambda}(\widehat{F}(x))\| \leq \min\{\|\widehat{F}(x) - y_{j}\| + \|y_{j} - Q_{\lambda}(y_{j})\| + \|Q_{\lambda}(y_{j}) - Q_{\lambda}(\widehat{F}(x))\| : j = 1, \dots, m\} \\ < \min\{2\|\widehat{F}(x) - y_{j}\| + \frac{\eta'(\varepsilon)}{3} : j = 1, \dots, m\} < \eta'(\varepsilon).$$

Consequently, we have that $||(Q_{\lambda} \circ \widehat{F}) - \widehat{F}|| \leq \eta'(\varepsilon)$. Notice that $Q_{\lambda} \circ \widehat{F}$ is a compact operator from $\mathcal{F}(M)$ to $Q_{\lambda}(Y)$ and $||Q_{\lambda} \circ \widehat{F}|| \leq 1$. Moreover, from the previous observation we deduce that

$$\|(Q_{\lambda} \circ \widehat{F})(m)\| \ge \|\widehat{F}(m)\| - \|(Q_{\lambda} \circ \widehat{F}) - \widehat{F}\| > 1 - 2\eta'(\varepsilon) \ge 1 - \eta\left(\frac{\varepsilon}{2}\right).$$

Then, there exist a compact operator \widehat{G}_{λ} from $\mathcal{F}(M)$ to $Q_{\lambda}(Y)$ and a molecule $u \in Mol(M)$ such that

$$\|\widehat{G}_{\lambda}(u)\| = \|\widehat{G}_{\lambda}\| = 1, \quad \|(Q_{\lambda} \circ \widehat{F}) - \widehat{G}_{\lambda}\| < \frac{\varepsilon}{2}, \quad \|m - u\| < \frac{\varepsilon}{2}.$$

Define $G \in \operatorname{Lip}_{0K}(M, Y)$ so that its associated linear operator \widehat{G} is the operator \widehat{G}_{λ} viewed as an operator with range in Y. Then, clearly we have $\|\widehat{G}(u)\| = \|G\|_L = 1$ and

$$\|G - F\|_L \leq \|\widehat{G}_{\lambda} - (Q_{\lambda} \circ \widehat{F})\| + \|(Q_{\lambda} \circ \widehat{F}) - \widehat{F}\| < \frac{\varepsilon}{2} + \eta'(\varepsilon) \leq \varepsilon.$$

The following result collects several consequences of the previous proposition. Observe that item (i) below extends item (ii) and part of item (iv) of our Corollary 6.7.

Corollary 6.23. Let M be a metric space and let Y be a Banach space such that the pair (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps.

- (i) For every compact Hausdorff topological space K, (M, C(K, Y)) has the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps.
- (ii) For $1 \leq p < \infty$, if the pair $(M, \ell_p(Y))$ has the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps, then so does $(M, L_p(\mu, Y))$ for every positive measure μ .
- (iii) For every σ -finite positive measure μ , the pair $(M, L_{\infty}(\mu, Y))$ has the Lip-BPB property for Lipschitz compact maps.

Proof. This proof is based on the one of Theorem 3.15 in [33]. To prove (i), following the proof of Theorem 4 in [48], by using peak partitions of the unit we can find a net $\{Q_{\lambda}\}_{\lambda \in \Lambda}$ of norm-one projections on C(K, Y) such that $\{Q_{\lambda}(f)\} \longrightarrow f$ in norm for every $f \in C(K, Y)$ and $Q_{\lambda}(C(K, Y))$ is isometrically isomorphic to $\ell_{\infty}^{m}(Y)$. Consequently, (i) follows from Propositions 6.20 and 6.22.

In order to prove (ii), fix $1 \leq p < \infty$. If $L_p(\mu)$ is finite-dimensional, the result is a consequence of assertion (i) of Proposition 6.19 since in that case $L_p(\mu, Y)$ is an absolute summand of $\ell_p(Y)$. Otherwise, by using Lemma 3.12 in [33], we may find a net $\{Q_\lambda\}_{\lambda \in \Lambda}$ of norm-one projections on $L_p(\mu, Y)$ such that $\{Q_\lambda\} \longrightarrow f$ in norm for every $f \in L_p(\mu, Y)$ and $Q_\lambda(L_p(\mu, Y))$ is isometrically isomorphic to $\ell_p(Y)$. Therefore, it is enough to apply Proposition 6.22.

As before, if $L_{\infty}(\mu)$ is finite-dimensional, the result is a consequence of Proposition 6.20. Otherwise, if $L_{\infty}(\mu)$ is infinite-dimensional, we may suppose that the measure is finite by using Proposition 1.6.1 in [22]. Then, Lemma 3.12 in [33] provides a net $\{Q_{\lambda}\}_{\lambda \in \Lambda}$ of norm-one projections on $L_{\infty}(\mu, Y)$ such that $\{Q_{\lambda}\} \longrightarrow f$ in norm for every $f \in L_{\infty}(\mu, Y)$ and $Q_{\lambda}(L_{p}(\mu, Y))$ is isometrically isomorphic to $\ell_{\infty}(Y)$. Consequently, the result follows from Propositions 6.20 and 6.22.

We can give a result analogous to Proposition 6.22 for the density of $LipSNA_K(M, Y)$ whose proof is just a slight modification of its proof.

Proposition 6.24. Let M be a metric space and Y be a Banach space. Suppose that there exists a net of norm-one projections $\{Q_{\lambda}\}_{\lambda \in \Lambda} \subset \mathcal{L}(Y,Y)$ such that $\{Q_{\lambda}(y)\} \longrightarrow y$ in norm for every $y \in Y$. If $\operatorname{LipSNA}_{K}(M, Q_{\lambda}(Y))$ is dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_{0K}(M, Q_{\lambda}(Y))$ for every $\lambda \in \Lambda$, then

$$\overline{\operatorname{LipSNA}_K(M,Y)} = \operatorname{Lip}_{0K}(M,Y).$$

Finally, by using this proposition instead of Proposition 6.22 and replacing the necessary results by their analogous versions with respect to the density of $\operatorname{LipSNA}_{K}(M,Y)$, the proof of Corollary 6.23 can be easily adapted to get the following results about the density of the strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz compact maps. Let us notice that item (i) below extends item (ii) and part of item (iv) of our Corollary 6.10.

Corollary 6.25. Let M be a metric space and let Y be a Banach space such that $LipSNA_K(M, Y)$ is dense in $Lip_{0K}(M, Y)$.

- (i) $\operatorname{LipSNA}_{K}(M, C(K, Y))$ is dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_{0K}(M, C(K, Y))$ for every compact Hausdorff topological space K.
- (ii) For $1 \leq p < \infty$, if $\operatorname{LipSNA}_{K}(M, \ell_{p}(Y))$ is dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_{0K}(M, \ell_{p}(Y))$, then $\operatorname{LipSNA}_{K}(M, L_{p}(\mu, Y))$ is dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_{0K}(M, L_{p}(\mu, Y))$ for every positive measure μ .
- (iii) $\operatorname{LipSNA}_{K}(M, L_{\infty}(\mu, Y))$ is dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_{0K}(M, L_{\infty}(\mu, Y))$ for every σ -finite positive measure μ .

Proof. We proceed as in the proof of Corollary 6.23. To prove (i), Theorem 4 in [48] shows that we can find a net $\{Q_{\lambda}\}_{\lambda \in \Lambda}$ of norm-one projections on C(K, Y) such that $\{Q_{\lambda}(f)\} \longrightarrow f$ in norm for

every $f \in C(K, Y)$ and $Q_{\lambda}(C(K, Y))$ is isometrically isomorphic to $\ell_p(Y)$. Consequently, we can apply Propositions 6.21 and 6.24 to obtain the result.

In order to prove (ii), fix $1 \leq p < \infty$. If $L_p(\mu)$ is finite-dimensional, the result is a consequence of assertion (iii) of Proposition 6.19 since in that case $L_p(\mu, Y)$ is an absolute summand of $\ell_p(Y)$. Otherwise, using Lemma 3.12 in [33] we find a net $\{Q_\lambda\}_{\lambda \in \Lambda}$ of norm-one projections on $L_p(\mu, Y)$ such that $\{Q_\lambda\} \longrightarrow f$ in norm for every $f \in L_p(\mu, Y)$ and $Q_\lambda(L_p(\mu, Y))$ is isometrically isomorphic to $\ell_p(Y)$. Consequently, we can apply Proposition 6.24.

Finally, if $L_{\infty}(\mu)$ is finite-dimensional, the result follows from Proposition 6.21. If $L_{\infty}(\mu)$ is infinitedimensional, we may suppose that the measure is finite by using Proposition 1.6.1 in [22]. Then, Lemma 3.12 in [33] provides a net $\{Q_{\lambda}\}_{\lambda\in\Lambda}$ of norm-one projections on $L_{\infty}(\mu, Y)$ such that $\{Q_{\lambda}\} \longrightarrow f$ in norm for every $f \in L_{\infty}(\mu, Y)$ and $Q_{\lambda}(L_{p}(\mu, Y))$ is isometrically isomorphic to $\ell_{\infty}(Y)$. Consequently, we can apply Propositions 6.21 and 6.24 to get the result.

Chapter 7

Conclusions and open problems

To finish this work, we consider convenient to dedicate a chapter to summarize all results we have obtained and propose some open problems.

Chapter 1 is a summary which contains some background about Lipschitz spaces and Lipschitz-free spaces. We presented there some definitions and preliminary results needed for the rest of the chapters. Among the results presented, we want to highlight those ones which study the extremal structure of the unit ball of the Lipschitz-free space. Indeed, we considered classical notions of extremal points such as extreme points, exposed points, preserved extreme points, denting points, and strongly exposed points. Then, we presented the wide study that recently has been done to show the relationship between these notions in the context of the Lipschitz-free space and metric characterizations of them, that is, metric conditions that a point of the unit sphere of the Lipschitz-free space must satisfy to be an extremal point of a certain type.

In Chapter 2 we presented positive results that we have obtained concerning strong density of Lipschitz maps. As we commented in the introduction, J. Bourgain showed in [18] that if a Banach space X has the RNP, then X also has Lindenstrauss property A. Proposition 2.3 states the stronger result that if M is a metric space for which $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has the RNP, then LipSNA(M, Y) is dense in Lip₀(M, Y) for every Banach space Y. Motivated by this fact, we considered some other properties from the theory of norm-attaining linear operators that also imply Lindenstrauss property A and we showed that all of them actually implies that strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz maps are dense. Concretely, we proved that if M is a metric space such that $\mathcal{F}(M)$ either has a norming set of uniformly strongly exposed points, satisfies property α , or satisfies property quasi- α , then LipSNA(M, Y) is dense in Lip₀(M, Y) for every Banach space Y. Moreover, we translated these properties in terms of the geometry of the underlying metric spaces and presented some criteria that are useful to verify if the Lipschitz-free space over some metric space satisfies any of them.

We provided in the third section of the chapter different kinds of examples of metric spaces for which strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz maps are dense. In particular, we showed that this is the case of arbitrary Hölder metric spaces and of some particular metric subspaces of the plane which contain the unit interval (see Theorem 2.26). These latter spaces provided the first examples of metric spaces whose Lipschitz free spaces do not have the RNP but there is strong density, solving in the negative an open problem proposed by G. Godefroy in 2015.

Next, in the fourth section we discussed the relationship between all the sufficient conditions implying strong density that we presented. Using the criteria that we previously developed, we generated examples of metric spaces satisfying and failing strong density. This allowed us to show that none of the sufficient conditions presented before is necessary to have strong density.

All examples known of metric spaces for which strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz scalar functions are dense actually satisfy that strong density also holds for vector-valued functions, regardless of the range space. This motivates the following natural question.

Problem 7.1. Let M be a metric space so that LipSNA (M, \mathbb{R}) is dense in Lip₀ (M, \mathbb{R}) . Is it LipSNA(M, Y) dense in Lip₀(M, Y) for every Banach space Y?

Notice that Proposition 2.36 stated that if $\operatorname{LipSNA}(M, Y)$ is dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, Y)$ for some nonzero Banach space Y, then $\operatorname{LipSNA}(M, \mathbb{R})$ is dense in $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$.

Unfortunately, we are inclined to think that Problem 7.1 will have a negative answer, and the reason of why it is not solved yet is due to the current lack of examples of metric spaces M for which we know that there is strong density. Indeed, as we have already commented, Proposition 2.3 states that if $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has the Radon-Nikodým property, then LipSNA(M, Y) is dense in Lip₀(M, Y) for every Banach space Y. On the other hand, as far as we know the only examples of metric spaces having strong density which does not have the Radon-Nikodým property are the ones constructed in Theorem 2.26 and its consequences. They all satisfy strong density for every Banach space Y, but we believe that it should be possible to find counterexamples for Problem 7.1. We just need to get a better understanding of the density of strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz maps.

The next problem corresponds to the reverse of implication (18) in the diagram 2.2 that we presented in Section 2.4.

Problem 7.2. Let M be a metric space. Assume that $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has Lindenstrauss property A, that is, $NA(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ is dense in $\mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ for every Banach space Y. Is it true that LipSNA(M, Y) is dense in $Lip_0(M, Y)$ for every Banach space Y?

As before, we suspect that the biggest obstacle in order to answer this problem is the lack of examples.

After this study of the relationship between the sufficient conditions, we focus on the consequences that the presence of strong density produces on the geometry of the Lipschitz-free space. Among the results that we obtained, we want to highlight Theorem 2.35, which states that if M is a metric space for which LipSNA (M, \mathbb{R}) is dense in Lip $_0(M, \mathbb{R})$, then $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$ is the closed convex hull of its extreme molecules. In the case of a compact metric space M, we actually got from the density of LipSNA (M, \mathbb{R}) that $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$ is the closed convex hull of its strongly exposed points (Theorem 2.48). We do not know what happens in the general case.

Problem 7.3. Let M be an arbitrary metric space so that LipSNA (M, \mathbb{R}) is dense in Lip₀ (M, \mathbb{R}) . Is $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}$ the closed convex hull of its strongly exposed points?

Let us comment that Lindenstrauss proved in [57, Theorem 2.ii] that if X is a Banach space which admits a LUR renorming (for instance, if X is separable) such that NA(X, Y) is dense in $\mathcal{L}(X, Y)$ for all Banach spaces Y, then B_X is the closed convex hull of its strongly exposed points. Therefore, the cited Theorem 2.48 is an improvement of this result in the case of Lipschitz-free spaces on compact metric spaces.

We do not know if the solution to Problem 7.3 is positive outside of the compact case. Let us comment the idea of the argument in order to understand where are the difficulties. First of all, for a compact metric space M, Lemma 2.45 tells us that if $\hat{f} \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), \mathbb{R})$ attains its norm at a molecule $m_{p,q} \in \text{ext}(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)})$, then we can approximate f by a non-local Lipschitz function. In order to get this, we are using compactness to apply Corollary 1.5 and get that all extreme molecules are preserved extreme molecules. Then, we can use Theorem 1.6 to get that they are actually denting points. Now, using geometric properties of these points, we get the result. However, we really need compactness to identify extreme molecules and preserved extreme molecules. On the other hand, Lemma 2.38 tells us that we are not losing too much strength if we assume that f attains its norm at a extreme molecule, but we do not have a similar result for denting points. Second, in view of Lemma 2.45, if we assume that LipSNA(M, \mathbb{R}) is dense in Lip₀(M, \mathbb{R}), then every Lipschitz function can be approximated by nonlocal Lipschitz functions. Now, Lemma 2.46 states that, if M is compact, for every non-local Lipschitz function f there exists a strongly exposed molecule $m_{p,q} \in Mol(M)$ such that $|f(m_{p,q})| = ||f||_L$. From this fact is not too difficult to verify that the unit ball of $\mathcal{F}(M)$ is generated by its strongly exposed points. However, the assumption of compactness is again essential. Indeed, we cannot even ensure that a non-local Lipschitz function strongly attains its norm if M is not compact. For instance, if M is an infinite uniformly discrete metric space, then every Lipschitz function from M to \mathbb{R} is non-local, but we know that there must be Lipschitz functions that do not strongly attain their norm since $\mathcal{F}(M)$ is not a reflexive Banach space.

For the previous reasons, we could not remove the compactness assumption from Theorem 2.48. Let us also notice that a positive answer for Problem 7.1 would solve Problem 7.3 for separable metric spaces. Indeed, assume M is a metric space such that LipSNA (M, \mathbb{R}) is dense in Lip₀ (M, \mathbb{R}) . If this implies that LipSNA(M, Y) is dense in Lip₀(M, Y) for every Banach space Y, in particular, we would obtain that NA $(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ is dense in $\mathcal{L}(\mathcal{F}(M), Y)$ for every Banach space Y. Now, using a result of Lindenstrauss (see [57, Theorem 2.ii]) we obtain that $B_{\mathcal{F}(M)} = \overline{co}(\operatorname{str-exp}(B_{\mathcal{F}(M)}))$.

Finally, in the last section of Chapter 2 we studied the density of the set LipSNA (M, \mathbb{R}) in the weak topology. In this case, the problem is completely solved: we proved that for every metric space M, the set LipSNA (M, \mathbb{R}) is (sequentially) weakly dense in Lip₀ (M, \mathbb{R}) (see Theorem 2.53).

Chapter 3 was devoted to presenting negative results concerning strong density. We started the chapter discussing the following important example from [50, Example 2.1]: LipSNA([0,1], \mathbb{R}) is not dense in Lip₀([0,1], \mathbb{R}). Analyzing the proof of this example we saw that the reason of why strong density fails is because all points are metrically aligned, that is, for any three points $x < z < y \in [0,1]$ we have |x-y| = |x-z|+|z-y|. With this idea in mind, we were able to generalize this example in two directions. First, we proved in Theorem 3.3 that if M is a length metric space, then LipSNA(M, \mathbb{R}) is not dense in Lip₀(M, \mathbb{R}). Second, we characterized in Corollary 3.8 for which closed subsets of [0,1] we have strong density. We proved that if $M \subseteq [0,1]$ is closed, then LipSNA(M, \mathbb{R}) is dense in Lip₀(M, \mathbb{R}) if and only if M has measure zero.

Next, we dedicated a section to prove that the unit circle $\mathbb{T} \subseteq \mathbb{R}^2$ for the Euclidean metric also fails to have strong density (see Theorem 3.10). This shows that the reciprocal statement of Problem 7.3 is not true, as we also showed that every molecule of $\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{T})$ is a strongly exposed point. The idea behind the proof of Theorem 3.10 is that an arc of the unit circle has a similar local behavior to the segment [0,1]. Studying the density of the Cantor sets on [0,1], in the last section of Chapter 3 we were able to generalize this result to C^2 curves (see Theorem 3.20). This leads to the following question.

Problem 7.4. Let $I \subset \mathbb{R}$ be an interval, let E be a Banach space, and let $\alpha: I \longrightarrow E$ be a rectifiable curve. Is there a Lipschitz function $f \in \text{Lip}_0(\alpha(I), \mathbb{R})$ that cannot be approximated by strongly normattaining Lipschitz functions?

The next proposed problem is related to equivalent metrics. Let (M, d) be a metric space. We say that a metric d' defined on M is equivalent to d if there exist constants A, B > 0 such that

$$A d(p,q) \leq d'(p,q) \leq B d(p,q) \quad \forall p,q \in M.$$

Let us consider [0, 1] endowed with the usual metric. Notice that Theorem 3.20 provides plenty of equivalent metrics d' for which ([0, 1], d') fails to have density. A natural question is whether this is true for every equivalent distance.

Problem 7.5. Let (M, d) be a metric space and let d' be an equivalent metric to d. Assume that the set LipSNA $((M, d), \mathbb{R})$ is dense in Lip₀ $((M, d), \mathbb{R})$. Is necessarily the set LipSNA $((M, d'), \mathbb{R})$ dense in Lip₀ $((M, d'), \mathbb{R})$?

It was not difficult to show that [0, 1], endowed with the usual metric $|\cdot|$, fails to have strong density. However, notice that if Problem 7.5 turns out to have a positive answer, it would be stronger than Theorem 3.20, for which several deep technical results has been necessary.

Let us recall that for almost every metric space M for which we know that there is strong density, we have that $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has the RNP. Furthermore, if d and d' are equivalent metrics on M, then the identity Id: $(M, d) \longrightarrow (M, d')$ is a bi-Lipschitz map, that is, a bijective Lipschitz map whose inverse is also Lipschitz. Then, Id induces a linear isomorphism between the Banach spaces $\mathcal{F}((M, d))$ and $\mathcal{F}((M, d'))$. Since the RNP is stable under isomorphisms, if $\mathcal{F}((M, d))$ has the RNP, then $\mathcal{F}((M, d'))$ also does, so LipSNA($(M, d'), \mathbb{R}$) is dense in Lip₀($(M, d'), \mathbb{R}$) by Proposition 2.3. In view of this, with our current knowledge it is difficult to find a counterexample to give a negative answer to Problem 7.5.

In Chapter 4 we introduced a Lipschitz version of the classical Bishop-Phelps-Bollobás property. We saw that this stronger version of density is quite more restrictive than the usual strong density. Indeed, Example 4.6 showed that the pair (\mathbb{N}, \mathbb{R}) fails the Lip-BPB property. In contrast, $\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{N})$ satisfies every sufficient condition studied in Chapter 2 that implies strong density for every Banach space Y. We gave some conditions that guarantee that the Lip-BPB property is satisfied for some pair (M, Y). Our main result in this chapter deals with the extremal structure of the Lipschitz-free space. Recall that a metric space M is said to be uniformly Gromov concave when the whole Mol(M) is a set of uniformly strongly exposed points. With this notation, Theorem 4.9 says that when M is a uniformly Gromov concave metric space, then (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property for every Banach space Y. Recall that among uniformly Gromov concave spaces are included the concave metric spaces, the ultrametric spaces, and the Hölder metric spaces.

We continued the study of the Lip-BPB property in Chapter 5, where we focused our attention on the stability behavior of this property. In the first section we studied the relationship between the Lip-BPB property for scalar Lipschitz functions and the Lip-BPB property for vector-valued Lipschitz maps. More concretely, we gave some conditions over the Banach space Y that allowed us to pass from the scalar-valued case to the vector-valued case. Our main result in this section dealt with the notion of ACK structure and Γ -flat operators (see Theorem 5.6) and it is very general. We were able to obtain several consequences of this result for spaces of continuous functions, injective tensor products, sequence spaces, Banach spaces with property beta, etc.

On the other hand, we saw that it is possible to give versions of Theorem 5.6 for the strong density. Actually, we saw that in some cases the results for strong density that we obtained improved the analogous versions for the Lip-BPB property. As an example of this, Proposition 5.15 shows that if M is a metric space such that LipSNA (M, \mathbb{R}) is dense in Lip $_0(M, \mathbb{R})$, and Y is a Banach space satisfying property quasi- β , then LipSNA(M, Y) is dense in Lip $_0(M, Y)$. In contrast, Example 5.14 shows that the Lip-BPB property of (M, \mathbb{R}) and property quasi- β of Y is not enough to guarantee that the pair (M, Y) has the Lip-BPB property.

Next, we observed that the Lip-BPB property is stable under some operations that we can consider on the domain space, such as sum of metric spaces, or on the range space, such as absolute sums. We also obtained versions of these results for strong density, which were more satisfactory in some cases (see Theorem 5.20).

Finally, we dedicated Chapter 6 to study Lipschitz compact maps. First, we saw that it is possible to give versions for this family of every sufficient condition implying strong density that we studied in Chapter 2. Indeed, we showed that most of our results concerning strong density or the Lip-BPB property are still valid when we restrict to Lipschitz compact maps, obtaining improvements in some of them (see Propositions 6.6 and 6.9) due to the fact that compact operators are always Γ -flat. Let us also mention that in Chapter 6 we also obtained results that are only valid for Lipschitz compact maps, as Propositions 6.12 and 6.13 which deals with L_1 -preduals spaces.

As usual, we also obtained an analogous result for the strong density in this case. Finally, following Chapter 5, we also presented results dealing with the stability of the Lip-BPB property and strong density for Lipschitz compact maps under some operations on the domain and range spaces. As before, we obtained some results that are only valid when restricted to Lipschitz compact maps.

Finally, let us propose two more problems and give a couple of interesting remarks. Classical results coming from the theory of norm-attaining linear operators (due to Bourgain [18] and Bourgain and Huff [49]) state that each of the following properties characterizes the RNP of a Banach space X:

(a) for every bounded closed convex subset $C \subset X$, the set

$$\left\{ T \in \mathcal{L}(X,Y) \colon \sup_{x \in C} \|Tx\| = \max_{x \in C} \|Tx\| \right\}$$

is dense in $\mathcal{L}(X, Y)$;

(b) every equivalent renorming of X has Lindenstrauss property A.

We may wonder whether there are Lipschitz versions of these characterizations, and so we propose the following open problems.

Problem 7.6. Let M be a metric space. Suppose that $\overline{\text{LipSNA}(M', Y)} = \text{Lip}_0(M', Y)$ for every metric space M' bi-Lipschitz equivalent to M and every Banach space Y. Does $\mathcal{F}(M)$ have the RNP?

Problem 7.7. Let M be a metric space. Suppose that $\overline{\text{LipSNA}(N, Y)} = \text{Lip}_0(N, Y)$ for every closed subset N of M and every Banach space Y. Does $\mathcal{F}(M)$ have the RNP?

We also want to present two remarks on possible variation of the above two problems. First, there is a classical result stating that the following property is also equivalent to the fact that the Banach space X has the RNP:

(c) the unit ball of every equivalent renorming of every closed subspace of X is dentable.

Hence, we may wonder whether a Lipschitz version of this result could characterize the RNP of the Lipschitz-free space, that is, whether for a given metric space M, $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has the RNP provided that the unit ball of the Lipschitz-free space over every metric space bi-Lipschitz equivalent to a closed subset of M is dentable. The following example shows that this is not the case. Actually, it shows that the latter property does not imply the density of strongly norm attaining Lipschitz functions defined on M.

Example. Let M be a nowhere dense closed subset of [0, 1] whose Lebesgue measure is positive. Then, given any metric space N' bi-Lipschitz equivalent to a closed subspace of M, it follows that N' is not length (because it is disconnected). Consequently, $B_{\mathcal{F}(N')}$ has strongly exposed points by Corollary 1.8 and Theorem 1.9. Thus, it is dentable. However, Corollary 3.8 shows that LipSNA (M, \mathbb{R}) is not dense in Lip $_0(M, \mathbb{R})$.

Let us next consider another characterization of the fact that X has the RNP which easily follows from (a) and (b) above:

(d) every Banach space Z' isomorphic to a closed subspace of X has Lindenstrauss property A.

We also may wonder whether there is a Lipschitz version of this result, that is, whether $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has the RNP provided that $\overline{\text{LipSNA}(N', Y)} = \text{Lip}_0(N', Y)$ for every metric space N' bi-Lipschitz equivalent to a closed subset of M and for every Banach space Y. Now, the answer is yes, and it is follows from a very recently announced result of R. Aliaga, C. Gartland, C. Petitjean, and A. Procházka [7, 8].

Remark. Let M be a complete pointed metric space. Then, the following are equivalent:

- (i) $\mathcal{F}(M)$ has the Radon-Nikodým property.
- (ii) LipSNA(N', Y) is dense in Lip₀(N', Y) for every metric space N' bi-Lipschitz equivalent to a closed subset of M and every Banach space Y.
- (ii) LipSNA(N', \mathbb{R}) is dense in Lip₀(N', \mathbb{R}) for every metric space N' bi-Lipschitz equivalent to a closed subset of M.

Let us quickly present the argument. Indeed, (i) \Rightarrow (ii) follows from [36, Proposition 7.4] and (ii) \Rightarrow (iii) is immediate. Now, given a complete pointed metric space M, it has been very recently announced by R. Aliaga, C. Gartland, C. Petitjean, and A. Procházka [8] (see the talk given by R. Aliaga on January 22nd, 2021, at the *Banach spaces webinars* [7, 8]), that if the space $\mathcal{F}(M)$ fails the RNP then M contains a "curve fragment", that is, a subset N of M that is bi-Lipschitz equivalent to a compact subset K of the real line with positive Lebesgue measure. We just have to use Theorem 3.6 (or Corollary 3.8) to get that LipSNA(K, \mathbb{R}) is not dense in Lip₀(K, \mathbb{R}).

Bibliography

- [1] ACOSTA, M. D. Denseness of norm attaining mappings. RACSAM 100 (2006), 9–30.
- [2] ACOSTA, M. D., AGUIRRE, F. J., AND PAYÁ, R. A New Sufficient Condition for the Denseness of Norm Attaining Operators. *Rocky Mount. J. Math.* 26 (1996), 407–418.
- [3] ACOSTA, M. D., AIZPURU, A., ARON, R., AND GARCÍA-PACHECO, F. Functionals that do not attain their norm, Bull. Belg. Math. Soc. Simon Stevin 14 (2007), 407–418.
- [4] ACOSTA, M. D., ARON, R. M., GARCÍA, D., AND MAESTRE, M. The Bishop-Phelps-Bollobás theorem for operators. J. Funct. Anal. 254 (2008), 2780–2799
- [5] ACOSTA, M. D., BECERRA GUERRERO, J., CHOI, Y. S., CIESIELSKI, M., KIM, S. K., LEE, H. J., LOURENCO, M. L., AND MARTÍN, M. The Bishop-Phelps-Bollobás property for operators between spaces of continuous functions. *Nonlinear Analisys* 95 (2014), 323–332.
- [6] ACOSTA, M. D., AND KADETS, V. A characterization of reflexive spaces, Math. Ann. 349 (2011), 577–588.
- [7] ALIAGA, R. J. The Radon-Nikodým and Schur properties in Lipschitz-free spaces. Talk on January 22nd, 2021, at the *Banach spaces webinars* (http://www.math.unt.edu/ bunyamin/banach). Video available at https://youtu.be/I2cthvnQVmw
- [8] ALIAGA, R. J., GARTLAND, C., PETITJEAN, C., AND PROCHÁZKA, A. Manuscript in preparation, 2021.
- [9] ALIAGA, R. J., AND GUIRAO, A. On the preserved extremal estructure of Lipschitz-free spaces. Studia Math. 245 (2019), 1–14.
- [10] ALIAGA, R. J., AND PERNECKA, E. Supports and extreme points in Lipschitz-free spaces. Rev. Mat. Iberoam. 36 (2020), 2073–2089.
- [11] ALIAGA, R. J., PETITJEAN, C., AND PROCHÁZKA, A. Embeddings of Lipschitz-free spaces into ℓ_1 . Preprint (2019), avaible at ArXiv.org with reference 1909.05285.
- [12] ARON, R., CHOI, Y. S., KIM, S. K., LEE, H. J., AND MARTÍN, M. The Bishop-Phelps-Bollobás version of Lindenstrauss properties A and B. Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 367 (2015), 6085–6101.
- [13] AVILÉS, A., AND MARTÍNEZ-CERVANTES, G. Complete metric spaces with property (Z) are length metric spaces. J. Math. Anal. Appl. 473 (2018), 334–344.
- [14] BANAKH, T. Quasicontinuous and separately continuous functions with values in Maslyuchenko spaces. *Topology Appl.* 230 (2017), 353–372.
- [15] BANDYOPADHYAY, P., AND GODEFROY, G. Linear structures in the set of norm-attaining functionals on a Banach space, J. Convex Anal. 13 (2006), 489–497.
- [16] BISHOP, E., AND PHELPS, R. R. A proof that every Banach space is subreflexive. Bull. Amer. Math. Soc. 67 (1961), 97–98.

- [17] BOLLOBÁS, B. An extension to the theorem of Bishop and Phelps. Bull. London Math. Soc. 2 (1970), 181–182.
- [18] BOURGAIN, J. On dentability and the Bishop-Phelps property. Israel J. Math. 28 (1977), 265–271.
- [19] BRIDSON, M. R., AND HAEFLIGER, A. Metric spaces of non-positive curvature, Fundamental Principles of Mathematical Sciences vol. 319. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1999.
- [20] CASCALES, B., CHICLANA, R., GARCÍA-LIROLA L. C., MARTÍN M., AND RUEDA ZOCA, A. On strongly norm attaining Lipschitz operators. J. Funct. Anal. 277 (2019), 1677–1717.
- [21] CASCALES, B., GUIRAO, A. J., KADETS, V., AND SOLOVIOVA, M. Γ-flatness and Bishop-Phelps-Bollobás type theorems for operators J. Funct. Anal. 274 (2018), 863–888.
- [22] CEMBRANOS, P., AND MENDOZA, J. Banach spaces of Vector-Valued Functions. Lecture Notes in Mathematics 1676, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1997.
- [23] CHICLANA, R., GARCÍA-LIROLA L. C., MARTÍN M., AND RUEDA ZOCA, A. Examples and applications of the density of strongly norm attaining Lipschitz maps. *Revista Mat. Iberoam.* Electronically published on February 1, 2021. Doi: 10.4171/rmi/1253.
- [24] CHICLANA, R., AND MARTÍN, M. The Bishop-Phelps-Bollobás property for Lipschitz maps, Nonlinear Analysis 188 (2019), 158–178.
- [25] CHICLANA, R., AND MARTÍN, M. Some stability properties for the Bishop-Phelps-Bollobás property for Lipschitz maps. *Preprint* (2020), available at arxiv.org with reference 2004.10649.
- [26] CHOI, Y. S., DANTAS, S., JUNG, M., AND MARTÍN, M. The Bishop-Phelps-Bollobás property and absolute sums. *Mediterr. J. Math.* 16 (2019), 73.
- [27] CHOI, Y. S., AND SONG, H. G. Property (quasi-α) and the denseness of norm attaining mappings. Math. Nachr. 281 (2008), 1264–1272.
- [28] CLARKSON, J. A. Uniformly convex spaces, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 40 (1936), 396–414.
- [29] CÚTH, M., AND DOUCHA, M. Lipschitz-free spaces over ultrametric spaces. Mediterr. J. Math. 13 (2016), 1893–1906.
- [30] CÚTH, M., DOUCHA, M., AND WOJTASZCZYK, P. On the structure of Lipschitz-free spaces. Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 144 (2016), 3833–3846.
- [31] DALET, A. Free spaces over countable compact metric spaces. Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 143 (2015), 3537–3546.
- [32] DALET, A., KAUFMANN, P. L., AND PROCHÁZKA, A. Characterization of metric spaces whose free space is isometric *l*₁. Bull. Belg. Math. Soc. Simon Stevin 23 (2016), 391–400.
- [33] DANTAS, S., GARCÍA, D., MAESTRE, M., AND MARTÍN, M. The Bishop-Phelps-Bollobás property for compact operators. *Canadian J. Math.* **70** (2018), 53-73.
- [34] DEVILLE, R., GODEFROY, G., AND ZIZLER, V. Smoothness and renormings in Banach spaces, Pitman Monographs and Surveys in Pure and Applied Mathematics, vol. 64. Longman Scientific & Technical, Harlow, 1993.
- [35] GARCÍA LIROLA, L. Convexity, optimization and geometry of the ball in Banach spaces. PhD thesis, Universidad de Murcia, 2017. Available at DigitUM with reference http://hdl.handle.net/10201/56573.
- [36] GARCÍA-LIROLA, L., PETITJEAN, C., PROCHÁZKA, A., AND RUEDA ZOCA, A. Extremal structure and duality of Lipschitz free spaces. *Mediterr. J. Math.* 15 (2018), Art. 69, 23 pp.
- [37] GARCÍA-LIROLA, L., PROCHÁZKA, A., AND RUEDA ZOCA, A. A characterisation of the Daugavet property in spaces of Lipschitz functions. J. Math. Anal. Appl. 464 (2018), 473–492.

- [38] GARCÍA-LIROLA, L., AND RAJA, M. Maps with the Radon–Nikodým Property. Set-Valued Var. Anal 26 (2018), 77–93.
- [39] GARCÍA-PACHECO, F. J. The AHSP is inherited by E-summands. Adv. Oper. Theory 2 (2017), 17–20.
- [40] GODARD, A. Tree metrics and their Lipschitz-free spaces. Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 138 (2010), 4311–4320.
- [41] GODEFROY, G. A survey on Lipschitz-free Banach spaces. Comment. Math. 55 (2015), 89–118.
- [42] GODEFROY, G. From Grothendieck to Naor: A stroll through the Metric Analysis of Banach spaces. Eur. Math. Soc. Newsl 107 (2018), 9–16.
- [43] GODEFROY, G. On norm attaining Lipschitz maps between Banach spaces. Pure Appl. Funct. Anal. 1 (2016), 39–46.
- [44] GODEFROY, G., AND KALTON, N. J. Lipschitz-free Banach spaces. Studia Math. 159 (2003), 121–141.
- [45] IVAKHNO, Y., KADETS, V., AND WERNER, D. The Daugavet property for spaces of Lipschitz functions. Math. Scand. 101 (2007), 261–279. Corrigendum: Math. Scand. 104 (2009), 319.
- [46] JARCHOW, H. Locally Convex Spaces. Teubner, Stuttgart, 1981.
- [47] JIMÉNEZ-VARGAS, A., SEPULCRE, J. M., AND VILLEGAS-VALLECILLOS, M. Lipschitz compact operators. J. Math. Anal. Appl. 415 (2014), 889–901.
- [48] JOHNSON, W. B. Finite-dimensional Schauder decomposition in π_{λ} and dual π_{λ} spaces. Illinois J. Math. 14 (1970), 642–647.
- [49] HUFF, R. On nondensity of norm-attaining operators. Rev. Roumaine Math. Pures Appl. 25 (1980), 239–241.
- [50] KADETS, V., MARTÍN, M., AND SOLOVIOVA, M. Norm-attaining Lipschitz functionals. Banach J. Math. Anal. 10 (2016), 621–637.
- [51] KALTON, N. J. Spaces of Lipschitz and Hölder functions and their applications. Collect. Math. 55 (2004), 171–217.
- [52] KAUFMANN, P. L. Products of Lipschitz-free spaces and applications. Old preprint version (2014), available at arXiv.org with reference 1403.6605
- [53] KAUFMANN, P. L. Products of Lipschitz-free spaces and applications. Studia Math. 226 (2015), 213–227.
- [54] KIM, S.K., AND LEE, H. J. Uniformly convexity and Bishop-Phelps-Bollobás Property. Canadian Journal of Mathematics 66 (2013), 373–386.
- [55] LAZAR, A. J., AND LINDENSTRAUSS, J. Banach spaces whose duals are L_1 spaces and their representing matrices. Acta Math. 126 (1971), 165–193.
- [56] LIMA, A. Intersection properties of balls in spaces of compact operators. Ann. Inst. Fourier Grenoble 28 (1978), 35–65.
- [57] LINDENSTRAUSS, J. On operators which attain their norm. Israel J. Math. 1 (1963), 139–148.
- [58] MARTÍN, M. The version for compact operators of Lindenstrauss properties A and B. RACSAM 110 (2016) 110–269.
- [59] MENDEL, M., NAOR, A. Ultrametric subsets with large Hausdorff dimension. Invent. Math. 192 (2013), 1–54.

- [60] MORENO, J. P. Geometry of Banach spaces with (α, ε) -property or (β, ε) -property. Rocky Mountain J. Math. 27 (1997), 241–256.
- [61] PARTINGTON, J. Norm attaining operators. Israel J. Math. 43 (1982), 273–276.
- [62] PETITJEAN, C., PROCHÁZKA, A. On exposed points of Lipschitz free spaces. *Preprint* (2018), available at arXiv.org with reference 1810.12031
- [63] RYAN, R. A. Introduction to tensor products of Banach spaces. Springer Monographs in Mathematics. Springer-Verlag London, Ltd., London, 2002.
- [64] SCHACHERMAYER, W. Norm attaining operators and renormings of Banach spaces. Israel J. Math. 44 (1983), 201–212.
- [65] WEAVER, N. Lipschitz algebras, Second edition. World Scientific Publishing Co., Inc., River Edge, NJ, 2018.
- [66] ZIZLER, V. On some extremal problems in Banach spaces. Math. Scand. 32 (1973), 214–224.

Glossary

Concepts Absolutely strongly exposing operator, 28 ACK structure, 74 Approximation property, 93 Concave metric space, 4 Daugavet property, 3 Equivalent metrics, 101 Γ -flat operator, 73 Geodesic metric space, 40 Gromov concave metric space, 4 Hölder metric space, xiv Length metric space, 40 Lindenstrauss property A, 8 Lipschitz condition, xi Non-local Lipschitz map, 17 Norm-attaining linear operator, xi Openly fragmented, 73 Property α , 8 Property β , 74 Property quasi- α , 9 Property quasi- β , 78 Property (Z), 3 Quasi-continuous function, 75 Set of uniformly strongly exposed points, 8 Strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz map, xii Ultrametric space, 69 Uniformly discrete metric space, 8 Uniformly Gromov concave metric space, 4 Uniformly Gromov rotund, 4 Uniformly separate points, 7

List of Symbols

Absolute sum, 84 \oplus_a : Closed ball of center p and radius r, xi B(p,r): B_X : Unit closed ball of X, xi X, Y: Symbols used to denote Banach spaces, xi X^* : Topological dual of X, xi BPBp: Bishop-Phelps-Bollobás property, 63 $c_0(Y)$: Space of null sequences on Y, 74 $c_0(Y,\omega)$: Space of weakly null sequences on Y, 74 $[\bigoplus_{i\in I} Y_i]_{c_0}:$ c_0 -sum of Banach spaces, 85 C: Symbol used to denote Cantor sets, 27 ϕ_C : Density function of the Cantor set C, 48 C(K): Space of continuous functions from K to \mathbb{R} , 74 C(K, Y): Space of continuous functions from K to Y, 74

 $C_{\omega}(K,Y)$: Space of weakly continuous functions from K to Y, 74 Closed convex hull, xiii \overline{co} : δ : Cannonical isometric embedding of M into $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, \mathbb{R})$, xii dent (B_X) : Set of denting points of B_X , 1 Diameter of a metric space M, 1 $\operatorname{diam}(M)$: $\exp\left(B_X\right)$: Set of exposed points of B_X , 1 $\operatorname{ext}(B_X)$: Set of extreme points of B_X , 1 \widehat{f} : Linear operator associated to the Lipschitz map f, xiii $\operatorname{Fl}_{\Gamma}(X,Y)$: Set of Γ -flat operators from X to Y, 73 $\mathcal{F}(M)$: Lipschitz-free space over M, xii Gromov product of x and y at z, 4 $(x,y)_z$: $[\bigoplus_{\gamma \in \Gamma} X_{\gamma}]_{\ell_1}:$ ℓ_1 -sum of Banach spaces, 5 $\coprod_{i\in I} M_i$: Sum of metric spaces, 5 $\mathcal{L}(\bar{X},Y)$: Space of bounded linear operators from X to Y, xi $\ell_{\infty}(Y)$: Space of bounded sequences on Y, 74 $[\bigoplus_{i \in I} Y_i]_{\ell_{\infty}}$: ℓ_{∞} -sum of Banach spaces, 85 L(f): Lipschitz constant of f, xi Lip-BPBp: Lipschitz Bishop-Phelps-Bollobás property, 63 $\operatorname{Lip}(M, Y)$: Space of Lipschitz functions from M to Y, xi $\operatorname{Lip}_0(M, Y)$: Space of Lipschitz functions from M to Y vanishing at 0, xi $\operatorname{Lip}_{0K}(M,Y)$: Space of Lipschitz compact maps from M to Y vanishing at 0, 89 $\operatorname{lip}_{0}(M,\mathbb{R})$: Little Lipschitz space over M, 7LipSNA(M, Y): Set of strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz maps from M to Y, xii $LipSNA_{\kappa}(M,Y)$: Set of strongly norm-attaining Lipschitz compact maps from M to Y, 89 Metric segment of points p and q, 4 [p,q]: M, N: Symbols used to denote pointed complete metric spaces, xi Molecule of points (p, q), xiii $m_{p,q}$:

Mol(M): Set of molecules of $\mathcal{F}(M)$, xiii

NA(X, Y): Set of norm-attaining linear operators from X to Y, xi

pre-ext (B_X) : Set of preserved extreme points of B_X , 1

 $X \widehat{\otimes}_{\pi} Y$: Projective tensor product of X and Y, 37

RNP: Radon-Nikodým property, xiv

 S_X : Unit sphere of X, xi

 $S(B_X, f, \delta)$: Slice of B_X with functional f and parameter δ , 1

str-exp (B_X) : Set of strongly exposed points of B_X , 1

- $\mathbb{T}: \quad \text{Unit circle of the Euclidean plane, xv}$
- T: Symbol used to denote \mathbb{R} -trees, 42
- λ_T : length measure on an \mathbb{R} -tree, 43
- ω : Weak topology, xv